
-. ,.'.ENT C r me DEPOSITORY
+.ln8/13: MTER LAKE NATIONAL PARK

HEARING
BEFORE THE

COMMITTEE ON
INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS

UNITED STATES SENATE
NINETY-FOURTH CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

ON

OVERSIGHT TO CLARIFY CIRCUMSTANCES WHICH LED TO

CLOSURE OF CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK

MEDFORD, OREG., SEPTEMBER 6, 1975

Printed for the use of the
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE

61-348 WASHINGTON: 1975



COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS

HIENllY .\ JACKSON, Washington, Chairman

FRANK CHUlRCII, Idaho
LEE METCALF, Montana
J. BENNETT IOHINSTON, Louisiana
JAM\IES ABOUREZi, South Dakota
FLOYD K. HASKELL, Colorado
JOHN GLENN, Ohio
RICHARD STONE, Florida
DALE BUMPERS, Arkansas

PAUL J. FANNIN, Arizona
CLIFFORD P. HANSEN, Wyoming
MARK 0. HATFIELD, Oregon
JAMIES A. McCLURE, Idaho
DEWEY F. BARTLETT, Oklahoma

GIhI:NVILLE, GAnDSIDE, Spe(ial Co0un1scl and Staff Director
DANIEL A. I)REYFUS, DCput) Staff i)n c tor to) Leyisllaion

WIL J111 J. VAN sS, Cff C(ou1nsel
1). 114' -EL E LIARN EY. I)#'/. tlMqh Chf C01o1ni?-

OWEN J. MALONE, SevIor( C0oun1sCl
I lA]itISON LlESri/, 111mnoity Counsel

(II)



CONTENTS

STATEMENTS

Adamis, Thomas J.. facility nianaginent officer, Kilamath Falls Grolip PageO ffice…-- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 62Borgman, Ernest J., general superintendent, Klamiatih Falls Group, Na-
tional Park Service… ___--_________--_-_-___-___-_________-______- 34Cook, John E., assistant director, National 1'ark Service, Washington,
D.C- - ------------------------------------------------------------ 204

Gangarosa, Eugene J. M.D1, Bureau of Epidemiology. ('enter for Disease
Control, Ptiblic Health Serviee, HEW…------------------------------- 133

Hatfield, lion. Mark (., a U.S. Senator fromi the State of Oregon…------ 1
Jack, AMarion, schoolteacher, Aledford, Oreg…------------------_______ 192l'eyton. Ralph O., president. Crater Lake Lodge, Tnc__________________ 159
Snis, Richard II., superintendent( Crater Lake -Natiolnal Park: accom-

panie(i by James 1P. Wiggins, chief, Interpretation anis1 Resource M1an-agement; Ernest Borginan, general superintend(lent. Klamath Falls
Group; Thomas .J. Adams, facility anamigemuent officer, Klamath Falls
(Grolup) Office. and Frank Whitaker, Crater Lake -National Park mainte-
m iun e m an ager_- -------------------------------------------------- 2

Stubblefield. Jack, YCC director. ('rater Lak --e…---------------------- T74Wthitaker, ['rank, Crater Lake National Park maintenance manlagelr---- 73W'iggins. .lJames P.. chief, Interpretation anid Resources AlnaImgement,
Crater Lake National Park________________________________________ a50

Al)DITIONAL MATERTAL

Chrollology of YCC involvement in Crater Lake epidemic_______________…91
('hronology of disease monitoring and control actions related to Crater

L ake outbreak…----------------------------------------------------- 1 5 0
Rosenberg, M\ark IL, AMD.. Enteric I)iseases Branch, Bacterial Diseases

1)ivision, Bureau of Epidemiology, HEW, report… __________________ 115

APPENDIX

Additional material submitted for the record…-------------------------- 213

(III)

Does-u.S. Y ti1n 8/13: C 85
United States

Crater Lake National Perk

5138 00082542! 9



CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 6, 1975

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,

Medfo~rd, Oreg.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in the City Hall,

city of Medford, Jackson County, Oreg., Hon. Mark 0. Hatfield
presiding.

Present: Senator Hatfield.
Also present: James P. Beirne, counsel; Walter Fialkewicz, profes-

sional staff member; and Tom Imeson, legislative aide to Senator
Hatfield.

OPENING STATEMENT OF RON. MARK 0. HATFIELD, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF OREGON

Senator HATFIELD. The committee will come to order. I would like
at this time to make a brief statement concerning the matter for which
this committee has been called for this hearing here in Medford.

This is the time which has been duly noticed for an open hearing
before the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs. This is an over-
sight hearing to clarify the circumstances which led to the closure of
Crater Lake National Park on July 11 of this year.

Serious allegations have been raised concerning the events which
led to the decision to close the Park. These allegations have cast a
shadow over the performance of the various officials and enterprises
which have important responsibilities to the public who seek to enjoy
these monuments of nature which we have preserved for this and fu-
ture generations. Public confidence in the integrity of this Govern-
ment's custodianship of our national parks and monuments is at stake.
I think that allegations have been raised that a coverup was engineered
by the park, concessionaire and the National Park Service, that pres-
sure was brought on officials in Washington and on officials in public
health agencies to ignore the serious threat to the public, and that the
concessionaire's employees who handled food at the park were made
to work while sick, further endangering the public.

What is clear is that the water supply at the national park became
contaminated with sewage, that many of the concessionarie's em-
ployees, park employees, Youth Conservation Corps volunteers, and
members of the public became sick from drinking the contaminated
water, and that the source of the illnesses was not immediately
determined.

The purpose of this hearing is to determine why the water supply
became contaminated, why the contamination was not detected earlier,
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and precisely what actions were taken by the National Park Service,
the Public Health Service, and the park concessionaire during this
period. It is not the purpose of this hearing to lay blame for the occur-
rences at Crater Lake at the feet of any individual or agency, but to
determine what happened and why.

No conclusions have been drawn at this time and I would like to
make clear that no conclusions will be drawn until the record of this
hearing and the staff investigation is presented to the full committee.
Chairman Jackson and other members of the committee are as coli-
cerned as I am that the events which led to the closure of the park
occurred, and about the alleoations which have been raised. My instruc-
tions from the chairman of the committee were specific andl clear. This
hearing and the staff investigation is to determine what happened and
why. On the basis of that record, I will make my recommendations to
the. committee to prevent a recurrence of this type of situation.

Our first witness will be Mr. Richard Sims, Superintendent of
Crater Lake National Park. Mr. Sims will please come to the micro-
phone.

Good moruing, I am very happy to see you. Mr. Sims.
Now I wvonder if MAIr. Wiggains, the Chief Interpretation and Re-

source Management, Avill join Mr. Sinis; Mr. Ernest Borgman, Super-
intendent of the Klamath Falls Park Group; Mr. Thomas .T. Adams,
National Park Service. Chief Maintenance, and Mr. Frank Whitaker,
Crater Lake National Park Maintenance Manager. If all of you gentle-
men will please join 3Mr. Sims at this time at the table.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD H. SIMS, SUPERINTENDENT, CRATER
LAKE NATIONAL PARK; ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES P. WIGGINS,
CHIEF, INTERPRETATION AND RESOURCE MANAGEMENT;
ERNEST BORGMAN, GENERAL SUPERINTENDENT, KLAMATH
FALLS GROUP; THOMAS J. ADAMS, FACILITY MANAGEMENT
OFFICER, KLAMATH FALLS GROUP OFFICE, AND FRANK
WHITAKER, CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK MAINTENANCE
MANAGER

Mlr. Sitrs. This is Tanmes Wiggfins to my left, he is Chief of the IRM.
which is interpretation and resource management; on my right is
General Superintendent. Ernest Borgman; next to him is Chief
Adams. who is Chief of Maintenance; and next to him is Frank Whit-
aker, who is the PMlO foreman at the park.

Senator ITATFIELD. Mr. Sims, you have presented the committee with
a written statemnent, and you may proceed now, if you will, to read it.

Mr. Si-xs. All right. sir. Mv name is Richard H. Sims. I am Super-
intendent of Crater Lake National Park. I have been with the Na-
tional Park Service for approximately 20 years. I was employed on a
temporary basis in April 1954, and was converted to career conditional
appointment in 1955.

Senator IIATFrELT). Excuse me, Mr. Sims, if yon would project a little
bit more. I don't believe these microphones are picking your voice up.

Mr. SiMs. In 1962 I received a permanent appointment as a park
ranger at Badlands National Monuments. I have been with Crater
Lake National Park since October 23, 1973.
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During June and July of 1975, the people living and working at
Crater Lake National Park, as well as visitors, were victims of a
tragic, unprecedented occurrence. It should be understandable that
those persons involved did not know exactly what actions to take or at
what time certain actions should have been taken. Any person in the
park could have taken appropriate action at any time had they known
what the problem was and what action to take. Mistakes were made by
many individuals, but all actions taken were taken in good faith based
oln what was known at the time.

Circumstances which made this incident possible inelulde a sewer line
constructed above the main water source located at Aullnson Springs,
a rock that somehow got into the sewer line at a manhole below the Rim
Lodge and plugged the sewer line, and a deep snow pack that pre-
veinted detection of the overflow sewe(ge. A significant element that mis-
led park officials was that the park water samples taken May 27,
Juiie 9, and Tune 23, 1975, during this critical period, all showed no
Si -n of contamination.

One of the. most significant dates during this unfortunate occurrence
was Julv 1. It was on this date that a sionificant numlber of individuals
became ill. It was also on this date that a great many ag encies and
indlividuals became aware of the probleim and became active in taking
a part working to solve the p0oblem. Among those agencies involved
at this time were the Klamath County IIealth l)epartment, Environ-
mental Protection Agencv, Pacific Northwest Regional Office (Na-
tional Park Service), Kllamath Falls Group Office (National Park
Service), the I.S. Pulblie Health Service a-nd the Oregon State Health
D)ivision. Mv silicere thanks goes to all of these agencies and the peo-
ple who represented these agencies who worked so hard and tirelessly
to help discover what the cause of the illness was at Crater Lake. The
illness did not seem to fit, the pattern of an illness caused by water
contamilination accor(ling( to a IJ.S. Public Health Service Officer.

A chronology of the events follows:
On Aay 21, the water was turned on at the lodlge building at the

rilm and twvo persons uiove(l into the lodge.
On Mlay 27, water samples taken at the Rim restroom and pump-

h1ouse tested 0 positive/5 neg ative. I might explain those water sam-
ples weren't seen at the park until apl)proxinately a week later.
This is the date thev were taken.

Water sample taken Jnie 9 from Munson Spriiigs at the Rim rest-
room and puiinpbiouse also tested 0 positive/5 negative, which is a
oo(d water sample.

On June 7 several employees moved into the lodge.
On Jume 13 the lodge opened for the season. It had 80 to 90 percent

occupancy during( the rest of Jume. Total occupancy is 265 persons.
From JuTne 16 to 20 we had our seasonal employee training and no

cauises of illness were reported to the park staff at this time.
Senator IA\TIFrIGn. Mr. Sims. let me interrupt a moment. I am al-

ways torn between two proce(liires. whether to interrupt at the time
of the witness' statement that I want to question him on, or whether to
wait until he has completed the entire statement, then go back and
ask the questions. Beearuse we have such a verv important sequence of
dates in this particular issue that we, are holding this hearing on, I
think I shall choose to interrupt you if that is all right.
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Mr. SiMs. Fine.
Senator HATFIELD. And to make certain that we keep the subject

matter therefore committed to the specific point at the time you make
a point.

Then if you will now go back to the first page of your statement, I
would like a clarification for my own benefit and for the record. In
your third paragraph you indicate that "Circumstances which made
this incident possible include a sewer line constructed above the main
water source located at Munson Springs." Would you, for the record,
tell us when this sewer system was established at Crater Lake? I be-
lieve prior to that time we were on a septic tank?

Mr. Sims. That is correct, sir. The sewer line as it is at the present
time was installed approximately 10 years ago, the sewer line that
became plugged.

Senator HATFIELD. And who designed the line?
Mr. SiMs. I think the Office of Design and Construction, which was

in San Francisco at that time. I am not absolutely certain.
Senator HATFIELD. But it was the National Park Service's?
Mr. SIMS. I believe so, yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Is it true this sewer line crosses the water catch-

ment area?
Mr. SiMs. It crosses what is the drainage, which I might add I was

not aware of at the time.
Senator HATFIELD. Would this, in your own mind, raise a question

as to the original design, the propriety of designing a sewage system
that has this kind of bisection of the water?

Mr. Sims. Yes; it would, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And this was under the authorization, jurisdic-

tion, and responsibility of the National Park Service, this design and
this installment and installation?

Mr. SiMs. That is my understanding, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims, you state in that same paragraph:

A significant element that misled Park officials was that the Park water
samples taken May 27, June 9, and June 23, 1975, during the critical period, all
showed no sign of contamination.

Let us go back, do you have any kind of record that indicates in
March 1975 that there might be a water problem?

Mr. SIMS. In March of 1975, we had one water sample come back
with a 1 positive/4 negative, which is the least amount of contamina-
tion you can show in a water sample.

Senator HATFIELD. And who conducted that sample survey?
Mr. SiMs. I believe that sample was taken by Mr. Blankenship, I am

not absolutely certain.
Senator HATFIELD. But this in effect did indicate that there was a

possible problem with water?
Mr. SiMs. It indicated there was a slight amount of bacteria at that

time.
Senator HATFIELD. In March of 1975?
Mr. SIMs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Now. Mr. Sims, did you have any further evi-

dence that there might be a water problem between March and May 27?
Mr. SIMS. Yes, sir.



5

Senator HATFIELD. On May 15?
Mr. SIMs. I think it was May 12.
Senator HATFIELD. The 12th, all right. What did you have on May

12?
Mr. Siis. We had two water samples that came back with 2 posi-

tive/3 negative.
Senator HATFIELD. And who conducted those water samples?
Mr. SIMS. I believe they were taken by Mr. John Boche.
Senator HATFIELD. And where were those samples taken? First of

all, let me back up a minute. How many possible sites for sample tak-
ing do you have at Crater Lake, four?

Mr. SIMS. It varies from time to time.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. SImS. The samples taken May 12, I believe, were taken from the

maintenance office and the Rim restroom, I believe.
Senator HATFIELD. Or perhaps the administration building?
Mr. SIMS. Perhaps, I am not certain.
Senator HATFIELD. Could we establish that?
Mr. SIMS. I have got them here, I can check.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you check that to see where those samples

were taken on May 12? I believe the record will show they were taken
at the administration building and the maintenance office.

Mr. SIMS. One was taken at the maintenance office and one was taken
at the administration building.

Senator HATFIELD. Right. Now, that was on May 12?
Mr. SIMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You start your tests with the samples taken on

May 27, could you tell us for the record where those samples were
taken on May 27?

Mr. SIMs. Those samples were taken from the pumphouse and from
the Rim restroom.

Senator HATFIELD. From the pumphouse and the Rim restroom.
Now, they showed negative?

Mr. SIms. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. The samples taken on May 12, though, showed

positive?
Mr. SIMS. They showed 2 positive.
Senator HATFIELD. And they were taken, though, at the main-

tenance office and the administration building?
Mr. SiMs. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Why were the samples taken on May 27 not

taken then from the places that showed positive on May 12?
Mr. Siis. I do not know, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Again I believe you state your samples were

taken on June 9?
Mr. SiMS. Yes.
Senatol HIATFIELD. And those were taken, I believe the record will

show, at the Rim restroom and the maintenance building, is that
correct ?

Mr. Sims. I believe that is correct, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
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Mr. SI3rs. At the Rim restroom and the pumphouse, at the Rim
restroom and at the Mulson Springs pumphouse.

Senator HATFIELD. A\Ind they showed negative?
Mr. SI-is. They showed 0 positive/5 negative, which was a good

sample.
Senator IIATFIELD. But we still had not taken tests on June 9 where

they had shown positive on May 12, did we?
Mr. S-Nis. That is correct.
Senator IIATFIELD. Do you know why in trying to figurea
Mr. SiMs. I believe what happened was that these resamples were

made prior to the time of the other samples arriving. There is such
a time lapse between the time you take a sample and before it arrives
back in the park that they had already retaken their samples prior
to the time these other samples had come into the park.

Senator HATFIELD. You state June 23 was another sample. Let me
recall for the record that on June 23 we had seven staff and three
other leaders of the YCC arriving at Crater Lake, and they received
reports flu was going around, and you took samples at the Rim rest-
room and pumphouse, but no tests were taken at the administration
buildina where there had been that earlier positive showing; is that
correct, according to your record?

Mr. SIMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you. Now, will you please proceed with

the reading of your statement? I believe you were about ready to
give us the sequence of dates, weren't you ?

Mr. SiMs. I believe I was about to Julie 21 where Ed and Judy
Weekly, the YCC cooks, arrived at the park.

Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. SI:MS. On June 22 we had an evening park welcome party for

seasonal personnel. and again there was no known illness that I was
aware of or had been reported at that time.

On June 23-
Senator H-IATFIELD. Let me ask you there, when you speak of no

known illnesses you're speaking of the personnel related to the agen-
cies involved, the YCC, the concessionaire, the park personnel?

Mr. Si-is. fIm really not speaking of the concessionaire because I
don't have that close ani association.

Senator hIArFIELD. You are speaking of the-
Mr. SNis. Park service people, and I believe that would include-

they had just arrived in the park that day, the YCC-but I am speak-
inig mainly of the park persoiiiel on this June 23 date.

Senator HATFIELD. Are you aware whether or not there were others
who were ill at this date, though, wvho were not in these categories, such
as families of seasonal members or others in the park area?

Mr. Suns. No, sit. I was not aware of any other illness.
Senato1- HATFIELD. All right. Are you aware now that there were

such other people ill?
Mr. STAYs. I am aware
Senator HATFIELD. Reported ill?
Ar. Suars. Very few other reported illnesses. I don't think there was

any significant number.
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Senator HATFIELD. So where you say in your testimony, "no known
illness," this w-as restricted only to those persons connected with the
official activity of the park service?

Mr. Si-Ns. I am speaking more of employees of the park service.
Senator HATFIELD. I think the record should show there were no re-

ported illnesses at all in the park area on this date. Please proceed.
MAr. Sius. We don't know of any on that particular date. There may

have been other isolated illnesses earlier in the monthl, I don't know
of any.

Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. SirIs. And on that (late water samlples were taken from MIuiison

Springs, taken at the Rim restroom and pumphouse, tested 0 positive/
5 negative. And it was on that date that one of our employees did
report ill. I wasn't aware of it on that particular date. I am not ex-
actly sure when I did become aware of it, but we did have a park
employee, Marion Jack, who to my knowledge is the first person who
became ill as a result of the water.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you have a record of illnesses or failure to re-
port to work because of illnesses of just your own staff but not their
dependents?

Mr. Sius. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware of dependents who were ill on

this date?
Mr. SIB1s. No, sir. On June 24 I gave a welcome talk to our YCC

staff who had just arrived the previous weekend. I do recall telling
them I considered them a part of our park team.

On that date the first illness occurred in the YCC staff, and it was
that evening my Own son became ill, and it was my first knowledge of
auyv illness we had in the park. Also o11 that date SMr. Echols and M\r.
Chuck Woodburrv, Pacific Northwest reoional office. were in the park
lo make a safety, health. and maintenance inspection. I reported to
General Superintendent Borgman by telephone about the inspection.
1 (lo not recall whether I made any mention of illness. it is doubtful
I did, because at that time my son was the only illness I was aware of.

Oin June .25 I met again with Mr. Larry Echols and IMr. Chuck
Woodibuiry on their findings. but we did not discuss illness in the park
unless I might have mentioned that my son had been ill the night
before or something like this. This June 25 -was the first date we had
substantial illness in the park. I was not aware of the total number
it the time, but figures later showed 10 park emlployees and 4 YCC

people were ill on that date.
On Jillie 26 the number of persons ill was back down to two park

enmployees and two YCC members.
Miss Juidv Dalhlberg, Klamath Falls group office, had spent the day

of Jlule 26 in the park assisting our staff, and she later reported that
s-le was not aware of any illness in the park during that day she was
there on the 26tb.

On Julle 27, Jeff Adams. our facility management officer, and I
(discussed the water, and Jeff assured me the water was all right. And
I am sure lie was very sincere in this, and he is very knowledgeable
about the utilities in tile park, anld the water sample reports of course
confirmed his feelings.
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On June 29, 27 of the YCC enrollees arrived in the park.
On June 30 Ranger Bob Ellis conducted a food facilities inspection

at the Rim Village, and nothing was reported to me as a result of that
inspection.

On June 30, assistant YCC director Jerry Higgins asked permis-
sion of Mr. Wiggins to take a water sample, and I, when informed of
the request, granted permission. I understand that this permission
was subsequently revoked by Mr. Wiggins after consultation with
Mr. Adams. I do not recall being informed of this action although
Mr. Wiogins stated he did so. But as a result of this, Jack Stump,
who is one of the YCC counselors, picked up water bottles, sample
bottles, at the Kilamath County IHealth Department, and as it turned
out it is very fortunate, that he did, because this action alerted Dave
Bussen of the Klamath County Health Department that here was
what we thought at the time flu going around, and as a result Mr.
IBussen did contact the Oregon State health people either on that date
or July 1, I am not sure which date.

July 1 was the first day of large scale illness as now confirmed by
data, but the extent was unknown at the time because much of this
illness occurred late in the day or in the evening. I was to learn 6
park employees were ill and 22 of the YCC enrollees became ill on
that date.

YCC Counselor Jack Stump took water samples and delivered them
to the Klamath County Health Department.

Bill Mullen of the Environmental Protection Agency in Seattle
was contacted by Dr. Holmes of the Oregon State Health Division. Bill
Mullen proceeded to advise Mr. Larry Echols, PNWR engineer in
Seattle.

Peter Von Ohlen, Oregon State Health Department, regional engi-
neer, called me that same day, July 1, and said he would be in the
park July 2 and 3 to make an inspection of the water and sewer svs-
tems, and I, of course, welcomed him. I was glad to have any assistance.
At the time we still had no idea what the problem was.

On this date the Environmental Protection Agency. Pacific North-
west region of the National Park Service, U.S. Public Health Service,
Oregon State Health Division, Klamath County Health Department,
all knew of the problem at Crater Lake. In mv statement I also have
the National Park Service of Washington, D.C., but I do not believe
they had the word until the following day. I had taken that statement
off a report.

I had met with Jim Wiggins, chief of interpretation and resource
management, and YCC Director Stubblefield and Jerry Higgins to
discuss YCC projects, and there was no real concern expressed over
the illness at that time. Since a, number had been ill, I do remember
expressing mv concern and asking that they be very careful about
not overworking the YCC people, and give them the best of care.

Also. on that date-
Senator I-TATFTET). Before you leave that particular issue, ou had

this meeting on July 1 with J.erry-T Higgins to discuss YCC projects and
no concern was expressed over illness, do vou know at that time what
YCC Youths were reported ill?

Mr.: STrfs. I don't remember, but I think it was back down sub-
stantially. About 22.
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Senator HATFIELD. Twenty-two I believe.
Mr. SIMS. Yes; on July 1.
Senator HATFIELD. July 1.
Mr. SIMs. And I believe that was later in the day and evening that

so many more of them became ill. At the time there probably weren't
near that many ill.

Senator HAITFIELI). Didn't that trigger some question in your mind
on that particular day when 22 of these students youths were reported
ill that the gist of your conversation was there was no concern
expressed?

Mr. SIMs. Again I repeat I do not believe there were near this many
ill at the time of the day we met or I believe it would have been brought
out, and I know we would have been very concerned. I think it was
more toward evening that this many of the youths became ill.

Senator HATFIELD. What was the total number of youths in this
group?

Mr. SIMs. There was a total of 30 youths and a staff of 9.
Senator HATFIELD. So over 50 percent of them were ill on this date.
Mr. SIMs. On that evening; yes.
Senator HATFIELD. When did you become aware of that figure, did

you say that evening after your conversation with Jerry Higgins?
Mr. SIMS. I don't know if I ever became aware of that figure until

later after this thing was all put together and the figures tabulated.
Senator HATFIELD. You have not thus far reported on the conces-

sionaire, do you know how many were reported ill on that particular
day in the concessionaire's organization?

Mfr. SIMS. No, sir, I do not. I have heard the figures, it seems like
that may have been the day they had a substantial number ill too, I
am not certain.

Senator HATFIELD. But you were not aware of it on that date?
Mr. SIMS. I was not.
Senator HATFIELD. Do you recall about when you did become aware?
Mr. SIMS. Of the
Senator HATFIELD. Of the number of the concessionaire's employees

who were ill on that day.
Mr. SIMS. The day we had our board of inquiry meeting.
Senator HATFIELD. Totally after the fact then?
Mr. SIMs. Yes, sir.
Also, on July 1, Bill Stradling, a professor at Eastern Washington

State College, contacted Art Hathaway at the Spokane field office to
relay a report from his daughter, who is a concession employee, that
there appeared to be a food poisoning problem at Rim Village, and
that they were having a problem with their boss. Hathaway reported
this to Associate Regional Director Wayne Howe who relayed the
information to Acting Regional Director Ed Kurtz.

On Julv 2, Mr. John McCutchen. with the Public Health Service
Consultant in Denver, consultant to the National Park Service, called
me and I advised him of the situation at Crater Lake as I knew it to
be at that time.

Senator HATFIELD. Well now, what did you advise him in terms of
illness figures? I understand you were not aware of these total figures
until much later, so what did you advise him?
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Mr. Snizs. About all I can recall is we did have some sickness that
I though to be flu. Apparently it -asn't enough to really concern him,
because we didn't get any imnimediate response frollm them.

Senator H-ATFIELD). SO I can clearly un(lerstalld, there was some
sickness at that time, what was your knowvledge of the sickness? Who?
What? How manyV?

Mr. Si-us. I knew we had some illness goingo around, but I really
wasn't aware of the numbers. And the baffling thing Was time one day
there had been a number ill and the next day it was down to practically
nothing, and it stayed low for several days.

Senator HATFIELD. This included YCC people, park personnel?
Mr. SI~fs. Yes, sir.
Senator IIJArFrEL.D. ,None of the public, you had no-
Mr. SIms. I had no knowledge.
Senator HIATFIELD). The concessionaire s employees?
MIr. Suns. I certainly wasn't aware of concession employees during

this time.
Senator HAI'TFIELD. During the general illness then, which you re-

ported to your superior there was some general illness-
Mr. SIDIs. Yes.
Senator HIATFuELI). At that point you had no knowvledge of any of

the concessionaire's employees being ill?
A\r. STMS. I had knowledge of one during the last veek in June,

an(l that was my own dlaughter vho was slightly ill. she vas not seri-
ously ill. And I believe it occurred on her days off, so-

Senator IIATFIELD). *Well, did you take any action during this Pe-
riod, this specific period now, to determine the extent of the illness?

M r. SuArs. No, sir. I didn't. My feeling at this time vas simply we
were having an occurrence of flu, and with the flu vou get over it, or
if von are more seriously ill, you go to the doctor.

Senator IlTArrEYD. This might he a good point to ask you what medi-
cal personnel or specialists you have, such as a nurse. Do you have a

nurse?
Mr. SIMs. No. sir, we (lo not. We do have a vife of one of the rangers

living, at the park, but she is not
Senator HATrFIELD. Not on staff?
:L\Ir . SIIs. No, sir.
Senator IIxEL Noi. So you have no medical or paramedical profes-

sional on the park staff ?
Mr. SaNrs. No, sir. We have some rangers who have had some train-

ingl,. emergency type first aid and that tvpe of thing.
Senator IT-ATFIELD. And you had no specific knowledge or you had

not consllltedl with any of the other staff people on this date or leading
lp to this date as to the extent of the illness that was referred to as
general flu illness in the park?

Mlr. Sins. The only person that T would have conslilte(l with would

have been Chief of IRZN. W, iggins. Hle also vas aware, and I am sure by
this time he had told me, you know. ve ad a f ew people ill.

Sellator lI'rLEun. All righlit, now, we are on July 2. is that correct?
\[r,. Snis. Yes, sir. On July 2, Mr. Peter Von Ohllelln of tie Oregon

State Health l)epartioent. was in the park cliecliing tile water system
with Jeff A(lamsassisting h lim.
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On that evening about 10 o'clock I became ill myself.-
Senator HATFIELD. All right, now, on this matter of chiecking, the

water system with Mr. Adams assisting, tell us a little bit about that
check, would you, please?

Mr. Si-.rs. I was not actively involved. Mr. Adamns did, T think, spend
the, entire tilme with Peter Von Ohilen, and they went over the water
svstcm of the, park as I understand it.

Senator HATFIELD. What were they chiecking. the chlorine supply or
bacteria, or what was the fact? What did the check consist of?

Mr. SfiMs. I thinik it was a check consisting mostly of the facilities.
Mr. Adamiscan tell usumuchimore accuratelv.

Senator HATFIELD. We Will reserve furth)er questioning on that
rclport then to M.Adamis.

I believe in order to make the record complete, I think there was a
chlorline report made on this occasion which gave four areas of chlo-
iine content, but we will go into that with Mr. Adams at a later
momen101t.

Mr. Sims. All right.
Senator HAvrrIELD). Please proceed.
Mr. Sii3rs. Then on July 3, Peter Von Ohlden Was in the park check-

mie tHie water systemi agatin assisted by Facility Management Officer
Jeff Adams. Jeff Adams checked the area of the sewer line running
from the lodge and at that time found nothing. lie reported there
wa., 2 to,") feet of si1o)W still co\-ering- that area.

Senator HATFIELD. All righit. now, you talk about miakingr a review
of the sewer line, with snow on the ground what Would be the evidence
o'f problem, what would one look for, or should I reserve that ques-
tioli for Mr. Adams ?

MrI~. STAIs. Mr. Adams can answer that better, lint I think there would
be holes in the snow.

Senator HATrFIELD. lie reported to you there was no such evidence of
holes or whatever -would be the things he was looking for?

Mr. Suns. That is correct.
Senator HATF1ELD. So you had a clear report on that particular type

of inspection?
Mr. SI-ilrs. Yes, sir. At the time hie miade this report I put in a call

to Associate Regional Director Wayne H-owe, and since Mr. Adams
had made this inspection with Mr. Von Ohilen I had Mr. Adams
ito ahead and( make hiis report dlirectly to Mr. Howe.

Then I (hiscnssedl the water situation -with Mr. Adlams agrain, and
aoain lie, assured ime the -water was all righit, there was no problem.

And it was onl thiat s~aie (late, .Tiilv 3. When I was4 called by IDr.
JIohn Googins, and hie asked if we could bring a teami to the park on
July 4 to m1ake an inspection and to examine some, ill personis, and of

o,]rnvse I welcomed hinm. I contactedl YCC Camp D~irector B~ruce
Stubblefield and notified him of Dr. Googins' proposed visit, and

cqetelthat lie have any ill YCC personnel av-ailable so th~at the
doctor mi-igt, examine them. Mr. John1 McCutchen of the 1U.S. Public
HeIalth Service called again, and I reported on the situation agrain as I
knew it to be at the time.

On this (late the Klamathi County lab completed a 48-hour test on
the YCC Water samnples at It p.ni.-`this is allegedly, I took this off
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another report-and found them to be positive for coliform, negative
for pathogens. The results of this report never reached me.

Senator HATFIELD. When did you become aware of that report?
Mr. SIMs. I believe I became aware of it the day we had our board

of inquiry meeting about August 9.
Senator HATFIELD. I mean this report
Mr. SIMS. Of the water samples taken by the YCC people and taken

to the lab in Klamath Falls.
Senator HATFIELD. And that sample was taken by whom in the

YCC?
Mr. SiMs. It was taken by Mr. Jack Stump.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Jack Stump. Did you know at this time the

exact number of illnesses in the park?
Mr. SIMs. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you take any steps to make a determination

at this point
Mr. SIMs. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD [continuing]. As to how many people were ill?
Mr. SiMs. No, sir. On July 4 there was at attempt made by the group

that came in with Dr. Googins.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, you knew there was a test pending at least

in the Klamath Falls lab, you had a report from Mr. Adams as to
an inspection he had made, you had discussed this matter with the
associate regional director, you had a call from Dr. John Googins
about coming to make an inspection and to examine some of the ill
persons, and you had no determination as to how many were ill, or
did, if I understood you correctly, you put into motion any particular
action to make such determination?

Mr. SIMS. No, sir, I had not.
Senator HATFIELD. Did not that sort of excite your curiosity with

all this kind of activity to find out through some kind of a survey just
exactly what the extent of the illness was at that time?

Mr. SIMs. I can't say, sir. I didn't do it.
Senator HATFIELD. OK. July 4.
Mr. SIMs. On July 4 the YCC director, Bruce Stubblefield, appar-

ently was notified by telephone by the Klamath County lab that the
water samples taken by the YCC counselor, Jack Stump, July 1 were
positive for coliform, negative for pathogens. I was never notified
of this report. Stubblefield states he advised his staff and enrollees
to take precautions by boiling their water before use.

On that day by chance I picked up YCC Counselor Peter Barnett
and YCC Youth Leader Paul Czemerys hiking down from the rim,
and they told me that the YCC group was leaving the park and going
to bend to watch the fireworks display. When I returned to the park
maintenance area, the YCC group was gassing their vehicles getting
ready to leave. The entire YCC group departed the park before noon,
reporting that everyone was feeling well and that they were going
to bend to attend the fireworks display. I had no objection, I was
pleased they were better, and that they were apparently on the mend
at that time.

Dr. John Googins, Kathryn Jones, Ed Barnes, and Mike O'Neal all
Oregon State Health Department employees, arrived in the park
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shortly after noon. I believe they went to the administration building
and called me, and subsequently they came to our home where I dis-
cussed the problem with them as it was then known. We decided Mrs.
Sims would conduct Dr. Googins around the park in an attempt to
locate ill persons for him to examine. They found it difficult to locate
very many people who were actively ill on that day. I accompanied
Kathryn Jones to park headquarters where I got the park sick-leave
records for Miss Jones to record. Miss Jones also interviewed several
employees who had been ill. I attempted to locate the YCC sick leave
records but was unable to find them. I showed Mr. Barnes and Mr.
O'Neal drawings of the water and sewer systems. Mr. Barnes con-
ducted an inspection of the food facilities while Mr. O'Neal checked
the water system.

I might add on that day I was of the feeling our flu problem had
pretty well passed since there didn't seem to be very many people ill,
and my feeling, which was very erroneous, on that date, July 4,
I had the feeling our problem was apparently over, was on the wane,
and everything was going to be all right.

On July 5, Rick DuBois of 225 Coachman Drive, Eugene, Oreg.,
reported in a letter to the editor of the Portland Oregonian, dated
July 18, that he and his brother had found "a broken sewer line" the
weekend of July 4 at Crater Lake. He told only his parents. It is
very unfortunate, because if this had been reported to us we could have
located the problem and discovered it and saved about 5 days on taking
the actions that were ultimately taken.

And also on July 5 I went to the rim to observe the John Hillman
program and everything at that time appeared to be normal.

On the evening of July 6 my wife and I went for a walk and stopped
at the YCC dining hall and had a soft drink. Everything appeared
to be pretty much normal. The cook was there and said her husband
was out fishing with someone and she invited us to attend the YCC
movie. And again, as far as I could determine, everything seemed
relatively normal.

Senator HATFIELD. You were not aware all this time that the Oregon
State Health Department had requested through official channels as-
sistance from the PHS or CDC in Atlanta?

Mr. SIMs. I am not sure what date I was aware of it. I might have
been on the 6th, because I knew Dr. Koplan was going to be in the park
on the 7th.

And it was on the 7th Dr. Jeffry Koplan of the U.S. Public Health
Service, epidemiologist from San Francisco, arrived about noon.

Senator HATFIELD. Do vou recall in that inspection tour made by
AMrs. Sims and Dr. Googins where you say they found it difficult to
locate very many people who were actively ill, do you know how many
they did locate?

Mr. SiMs. I think thev did obtain samples from five or six persons.
Tronically, on that day we only had one person reporting ill. I think
there were some people ill, but they were taking naps and they didn't
want to be disturbed, that type of thing.

When Dr. Koplan arrived I told him what I knew of the illness situ-
ation, and I suggested that he work with the YCC. Since thev had the
most illness and they had an adequate staff, I felt they wvere much

61-348-76-2
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much better to assist him than our people, because our leople were
involved in the operation of the park. and the YCC could be directed
to any type job. And I called Ml. AWi-gins and informed him that
T)r. Koplan was in the park, and I had asked him to work with thle
YCC.

On that day I attempted to call Mr. Borgman, General Superin-
teo(leit, and inform him of l)i. Koplan's arrival, but MIr. Borgman
was not in.

Also on that dcav Jeff Adams viewed the flat below the lod(ge through
which the sewer line runs to look for sink holes or sig ns of any prob-
lemns, and lhe saw no evidence of sewage leakage.

Again on thlat day chlorine residuals taken by Jeff Adams showed
Rinl restrooms to be 2 and the Allunson puiphloulse to be 1.5, which is
qiluite high actually.

YCC Director Stubblefield received a written report from the
Klamathl County lab test. IHe allegedly told Jeff Adams and .Jim
*vigginlS in a co;iver-satlon in Jim Wigins' office tbat the test showed
coliforlm but no patlhogeis. He said Adams told him the sample prob-
ably w%-as not taken prloperly. J was never 'notified of the results of tllis
test. When Stuibblefield shiowed l)r. Koplan the water report, I)r.
Koplan apparently said-thiis is what was reported to me later-thlat
the report was "not conclusive but made the water suspect." So eitlher
that wvater report (lid not slhow a serious degree of contamination. or
it. vas not ul(lerstood would be my conclusion. lPnt l)r. Koplan agreed
the water should be boiled.

On July 8, samnpling and lmonitoring of the food service and wva-
ter quality continue(l by the Oregon State Water Department and the
United States Public Health Service personnel.

Dr. AMark Rosenberg, with the United States Publicl Health Service,
CDC. Atlanta. Ga., arrived in the park to assist Dr. Koplan.

JTeff Adams reported to Associate Regional l)ireetor Wayne fowve
that a problem still existed in the park. General Superinitendent Borg-
man discllsse(l thle probleml wvith Actingo Regfional Director Ed Kurtz.

Senator HTATFni -. ). L et me interrupt again and go back a moment.
I have here a copy) of the report from the Klamath Basin Water and

Soil T'esting lanbor atory for July 1. 1975), where you refer to this I be-
lieve on page 8.

Mr. S ris. Yes.
Senator ITATFirf~). And you speak of chlorine residuhals taken by

*Jeff Adtams showed Rimi restrooms to be 2 and Munson pumphouse to
be 1.5.

Mr. SENrs. Yes. sir.
Senator IIATEIEL]). And I believe you added to your written state-

menat this was a d(anerolis level? 
Mr. Slm\s. No. Sir, not a dangrerous level. but higher than what you

wvould normally have your water chlorinated.
Senator I-I.vrTELD. Thle test report shows the statement "The springr

water samuple submitted for analysis does not conform with accepted
bacteriological standards of purity for drinkingr water." Fecal coli-
forniis were pTesent in the sample." When did you become aware of
this, on .Julv 7 You say?

Mr. Srns. No0, Sir, nlot until ou1r Boar(l of Iiq(lliry meetino OIn about
August 9.



Senator -IATFlELiD). Let's make sure Ave are talking about the same
report.

AIr. SirIs. I am talkingr about the county report.
Senator HATFIELD. You are talking here on page 8, tell me what

report are You talking about in reference to the figures?
Mfr. Si-)S. This would be the water sample report taken by Jack

Stump on July 1.
Senator IIATFil-In. And the analvsis of that was maide where?
Mfr. SI)is. In the KIlamath laboratory, I think.
Senator HATFIELD. Let Me (go back and quote from your statement

again on page 8 at abouit the 10th line: "Chlorine residuals taken by
Jeff A-dams showed Rimn restrooms to be 2 and Munson pumphouse
to be 1.5."

Mr. SiMis. This is something else.
Senator HATFIELD. This is one report. Then in the next line you

speak of YCC Director Stubblefield received a written report from
the Kilamath Counitv lab test. Now, lhe reported from that particular
test dated July 4?

MIr. Sims. Yes. sir.
Senator I1.-TFIELD. And it is this test you say you were not aware

of ?
Mfr. Srms. That is correct.
Senator ATFII.ELD. Until the revieW?
Mr. Sims. That is correct.
Senator IATr11nr~. In other words, Air. Stubblefield never gave

vou this information ?
Air. Silkis. No. sir.
Senator HIATlFIEuL. Mr. Stum1p niever gave you this information?
Mr. Szi~s. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And they gave it to no one on your staff?
Mr. Smifs. Apparently it was discussed in a meetin(g in thle Chief

Ranger's office between Mr. Stubblefield and two friends of Wiggins
and Jeff Adams. I (lont knowv if anyone else was present or notI.

Senator HATFIELD. IBut no one on your staff reported it to you?
Mfr. Sntas. No. sir. Apparently Dr. Koplan was apparently there,

at least he was aware of tlhe report, because there is the statement that
he allegedly made it was not conclusive but it made the water suspect
at that tine.

Senator JIATIFIEJ). In light of the illnesses, what was your general
reaction to those rel)orts. or this first report on page 8? You say those
\vere not the levels that would be necessarily dangerous, but did tlat
elicit fr om von any kind of a question about relating water to illnesses
o0 anytliing at all ?

Mr. SIA's. IUnfortunately, sir. I never seriously related water with
the illness.

Mr. BO1ui yMN i\Ia I say a wvord here?
SenIatoI H\ATFIEILD. Yes.
MI. loiz(wMAN-. Tlcre may be some confusion. The ch1lolinle residual

is the amount of chdlorine in tlie wvater.
Senator lI.vrvr a. I am glad vyot ma(le that clear. We are talkiiag

abont clilonine residuals and iot nlecessarily bacteria or ofther dani-
fferouls-bift as vwe get into that a little bit ]ater. theat really Nvwoildn't
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tell us very much, would it, because there are certain ways in taking
such samples, and I will hope to bring that out a little bit later as to
how those samples were actually taken.

Mr. SIMS. All right, sir. On July 8, the sampling and monitoring
of food service and water quality continued by the Oregon State
Health Department and U.S. Public Health personnel, and Dr. Mark
Rosenberg arrived in the part to assist Dr. Koplan.

Jeff Adams reported to Associate Regional Director Wayne
HoIwe that a problem still existed in the park, and General Superin-
tendent Borgman discussed the problem with Acting Regional Direc-
tor Ed Kurtz.

YCC Director Stubblefield showed Dr. Rosenberg the results of
the July 1 water sample, and apparently Dr. Rosenberg misinter-
preted it and said, "You have been drinking pure human waste."

Senator HATFIELD. Why do you say he apparently misinterpreted
it?

Mr. SIMs. This is the word I was given. I was not there. I am sure
if it would have been as bad as this would seem to imply, it would have
been pursued.

Senator HATFIELD. In the wording of this, are you attributing that
evaluation of Dr. Rosenberg's statement to Mr. Stubblefield, or are
you making that as an evaluation of Dr. Rosenberg's-

Mr. SIMs. I am not making any evaluation. I took this off of some-
one else's report; I was not there at the time.

Senator HATFIELD. I am trying to understand exactly who made
the-let me read the top of page 9: "YCC Director Stubblefield
showed Dr. Rosenberg the results of the July 1 water sample, and ap-
parently Dr. Rosenberg misinterpreted it."

Mr. SIMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, whose words are those?
Mr. SIMS. I am not sure. I think I took this off of Mr. Stubblefield's

report that was made at a later date.
Senator HATFIELD. You're not saying Dr. Rosenberg perhaps mis-

interpreted ?
Mr. SIMS. This was the word that I got anyway. I think where

I got-
Senator HATFIELD. Well, should those be in quotes, those words? You

see, as you have it here in your statement I am reading, you do not
have that in quotation, so I could only draw from that, that you're
making the statement that Dr. Rosenberg apparently misinterpreted
the water sample of July 1, because then you follow that with a direct
quotation from T)r. Rosenberg by putting in quotation marks, "You've
been drinking pure human waste." And I am wondering, did Dr.
Rosenberg say it or didn't he say it, according to your knowleclge; and
if he said it, then who said that he misinterpreted it?

Mr. SIms. This statement was made at our Board of Inquiry meet-
inl, was at least one place where I heard this.

Senator HATFIELD. In other words, you heard from someone else
Mr. Sinrs. It would be hearsay. I can ask Dr. Rosenberg if it is that

important.
Senator HATFIELD. To be more accurate, and I am not being picky

here, I am trying to understand who is saying whhat, should that not be
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in quotation marks "apparently Dr. Rosenberg misinterpreted"? If
they 're not your words, they're somebody else's words?

Mr. SIMES. They're my words. Apparently at the Board of Inquiry
this statement was made and the paper picked it up, and they appar-
entl (lid not get the part hle misinterpreted, which I heard, and they
ju lst picked up the statement.

Senator HATFIELD. Dr. Rosenberg misinterpreted the report?
AIr. Sins. That is the wording.
Senator HATFIELD. You're making that as a statement?
Mr. SIis. That is the way I understand it.
Senator H-ATFIEL). So vou're making that as a statement of fact here

that apparently Dr. Rosenberg misinterpreted the sample?
Mr. SIMS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Of July 1?
Mr. SIMS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Because you then quote Dr. Rosenberg as saying

"You've been drinking pure human waste."
What you're saying, if I understand you correctly, and I think it is

a very important point, is that as I reconstruct this according to your
testimony, Dr. Rosenberg had a water sample of July 1, he looked at
it, and ilie was overheard or hle made some statement to someone to the
effect, "You've been drinking pure human waste based" upon that
sample. Then at some later time, apparently Dr. Rosenberg recanted
and said he had misinterpreted this water sample, is that correct?

Mr. Sis. That is pretty correct. It is my understanding almost
immediately lie

Senator HATFIELD. Did you hear Dr. Rosenberg sav this?
Mr. SIMS. No, Sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you talk to Dr. Rosenberg at a subsequent

tiiae when he said he had misinterpreted?
Mfr. SIMS. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Who said Dr. Rosenberg misinterpreted the

report ?
Mr. Si-Nis. The one place I recall hearing this was at our Board of

Inquiry meeting where, as I say, this statement was made, but I don't
recall who was making it.

Senator HATFIELD. In other words, someone other than Dr. Rosen-
berg attributes to Dr. Rosenberg he misinterpreted the water sample
of July 1, is that what you're saying?

Mr. SIMS. I guess so.
Senator HATFIELD. I see. Could you tell us now, according to your

own information on that July 1 water sample, was Dr. Rosenberg mis-
interpreting it? Could he, if he had said, "You've been drinking pure
human waste," would that water sample have borne that out, or would
that have refuted that statement ?

Mr. SIMs. I cannot answer that, sir. I do not know. I can see it would
l)e easv to misinterpret this report. If you weren't used to reading
them, it would be easy to misunderstand it, I am sure.

Senator HATFIELD. The record should show I have been informed bv
staff that there has been a controversy on the method and manner of
reporting between the Federal agency and the State agency that was
broughlt out at the Board of Inquiry by the National Park Service.
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Mr. Sins. General Superintendent Borgman reported to Ed Kurtz

that apparently there is an epidemic at Crater Lake with a dysentery-
type flu sluslectedl. and Oregon State Health Department investigators
and Dr. Koplan, CDC, were in the park working on it.

On .Tuly 9, Bill Titus and Ed Barnes. who wvere with the Ore-on
State Health Department, were in the park checking pressure, and
chlorine residuals- and checking water systemn in genieral. They) found
that, the headquarters wvater supply was not etigchlorine. Thle
water sample taken at Munson SprIings was fotuid to he, negatlre'.

Ed Barnes said the samples probably had some coliform- but they did
not meet textbook definition. These samples were taken from the north
box in the caisson which later was to show the, least contamination of
all the boxes. In other words, had they taken their sample from any
of the other pipes it probably would bare shown a substantial am-ount
of colitormn.

Seniator IIAx'TFYELD When Vou speak of other pipes, you're talking In
termis of whiat,, abouit seven, five or seven?,

Mr'. SIMts. At least about.
Senator IIA'r'FTEfD. Seven pipes 
Mir. A)M.I believe there is five.
Senator HATFIELD. Five lpipes?

Mr. Si-~Ns. They come from the various caisson boxes into the central
box.

Senator IHATFIELD. And thev took this f rom only two?
Mr. Si~is. I think they took it onlyv f rom one. And it showed the lbest

water coming from that one, otherwise it is very possible they -would
have picked up the had water sample at that time.

Senator 1-IATriEfD. Up here on page 9, again, were you aware of Mr.
Borgman's report of an epidemic?

Mr. Siiis. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. When di d you. become awa re of that, at the hoard

of inquiry?
Ml'. STITs. I don't think I even lbecam~e aware of it then. I think it wras

just recently when I got some information.
Senator HATFELD. You mean within the last, well, since this whole

mnatter had occurred of the park closed, park reopened, and when at
that point, when the park was reopened or when the park was closed?

Mr. S~i~s. Let me see what miy statement was. I think I just got that
very recently from the general superintendent -\when I was trying to
comipile this report.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Borgman never reported that to you?
Mir. STiis. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. So each (lay, that was not reported -we were. in

effect, possibly exposing almost 10,000 people a day?, Is that about the
park visitation?

Mr. Sims. No; that would be high. Four or fire thousand during that
time of the year, which was the busiest time of the season.

Senator TI-ArFIELD. And that was a 4-dayv delay, wh ich mi-eans we were
in the neighborhood of 20,000 to 25,000 peo ple?

Mr-. SI-Ns. Very possibly.
Mir. BOrEGMNAN_;. May I make a comiment here. Senator?
Senator HIATIFIELD. Yes.
Mir. BOP.OMANT. I am not sure \[r. Sims is followingV your line of

questioning here precisely. In my understandingr, we were all aware at
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this time that we did have a problem, because the doctors were there,
and Mr. Sims and I both were aware they were working on a problem
making a survey of sick people, and this was an epidemic if that is the
correct word for it.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you agree with the superintendent's state-ment, though, at this point, Mr. Borgman, you had made this statement
to Mr. Kurtz that apparently there is an epidemic at Crater Lake witha dysentery-type flu suspected and that OSHD investigators and Dr.
Koplan, CDC, were in the park working on it?

Mr. BORGM.1AN. Well, my report to Mr. Kurtz was on information
Mr. Sims gave to me.

Senator HATFIELD. Pardon?
Mr. BORGMAX. It was on information Mr. Sims gave to me. So Iwould disagree with his statement. I think we were both aware of the

epidemic at this time.
Senator HATFIELD. Had you come to a conclusion, Mr. Sims, inde-pendent of what Mr. Borgman may have reported to Mr. Kurtz? I

mean what was your own assessment of the situation at this particular
time?

Mr. SiiMs. I was aware that there was a problem, I just don't recall
ever using the word "epidemic" or "dvsente ry-type flh."

Senator HATFIELD. If you had beeni aware or you had made an as-sessment that it was an epidemic, what would you have done?
Mr. SrNis. At that time, I felt that just about evervthing that could

be done was being done with your Public health d(octors in the park
working onl it actively, and I just didn't know what else could be
done..

Senator HATFIELD. Would you have considered closing the park as a
part of a precautionary measure? 

Mr. SiNis. If I had had some kind of knowledge that this was being
passed on to other than our own people, I think I certainly would have
considered some such measure.

Senator HIATPIEpLD. You were attributino this outbreak of illiness
then to outside forces?

Mr. SIms. No. sir. I just-what I am saying, as far as I knew it was
being passed from person to person was the way it was being passed
in the park. and it was just a local thing involvinia our personnel.

Senator HATFIELD. But if it were being passed from person to per-
son, it was obvious there was some media or vehicle of passing this?
It wasn't a catching disease, was it?

Mr. SIMfS. No; I don't think so.
Senator HIkTFIELD. So therefore there had to be some other vehicle

through which this passed from person to person. so there were Iman-
people being exposed to this, weren't there, through the visitation to
the park program?

Mr. Srals. I don't know if there were very many actually being ex-
posed to it under those conditions.

Senator HATFIELD. Well, what were those conditions?
Mr. Si-is. Well, the only way people were being exposed actively isif they came in contact with an employee who was actively ill, and in

very close proximity to them.
Senator HATFIELD. You were aware at this point. though, if I am notmistaken, Mr. Sims, there were concessionaire employees who were ill

as well?
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Mr. SIms. I was never aware of any large number of concession em-

ployees ill.
Senator HATFIELD. A large number, but were you aware that any

concessionaire employees were ill at the same time you were aware, ac-

cording to your statement, that YCC volunteers, at one point over

50 percent of them, were ill, your own personnel were ill, your own

family members were ill with the flu related, some flu related prob-
lem? Were you or were you not at this time then aware that there were

employees of the concessionaire who were also ill?
Mr. SIMS. Not in any numbers, though.
Senator HATFIELD. One, two, three?
Mr. SiMs. Something like that, just very-
Senator HATFIELD. Very few?
Mr. SIMS. Yes; very minor, yes.
Senator HATFIELD. But you see, put in the context of the whole park,

even though there were only a few concessionaire employees, you knew

there were the others, the YCC personnel, members of your own

family, staff, et cetera, did it not occur to you there were then dangers
to the public coining into that situation whether or not that they were

being exposed?
Mr. SIMS. I didn't really consider any particular danger to the

public. And at this time, we had the two Public Health doctors in the

park, and it was out of my hands. I felt we had the experts working

on it.
Senator HATFIELD. Did they inform you as to any possibility of the

public being exposed to the flu in the park? You had two Public Serv-

ice doctors, Public Health doctors in the park. You had had these

reports from what, you had a team of four from the Oregon State-

Mr. SIMs. At times, yes.
Senator HATFIELD. You had various other individuals who were

professional or semiprofessional; did no one at all at any time indi-

cate to you that there might be a problem of the public being exposed

to-
Mr. SiMs. I do not recall being so informed.
Senator HATFIELD. Not one of these?
Mr. SIMs. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. WIVhen were you first informed that the public

might be endangered?
Mir. SIMS. I do not recall exactly. But we had a discussion, I believe,

late on the 9th where the doctors proposed the possibility of closing

the park at this time.
Senator HATFIELD. This was Dr. Googins?
Mr. SiMs. No; this was Dr. Rosenberg and Dr. Koplan.
Senator HATFIELD. Dr. Rosenberg and Dr. Koplan?
Mr. SIMs. Yes. They still didn't know what was causing the illness,

but they discussed the possibility at that time.
Senator HATFIELD. Are you aware of Dr. Googins making a recom-

mendation on the previous day to Dr. Rosenberg and Dr. Koplan that

the park might best be closed?
Mr. SIMs. No, sir, I was not aware of that.
Senator HATFIELD. But the first date you had any indication from

the professional people involved-namely, Dr. Koplan and Dr. Rosen-
l)erg, as you say on page 9-was on July 9?
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Mr. SIMs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. OK. I guess we are down now to July 10.
Mr. SitXs. I don't think I quite finished July 9.
Senator HATFIELD. Oh, we are still on July 9. All right.
Mr. SiMs. I will pick it up here.
Gena Wright and Ed Bussen, KCHD, were in the park helping

CDC investigators, and in the late afternoon Dr. Rosenberg and Dr.
Koplan discussed the possibility of closing the park with me.

There was a roundrobin telephone discussion between Ernie Borg-
man, myself, the USPHS Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg and Mr.
Schock-I did not myself talk to Mr. Schock-of the National Park
Service in Washington, and Acting Regional Director Ed Kurtz
regarding recommendations to close the park.

On July 10, Dr. Koplan-
Senator HATFIELD. Did you make the recommendation to your su-

periors at that point?
Mr. SIMS. I did not make the recommendation. I merely passed on

the recommendation of the doctors, as I recall.
Senator HATFIELD. Did they ask you for your own personal opinion

or recommendation?
Mr. SIMS. No; I don't think they did. I don't recall that they did.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims, as a park superintendent, you operate,

of course, within a chain of command?
Mr. SiMs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And act in an hierarchy system. But you do also

have certain authority to act on your own judgment on matters within
any park for which you are held responsible, is that correct?

Mr. SIms. Generally on matters of lesser importance, day-to-day
operation.

Senator HATFIELD. Under no circumstance would You be authorized
to close the park without approval from superiors?

Mr. SIMS. Probablv not, unless there was some type of a dire emer-
g ency, I was absolutely certain it had to be closed. If it was a question-
able type decision, I would not be able to make the decision.

Senator HATFIELD. You didn't feel that strongly about this situation
at this time?

Mr. SNis. No. sir, I was absolutely certain I couldn't make the de-
cision on the basis of what information I had at that time.

Senator HATFIELD. What was the reaction of your superiors in this
roundrobin ?

Mr. SIMS. I do not recall.
Senator HATFIELD. Pardon?
Mr. Snis. I do not recall.
Senator HATFIELD. Before you said goodby on this roundrobin dis-

cussion-you said here, "Roundrobin telephone discussion between
Ernie Borgman, Klamath Falls: myself; USPHS Drs. Koplan and
Rosenberg: Mr. Schock, NPS, Washington; and Acting Regional Di-
rector Ed Kurtz."

Mr. SImS. I did not talk to Ed Kurtz. We weren't all on the phone
at the same time; this was a matter of me calling General Superin-
tendent Borgman.

Senator HATFIELD. This was not a conference call?
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Mr. SiMs. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. When you say this discussion was held with

Acting Director Ed Kurtz regarding recommendations to close the
park. what was his reaction on that recommendation that you trans-
mnitted, not from yourself, as a recommendation as I understand it,
but you transmitted from the doctors to Mr. Kurtz?

Mr. SNis. I did not get a reply myself. I did not talk to Ed Kurtz
myself; Mr. Borgman did, so I did not.

Senator IIATFIELD. So you didn't talk to your superior directly?
Mr. Si-Ns. I talked to my superior, Mr. Borgman, and lie in turn

talked to his superior.
Senator HATFIELD. I see. Thank you.
Mr. SuMs. Then on July 10, Dr. Koplan and Dr. Rosenberg requested

authority from Atlanta to close the park immediately. Their request
ws as denied due to lack of evidence produced by the doctors to justify
closure. The decision was relayed to Ernie Borgmian by Mr. Schock
in the afternoon.

Senator HATFIELD. If I look at the chart of organization correctly,
DIr. Koplan and l)r. Rosenberg are basically staff officers rather than
lilne officers, if wve wvere to use an analogy to the military, is that
correct?

Mr. SIms. I wouldl think that is correct, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You did not at this time then. followvino your

conversation waith MNr. Borugman, you did not know what the line
officer, who in that case vould be Mr. Kurtz, said concerning the rec-
ommnenldation on closing the park?

Mr. SIurs. No. sir.
Senator HATFIEiDI). You had no knowledge whether they were to

close it or not close it?
Mfr. SuMs. That is riglht.
Seniator IHATFIED. Mlr. Borgman did not report back to you any

kind of a decision that might have been made in the line on that
recommendation?

Mr. SIuis. No, sir, except only ewe didn't hear to close it so we had
to more or less assume not to.

Senator iATFIELD. Then I understand by your statement on July 10
Dr. Koplan anmd l)r. Rvosenberg,. aware this recommendation of theirs
had been transmitted up the line, made their recommendation to their
superior in Atlanta?

Mr. Sums. I think that is correct. sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Which would be the staff function of the medi-

cal, if I wvere to draw the analogy again? In other words, what I am
tryinig to get at, the line authority could close the park, or the staff
authority, acting<. on the recommendation of the doctors, could close
the park, is that correct?

Mr. STmTS. I think so. it could have been closed on their recoInmen-
datiomi. Had thev had enoulgh information to close it, thev could come
to our people and say these are the facts, the park needs to be closed.
Or if we had the facts necessary, the decision wvas made in our ranks,
the park could have been closedf. I think I would agree with what you
are saying.

Senator HATFIELD. In retrospect how do you react at this particular
moment and instant on not having a decision of whether to close or



23

not to close the parkl when you had been given the information and
recommended to close the park to your superiors, then you were aware
those same people, the two doctors had recommended to their superiors
a second way to close the park, so in effect they were saying get this
park closed one way or the other, how do you see this in retrospect?

M\r. SIMS. I find it very difficult to report, sir.
.Senator HATFIELD. Did you find it difficult at the time to adjust

in vour own thinking this situation where the two doctors felt so
strongly about this they were seeking two channels of closing the
pak I)icd that bring into your mind the possibility this may be
serious, I should close the park on an emergency basis and take the
coonsequences, or call Mr. Borgman back and say, "Hey, what is the
.answer, on this ? "

Mr. SniDs. I felt it was completely out of my hands at this time.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you call Mr. Borgmnan back and say, 'A ihat

is the result ?"
AIr. SIIrs. No, I did not.
Senator HATFIELD. You had material and information the park

should be closed, you passed that up the chain of command through
MIr. Borgiman, and you had no answer on that?

Mr. SIMs. I don't recall.
Senator H-ATFIELD. Then you're aware the doctors made that request

thlrough their channels and that was refused?
Mr. Snvis. That was my understanding, yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And you did not go back to Mr. Boronman to find

out whether the superiors in that chain had said yes or nay?
MAr. Sials. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And not having heard from Mr. Borgiman, you

hadl determined that they had decided probably not to close the park,
is that what

Mr. SNis. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
AIr. Slias. Now we are down on July 10, aren't we? I don't remember

just how f ar we got.
The request was denied due to lack of evidence by the doctors to

jistify closure. Decision relayed to Mr. Borgman bv Schock in after-
noon. General Superintendent Borginan relayed information to Pacific
Northwest Region.

Notices were passed out to persons entering the park advising visi-
tors of illness-and I know absolutely I feel this was done on the 9tlh.
There was some confusion, perhaps someone here can clear that uip.

Senator HATFIELD. Who made that decision to put these notices out?
AIr. Si-Ns. I believe Dr. Koplan camne up with that idea.
Senator HATFIEFD. That was after he had been refused permission

to close the park by his Superiors?
Mr. SIZI-s. I cannot say if it was before or after. But notices were

Plased out in the park a(vising ViSitorS of illness and slugoestino pre-
cautions to be taken, which was basically to boil water and put iodine
tablets in the wvater. And like I say, I am not certain whether wve
started passing these out during the 9th or on the 10th, but I think
the notice wvas dated on the 1 0th, so I cannot say.

Also on this date Ed Barnes dut- out chlorine line at Mfunson
Springs and found that direct flow through tank allowed water to
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headquarters line to bypass chlorination. Chlorinator was attached di-
rectly to headquarters line in the afternoon.

At approximately 3 p.m. Dr. Rosenberg made the statement-and
I wasn't there again, and maybe it isn't significant, but Jeff Adams,
I)r. Koplan, and Ernie Borgman were there-the statement was made
it did not appear to be in the water, which perhaps was the situation
even at that time, it hadn't been determined the water was the cause
of the illness.

Food services at the Rim were inspected by Ed Barnes, OSIID,
and Dr. Koplan and Dr. Rosenberg at 3 :30 to 5 p.m.

Senator HATFIELD. Were these signs posted anywhere around the
lodge, this type of notice that was handed to the visitors as they came
in the park?

Mr. SIMS. My understanding at the time was this notice would be
handed to all visitors as they entered the park, and they would be
posted in the park on our bulletin boards.

Senator HATFIELD. But were they posted anywhere else?
Mr. SIMs. Apparently this notice was also posted in some of the

concession buildings, I think in the cafeteria, I am not sure of any
others.

Senator HATFIELD. Ilow long were they up, do you know?
Mr. SIMS. I do not know.
Senator HATFIELD. How long were they handed out at the gates?
Mr. SIMS. Well, they were handed out during the day of the 10th.

Mfay I ask Mr. Wiggins if he knows? Do you know if they were handed
out during the 9th?

Mr. WIGGINS. According to Incident Report 203 signed bv Park
Commissioner Jonas McDonough they were handed out on Wednesday
morning, Julv 9. at apparently 10:30.

Mr. Si-rs. So they should have been handed out to all visitors as they
entered the park on the 9th and the 10th.

Senator HATFITLD. And for how long a period after that started?
Mr. SIMs. Well, the discovery was made the night of the 10th, so it

was discontinued. The park was closed on. the 11th.
Senator HATFIELD. But it was throughout the day?
Mr. WIGGINS. Yes.
Mr. SIMS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And who has jurisdiction of the bulletin boards?

Are those park property?
Mr. SImIs. Those bulletin boards would be; yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And are there some in the lodge?
Mr. SIMs. I think they had a type of bulletin board inside the cafe-

teria, it is a soft composition board, I believe notices can be tacked on.
Senator HATFIELD. Is that the concessionaire's bulletin board?
Mr. Simfs. That would be the concessionaire's.
Senator HATFIELD. Not the park service?
Mr. SIMs. Not the ones inside.
Senator HATFIELD. Were they posted on the concessionaire's bulletin

board?
Mr. SIMS. I don't know exactly where they were posted in regard to

the concession.
Senator HATFIELD. The restrooms?
Mr. Si-Ns. I doubt it, but I don't know.
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Mr. Larry Echols, acting for Associate Regional Director Wayne
Howe, called Mr. Borgman to discuss the Crater Lake problem. Mr.
Echols also contacted the office of John Cook, Associate Director,
Park System Management, NPS, Washington, D.C. Joe Schock, Na-
tional Park Service, called Echols to discuss a partial closing of food
services. Acting Regional Director Ed Kurtz and John Cook dis-
cussed the situation at Crater Lake. Epidemiological Investigation
Service contacted CDC in Atlanta to request advice on closing the
park. CDC officials said the evidence was not conclusive enough to
establish the source of infection and asked for another 24 hours to
evaluate data. Ed Kurtz contacted Regional Director John Rutter
at Olympic National Park to brief him on the situation at Crater
Lake. Joe Schock, National Park Service, reported a conversation
with Dr. Gene Gangarosa, CDC, who told him, "Based on epidemio-
logical data available it did not appear that either water or food was
the vehicle, but probably caused by person-to-person contact." Mr.
Schock also reported that, "discussions on the afternoon of the 10th
focused on the possibility of closing the concession operation because
so many of the employees were ill." It was decided to wait until
July 11.

Somewhere around 6:30 p.m., Jeff Adams discovered sewage flow-
ing from around the manhole cover below the lodge. Approximately
7:30 p.m., Jeff Adams reported his discovery to me. I immediately
informed Dr. Koplan and Dr. Rosenberg. Jeff Adams, Dr. Koplan,
IDr. Rosenberg, Ed Barnes, and Bill Titus departed for the plugged
sewer. At approximately 8: 10 p.m. fluorescein dye was dumped into
the manhole above the overflow. The dye appeared at Munson Springs
at 8: 50 p.m. EPA was notified of the dye test. By 10 p.m. the rock
which plugged the sewer pipe had been removed.

Upon learning of Jeff Adams' discovery, I got a seasonal ranger
who began going house to house informing residents of the situation.
I went to my office and called all employees who had telephones and
informed them of the water contamination. I then began to go door
to door in Sleepy Hollow informing everyone who was home of the
situation and arranging for those who were not home to be notified.
I then went to Steel Circle and notified the rest of the residents of
the discovery. At approximately 8: 30 p.m. I called Ernie Borgman
and informed him of the situation. I later went back to headquarters
to meet with Dr. Koplan and Dr. Rosenberg. They advised me of a
possible hepatitis danger. The doctors made up a notice which was
delivered to all park employees and the concessionaire around 12
o'clock, done by the YCC people.

Then on July 11, this was still at night, approximately 12:30 a.m.,
Mr. Borgman was in telephone contact with the park, and after dis-
cussion with the concessionaire and U.S. Public Health Service per-
sonnel, apparently a decision was made to close the park. I was told
this later. I

Senator HATFIELD. When you say Mr. Borgman was in telephone
contact with the park, who is the park?

Mr. SIMs. I had called him at 8:30 and 11:30, then I think after
that Jeff Adams called him, then after that he was in contact with
Mr. Peyton, the concessionaire.
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Senator ILXTFIELD. He had not called you?
Mr. SInis. I had already talked to him twice by telephone prior to

this 12:30 call.
Senator HATFIELD. At that point did he tell you a decision had been

made to close the park?
Mr. SiMs. No, sir. There wasn't any question in my mind, though,

the park would be closed when this was known.
Senator HATFIELD. When a decision of this kind was made.
First of all, AIr. Borginan was physically where at this time?
Air. 511rs. Ile was in Klamath Falls.
Senator1 HATFIELID. And you were at the park?
AIr. SIMs. Yes, sir.
Senator IIAF1FIELD. The decision was made by Mr. Borgman to close

the park?
M1r. Sn3is. Perhaps lie can clarify.
Senator HATFIELD. But you had not made the decision?
Air. Sni-s. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. After that decision was made somewhere along

the line, who would execute that decision normally?
AMIr. SI-ms. I think normally the decision would be made at our Re-

gional Director's level.
Senator llArFIrLD. So that is physically removed from the park.

1-ow do they get that decision implemented once it is made?
Mr. SFars. It has to be relayed back down to us to implement it.
Senator HATFIELD. Who is, us ?
Air. SIMS. It would generally be me.
Senator IHATFIELD. As Superintendent?
Mr. SIMNS. But this was not done.
Senator HisFIELD. Not at this time? This was 12 :30 in the morning.

Who was it relayed to?
Mlr. Si-Ts. I think it was relayed to the concessionaire.
Senator HATFIETLD. But it was more than the concession, it was a de-

cisi]on to close the park?
Mrl'. STIMS. I think so. Mr. BorgMan can probably-
Senator HATFIELD. When did you first learn the park was to be

closed?
M\Ir. SIrs. I learned that early the next morning.
Senator HATFIELD. We are now talking about 12 :30 a.m.?
MIr. Sim)s. It was later than that.
Senator IIATFIELD. It was after midnight on July 11?
Mr. STnis. Well, it was more like 7 :30 the following morning we

were in telephone contact and really had a definite answer.
Senator HlwIjELD And wio told you about it?
Air. SiBIs. AI. Borgman is the on1e that made the telephone call to

the regional office to verify it.
Senator HATFIELD. Who told You the park was going to be closed?

Not howv did Air. Boraman get the information, but how10 did you get
the information a decision had been made somewhere by someone that
the park was to he closed? How did 3'you first learn that, and from
whom?

AIr. St1is. It is rather indefinite, but Dr. Koplan, Dr. Rosenberg
Air. Borgmain, and myself met early, just briefly discussed it. And I
don t think there was any question the park had to be closed. Antd

Ir. Bor-man proceeded to call the regional office.
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Senator HATFIELD. When did you have this conference wvith the
poeple you just enumerated?

Mr. Sims. This was the luorning of the 11th. I think about 7 :15 in
the morning.

Senator HATFIELD. On the telephone ?
Mr. SIzIs. No.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Borgman had come to the park??
Mr. Siurs. Mr. Borgman had come, to the park; yes, siI.
Senator HATFIELD. You were at the park headquarters?
Mr. Snias. Yes, sir.
SelnatOr HATFIELD. See, what kind of confuses me a little bit is up

here in the mikddle of the page you say at 12 ::,) a.m. on .Julv 11 Mr.
BorgInan was in telephone contact with the park. Bitt that was not
with y oul i

Mr1'. SnIBS. No. silr.
Senator HATFIELD [reading] : '`After (liscllssiono with concessionaiue

andl lSPHS personnel, de(cision was made to close the park."' Yon
s ee I read that as having been made somewhere in the 12:30 a.mn.
Then von drop dlown and say, "At 7 :15 a.m., Mr. Borgynmanl, Dr. Kop-
:In, IDr. Rosenberg, and I met briefly at park head(quarters to discuss

closing the park. At 7:45 a.m., Mr. , Borgman called Ed Kurtz atln'
received permission to close the park. Park was closed at 8:15 a.m.'
You'reI telling me then that the decision was ma(le in the minds of
M\r. IBorgmian and others at 12 :30 a.ni., but permission to do it was
not. obtained nutil 7:415 a.m.?

Mir. Sinis. I thinkl that is probably rigit.
Senator 1AXTFIELD. Is that rig-it,
Mr. SUNIs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You were in the presence of these people whein

these calls were ma(le between 7 :15) and 7 :45 to get permission, so
you sort of learned it in that process?

Mr. SIm3IS. Yes, sir.
Senator ITATrFii). There was no direct commnunication to you?
Mr1l. SI.As. No, sir.
Senator HATvrIELD. You sav the park closed at 8:15. whlat physically

was done,?
Mr. Sims. That was phy sicallv closing at the entrance stations so

vehicles could not enter the park.
Senator IIATFIELD. Hov wv s that implenmente(l?
iMr. Sims. The wvord was -iven to M ir. WP-ins.
S(e1ator HATFIELD. B3y nWhoi ?
Mr. SnI3s. 13V m-fe.
Senator IATFLELD. You called and executed that decision at that

moment, is that correct?
Mr. SIms. As soon as we had that verification: yes, I gave him

ihie word( to close the entrance stations and not permit anyone to enter.
S0eiiotor IHATFIELD). All rioht. the last pagre.
Mr. SNIMs. Notices were handed out to (leparting visitors informing

them of the contaminated water and advising them to get ganminma
globulin injections.

Sellator RATFI}ELD. About how manyv were there?
Mr. SIANs. Maybe AMr. Wiggins can answer that? I don't kinow.
Senator IHATFIELD. A guiesstimiate.
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Mr. Sinms. Probably not very many. It would just have been the
people staying overnight in the lodge, which might have been, a
guesstimate, 250 to 300 people in the park.

Senator HATFIELD. YCC people?
Air. SIMs. They left a little later in the day, I don't know exactly

what time or at what intervals. I don't think they all left at the same
time, but they did leave.

Dye was put into the sewage system to check for leaks. No leaks were
found.

Lime and chlorine were spread on raw sewage around the leaking
manhole. Joint CDC-NPS press release telling of park closing and
urging all visitors who had been in the park to get gamma globulin
injections. General meeting with Mr. Borgman, Dr. Koplan, Dr. Rosen-
berg. Ralph Peyton, and myself at 10:30 a.m. to discuss measures
which would have to be taken.

At 12:30 p.m. a National Guard helicopter arrived with State offi-
cials from Portland to administer gamma globulin and to take blood
samples of employees.

I was not aware that it was possible for raw sewage to enter the
water system, and the possibility was never mentioned to me by any-
one else. No one regrets this incident that happened at Crater Lake
more than I do. With hindsight it is easy to see where mistakes were
made, but to my knowledge everyone acted at the time to the best
of his ability. My hopes now are that some good will comes from this
experience. I hope that any sewer and water system now constructed
would be so designed that it would be impossible for the sewage to
enter the water system. I also hope that the best equipment be imple-
mented to chlorinate and safeguard water supplies. I would hope for
better training for those people who work with water and sewer svs-
tems. Last, I would hope for a speedy, effective method of testing
water quality.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims, I appreciate very much your state-
ment. I do have a few now concluding and general questions.

I would like to read into the record at this point the statement that
was given to all the visitors on Thursday evening, July 10. It is en-
titled: "To All Visitors":

Evidence the facilities at Crater Lake National Park has been found to be
contaminated with sewage. The water is not fit to drink or use for any purpose
other than flushing toilets. It is imperative that the following precautions be
taken immediately:

1. Do you drink, bathe, wash clothes, brush teeth or use the water from the
park system for any purpose other than flushing toilets.

2. Normal disinfection precautions such as boiling, chlorine, iodine, et cetera,
are not effective and should not be relied upon.

Thank you
RICHARD H. SIMS,

Superintendent, Crater Lake National Park.

These, I want to make sure now we have clear for the record, were
handed to all incoming visitors as of Thursday night.

Mr. SIuMS. No, sir. These were departing visitors on the morning of
July 11 who were in the park overnight and were leaving the next day,
that notice.

Senator HATFIELD. Would you like to consult with your colleagues,
because I don't think vou would hand this to a departing visitor about
washing clothes and brushing teeth.
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Mr. Sims. This must be the notice that was posted. After it was found
that night this notice was posted. This was a notice that was handed
around to all the residents in the park that night, it was taken around
the night of the 10th.

Senator HATFIELD. Were the gates closed at this time to any new in-
coming visitors?

Mr. Sim[s. I don't think they were closed, but there was virtually no
one entering the park at this hour.

Senator HATFIELD. I presume there was a supply so if there were
any incoming visitors

Mr. SimIS. I don't know if that was thought of at that time.
Senator HATFIELD. Buit this was distributed to all people in the park

at that time, to your people, YCC personnel, visitors and everyone?
T. S-Nis. I don't know as it was distributed to visitors. It was given

to the concessionaire, and I don't know how lie took it from there. It
was so late at night that the visitors, I think they were all asleep and
I don't think they would be using water.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you give instructions on how this was to be
taken care of ?

Mr. Siis. No.
Senator HATFIELD. You didn't pass the word out to your own staff ?
Mr. Sims. I didn't really have any staff available at that time. This

was around midnight or so when this was being done.
Senator H-ATFIELD. But you considered this pretty serious at that

time; did you not? Did the doctors word this for you?
Mr. SAiAs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And yet the park was not closed until-
Mr. SIMIS. In the morning.
Senator HATFIELD. The very next morning ?
Mr. SnIs. Yes; early the next morning.
Senator HATFIELD. Then you had, I believe, another statement which

should be read into the record at this point.
To all visitors.

Over the past several weeks there has been an outbreak of gastroenteritis at
Crater Lake National Park. This illness is characterized by diarrhea, vomiting,
fever, and chills. It can last anywhere from a few hours to several days.

It is unclear how this illness is contracted or how it is spread.

This was passed out, as I understand, all day to incoming visitors?
Mr. Si-Ns. Yes, sir, on the 9th and the 10th.
Senator HATFIELD. On the 9th and the 10th?
Mr. SrNis. Yes, sir.
Senator HTATFIELD. Do you consider there is any great distinction

between the instructions you passed out to all incoming visitors on
July 9, as represented by that notice, and the instructions given to all
the in-park visitors on the night of July 10?

Mr. Sins. Yes, sir.
Senator 1TATFIELD. They are basically the same instructions, aren't

they?
Mr. Sims. No, sir, I don't interpret them that way.
Senator HATFIELD. You consider the one on July 10 a more definitive

and perhaps serious situation than you did the one when you issued
the statement on July 9 ?

Mr. STnIs. Yes, sir.

U1-34-S-7d-- 3
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Senator HATFIELD. And the doctors in both instances were the
authors of the wording?

Mr. SIMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Now let me go to the question of the conces-

sionaire for a few moments, as to your knowledge of any of these
Questions. And if you do not have knowledge, that is fine, but I would
like to know what you understand.

It is reported that on July 8 the concessionaire posted a notice to his
employees announcing there was no problem with the food and water.
July 8, that was just the day before you issued this first notice. I have a
copy of that notice that was posted. For the record I shall read it. It
is addressed:
Tro: Employees of Crater Lake Lodge.
I)ate: July 7, 1975.
Subject: Flu Bug.

The last tell days have not been pleasant because of the flu. (Crater Lake Lodgo
and the Naitional Pairk Service have been working intensely to discover the
problem. From talking to doctors throughout the state, this flu bug is widesprelad
throughout the Northwest and probably brought into Crater Lake by tours. It
has beeni detei :aine(l it is not a bacteria and is not caused by the food or water,
but; it is aln airborne virus. According to the doctors it is a new strain that they
have not isolated and (o10 not have any new cure for.

When first afflicted take at least 4 ozs. of Kaopeetate and follow with at least
2 ozs. every two hours until you feel you are healthy, then continue with 1 oz.
every four hours for two days. Sip 7-UTp, Bubble-Up or some other sweet carbon-
ated drink in small sips throughout the period to help smoothe the stomach. Eat
lightly. Avoid starches and greasy foods, and consume all of the liquids yel can

I)o not hesitate to call the office or house mother for assistance for food.
(5) CRAUTER LAKEE LO1)GE, INC.

Did you authorize such a notice to be posted by the concessionaire,
Mr. Sims?

Mr. SiDis. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware of this notice ?
Mr. SiMNfs. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. When did you become aware of this notice ?
Mr. SiMs. I can't say that I ever became aware of the complete

notice.
Senator HATFIELD. Is this the first time
Mr. SIlus. I think this is the first time I have ever heard it.
Senator I-ATF[ETD. Is this the first time you have heard this?
Mr. Sieves. As near as I can recall. I don't recall if it came up at the

board of inquiry or something like that. Prior to that time I had no
knowledge.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims, what are your responsibilities to the
employees of the concessionaire at Crater Lake National Park? In your
job description and your instructions and other such relationships you
have to Your organization, your superiors, what has been designated or
what are the responsibilities you have to these employees of the
concessionaire?

Mr. SIMS. I really can't give you a specific answer. It probably would
be the same as any other person. Normally the concessionaire's em-
ployees are the responsibility of the concessionaire.

Senator H-TATFIELD. Do you have a superintendent's manual or some
printed outline of your duties and responsibilities as a park super-
intendent?



31

Mr. SIMs. I have never seen anything spelled out, no, what our
responsibilities to the concessionaire's employees, if there are any
such responsibilities.

Senator HATFIELD. Would you briefly trace for us your career in the
Service, where you began your work and what your titles were?

Mr. SIMs. Certainly. I began in late April 1954, as a seasonal ranger.
Senator HATFIELDL. As a ranger?
Mr. SIMs. I was a seasonal park ranger.
Senator HATFIELD. Is this sort of the beginning of the road?
Mr. SiiMs. That is usually the way. There are other ways. Some

people come in permanent.
Senator HATFIELD. I am speaking of you. Your first step was a

ranger?
Mr. SimIs. Yes, sir, seasonal ranger. I spent eight summers in that

capacity. My other occupation was a schoolteacher, this was a sum-
mer job. In June of 1962 I went to the Badlands of South Dakota
as a permanent ranger, and I spent six summers.

Senator HArFIELi). You went as a permanent ranger. Did you go
into some kind of inservice training for that position ?

Mr. SIMs. After I had received that position I attended a session
in Grand Canyon, which is about a 3-month session, which is about
their normal training f or park rangers.

Senator HATFIELD. The next step?
Mr. SiMs. The next step was district ranger at Shenandoah Na-

tional Park.
Senator HATFIELD. Virginia?
Mr. SImS. This was in March of 1968.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you go then to another similar session of

training as you had before?
Mr. Sims. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD). You went directly into that position?
Mr. SiMs. Yes, sir.
Senator IATrFiELD). J)id the outgoing district ranger instruct you?
Mr. SIms. No, sir, he was gone when I arrived.
Senator HATFIELD. You came into the office and there it was?
Mr. SIMs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIIELD. The next step?
Mr. SIMs. Was coining back to Oregon Caves National Monument

in March of 1971.
Senator HATFIELD. And your title there was?
Mr. SiMs. At first it was Administrative Assistant.
Senator IIATFIELD. And later?
Mr. SIMs. Later it was changed to Superintendent.
Senator HAIFIELD. Superintendent of the Oregon Caves National

Monument?
Mr. SiMs. That is correct, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you go to any training school or was there

an instructional program on the duties and responsibilities?
Mr. SIms. Not just a special school for just that particular office,

no. I had attended different types of sessions that pertained to differ-
ent facets of the operation.

Senator HATFIELD. Did the outgoing superintendent instruct you?
Mr. Sims. No, sir.
Senator HIATF1fL;). He was gone?



32

Air. SiIrs. He was gone when I arrived.
Senator HIArFIELD. And the next step?
Mr. SIMiS. Crater Lake National Park in October 1973.
Senator HATFIEii). And where was your predecessor when you ar-

rived on the scene?
Mr. SInis. He was in North Dakota.
Senator TIATFIELI). He was gone?
Mr. SiNis. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIETD. Did he leave instructions on anv unfinished busi-

ness for you-
Mr. Sirs. Ile left no instructions.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you receive any instructions from your im-

mediate superior, or any person or group in the line, on the conduct
and responsibilities of the Superintendent of Crater Lake National
Park?

MrI. SInMs. No. sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Does the park have any manual that outlines the

duties and responsibilities of the park superintendent for Crater Lake?
Mr. Si-is. You have a job description.
Senator HTATFIELD. In that job description were any or these ses-

sions you had in your career, did they outline the point of any rela-
tionship to the concessionaire in any of the parks or monuments or
other places under the jurisdiction of the National Parks?

iMr. Si-Ns. Not that I am aware.
Senator HAT1FELD. You are not aware of any time in your career you

uil(lerstood You had any specific responsibilities to the concessionaire
an(l/or to his employees during the season or any other time?

Mr. SIArs. Not there there -were any special responsibilities. You
have the same responisibility toward them as you would anyone else.

Senator ITATrIELD). Y'oul were just to keep things running smoothly?
xrA. SIArs. I would say so, sir.

Senator HATFrELD. Too you make any inspections of the facilities in
any of these monuments or parks to see there is a certain standard or
quality of service? For instance, I have transmitted Park Service
complaints I have had from customers about things they have ex-
perienced in national parks. I have assumed when T received the
answver back from the National Park Service they had reported it back
down the chain and back to me. Some of those complaints involved
coneessioniaires. Did You ever complaii to the concessionaire or his
office on the quality? I am not talking about this instance, I am talk-
ing about the greneral relationship v\on milght have with the
concessionaire.

Mr. SnIBS. I have had very few instances where I have had to.
Senator IIATFIEID. Pardon me?
AIr. SuNis. I have had verv few instances where I have had this

happen that I can recall right off.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you ever have a complaint about the conces-

sionaire or the facility?
Mr. Siais. I don't recall of any this year.
Senator HIATFIELD. At no time did vou ever call Mr. Peyton on the

phone and say I have had a complaint I would like to discuss with
you?
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Mr. SIMs. I think we have on very few occasions.
Senator HATFIELD. I am not implying you would have had com-

plaints, but I am asking if you did have?
Mr. SI3Is. If we had complaints, that is what we would normally

do.
Senator ILI'TFIELD. I-low often did you visit the lodge or the con-

cessions in your normal duties and responsibilities?
Mr. Sims. Not very often during the summertime.
Senator IIATFIELD). First of all, how many months is the lodge open?
Mr. Siis. The lodge is normally open from June 13 to about

September 13.
Senator iTATrIELD. In that span of time what would be the average

number of visits, by design or by accident or whatever it might be?
l low many times would you have been in that lodge or had any con-
tact with Mr. Peyton or anyone in that lodge, once a week, once a
day?

Mr. SIMS. I didn't get to the lodge very often. This summer I had
been up on two or three occasions, mainly to see our program presen-
tation that was going on at the lodge. We give a program up there
every night, and I have gone up on an occasion to view that.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you have any reports or comments through
your personnel who were there every night about the lodge or any
employees of the concessionaire? During this time of the serious
outbreak did you contact Mr. Peyton and alert him of this problem,
or whlat was your relationship with Mr. Peyton during all this period
of the doctors and samples and tests?

Mr. SI:is. Most of the comnunlication was between the doctors and
the lodge. They were having quite a lot of communication. I had
( ommniuCation on the 4th when we had an inspection. I had communi-
cation with Mr. Peyton at that time.

Senator HIArFJEL D. When was the first date you tallked to Mr. Peyton
ai)oiit this problem personally?

M\r. SiiNis. I don't know the exact date. It must have been late June
h lat I did see him.

Senator Hl-AvTFIEID). AlWhat did you talk to him about?
Mr. SiNs. At that time the problem still wasn't very evident, and I

don't rellielliber really mnueh discussion, at least involving this
p)rob)lem.

Senator IITrIELD. On July I you indicate that you received a
lreport from a professor of Easterin Oregon State College that his
daughter, a concession employee. had reported evidentlv that there had
been sonle possible food poisoning problem at Rim Vlillage, and that

hley were having a problem with the boss.
Mf r. S1ms. I was not aware of this at the tine.
Senator iIATvFrELD. WAell, what( did you do with this information in

this report?
Air. SlIS. I wasn't even aware of this report until just recently.
Senator lTrAl Im:LiD. In other wvorcls, it was never-
Mr. SIMS. It was never called to my attention. It never came to me

or called to my attention.
Senator HATFIELD. And you only became aware of this during the

Board of Inquiry?
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2Mr. SiRIs. Recently when I tried to compile this report.
Senator HATFIELD. What are your normal periods of inspecting the

adequacy of the sewage lines?
Mr. Siais. That is normally taken care of by the maintenance divi-

sion, and my understanding is at least once a year the sewage line is
inspected.

Senator 1-JATFIELD. Once a year?
Mr. Si.s. Yes, normally in the fall of the year it is inspected to see

it is clear.
Senator HATFIELD. In the fall at the end of the season?
Mr. Siars. I think that is the usual time, late summer or fall, toward

the end of the visitor season.
Senator HATFIELD. Is it then again inspected at the beginning or

prior to the opening of the season?
MIr. Si-is. No, because it is under so much snow it is impossible to

inspect it.
Senator HATmIELD. All right. Thank you very mnuch, Mr. Sims.
[A short recess was taken.]
Senator HATFIELI). The committee will please come to order.
Mr. Borgman, I wonder now if you will give your statement, please?

We have a copy of this statement, and if you will proceed to read it, I
would appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF ERNEST J. BORGMAN, GENERAL SUPERINTENDENT,
KLAMATH FALLS GROUP, NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

Mr. BORGMAN. My name is Ernest J. Borgman, my title is gen-
eral superintendent, Klamath Falls Group, National Park Service.
My responsibility is to oversee operations in three National Park
Service areas in Oregon and one in California: Oregon Caves National
Monument, Lava Beds National Monumuent, John Day Fossil Beds
National Monumenit and Crater Lake National Park. My office is
located in Klamath Falls, Oreg., and I have a small administrative
and professional staff, which provides support in areas of payrolling,
purchasing, accounting, interpretation, biological research, and tech-
nical maintenance skills for these same four areas. I have been em-
ployed by the U.S. Government for nearly 27 years. All but 2 years of
that time has been with the National Park Service.

The first inkling I had that a situation might be developing at
Crater Lake, which later reached devastating proportions, but which
at the time I did not consider alarming, was a report received while
1 wvas on a trip to Portland on July 1.

Dale Stradling of Eastern Washington State College
Senator HATFIELD). Mr. Borgman, let's stop for just one moment

here on this "first inkling." The word "inkling," did you have any
report or any information, any knowledge, any fact, any test, any
type of thing at all that would indicate that there was some problem,
a problem at Crater Lake that had to do with health of the people?

Mr. BORGMAN. Well, I think I explain it in this next paragraph
here. But I related this report of July 1 to the information that I had
reported to me by the park superintendent, Mr. Sims, that there were
some cases of flu at the park. And this was all I knew, there was flu at
the park, there had been some cases. And when this report of food
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poisoning carne to me I really didn't relate this to any kind of prob-
lem at all, except I related it to the fact wve did have some illness in
the park and the likelihood was this report was the flu and not food
poisoning, 

Senator HATF1EI.D. This was July 1?
Mr. IBoRGM[AXN. Right.
Senator lJTFI.ElA). -Now, just for the record, .Mr. Boroman, is there a

procedure in thel Park Service that would require the Superintendent
to alert you or to inform von in any way, to communicate with you
about maintenance problemits that might include bacteria in the water
supply or problems of sewage? Are these routine matters that are
normally reported to you, or are they not?

Mr1. Bonui'rfAN. Routine matters arent necessarily reported to me.
Anything that is not routine wioul(l be.

Senator IIATFIEILD. For instance, would there be any requirement
or procedure in your normal park administration which -would require
or vou would expect to be inforuied about the tests that. were taken or
ab;out the information that came out of the examinations in March of
1975 that the water was contaminated?

Mr. BORAImAN. AXell. let me explain to VouI my understanding as far
as water sampling is concerned-and this is what I understood at the
time, I havee learned a lot more since then. A water sample that comes
back showing some positive indication is not necessarily anything to
get alarmed about as far as my being in the National Park Service is
concerned, and my information on water sampling is it is an indication
somnething shouldI be do(le, sonie followup to see what is causing it if
that contimies Butl the lucre fact von have a part of a sample that
comes back positive is not an alarminiig thing. and I would not nor-
mally expect a report on1 it.

Senlator HIATrFIELrD. You would normallv expect a rel)ort?
Mr. IoitmrO-N. No. If I load, tay two samnl)les that camle back 5.5

each in a row, theen that would be somethingg to get. alarmed about.
Senator UATFIELD. Al'hen tests are made are these mlade part of the

record-

Mr. BORGAtAN. Yes, sil.
Senator ITIrFIEmL [continuingr. Of the loal Park Office. the Na-

tional Park Office?
Mr. BoRa AIV. 3V office?
Senator IArTFI I;). No, the National Park itself. In this instance all

these tests were ma(le a part of the record at Crater Lake National
Pa rk.

Mr. l3o~rtanIN-. At Crater Lake, and also I have a record of thenm in
my office. Jeff Adams keeps a record in my office.

Senator IIAATFIELD. Of these tests?
Mr. BOERGIAN-. Yes, sir.
Senator ITATFIELD. Mlade onl May 27, June 9, June 23. and any other

such tests?
Mr l. BoRGATAN. Right, a copy is sent to my office.
SenatOr HATFIELD. I am not asking you to make a judgmental state-

maent on those tests. but in effect you had in your office then a report of
the contamination that was discovered on March 12, 1975. by just the-
mormal pliocedure of receiving a copy of the report?

Mr. BoRGAOAN. That is correct.



36

Senator IIATFIETr. So you had that report in your office?
Mr. BORGMAN. Yes, sir.
Senator IIATFIELD. Now, as I understand, you read that report

tlhrough. looked at the scale of the tests or whatever the criteria is,
and you determined that it was of no significance?

Mr. lloRGM[AN. That is correct. I determined that it was not any
matter for alarm.

Senator HATtUELD. Do the same records on sick leave, leave on
illnesses of the Park personnel in a National Park, such as in the case
of Crater Lake, are they normally referred to your office too?

Mr. B0oCINtAN. I have a girl there that maintains the payroll for
all four areas, and she does really all the sick leave records. Now,
I do not review those records.

Senator I-HATFIELD. But those are handed through more the budge-
tary aspects of your office only to crank into the computation of pay?

Mr. BORGfAN. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. So you would not have the reports on the

water tests and data on illness of personnel at the Park, you would
never have that on your desk simultaneously for that kind of an
observation, would you?

Mr. BeoRGMAN. No; unless there was some specific reason to accumu-
late that information.

Senator HATFIELD. But in the normal procedures these would never
hit your desk in any kind of relationship?

Mr. BORGuoNm\. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims had earlier indicated there were sam-

ples taken on May 27 and June 9 and June 23 which showed no signs
of contamination, yet in the interrogation he did admit there were
some samples taken on May 12 which indicated contamination. You
had a copy of that report as well in your office?

Mr. BOROlMAN. Yes, I did.
Senator HATFIELD. What was your judgment when you read that

report?
Mr. BorGMYAN. I looked at the sample which came after it, which

was a good sample.
Senator 1I ATFIEI). I beg your pardon?
Mr. BorEGMIAN. I looked at the sample following the 2.5 report that

was received on the test on May 12.
Senator HATFIELD. That was 2 weeks later?
Mr. BoRG3IAN. That is right. I did not look at the May 12 sample

at the time it came in, I reviewed that record later when the question
of what was the cause of the illness at Crater Lake came up).

Senator HATFIELD. When would you normally review a report of
this kind that is sent to your office?

Mr. BORG-MAN. When a situation comes like this one did that there
is a question about the water, there is illness, there is a problem, then
I would review it. Otherwise, I don't review those water samples
on a regular basis.

Senator H-ATFIELD. I see.
MLl. ronrxax. Tle file is maintained inI mv office. blut I don't review

it ever\y tiune it comies in.
Senaltol IIATTliELI. Perlhaps we ought to ask how are they received

and \whlat is the proceduire ise(l in youry office when these water samples
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are received? Are they merely opened by clerical persons and filed, orare they read by someone ?
Mr. IORGOMAN. Mr. Jeff Adams, who has the dual responsibility ofmaintenance operation in the park, also has the responsibility in my

office to maintain assistance in my office, and he maintains those rec-ords. It is hanging on1 the wall, YOU can look at it at any time.
Senator HATFIELD. So they are received by Mr. Adams, these normalroutine reports are received by Mr. Adams?
Mr. BORGUAN. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Ile reviews them ?
Mr. BOERGMAIN-. Goes through the l)rocediire of mail distribution and

lie gets a copy.
Senator HATFIELD. He receives them in your office?
Mr. BORUMIAN. Yes. He also has availability to them in the Crater

Lake office.
Senator HALTFIEL). Pardon en?
Mr. BOROM1AN. There is also a COp)Y kept at Crater Lake in the park.
Senator HIATFELI). Well, Crater Lake initiated it?
Mr. BORGMAFAN. Well, the copy comes down fromn the lab in Portland.
Senator HATFIELD. Then returned to Crater Lake, then sent to you?
Mr. BeRGMAN. Right.
Senator HITFIELD. Then it is up to Mr. Adams. in effect, to make ajudgment on those reports initially, and usually under normal proce-

dures his is the sole judgmient, is that correct?
Mr. BORGNMAN. No. As far as my office is concerned, yes.
Senator HATFIELI). Yes.
Mr. BORGMAN. But not as far as the park is concerned.
Senator HATFIELD. But aS far as your office is concerned?
Mr. foRi.MAN. Yes.
Senator HATFIEJLD. Then if lie thinks there is something of a serious

nature he would report it to you?
Mr. BOR(MArkN. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFrIELD. All riighit. So now we are down to Mr. Adams,

aren't we, as far as getting the reports and making judgments on
those reports?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD). I will reserve some questions on that to Mr.Adams. But you received no intforlnatioii from Mr. Adams there wasany information or any problem at Crater Lake on the reports of

March 12, 1975), andl May '27, 1975)?
Mr. BOReiMc.AN. There may have been some reference to them at thetime. As I say, those results at the time or after the time did not con-stitute an alarminng situation as far as lhe was concerned, and he wouldnot have paid that much attention to those reports.
Senator HATFIELD. Let me understand correctly, did you or did younot know of those reports in any manner, shape or form until July 1or afterward? Did you know before July 1 ?
Mr. BORGMAN. I am sure I did not review them before July 1.
Senator HATFIELD. Did not review them, but did Mr. Adams speak to

you about them?
Mr. BORGMAN. Not to my recollection.
Senator HATFIELD. So in other words you had no knowledge of them,

personal knowledge?
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Mr. BORGMAN. I knew they were there. I knew he keeps a record of
it.

Senator HArFIErl). I understand. But you had not seen them and you
(lid not know what the ratin(r wvas, whether positive or negative?

Mr. BORGM AN. I believe that is a true statement.
Senator HATFIELD. Please proceed.
Mr. I3ORGAAN. Dale Stradling- of Eastern Washington State College

reported to the National Park Service field office in Spokane that his
daughter, a concessioner employee, believed that there might be food
poisoning at the lodge or cafeteria. This incident led me to connect
this illness with the reports that I had had a day or two previously
about some employees having the flu at Crater Lake.

Senator HATFIELD). What were those reports you had had before
July 1 ?

Mr. BORGMAN. I can't say specifically. The only thing that I know
is there was word going around that people at the park were having
the flu, and to my knowledge people around that part of the country
were having the flu.

Senator HATFIELD. Who informed you about the flu in the park area?
Mr. BOERGMAN. It just came by word of mouth, and there was no

specific report.
Senator HATFIELD. What kind of communication do you have nor-

mally with the park? Do you call each day, or do you have personnel
dropping into your office on an informal basis?

Mr. BORGAINA. We have a great deal of communication. I talk with
Mr. Sims almost every day, probably every day I am in Klamath Falls,
maybe one, two, three times a day. People come down from the park
to Klamath Fal ls to purchase supplies and material. We maintain all
the payroll records, there is communication on that, maintenance prob-
lems and what have you, there is communication going back and forth
all the time.

Senator HAITFIELD. So when you refer in your reports here these were
general conversational statements, these were not written reports?

Mr. BORGMAN. That is correct.
Senator JATIvvELD. When you receive these water test reports what

is your responsibility, to assure yourself that they have been prop-
erly taken by trained and quallfied persons?

Mr. BOERGA.NN. Well, I have no specific responsibility in that area
except to issue throuhgi the chain of command that it is done properly.

Senator HAr[LELD. Ilow do you g-et that assurance,?
Mr. BORGMAN. WXell, the reports from my maintenance specialist,

Jefl Adamns and also front periodic inspections made by the U.S. Pub-
lic Health Service, inspections of environmental matters by members
of the regional office and others that are involved in this kind of thing
throughout the year. As far as water samples are concerned, the U.S.
Public Health Service is the basic agency, and we have a certain per-
son assigned to inspections in the park.

Senator HIATIELIi). Are you saying to me Mr. Adams on your staff
has the responsibility to assure you that the tests that are received
under normal procedures have been carried out under specific pro-
ce(llres that g(uarantee the accuracy, or at least he believes possibly
g(ruarantees the accuracy of those reports and those samples and those
tests, with the assumption the people who took them, the time they

_
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took them, the place they took them, all have been adequately trained,
or at least have the skills to do them'? Is it Mr. Adams' responsibility
to give you that assurance?

Mr. BORGMAN. That falls on Mr. Adams' shoulders because he also
has the responsibility to report to the Superintendent at Crater Lake.
And also the Superintendent reports that.

Senator HATFIELD. But in effect you have the overall responsibility
by the very title of your office and responsibility of your office?

AlM. BORGMAN. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. If Mr. Adams is not performing his task under

an hypothetical circumstance, it is your responsibility to know that
an(l make sure he corrects that, is that correct?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes. And it would depend on the nature of the situ-
ation whether I would go directly to Mr. Adams or directly to Mr.
Sims. As a line of responsibility I would go to Mr. Sims, he would go
to Mr. Adams.

Senator HATFIELD. As an example, what, in your estimation now, in
retrospect, is the reason none of the tests showed up contamination
until July 1?

Mr. BORGMAN. I didn't get that question.
Senator HATFIELD. You received the samples and the results of those

samples taken on May 12, May 19, June 9, June 23, and July 1.
Mr. BORGMAN. Right.
Senator HATFIELn. In retrospect, why didn't those tests show up

contamination when there was contamination?
Mr. BORGMAN. That is a question I would like to know. The very

big gap in this whole thing, as far as I am concerned, we should have
had tests that showed that.

Senator HATFIELD. I am not so sure there is a gap.
Mr. BORGMAN. I am not sure either.
Senator HATFIELD. Have you reviewed the techniques in terms of

the place the samples were taken and under what circumstances? Let's
take as an example in relation to the input of chlorine.

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And the relation of that input to the taking of

the sample, both in time and in place, have you reviewed those pro-
cedures under which those samples were taken?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes; after the fact. I didn't review those particular
situations at the time precisely.

Senator HATFIELD. All right, now, after the fact what was the reason
then that the contamination did not show up?

Mr. BORGMAN. But even after the fact I don't know, because good
samples were obtained right at the spring where it should have been
the worst.

Senator HATFIELD. You are satisfied with that statement? Do you
want that to stand?

Mr. BORGMAN. Well, my whole premise through this whole thing
was my error, I suppose in retrospect evaluation, that we were getting
good tests, and this should mean we were getting good water. That
obviously wasn't the case.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Borgman, who were the people who took
the samples, and what were their areas of expertise or what was their
skill?
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Mr. BORGMAN. Well, they were members of the maintenance staff at
Crater Lake.

Senator HATFIELD. Members of the maintenance staff. Do you know
what their particular specialty or skill was in each case?

Mr. BORGMAN. Well, the one that took the first part of the samples
the first part of the year was a plumber, and the one later I think was
an electrician.

Senator HATFIELD. And a painter?
Mr. BORGMAN. And a painter.
Senator HATFIELD. I)o you know if these men had any training for

sampling of water for purposes of a test?
Mr. BORGMAN. I am not aware of any formal training. The instruc-

tions they get are from their supervisors.
Senator HATFIELD. Are you aware in retrospect the tests that showed

contamination in March 1975 were taken in a different location than
those that showed no contamination later in May, June, and July, but
which also showed contamination on May 12?

Mr. BORGMAN. I would have to review those records. I think the
ones in March were rerun at the exact same locations they were taken,
and the rerun showed good samples. The ones on May 12 were rerun
at the exact same locations, and the tests came back 0.5 and 1.5 to the
best of my recollection, which did not to me indicate anything alarm-
ing. Now, I admit that my lack of knowledge in the area of water
quality is significant.

Senator HATFIELD. Well, Mr. Borgman, we won't necessarily argue
the point, but I think the records of these tests will show they were
taken in different places. You have the maintenance office and you
have the administration building the report showed on May 19. You
have reports then at a later time showing that they were at the Rimn
Village and the Rim Village restroom on May 27.

Mr. BORGMAN. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. And the puniphouse.
Mr. BORGMAN. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. But the contamination showed up in the mainte-

nance office and the administration building.
Mr. BORGMAN. And those two tests were rerun at the same place,

were they not? And the tests did show
Senator HATFIELD. Positive.
Mr. BORGMAN. The one positive on that last sample.
Senator HATFIELD. On the rerun.
Mr. BORGMAN. On the rerun.
Senator HATFIELD. At the administration building. So the rerun

did confirm the first contamination.
Mr. BeRGMAN. Did show 1 point of coliform out of 5. And the pro-

cedure should be to follow then again at the exact same location and
take another sample.

Senator HATFIELD. But that was not done?
Mr. BORGMAN. I have been informed the samples were taken before,

the routine samples were taken before the results of that test was
received, and then the followup came back 0.5 in both cases.

Senator HATFIELD. But you did not do the rerun that you would
normally do ?

Mr. BOROMlAN. On that one particular instance the rerun-the
routine sample came back 0.5, so I discounted the 1.5 on the rerun.
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Senator HATFIELD. Taking it there at the pumphouse is also where
the chlorine is dumped, isn't it? Mr. Borgman, I am not an expert,
but is there some relationship to taking a sample at the point where
you introduced the chlorine that might distort the general overall test
of a water sample?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes; the test should be taken at the distribution
pollts.

Senator HATFIELD. So in retrospect we could say even the samples
taken here, and results from those samples, l)erliaps were not handled
properly?

Mr. BORGa1AN. I know a lot more about this matter now than I did
then.

Senator HATFIELD. Of course we are talking in hindsight now.
JMr. BORGMAN. Righlt.
Senator HATFIELD. But also we are talking in terms of what your

proce(liires are that should be able to catch some of these things say
for the future, what we have learned in hindsight.

Mr. BoERGM.AN. Right. And we had procedures to follow, which I
pointed out at one point we neglected to follow.

Senator HATFIED. Have you reorganized your procedures in light of
this experience?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes, sii. we have.
Senator HATFIELD. You did not follow the established procedures at

that time in this instance?
Mr. BORGMAN. The established procedure was followed except for

that one incident.
Senator HATFIELD. It is exceptions I am talking about.
Mr. BORGMAN. That is right. But basically speaking, the procedure

was followed.
Senator HATFIELD. And in light of this experience you have changed

the procedures in what way to handle this in the future?
Mr. BORGMAN. Since we opened the park up on August 1, be-

cause we had a completely di fferent situation with the water treatment
plant which we had not had before, and we took daily samples, and
four different tests rather than one on each of the five samples per
day, and we have been doing that up until a few days ago. Now we
do it twice a week.

Senator HATFIELD. Do the same people take the samples?
Mr. BOROMAN. In some cases, but we also have employed now a quali-

fied water treatment plant operator. certified by the State of Okla-
homa, he is not certified presently I think by the State of Oregon, but
be is responsible.

Senator HATFIELD. So that does not become a continuing auxiliary
function for a plumber, an electrician, and a painter?

Mr. BORGMAN. Not at the present time.
Senator HATFIELD. What about the future?
Mr. BORGMAN. We don't anticipate keeping that water treatment

plant on the line in the future, we are going to a different water source.
Senator HATFIELD. In the future are you going to have qualified

trained personnel taking samples?
Mr. BORGMAN. I hope so.
Senator HATFIELD. That's better. Do you have a change in procedure

on how they will be reported to your office? Will they still be coming
to Mr. Adams?
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Mr. BORGMAN. Yes, sir, they will.
Senator HATFIELD. Has Mr. Adams- and I will put the question to

him. Perhaps I should put the question to him about whether or not
be has changed his procedure. But have you changed the procedure on
what Mr. Adams should or should not report to you from the samples?

Mr. BORGMAN. Any indication of any kind of coliform is to be re-
ported to me or the Superintendent.

Senator HATFIELD. Any time there is a plus on this form?
Mr. BORGMAN. Yes. And I can further clarify. We do use that, and

we also send samples, daily samples we send to the laboratory in
Klamath Falls that is a private laboratory which is State approved.

Senator HAnFIELo. Any form of this kind, or equivalent to this
form that has any indication, that has a plus on the side of contamina-
tion, will you have that on your desk in the future?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And you will make a determination. All right,

will you please proceed?
Mr. BORGMAN. I asked Superintelndent Sims to check out the com-

plaint to see if there could be a possibility of food poisoning. Both
Sims and I thought there was little chance that it was, but Sims agreed
to keep an eye on the situation. Ile also advised me that an Oregon
State health division official was on the way down to the park and
that he would bring the matter to his attention.

Senator HJLTFIEID. 1 think at this time, in all fairness, we should
permit Mr. Sims to comment on this statement which directly contra-
dicts the statement Mr. Sims made a while ago when I asked him
about this particular matter concerning the daughter of an eastern
Was, ingngton State College professor.

Mr. SNis. I just didn't realize these were connected, the statement
he made about his daughter complaining about food poisoning.

Senator HATTFIELD. I believe the record would show I asked you if
in the seeking of information on your own how you handled normal
procedures of complaints that you received in reference to the conces-
sionaire, and I believe you responded when I specifically asked you
about this case that you were not aware of this case.

Mr. Siirs. To be perfectly honest, right now I do not recall Mr. Borg-
man telling me this, but I would have to relate it is very possible. So
much has happened I really do not recall. It is possible. I would almost
have to talk to I)r. Googins and ask him if I did say something.

Senator HATFIELD. In other words, it is a matter of recall?
Mr. SiMS. I would say so.
Senator I-ATFIELD). All right, proceed.
Mr. BORGMAN. Peter Von Ohlen, of the Oregon State Health Divi-

sion, arrived in the park on July 2 and left on July 3. The impression
I was left with after lie left the park was that the water system checked
out OK and that the sporadic occurrence of illness was nothing more
than the flu or some kind of virus that was going around. That was
my impression. It might not have been the actual case.

On the 3d of July, Sims called me to say that another State health
official was coming down to investigate the illness, and on the evening
of July 4 reported to me that he and Dr. Googins had canvassed the
park and found very few sick people. Sims told me he thought the
disease, whatever it was, was definitely on the wane.
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I did not go to the park during this period of time-after the 1st of
,J.Ily-until July 8. At that time, I discussed the situation with Super-
intendent Sims and I)r. Koplan who had just arrived the day before.
On this date, there were quite a few sick people in the park, but Dr.
Koplan could not tell me what the cause was. Ile did say in a situation
like this water was always suspect, and also that personal hygiene was
very inlportant. He said he had asked for some additional help to in-
vestigate the case. I reported the situation to the regional office.

Senator IIATFIELI). What was the response from the regional office?
Mr. BORGMAN.N. The response was just keep a check on it and let us

know what develops.
Senator HATFIELD. And who did you report that to in the regional

office ?
Mr. BoRGMNAN. To Deputy Director Ed Kurtz. It was either Mr.

Kurtz or Mfr. Howe. and I suspect it was Mr. Kurtz.
I checked the records of water samples with Jeff Adams and he

assured me that our records were complete. These records did not
indicate to me any problem with the water. Jeff did inform me that
chlorine residuals were not being obtained at headquarters, except
for a trace now and then. The lack of chlorine residual did not con-
vince me, however, that the water was bad. In fact, I was certain at
the time that it was good, because of a test report just received July 1
showing no evidence of contamination. Now, this was received in my
office on July 1, it was the June 23 sample.

Senator HATFIELD. The 27th.
Mr. BoRGmA N. ThIe 2Mth, r ighlt. No; that, would have been the 23d

sanl)le, because it tales about a week for the samples to get back.
Senator HATFIELI). OK.
Mr. B1OROGrTNAN. I)uringt the afternoon of July c9 and the morning of

July 10, Sims called me and advised that the doctors were talking
to theit Atlahnta office about closing the park. I relayed this informa-
tion to Mr. Kurtz and anticipated that consultation in Washington
might result in that eventuality. I was somewhat surprised when Joe
Schock, in our Washington office, called me to advise that evidence col-
lected Whiclh miiilit justify closing the park on .July 10 was not enough
to warrant such action. This I understood was the conclusion reached
in the Communicable Disease Center in Atlanta, after a great deal of
investigation, lon(g hours of work and perseverance in pursuit of a
causitive agent by T)rs. Koplan and Rosenberg. And I would like to
add here from reports I had from peisomimiel in the park these two doc-
tors worked day and night trying to find what the problem was, and
very diligently. And I relayed this information to Mr. Kurtz and pro-
e(eded to the park to review the situation with] Superintendent Sims
and Facility Management Officer Adams. Adams had a crew uncover a
chlorination feedline at M~funson Springs which was found to be
incorrectly located for proper mix with the storage reservoir, though
to my knowledge still at this time. no water sample had been taken
by any of the various representatives of health agenclies, which tested
bad.

Selntor IIArTFIELD. Before you turn that page. let's reconstruct this
just one moment, at this point. You received information transmitted
to you from Superintendent Sims, this information based upon re-
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ports of the doctors, which indicated closing of the park would be a
recommendation that they would make?

Mr. BORGOAMAN. lie had informed me that the doctors were very con-
cerned about the health hazards in the park on this date, and had been
in considerable telephone conversation with the Atlanta office about
the recommendation for closing the park. That was on the 9th of July
and on the 10th also. This discussion, as I recall, carried over a period
of a couple of days as to the prolriety or feasibility or the reason for
the decision to close the park because of the health hazard.

Senator HATFIELD. AWhat was your judgment based upon that in-
fo rmation, as his superior, as to what should be done?

Mr. BORGOMAN. I made no particiilar judgment at that time as to
whether the park should be closed or shouldn't.

Senator HATFIELD. I)o yoou have that authority ?
Mr. IBoRGNAN. AVell I have the authority, Ir. iSims has the author-

ity as lie mentioned to issue an order to close ceraain areas of the park
for emergency purposes. Now, I don't know of any specific authority
granted to me to close the whole park. But I can assure you I wouldn't
close the whole park without concurrence from higher authority, nor
I am sure would Ml. SIMS.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims said today he did not feel that except
for an emergency situation lie had the authority to close the park.
You're saying to me that short of an emergency situation you would
not exercise the authority or you do not have the authority to close the
entire park, is that what you say ?

Mr. BoROGMAN. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. You have the authority to close say a part of the

park?
Ml. BORGOMAN. Trhat is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. You could close say maybe the concession in the

park?
Mr. BORGOMAN-. There is quite a relationship between what the au-

thority is and what practical applicability is. I may have the authority,
but I would not take unilateral action to exercise that authority with-
out approval from higher authority in most instances where closing
the whole, park is conerned. Now, if we had a forest fire down in the
southeast corner, I or Mr. Sims would close that part immediately, and
would, to public use, or if some othelr situation like that would happen
we have that authority and would exercise it. Blut in a situation where
you close the whole park, I would not exercise any authority that
might be delegated to me to do that.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Borgman, I am a little confused. Do I under-
stand you to say technically, legally you have authority, but either by
your own style of administration or the tradition in the Park Service
you would not exercise that authority without direction from your
superior, or at least approval of your superior, is that what you're
saying?

Mr. IIORGMAN. It would be a matter of ju(mlguient on my part.
Senator H'v rFn rEe,). What would be a matter of juidgment?
Mr. BOROMAN. The degree of what the action was to be, as to whether

I would exercise my authority to act or seek approval of higher author-
ity, and that would be a matter of my judgment.

Senator HATFIELD. We are talking about July 9 and 10.

_ 
..
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Mr. BORGMAN. Right.
Senator HATFIELa. The park was closed on July 11. Now, we are

talking in terms of where you have received information, you are now
aware on July 9 of illness in the park, an illness of rather broad
proportions.

Mr. BORGMAN. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. Some people had even referred to it as an epi-

demic. What would be the criteria at this point under this circum-
stance-not what would be, what was the criteria that you used on this
question when it had even been discussed about closing the park upon
which you would take the action to say to Mr. Sims. I think we should
close the park, or we shouild close the concession, or we should restrict
visitors for 24 hours, or whatever it might be?

Mr. I3ORGMAN. In this particular case I consulted with the regional
office, I consulted with Mr. Sims, the health people consulted with their
office in Atlanta, also the IPublic Health Service liaison man in Wash-
ington; there were many people involved in discussion and evaluation
of the situation, and my judgment at that particular time was that if
the Public Health Service people felt the health hazard was so bad it
warranted closing the park, we would close it, and if they didn't, we
wouldn't.

Senator HATFIELD. You're using two pronouns there in a very inter-
esting way. If "they" thought it was sufficient, they would close it, and
if "they" didn't, we wouldn't. I think a little delineation should be
made between "we" and "they."

Mr. BORGMAN. Let me say this, the responsibility for closing the
park lies with the National Park SerTvice at whatever level, and that's
a matter of judgment in my opinion. Now, the recommendations made
in this particular instance would be very serious, considering the rec-
ommendations made by the Public Health Service.

Senator HATFIELD. What was your recommendation?
Mr. BORGOMAN. Well, my recommendation was not to close the park.

That was my feeling at that time.
Senator HATFIELD. We are talking about July 9 and 10.
Mr. BORGMAN. July 9, right.
Senator HATFIELD. Your recommendation to your superiors was not

to close the park?
Mr. BORGMAN. Right. Well, let me say this, I agreed with the con-

cltisions reached, and for no particular good reason, that there was not
sufficient evidence to justify closing the park.

Senator HATFIELD. I don't think I heard you correctly. Would you
restate that last comment, please? I heard you to say for no good reason
vou had made this decision?

Mr. BORGMAN. I will say I made the decision, that my feeling on
closing the park was my own personal feeling and was not related
to the professional evaluation. Well, it was related, but I have not the
ability or the professional knowledge from a Public Health Service
point of view to make a decision one way or the other, that is why I
relied so much on the advice of the Public Health Service.

Senator HATFIELD. If your recommendation was not to close the
park, why were you surprised when Joe Schock in Washington called
to advise you that evidence collected that might justify closing the
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park was not enough to warrant such action when you had already
reached that conclusion?

Mr. BoRGMAN. I had not already reached that conclusion. That was
my feeling.

Senator HATFIELD. Can you really distingulish between your per-
sonal feeling and your professional responsibilities?

Mr. BORGMAN. Well, in this p)articular case it was my professional
feeling. And again I have to state that I ma(le no decision because I
ddn't feel qualified to make a decision as far as public health matters
are concerned. Now, as far as closing a park is concerned, that is a
major undertaking.

Senator HATFIELD. In what way?
Mr. BORGMAN. Well, it deprives hundreds of thousands of people

the opportunity to visit the park.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, it is a very simple operation, though, isn't

it of closing it down?
Mr. BORGMAN. Well, but the long-range consequences are very sig-

nificant.
Senator HATFEI.EL. See, what wev ale talking about here is cause and

effect, and it seems to me you have all this evidence before you some-
thing is wrong, and all this illness is occurring, and all this obviously
as an effect, it seems to me then you're puzzling on the matter of what
the cause was. It seems to me the collective duty as public officials is
to protect the public, and it is like a house that is on fire, you put the
fire out before you start deterniininfg what the cause of the fire was.
You take that action immediately, then you determine what the cause
of the fire was.

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes, an(l this is exactly what the view of the two
doctors was.

Senator HArwFiimi). But in effect. the park was on fire, and you were,
in effect, saying what is the cause of the fire before you put it out?

Mr. BORGMAN. Would you restate that, please?
Senator HATFIELD. I am saying here you are with the evidence, hard

facts and hard evidelce of all this illness that has reached an epidemic
proportion-and I am talking about July 9 and 10, the days before
the park is closed-you're saying to Imle, if I understand you correctly,
it was your view, your feeling, the park should not be closed?

Mr. BORGMAN. Rigiht.
Senator HATFIELD. And you were relying heavily upon the recom-

mendations of the doctors or professional people, yet their recommen-
dation was to close the park.

Mr. BORGMAN. I think that was their feeling, of course, and recom-
mendation to their higher

Senator HATFIELD. I think probably with doctors they don't feel too
much, they're looking at the evidence with the judgment of .a profes-
sional person. Now, you have that information, they say close the
park, your feeling is not to close the park, I am trying to find out
why you had the feeling?

Mr. BORGMAN. Well, the reason is because I did not feel that the
evidence was all there, that there was enough evidence to close the
park.

Senator HATFIELD. What kind of evidence did you want?
Mr. BORGAIAN. Serious illness.
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Senator HATFIELD. Hepatitis?
Mr. BORGMAN. Well,
Senator HATFIELD. Something more than flu?
Mr. BORGMAN. Something more than flu, yes.
Senator HATFIELD. This has absolutely no relevancy whatsoever, but

I am reminded of my first session of the Oregon Legislature in 1951,
and I had introduced a bill requesting the Southern Pacific to put
drop arms at all crossings to prevent accidents. The Southern Pacific
response was, "We would be very happy to put them where there
have been at least six or more fatalities." It seems to me what you're
saying to me is someone has to really get very, very, very ill before you
would take action. I am not beinog critical, I am just saying it is obvious
we are coming back to your philosophy of administration, and the
way you view your authority and the willingness to exercise your
authority, rather than to scientific data on the seriousness of the ill-
ness, isn't it?

Mr. BORGMAN. It was a matter of my judgment at the time.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you give your superior your recommenda-

tion that it would be to not close the park, Mr. Kurtz?
Mr. BORGMAN. Not in so many words.
Senator HATFIELD. A strong implication?
Mr. BORGMAN. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you tell that to Mr. Sims?
Mr. BORGMAN. I reported to him the discussion I had with Mr.

Schock and Mr. Kurtz and others involved. Aknd again I say my con-
tribution here was only a recommendation, I did not make any deci-
sions at this particular time.

Senator HATFIELD. Had you had a case of hepatitis or something
more serious reported to you, and it was directly related to you, would
you have closed the park?

Mr. BORGMAN. If it was a situation that warranted it, yes, sir. But
I would not do it without concurrence from higher authority.

Senator HATFIELD. So you would not have done it on your own
authority, you would have sought the approval or instruction from
your superior?

Mr. BORGMAN. To close the whole park, yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. I wonder what Mr. Kurtz would say if I asked

him the same questions, do you know?
Mr. BORGMAN. Unfortunately, he is not here today.
Senator HATFIELD. I know. Mr. Sims would not close it on his au-

thority, you agree Mr. Sims would have the power as Park Superin-
tendent to close the park under certain circumstances?

Mr. BORGMAN. Under certain conditions, yes.
Senator HATFIELD. But Mr. Sims says he would not do it without

approval by you, as his superior, you are saying you would not do it
without concurrence or approval of your superior, and I am thwarted
at this point on asking your superior-

Mr. BORGOAN. One further point I should like to make. I would
like to think if I made a strong recommendation, and I have a strong
belief that should be so, my superior would concur in my recommenda-
tion.

Senator HATFIELD. At what point did you discuss this situation with
Mr. Peyton?
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Mr. BORGMAN. The first real serious consideration of Mr. Peyton, or
conference with him, was the night of July 10.

Senator HATFIELD. What were his views that he expressed to you?
Mr. BORGMAN. Well, I think I have them down here someplace.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, let's proceed with your written statement.

You were in the middle of page 3, "This I understood was the con-
clusion "

Mr. BORGMAN. "This I understood was the conclusion reached in the
Communicable Disease Center in Atlanta." I read that.

I relayed this information to Mr. Kurtz and proceeded to the park
to review the situation with Superintendent Sims and Facility Man-
agement Officer Adams. Adams had had a crew uncover a chlorination
feedline at Munson Springs which was found to be incorrectly located
for proper mix within the storage reservoir, though to my knowledge
still, at this time, no water sample had been taken, by any of the various
representatives of health agencies which tested bad.

Also at the spring with Adams were Doctors Koplan and Rosenberg.
The four of us discussed various aspects of the problem. Statistics
compiled by the doctors showed a severe attack rate with recurrence
and the doctors were very obviously concerned about the public health
hazard present and were perplexed about the transmission agent. At
this time, approximately 3 p.m., July 10, Dr. Rosenberg expressed his
opinion to me that it just didn't appear to be the water. Possibility of
food poisoning had previously been eliminated, but the doctors were
nevertheless concerned about sick persons handling food.

My feeling all along had been that it was not the water. I was wrong,
of course, as it was proven a few hours later when sewage was discov-
ered running into the spring.

I was notified at home of the sewage overflow at approximately 8
p.m. by Superintendent Sims, and Jeff Adams confirmed later that dye
tests did trace the overflow to the water supply.

At that time Adams called me. he and the concession manager,
Ralph Peyton, were at the lodge. While we were on the phone, Dr.
Rosenberg and others apparently appeared on the scene, and consid-
erable discussion ensued relating to the closing down of the concession
operation. AMr. Peyton objected to being closed down. I talked to Mr.
Peyton at some length on the phone and explained that there was just
no alternative. I-se of all water must be discontinued. Without water.
we couldn't operate. The time was getting along toward early hours
in the imorning, and a meeting was set up for early that same day,
involving all concerne(l parties to plan for actions to be taken.

Senator HATFIELD. Why (lid Mlr. Peyton object to it being closed
down'? What were his reasons?

Mr. BORGAMAN. Well, he just didn't like to discontinue operations.
Senator HIATrFIEL)D. Pardon?
Mr. BORGMINAN. He (lid not like to discontinue operations. I don't know

that he understood completely what the severity of the problem was,
that all the water had indeed been contaminated. I am sure, I feel and
T take some responsibility for this, that lie had not been adequately
apl)rise(l of the situation the (lay or two previous to that, and perhaps
was cauight by some surprise that all of a sudden the whole thing was
being), closed down. Now, this was not, in my reflection, was not closing
the park, it was closing all facilities where water outlets were at this
particular time.
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Senator HATFIELD. In effect, not closing the entire park but just
part of it?

Mr. BORGMAN. Right. Just the discontinuance of all water usage
except for the use of toilets.

Senator HATFIELD. So he really hadn't reached the point of under-
standing the magnitude of the problem, had he? After you explained
it to Mr. Peyton, did he still object? You say here, "I talked to Mr.
Peyton at some length on the phone and explained that there was just
no alternative." l)id he still object?

Ml. BORGMAN. Well, we had quite a long discussion. At the end of
it, lie concurred this was necessary.

Senator HATFIEID. This was not closing- the entire park but just the
facilities and other water outlets?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. 1)id you express to him any view of closing the

entire park?
Mr. IORGMIAN. I don't know specifically, but when you cut off all the

water, there isn't much other alternative.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware of illness within his own em-

p)loyee group, the extent of illness?
Mr. BORGMAN. I knew be had some; I did not know the extent of it.

Well, at this time I probably did, because the doctor had compiled a
pretty good inventory of the sick people.

Senator HATFIELD. And these were employees handling food and
serving the public visitors?

Mr. BORAOMAIN. They were involved in public services of all types.
Senator HATFIELD. And you learned that just exactly when?
Mr. BORGMAN. Well, I can't say exactly when. I)uring the 8th, 9th,

and 10th, I was aware of, becoming more and more aware of, the num-
ber of people who were sick during this period. And I couldn't tell you
right at this time how many people were sick.

Senator HATFIELD. I)o I understand you to say closing the concession
and all other outlets of water had the effect of closing the park?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. B3ut you still weren't recommending closing the

park?
Mr. BORGMAN. Well, I immediately got hold of the regional director

the next morning and advised him what I had done.
Senator HATFIELD. I am speaking of what you said a while ago when

you said you were still, your owvn feeling, not recommending the
closure

Mr. BORGOMAN. Not at this time. At this time I was very much in
favor of closing the park. This was after the sewage was found coming
into the spring.

Senator HATFIELD. Blut there had not been any more serious flu re-
ported at this point?

Mr. BORGMAN. Well, the sewage running into the water changed my
mind. It became obvious to me we had a problem then, very obvious,
no question about it.

Senator HATFIELD. The illness up to that point had not moved you
enough to order to close the park?

Mr. BORGM-IANA. NO; it was the sewage that-
Senator HATFIELD. At that point, did you start to recall the illnesses

and to wonder if there was a relationship
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Mr. BORGMAN. There was no question but what there was a relation-
ship at this time.

Senator HATFIELD. Where were you when this sewage program was
constructed?

Mr. BORGMAN. I was probably down in the Virgin Islands some-
where.

Senator HATFIELD. You were not here?
Mr. BORGMAN. I was not here.
Senator HATFIELD. I think now you are on page 5.
Mr. BORGMAN. I was at the park at 7 :30 a.m. and closing-down oper-

ations began. The first order of business was to evacuate overnight vis-
itors and stop all incoming traffic. A general meeting was held which
involved State health division representatives, IT.S. Public Health
Service doctors, concessionaire representatives, and the National Park
Service representatives to plan strategy.

Steps were taken immediately to obtain emergency water supplies
for employees. Contaminated water was left in the system to be used
for flushing toilets. Emergency water treatment plants were located
at Fort Lewis, Wash., and an emergency request was initiated through
channels to dispatch units to Crater Lake. Three units arrived Monday
morning, the 14th. Immediate decontamination began with the port-
able army units.

A Park Service purchased treatment plant was delivered on July
25. Emergency contract documents were prepared, and an award was
made on August 1 for construction of a pipeline from Annie Spring
to Munson Spring for the purpose of securing a water supply out of
danger of pollution. This project is now 95 percent complete, and we
hope to have it in operation before snow flies.

Decontamination of the water system was completed, and potable
water again became available for public use on July 28. The park
was reopened on August 1.

Daily monitoring of reported visitor illness has been maintained
since reopening the park. Nothing since then has occurred to establish
any relationship of subsequent illness to water.

Daily testing of water has also been maintained for total coliform,
fecal coliform, fecal streptococcus, and total plate count, a much more
extensive testing series than is normally maintained for domestic water
supplies. At no time since the park was reopened have water samples
shown any signs of contamination.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much, Mr. Borgman.
Mr. Wiggins, I believe you have a statement, and we would be

very happly to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF JAMES P. WIGGINS, CHIEF, INTERPRETATION AND
RESOURCES MANAGEMENT, CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK

Mr. WIGGINS. My name is James P. Wiggins, Chief of Interpreta-
tion and Resource Management, Crater Lake National Park. I have
been with the National Park Service for the last 8 years and at my
present assignment for the, past 2 years.

Around TJune 26 it became apparent to me that we had numerous
employees ill with cramps, vomiting, and/or diarrhea.

On the morning of June 30, I was advised by the superintendent
the YCC staff requested permission to take water samples as they
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thought it was a good idea, as it would either disprove or prove that
it was the water causing the illness.

Approval to take the water samples was given. I informed Build-
ings and Utilities Foreman Frank Whitaker of the project. Five
samples were to be taken, two from Rim Village, one from the Steel
Circle area, and two from the YCC facilities. Whitaker or I would
take them, as that way they would be taken correctly.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you have any feeling the previous ones had
not been taken correctly?

Mr. WIGGINs. No; I just thought rather than have the YCC take
them at that time, we would go ahead to make sure they were taken
correctly at that time.

SenatoI HATFIELD. Were you aware who had taken them in March
of 1975 or other earlier ones?

Mr. WiGmirXs. I believe I was aware of one or two samples that were
taken throughout the year.

Senator IIATFIELD. YOU were aware of the positive results of the
ones taken in March?

Mr. WIGGINS. Right. I think there was one positive.
Senator HATFIELD. Were vou aware of the one taken May 12?

IMr. WIGGINS. No; I wvas not to the best of my knowledge.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you normally be a are of such under

the duties of your office ?
Ml. WIGGINS. No; generally water Samp)ling is done by the Main-

tenance Division, they go ahead and taken them, monitor the
circumstances.

Senator HATFIELD. So you would not normally come into contact
with those routine samples?

Ml. WIGGINS. No. Once in a while they do cross my desk if I am
Actilng Superintendent.

Senator HATFIELD. So, in effect, when you engaged in this kind of
activity you were working outside your professional assignment of
dllties?

Mr. WIGGINS. Correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Bunt you were concerned enough because of the

reeported illnesses to do this?
Mr. WIGGINS. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. This was a judgmental thing on your part?
Mr WIGGINS. I was advised by the Superintendent we should

maybe take more water samples is what I was doing at that time.
Senator HATFIELD. But you were not normally in a role to advise

the Superintendent on this l)articular question or matter, were you?
Mlr. WIGGINs. No; not normally.
Senator HATFIELD. Whiat, was your btaccalaureate work? What was

your major?
Mr. WIGGINS. Biology and conservation.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. WIGGINS. Shortly thereafter, however. I received a phone call

from Facility Management Office, Jeff Adams, informing me that
water samples were OK as one recently came back good and not to
bother. I then informed the Superintendent that the request was
denied, explaining the reasons why. I was advising I was informed by
Jeff the samples taken recently were apparently OK.

Senator HATFIELD. Now; had you indicated earlier there might he
a question of jurisdiction in terms of Stubblefield's request?
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Mr. WIGGINS. Yes this was I think a few days earlier, I believe it was
on the 26th, that Bruce wanted to know who had the jurisdiction of
taking water samples.

Senator HATFIELD. How did Mr. Adams find out you were doing
this?

Mr. WIGGINS. That I don't know.
Senator HATFIELD. He initiated the call to you?
Mr. WIGGINS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. In other words, you had never communicated

with Mr. Adams about your entering this project of taking water sam-
ples and having them tested because of your concern about the out-
break of flu, then out of the blue Mr. Adams' office called you and said
not to go ahead with this because the samples they had taken showed
everything all right?

Mr. WIGGINS. Yes.
Senator H.ATFIELD. I)id that incite any curiosity on your part?
Mr. WIGGINS. No; apparently lie found out about it and further

samples were no good.
Senator HATFIELD. You apparently were not to do any sub rosa

because samples-
Mr. WIGGINS. No.
Senator HATFIELD. So through the sample bottles the information

flowed upward?
Mr. WIGGINS. Well, you have got a point there. I know my hands

were tied, they had the sample bottles, and I had to go through them.
Senator HATFIELD. You say, "I then informed the Superintendent

that the request was denied, explaining the reasons why," and that was
the reason they had taken tests that showed everything all right from
Mr. Adams' office?

Mr. WIGGINS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Is that the full extent of the reasons given you?
Mr. WIGG INS. Yes according to Jeff Adams.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, according to who else would it be?
Mr. WIGGINS. He is the one I talked to on the phone.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, do you have any other opinion?
Mr. WIGGINS. No, not at this time.
Senator HATFIELD. Under different circumstances would you might

have another opinion than this particular format of hearing?
Mr. WIGGINS. That would be, debatable.
Senator HATFIELD. But possible?
Mr. WIGGINS. But possible. Or just as a professional opinion.
Senator HATFIELD. I understand. I would not pressure you any

further.
Mr. WIGGINS. Thank you.
The illness continued and I heard that Dr. Googins and a nurse from

the Oregon State Health Division would be in on July 4 to check on
what was causing the illness.

Senator HATFIELD. But you dropped your whole project as of that
point?

Mr. WIGGINS. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Let me ask you now, would you have felt you

were in somewhat direct disobedience of orders of the chain of com-
mand if you had g-one into that little shack or office or whatever it is
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and picked up bottles and taken samples after you had received per-
mission from the superintendent of the park?

Mr. WIGGINS. I would think so. It would be like if Jeff came to me
and told me how to put out a fire.

Senator HATFIELD. In other words, you all have your own specific
areas of action and authority, and they're pretty well defined?

Mr. WIGGINS. Yes, right. And a fire can only have one fire boss,
and he takes control.

Senator HATFIELD. So here you had illnesses and you were con-
cerned, and you thought water samples had not becn-

Mr. WIGGINS. No, I just advised-
Senator HATFIELD. But these are things that came in from your

advice, and you had sought out permission from the superintendent to
take five bottles and take five samples, you got a no from a superior
and he said everything is OK, and that was enough for you?

Mr. WIGGINS. That is correct. I could have wrote to my congressman.
Senator HATFIELD. But within your organization that was an effec-

tive estoppel on your part?
Ml. WIGGINS. That is right.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you report this back to Mr. Sims?
Mr. WIGGINS. Yes, I informed him what Mr. Adams said.
Senator HATFIELD. What was Mr. Sims' response to you?
Mr. WIGGINS. He didn't tell me anything one way or the other.
Senator HATFIELD. Did this bother you?
Mr. WIGGINS. Yeah, I guess in a way it (lid. That is for sure. But in

my position, you know, I am bothered quite a bit too.
Senator HATFIELD. I understand. How- long have you been in the

Service?
Mr. WIGGINS. I have been in roughly 8 years.
Senator HATFIELD. You have every reason to continue upward,

haven't you?
Mr. WIGGINS. Yes; I would like to.
Senator HATFIELD. All right. You did not feel intimidated or did

you feel intimidated by the call from Mr. Adams?
Mr. WIGGINS. I believe it was pretty strong language he would

handle it. It was his area and he would handle it.
Senator HATFIELD. What is strong language in your book? I was in

the Navy.
Mr. WIGGINS. Of course we, have ladies present here.
Senator HATFIELD. But it was strong enough language you wouldn't

use with ladies present?
Mr. WIGGINS. Oh, no, there wasn't any cursing.
Senator HATFIELD. Describe it in any words. Profanity?
Mr. WIGGINS. No; he just said, "Don't bother, things are OK."
Senator HATFIELD. Just casual like?
Mr. WAIGGINS. Yeah, right.
Senator HATFIELD. But strongly put?
Mr. WIGGINS. Yeah, right. Do you want me to go on?
Senator HATFIELD. Please.
Mr. WIGGINS. On July 7, YCC Camp Director Bruce Stubblefield

informed me and the facility management officer that the water they
had tested contained bacteria but no pathogens. A discussion on how
to take water samples followed, for if they are not taken properly,

61-348 0-76 5
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positive readings result. I believe Mr. Adams thought they were taken
incorrectly. This may or may not have been the case.

Senator HATFIELD. Why (1o you think he believed that?
Mr. WIGGINS. Why? If they're not taken pl)operly, most of the time

you get a positive reading, and I believe since they went ahead and took
them chances are it could come back positive.

Senator HATFIELD. But what did Mr. Adams say that led you to
believe he thought they had been taken incorrectly?

Mr. WIGGINS. He explained the process on how to take them
correctly.

Senator HATFIELD. Did he then say that they were not taken cor-
rectly, or did hle imply it?

Mr. WIGGINS. I think he assumed they were not taken correctly.
Senator HATFIELD. On what basis?
Mr. WIGGINS. That you can ask Mr. Adams on.
Senator HATFIELD. What I am asking, did lie say to you what the

basis was or why he thought they might have been taken incorrectly?
Mr. WIGGINS. No; not at this time.
Senator HATFIELD. So this is a conclusion from your conversation

you draw through implicit language rather than explicit language, is
that correct?

Mr. WIGGINs. That is correct.
With many experts in the park working on finding a cause for the

illness, I knew a solution would be found soon. Opinions on the cause,
even by the experts, varied.

Senator HATFIELD. What were those v arious opinions?
Mr. WIGGINS. Everything from it wasn't the water, it was the flu,

possibly food poisoning.
Senator HATFIELD. But who were the experts you're referring to,

Dr. Rosenberg?
Mr. WIGGINS. *We had, I think, a sanitation engineer tip. General

talk.
Senator HATFIELD. All righllt.
Mr. WIGGLNS. On July 9 a notice recommending that visitors not use

the park water for drinking or related purposes was posted at entrance
stations and Rini Village, and the same notice was given out to incom-
ing vehicles.

Senator HATFIELD. What happened to those notices that were
posted at Rim Village.?

Mr. WIGGINS. I will have to refer to my incident report, sir. Case
incident record No. 203 by park technician Thomas McDonough, I
informed him at roughly 10 :30 to go to the Rim Village area and
post for public information this notice, which was done. Later that
same afternoon Virgil Kingsley, who is another park technician, in-
formed me lie received some kind of information from Park Head-
quarters to alter nearby notices by placing "not at Rim Village" at
the top. Then according to Herschel Henderly, in the morning he
apparently remembered seeing the notices up there that stated "This
water has been adequately chlorinated and tested daily by the U.S.
Public Health Service."

Senator HATFIELD. Is this a notice that you would recognize?
Mr. WIGGINS. And apparently he contacted Mrs. Peyton, and she

stated she had a meeting with the U.S. Public Health Service on this
matter and they had told her to go ahead and put the notice up.
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Senator HATFIELD. That was f rom Mrs. Peyton?
Mr. WIGGINS. Mrs. Peyton, right.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Simns, do have authority as to what goes on

those boards and the notices that shall or shall not be attached to
such boards?

IIr. SIMS. You're talking about inside the concession?
Senator HATFIELD. We're talking about this very place here at

Rim Village to which Mr. Wiggins is now referring. It is inside of a
glass case.

Mr. SIMS. I think this would be one outside the building that we
would have authority.

Senator HATFIELD. Would be under your jurisdiction?
Mr. Sims. Yes.
SenatorI HATFIELD. OK. Now. you're down to where you received

this radio request to return to Rinm Village.
Mr. WIGGINS. OK. As I mentioned before, Mrs. Peyton stated it

was OK, that the water was safe at Rim Village, according to the
doctor. And of course Paul Saniset checked with the superintendent
on this and confirmed apparently that was the case.

Senator HATFIELI). What was apparently the case?
Ml. WIGGINS. That she bad, yoYU know, she was informed by the

authorities she could go ahead and take down some of the notices at
Rim Village. I believe those were the ones that were inside the
cafeteria.

Senator HATFIELD. Are you saying to me Superintendent Sims
confirmed the statement of Mrs. Peyton on the matter of the notices?

Mr. WIGGINS. That is what Mrs. Peyton stated.
Senator HATFIELD. MI-s. Peyton stated?
Mr'. WIGGINS. Right.
Senator HATFIELD). Did you check it out?
Mr'. WIGGINS. No; but Paul Saniset checked it out.
Senator HATFIELD). And who did lie check it out with?
Mr. WIGGINS. With the superintendent.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims?
Mr. WIGGINS. According to this report.
Senator HATFIELD. And according to this report Mr. Sims confirmed

Mrs. Peyton's statement, is this what you're saying according to this
report ?

Mr. WIGGINS. According to this report.
Senator HATFIELD. And so then he returned to Rim Village and

removed the signs warning the people?
Mr. WIGGINS. Apparently so, according to the report.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, I have here on the bottom of the page, "I

returned to Rim Village and carried out this order at about 12:20."
Mr. WIGGINs. According to the report that is what happened.
Senator HATFIELD. Who had given the order?
Mr. WIGGINS. Well, apparently Paul Saniset checked with the super-

intendent and it was confirmed. I was not contacted at this time.
Senator HATFIELD. We will make this full report a part of the

record. Proceed with your statement.
Mr. WIGGINS. I was informed early on the morning of July 11, this

was about 12:30 a.m., that it was indeed the water causing the illness.
Senator HATFIELD. Who informed youi?
Mr. WIGGINS. It was the seasonal Park Ranger Victor Affolter.
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Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. WIGGINS. I was instructed by the superintendent to commence

with the closing of the park at approximately 8:10 a.m. Such action
was initiated immediately. Within 5 minutes, visitors were being
barred from entering Crater Lake National Park. Rangers swept the
inside perimeter of the park informing all visitors that they would
have to leave, as the park was officially closed, due to contaminated
water.

Other activities that followed included: Sending out notices to
approximately 3,000 visitors that had stayed overnight at the lodge or
cabins or had obtained gold age passports; the YCC camp was tem-
porarily closed and all enrollees were sent home; entrance stations
were being manned around the clock assuring that visitors or un-
authorized personnel did not enter the park; and notices of park
closure and reasons for this closure were posted at trail entrances
warning hikers coining in from other areas of the danger.

Senator HATFIELD. Did the concessionaire cooperate in the closure
of the park at this point?

Mr. WIGGINS. We had a few, I guess some, minor problems.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you like to refer back to your case

incident?
Mr. WIGGINS. Case incident No. 207, submitted by Gary R. Mason,

who is the park technician-I believe I have the wrong report number
on that one.

Senator HATFIELD. I think you have a report number-
Mr. WIGGINs. Let me
Senator HATFIELD. Phillip L. Hixson. It is difficult to read the num-

ber from my- Oh, it is 180.
Mr. WIGGINS. OK. According to Park Technician Phillip Hixson he

had the job of going down and informing visitors of Cleetwood Trail
and those that were taking a boat trip of the park closure. Apparently
Gary Mason was also along, and he requested the concessionaire down
at the boats to go ahead and contact the visitors on the boats about
the park closure. And apparently he was informed that this was, you
know, Ralph Peyton's office, he doesn't take orders from rangers but
only Mr. Kurtz and Mr. Sims.

Senator HATFIELD. The full report of the incident will be placed in
the record. Is that the only incident to your knowledge of noncoopera-
tion on the part of the concessionaire?

Mr. WIGGINS. It is the only one I have right at the moment.
Senator HATFIELD. Perhaps you could review your material, and

following the luncheon break if you find anything additional, we will
come back to that point.

Now, you were the liaison man with the YCC people, is that correct?
Mr. WIGGINS. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you convey the problems that existed in

terms of numbers of ill people or in any other way to identify such
a problem to the superintendent?

Mr. WIGGINs. Well. I believe it was apparent. He stated here on
June 26 people were sick. I think everybody in the park realized this.
But as far as actual written statements; no.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you recall making any oral statements to
the superintendent concerning this particular problem?



57

Mr. WIGGINS. I would say I probably did, the dates or times I don't
know.

Senator HATFIELD. Did any of the seasonals report their illness along
with their families to you?

Mr. WIGGINS. Let's see. I lived right in the area and I was aware. I
was living right in the community, I knew people were sick. They
didn't need to write, I was aware people were sick.

Senator HATFIELD. I believe that on or around June 27 you had a dis-
cussion with Mr. Stubblefield about the question of delaying the open-
ing of the YCC program, do you recall that?

Mr. WIGGINS. I believe that was on the 20thb wasn't it?
Senator HATFIELD. Did you relay this particular information or

discussion to the superintendent?
Mr. WIGGINS. No; I don't believe I did.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you not think it was of such importance at

that time or why didn't you relay it to the superintendent?
Mr. WIGGINS. Because I was still thinking at that time it was the

flu, and I am sure that is all I was thinking it was the flu and there
would be no need to.

Senator HATFIELD. But you were talking about the possibility,
though, of delaying it because of the flu?

Mr. WIGGINS. Yeah, right.
Senator HATFIELD. So obviously it was of such importance to delay

the opening of the whole program, you had a discussion about it?
Mr. WIGGINS. Right I was concerned.
Senator HATFIELD. But you did not relay that to the superintendent?
Mr. WIGGINS. No.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you ever instructed or was it ever implied

or intimated to you, you should not discuss the illness or the extent
of the illness or the concerns about the water quality?

Mr. WIGGINS. No.
Senator HATFIELD. By anyone?
Mr. WIGGINS. No.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much.
[The reports referred to by Mr. Wiggins follow :]
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F.R. 10-343
(R-t 3-73)

United States Department of the Interior
NATnONAL PARK SERVICE

CASE INCIDENT RECORD
I ORGANIZATION CODE 2 ORGANIZATION (PARK) NAME 3 CAT .CSE/INCINT NO.

1 Crater Lake National Park. 0 2 0 I3 N2

S LOCATION OF INCIDENT 6. WHEN MO DAY R 24 HS. MIN. 2 DAY

Rim Village OICCUR0'70I97
1

5 T OF

a. OFFENSE/INCIDENT CODE 9 NATURE OF INCIDENT R1 HOW REPORTED

| 0 QIQ , 315 ,0 Posting Public Notices Hazardous
11 REPORTED BY 12 ADDRESS 13 HOME

PONE 

James Wiggins Crater Lake, Ore P BUSINESS
14 RECEIVED BY 15. WHEN RECEIVED 10 TIME

Thomas McDonough DATE 7_9_75
17 INVESTIGATED BY lB OFFICER/RANGER ND 19. WHEN INVESTIGATED DISPOSITIN

Thomas McDonough [4 8 53 DATE TIME

21. INVOLOEP PERSONS 22 ADDRESS 234 2ONE 2. 2A 26 27 DATE F

l Elva Michael Crater Lake, Ore

2 James Niggins Same

3Herschel Herderl" Same

4 Virgil Kingsley Same
28 DETAILS OF INCIDENT

On Wednesday morning, July 9th., Mr. Wiggins requested that I transport
several copies of a public notice (copy attached) to the Rim Village area
and post for public information. Elva Michael suggested to us that we
should wait until she contact Dr. Copeland and got his approval before
posting them at Rim Village. Never-the-less, I proceeded to Rim Village
with several copies and posted them in various locations to inform the
public of the Superintendent's announcement. I placed copies about the
cafeteria: on doors into the building, and on a bulletin board
outside the cafeteria. I then proceeded to the Exhibit Building and
placed copies where visitors might easily observe them: on a bulletin
board outside the Exhibit Building and below at the Sinnott Memorial
Overlook. Ranger Herschel Henderly had already delivered a few notices
to Ranger Virgil Kingsley on duty at the Exhibit Building. Later that
same afternoon, about 13:30, Virgil Kingsley informed me that the
posted notices did not refer to the Rim Village drinking water. He
had apparently received some kind of information from park headquarters.
He altered nearby notices by placing, "Not at Rim Village" in red at
the top of the page. I then returned to headquarters where I was told
by Elva Michael that Dr. Copeland had given his approval on posting the
public notices in Rim Village. This was at about 15:00.

COPY OF NOTICE ATTACHED.

QUANTITY PROPERTY STOLEN OR DAMAGED ESTIMATED VALUE 32 DATE 33. vALUE

I f i 
1

h II I I l l I II. ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ - -- - - -I

I I $ : I ~ ~~I I I I 

OF HIGHEST VALUE TOTAL I o TOTAL I

INVESTIDATED BYa ISI~lsnII and 00101 APPROVED 3 IsignOtll ulnd II t .1
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FORM NO 10-344
(Re_ 73-f U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

- SUPPLEMENTARY CASE/INCIDENT RECORDORGANIZATION (PARKI NAME 
CARSE/ICIEN

Crater Lake National Park NUMBER
LOCATION OF INCIDENT 

DATE OF INCIDENT
Rim Village 

07 0A975
NATURE OF INCIDENT

Hazardous condltion-Public Notice

CDMPLAINANrS NAME | COMPLAINANTS ADDRESS

RESULTS OF INVESTIGATION
At approx. 10:14, 7-9-75, I picked up a number of the attached handouts

to deliver to the Annie Springs Entrance Station to be handed out to each
incoming vehicle. I then proceeded to Rim Village and distributed copies
to the information desk and the cafeteria cash register. Copies were also
left with the girl at the cash register for the Wine Glass Lounge (which had
not opened yet) and on the bulletin board in the cafeteria entryway. I then
proceeded to give copies to the desk and Virgil Kingsley at the
Exhibit Building. While driving past the concessionaire's dormitory a few
minutes later, (at approx. 10:45-11:00) Mrs. Peyton stopped and asked about
the notices she had heard I was distributing. I gave her several notices,
whereupon she showed me a rough draft of a notice which stated, as nearly
as I can remember, "This water has been adequately chlorinated and is tested
daily by the U.S. Public Health Service." Mrs. Peyton stated that she had
just finished meeting with the U.S. Public Health Service, and they had told
her that although the Park Service water supply was suspect, the Rim Village
water was safe.

At approx. 12:05 I received a radio request to return to Rim Village and
remove one of the notices which had been locked in a glass case by Ranger Tan
McDonough. Headquarters informed me that lodge personnel had removed theoter
notices from public view, and the concessionaire had called Superintendentabout having a ranger remove the other locked notice. I returned to Rimarried out this order at about 12:20. Time spent-about 40

SUBMITTED BY ISIGNATURE AND DATEI APPROVED BY ISIGNATURE AND DATE)



60

FORM NO 10-344
IR-L 373 U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

SUPPLEMENTARY CASE/INCIDENT RECORD

ORGANIZATION (PARK) NAME NUMBER

Crater Lake National Park 2 03|

LOCATION OF INCIDENT DATE Or INCIDENT
MO DA YR

Park Headquarters 0 7 9 75

NATURE OF INCIDENT

Dispatchof Information Hazardous Condition-Public Notice

COMPLAINANrS NAME COMPLAINANrS ADDRESS

RESULTS OF INVESTIGATION

Mrs. Peyton called and informed me that the Superintendent gave her

permission to take down all notices on water from the Rim Area. She

said there was still one notice remaining which was located in our

locked case in front of the cafeteria. I then proceeded to call Hershel

Henderly, one of our Patrol Rangers to take down the posted notice.

Thinking twice, I decided to confirm the fact with Mr. Sims. Mr. Sims

acknowledged the fact that the notices were to be taken down and it

was OK to take down the one in the locked case.

At this time I was working as Dispatch at Park Headquarters

Information Desk.

SUBMITTED BY (SIGNATURE AND DATE) APPROVED BY (SIGNATURE AND DATE)
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A! P. A' PAR,< AK _

SUPkEAME\7ARY CASE/S!C OEST RECORD
ORGANIZATION JPARKI NAME CASE/INCIDENT

N MBER

CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK | | | |
LOCATION OF INCIDENT DATE OF INCIDENT

MO DA YR
CRATER LAKE LODGE OFFICE (1st floor cOnseSsicnaire dormitory) I 7 124 I. 7 S

NATURE OF INCIDENT

RESPONSE OF CONSESSIONAIRE TO REQUEST FOR COOPERATION DURING CLOSURE OF PARK
COMPLAINANrS NAME |COMPLAINANTS ADDRESS

RESULTS OF INVESTIGATION

During the closure of the park, following the discovery of sewage contamination

of the water supply, it became suspect that a number of visitors had descended the

Cleetwood Cove Trail toward the lake surface and the consessionaire boat dock.

I was assisting in the closure operations in the Rim Village area and monitored

patrol ranger Phil Hixson's transmission concerning his preparation to hike

down the trail to inform the visitors believed there. I advisd him that I had

talked to the boat crew just as they had been departing earlier that morning

for the boat dock, and I woi-d approach the consessionaire about requesting he

contact the boat crew via citizens band radio and ask them to inform any visitors

on the trail of the closure in effect. This would enable him to provide a

quicker closure of the north rim drive by avoiding extra time on the trail.

I proceeded to the office and asked about the possibility of their requesting

the boat crew's assistance. After fifteen minutes of no responce I inquired again

and was directed to Ralph Peyton's office. Where he asked me my business and I

inquired about possibly contacting the boat crew on his CB radio after advising h-m
his

of the situation. He informed me that he 'doesn't take,;orders from patrol rangers,

but only from MaBorgman and Mr. Sims". I excused myself, departed, and advised

ranger Hixson who then hiked down the Cleetwood trail.

SUBMITTED BY (SIGNATURE AND DATE) | PROVED SY (SIGNATURE AND DATE)

Ad, z Ace~~~~~71 ,/ X, 7 LfTf°X /G

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams, I believe you have a statement?

STATEMENT OF THOMAS J. ADAMS, FACILITY MANAGEMENT
OFFICER, KLAMATH FALLS GROUP OFFICE

Mr. ADAMS. My name is T. J. Adams, facility management officer,
Klamath Falls Group Office. I entered the National Park Service in
1946, after service in World War II.

I had a tour of duty at Crater Lake National Park from 1957 to
1969 as maintenance supervisor. In 1969 I moved to Klarnath Falls
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Group Office in a staff or advisory position to Crater Lake National
Park, Lava Beds National Monument, and Oregon Caves National
Monument. In the fall of 1973, I was assigned dual roles of staff for
the three areas plus line supervisor to Crater Lake National Park.

The sewer system that served the lodge prior to 1965 was a septic
tank and leach field which was located east of the lodge in a different
drainage. The leach field was giving trouble.

In 1965, the sewerline was constructed to run the sewage from the
lodge to Munson Valley Lagoons. The first, spring. 1966, this line
plugged in manhole No. 27 between Munson Spring and park head-
quarters. In 1968 during the sunmmer, the line plugged. I marked it
on the plans as manhole No. 2. In both cases whatever it was that
plugged the line went on down the line. The manholes were cleaned
out after they were unplugged. In both cases this was seen shortly
after the overflow started. The sewage did not flow for more than 20
feet from the manhole.

In 1974 in the late summer I inspected the sewer line from manhole
No. 1 to headquarters.

Normally during spring runoff it was not uncommon to get some
bad water samples, but we would rerun and they would clear up. It
was felt this was from ground surface water seeping into the spring
system, as the spring flow jumps from 23 gallons per minute to around
200 gallons per minute during that time.

Senator HATFIELD. What amount of time would be given between the
first test and the rerun normally?

Mr. ADAMS. Normally it is the next week. We are instructed to send
out our samples the first of the week, and if we get a bad one back in
that week we sent it out, then we can send the next one out on Monday.

Senator HATFIELD. When you speak of a rerun, is this a second test
only or is a rerun more than an additional test?

Mr. ADA-NS. It would ordinarily be rerun until the thing clears up,
it might be two or three.

Senator HATFIELD. Two or three reruns?
Mr. ADAMS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And in each case they would be a week apart?
Mr. ADAMS. That is right, going to Portland.
Senator HATFTIELD. It is conceivable over a whole month you could

have a contaminated sample or test?
Mr. ADAMS. This is the way it looks to me, sir.
Senator HATFIELI). Well, what has the experience been? How many

times did you have to make a rerun on these things? You say, "Nor-
mnally during spring runoff it was not uncommon to get some bad water
samples, 'but we would rerun and they would clear up." My ques-
tion is how many reruns did you have to make before you got a clear
water sample?

Mr. ADAMS. I can't recall the maximum at this time, I mean I just
don't have the records here on that.

Senator HATFIELD. You do have records on this?
Mrl. ADAMS. We have records elsewhere on the 1974 stuff.
Senator HATFIELD. If you had to rerun a sample test three times as

against one time, would you consider it a problem?
Mr. ADAMS. Now, yes, sir, I would.
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Senator HATFIELD. You wouldn't have before?
Mr. ADAMS. The instructions that we have, and still in our new, to

keep running, and they never do say where you shut the thing down.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you say that again, please?
Mr. ADAMS. The instructions, Public Health Service Sampling In-

structions, if you get a bad sample, take another sample, send it in,
take another sample and send it in.

Senator HATFIELD. Those are the instructions from the Park Service?
Mr. ADAMS. No, sir, they're printed in the Public Health Service, I

believe.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams, I understood a while ago these water

samples are taken in the fall at the end of the season. When are the
water samples taken? You're talking here about the spring runoff, but
a while ago someone indicated generally speaking the water tests were
taken in the fall.

Mr. SiMs. That was checking the sewer line in the fall.
Senator HATFIELD. Excuse Ine.
Mr. ADAMS. Water samples are taken every 2 weeks.
Senator HATFIELD. After the spring runoff?
Mr. ADAMS. During the whole vear.
Senator HATFIELD. The whole year?
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir, every 2 weeks.
Senator HATFIELD. I am puzzled as to what you do during the sea-

son when people are there and you get a positive and they say keep
having a rerun until you get a better sample, do you do anything
after the third rerun when you still can't get a clear one?

Mr. ADAMS. Without the records I don't know right offhand where
we had to rerun that many times.

Senator HATFIELD. But the second one, after the second rerun do you
take any action other than just waiting for a week to elapse and take
another rerun?

Mr. ADAMfs. That would be about the practice in the foregoing.
Senator HATFIELD. Is there a level of contamination that the first

test would indicate to you some action should be taken without waiting
for a rerun? What is you scale that you use in this test, is it a 1-6, 1-8,
or 1-10 scale?

Mr. ADAMS. I would have to speak of two scales. There was one be-
fore this happened and now there is another one.

Senator HATFIELD. What was the scale that was in effect at the time
this incident occurred at Crater Lake?

Mr. ADAMS. As I stated, I don't believe there was over one or two
samples we had to rerun over once or twice. Last year we had some bad
samples, and I called the State, the people that do the samples.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams, I am trying to determine what scale
vou use to know whether something is bad or good. Do you get a
numerical symbol like plus 1, minus 1? What is the scale?

Mr. ADAMS. It is 10 percent. Out of so many samples over so much
percent.

Senator HATFIELD. All right, what is the percent figure at which
point there is danger or it is called bad?

Mr. ADAMfS. If it gets over-I am speaking from memory-if it is
10 percent then it is considered bad, 10 percent of the samples.

._
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Senator HATFIELD. In other words, if there shows to be 10 percentcontamination on the sample, then that is designated as a bad watersample, is that correct ?
.Mr. ADA1rS. I believe I am quoting the book there right on that.Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams. don't you (o this year in and yearout every 2 weeks?
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, but this is not the only book I am reading, sir, andI can't sit here and quote them all off.
Senator HAIAFIELD. This is not what?-Mr. ADA)MS. The only thingo, I have to keep. There is so much stuffnow to read, I cannot sit here and quote the book I am speaking about.Senator HATFIELD. I ami not asking you to quote the book, I am try-ing to find out. We have been talking- about water samples here, andthis whole incident has revolved around contaminated water, and it isa pretty important case. And I understood from Mr. Borgman thesereports come to your desk, and these reports are made every 2 weeks.You have been in the Service since 1946, 1 assumed by now it wouldbe a simple matter to explain to me what the measurement is betweensafe water and bad water. As I gather. you're saying to me, by a vaguerecollection. you are saying if it is 1O percent, then it is bad?Mr. ADAmS. There are several different methods they take water.California has one. Oregon has one.
Senator HATFIELD. Take Crater Lake.

lMr. ADAMS. That is 10 percent.
Senator HATFIELD. That is 10 percent cutoff level between good andbad water; is that right ?
Air. ADAMs. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. YOU g-et a report that says 8, 2, 3, 9, 10. if youget a report back that says 10 you know you have reached the level ofbad water, and anythung under 10 is considered safe; is that correct?Mr. ADAMS. When you send the sample in they break that bottledown into five parts is m, uldlerstandinig, an(l so that would be thepercentagewise vou would be working out of those five bottles.Senator HAYFIELD. Do we have a form of the water sample test youget on your desk ever wveeks? This is the old form [indicating].
Mr. FIALKEPWICZ. This is the one. lie gets [indicating].
Senator HATFIELD. I have the form here I think you use in whichyou show across the top a 10-percent level, and you have five categoriesthat the test has been put th rough.
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Twenty-four hour and forty-eight hour confir-mation. And they use symbols of minuses and pluses, is that correct?Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And on this particular one it says there werethree pluses, one positive, and two negatives, and that is the final sum-mary of the report. Now, 'would you interpolate that for me where youhave a three positive and two negative, does that show bad water, goodwater, or does it indicate-an-l there is a little circle around an Nwhich say, "This does not conform."
Mr. ADAIMS. That would show bad water.
Senator HATFIELD. How many negatives can you have to show badwater, one negative, two negatives?
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Mr. ADAMS. This report, one negative was not meeting the stand-

ards.
Senator HATFIELD. One?
Mr. ADAMS. One for drinking water.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you report to Mr. Borgman when you get

a negative on a report?
Mr. ADAMS. I didn't on the two foregoing ones here on this.

Senator HATFIELD. Pardon me?
Mr. ADAMS. I don't believe I did on the two that I have here.

Senator HATFIELD. What did you do after you got the negatives,

did you just wait for the next report?
Mr. ADAMS. I called Mr. Whitaker, because the person that had

been taking the samples had just left, which was an electrician, and

now the only person we had left to do it was the painter, so I called

Mr. Whitaker to find out if he had taken the samples right.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams, when you have these people taking

the samples, and you have reason to question if they had taken the

samples right, am I to assume there is a right way and a wrong way

of taking samples?
Mr. ADAMS. There definitely is, yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Do you instruct the sample takers the right way

to take such samples?
Mr. ADAMS. Personally, myself, I had not in this case.

Senator HATFIELD. Who would normally instruct such water sample

takers on how to do it correctly?
Mr. ADAMS. Mr. Whitaker. There would be a new foreman.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Whitaker, had you instructed in this case

either the painter or the electrician on how to take those water samples?

In other words, the people that were actually taking them, had you

instructed them?
Mr. WHITAKER. I observed them, and they were doing it properly.

When I got there they were doing it properly.
Senator HATFIELD. Upon your arrival?
Mr. WHITAKER. Upon my arrival at Crater Lake.
Senator HATFIELD. You said they did it correctly, but they had been

taking them before you came to observe it?
Mr. WHITAKER. When I came there in May of 1973 I observed

these people taking water samples, and they were doing it properly

at that time.
Senator HATFIELD. Had they taken water samples before that time

in May where you first observed them?
Mr. WHITAKER. As far as I know they have taken them every 2

weeks since time was.
Senator HATFIELD. But you do not know who had instructed them

on how to take them before you arrived?
Mr. WmITAKER. No.
Senator HATFIELD. l)id the personnel change'? I think Mr. Adams

said one person left and another person started taking them; was there

any change in personnel taking water samples after you arrived, or

were the same people taking water samples throughout this whole

period ?
Mr. WILITAKEE. No; it changed once.
Senator HATFIELD. When did it change? Who took over?
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VNii'. WHIiTAKER There was aii individual named Blankenship, hie
left, that did it until May of this year.

Senator HATFIELD. And lie did it correctly?
Mr'. WILITAKER. Right.
Senator HATFnEmn. Then lie left?
-Alr. WuITAKE'R. Yes.
Senator HAxTrIELo. Then who took them?
Mr'. WnrmxnAKF.ZJolin Boclie, the painter.
Senator H-LTFIELDn. IDid vou instruct the Ipainter on how to talke

them?
Mir. W1nITxxEn. I had wAatched the lpainter when hie was traveling)

with Paul Blankenship, and lie was takingr them prioperly.
Senator HATFIELD. SO it wvas a satisfactory method of taking those

samples by your ohserv-ation of those men who took them throughout,
this whole period?

i\Ir. WiLiTAnvz That is correct.
Senatr HALTIED. Io yo hav-e any instructional manual Or any-

thing on what to do, other than observe. because you came* into the
jpicture. after these mcii had heen taking(_ samples? B3ut say these men
left and there were new men whlo hati never taken water samples came
on to the staff, how would the y learn how to take water samples?

Mr'. WHITAKER. I would have to show them. I doiut hiave any mainual
onl it.

Senator HAT'1rrELD. There is no niamiial, hut youi would Instruct
them ?

Mr. WHITAREIR. Yes: I would.
Senator HATFIELD. ilfr. Wliitaker, what is your trainingii and hack-

gr ouind in water treatnient? -

Mrfl. WHrnITAKE. T don't have any. just experience. I have niever been
to any formal training or classes or anything.

Sen~ator HATFIELD. Did you do appr.enitice Work you're saying rather
than formal trainin~g

Mr11. WHTAKrEuR~. NO; not in that, Sense. M\,aybe you would say hv
osmosis, I was with people who had done. it over the. years and kind
of learned it that, way.

Senator iJA'rrIELD. And 110 one, working for you had ever had any
ti'aining in water treatment ?

MIu. WYHITAKERP 'NO.
Senator HATFIELD. And you have had no trainling?
Mr'. WII'ITAKER. I have not,.
Senator HATFIELD. I am not, talking about college or formal training,

I am talking about on-the-job or apprenticeship training; you have
hlad iione of that?

Mr. WHITAREEz. No.
Senator HATFIELD. And yet this is your responsibility?
Mr. WVITAKER. Correct.
,Senator HATFIELD. All right, Mril. Adams, would you continue?
Mr. ADAMS. I was not involved in any particular events leading up

to the closure of Crater Lake National Park until July 2 when I met
wi'th Mr. Peter Von Ohien of the Oregon State W-ealth Division at2 p.m.

Senator HATFIELD. You say you have never been involved in any par-
ticular events leading up to the closure of Crater Lake National Park,
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you are speaking of formal action of recommending closure, but on

June 30 Mr. Wiggins said you told him not to bother taking any sam-

piles; why did you so inform him of this, and how did you find out he
was in the process of planning such samples?

Mr. ADAMS. I called Mr. Whitaker about something, and he was the

one who informed mne. But neither did Mr. Whitaker, or while I was
talking to Mr. Wiggins, did anyone mention that the superintendent
had said to take samples.

Senator HATFIELD. Or they had approval?
Mre. ADI)Aiis. That is right. I am not one to contradict the superin-

tendent's wishes or orders whatsoever.
Senator HATFIELD. Assuming the superintendent had not been asked

about taking these samples, why wsould you object to samples being
taken by a person in Mr. Wiggins' position? In other words, as I under-

stand it, you initiated a call to Mr. Wiggins after you found out from

Mr. Whitaker Mr. Wiggins planned this project?
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. What triggered your action in calling Mr. Wig-

gins to have him not take any samples?
Mr. ADAMS. From the best I could get out from Mr. Whitaker's feel-

ings, it was not the superintendent who wanted the samples taken.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, regardless of whether the superintendent

knew about it, what would be objectionable about a person in Mr.

AW iggins' position in taking water samples?
Mr. ADAMS. I had no objections in people taking water samples per

se, we just had a routine, we were taking samples as instructed every

2 wevks.
Setniator HATFIELD. Yes.
Mr. ADAMS. And Iwas just following the routine.
Senator HATFIELD. But you had enough objection to place a call to

Mr. Wiggins, and according to Mr. Wiggins at least implicitly say to

Mr . Wiggins, don't take the water samples. Why?
Mr. ADAMS. I have no good answer to that other than just a com-

munications breakdown.
Senator HATFIELD. I think you had good communication. How did

you find out about it, Mr. Whitaker?
Mr. WHTITAKER. Mr. Sims called me and asked me if I would take

five samples, and I don't know if I was going to take them or he was

going to take them, but anyway we were going to take these five sam-

ples. About the time I put the phone down from him, Mr. Adams

called, and I said to him I had better get these five sample bottles, and

he said, "Don't do anything until you hear from me." And the next
thing I knew Mr. Wig.rgins was calling and saying to forget it.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams, had your relationship with Mr. Wig-
gins up to this point been a satisfactory working relationship?

Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You had had no incidents of disagreement on

any matters that led to any ill feeling on your part or on his part?
Mr. ADAMS. Sure; we have had normal operating disagreements,

but nothing with no ill feeling on my part and on his either that I

know of.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you feel that Mr. Wiggins by this action was

perhaps intruding into your area of responsibility and expertise?
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Mr. ADA.11S. In mv area. not necessarily expertise. But I feel somne-
body should have said in the conversation the superintendent wanted
the water samples.

Senator HATFIEID. There was a crossover in basic jurisdiction here
h, Mr. Wiggins' action?

Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. He was actually intruding into an area for which

vou vwere responsible?
Afr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIrLD. And this can be interpreted different ways. I

mean a person who has this happen it can be implied by that action
his professional competence is being challenged?

-Mr. ADAxIS. Yes, sir, I believe so. And if Mr. Wiggins, when he got
approval from the superintendent, if I would have known it, I am not
going to contradict the superintendent's wishes. Or if the superin-
tendlent would have called AMr. *XVhitaker.

Senator HATFIELD. It is a very distinct and understood line of com-
mand, this was a horizontal rather than a vertical procedure then?

Mfr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Proceed. WVe vent over the water samples, I be-

lieve. You're on the fourth line of your second paragraph.
Afl'. ADI\AIS. We weent over water aample reports and looked at plans

of the water sy->tenis. The next lav. lJuly 3d. Ave went out to look
and chleck water systems in the fiekl. In the M-unsoln Springs area
there -was from 5 feet to 12 feet of snow-. AWe could not get into the
Avater collection gallery, 11or could I shlow himil nuil(ch tilhere except the
plalals. Chlorine residual tests were made at Aninie Springs residlence
and(lreservoir, Garfield reservoir, lodge, cafeteria, headquarters reser-
von' and thre administration huilding. Residual readings were from
1.4 to 2.0 ex(cept at the 1eadquarters reservoir andl the a(lministration
bruilding. No residual could he fouind there. After we had ]ooked over
the water samp)le reports and discussed them, there was nothing that
made Ius suspect the water . WAVe had nothing else but the reports to go on.

Mr. Von Ohlen told us he had been sick the week before an(l on
Thuirsday. July 3, he called his boss and that wAas the first day the boss
had been to work that wveek dlle to sickness of similar symptoms. After
hearing this -we were more inclined to think it was not an isolated sick-
ness at Crater Lake. Dr. Googins and some othrer sanitarians from the
Oregon State Health Division were in the, park on the 4th of July,
biut I was not aware of their coming until late that (lay- after they had
left. At that time Mr. Sims filled me in on their visit. There was still
nitlfing to mimake us quiestion the Avater.

*Iuly .5th and 6th there was little new happening.
July 7th I was in the park to meet w-ith I)r. Koplan and various

other people that were coming in. Also on that day Mr. Stuibbletield
and I discussed in Mrr. WViggins' oflice the water saplihes the YCC
had sent in. I believ e it came back marked, "Does not meet tlhe
standards for (lrinking Avatecr I said that they\e may not have taken it
rigrIlit. Later I learne(l from D)on Canr, whose lab) did the test on the
AYCC water, that two bottles of water were submitted but neither had
enoughal water in them to malke a satisfactory sample. Containments of
b)ottles Was colblined, which is not considered appropriate procedure.
No fecal coliform test was UIn.

61--34--76--6
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So from there through July 10th I was involved in locating spring
boxes and water boxes and having them dug out so we could get water
samples, and taking people and showing them the utility systems that
was not covered with snow. People working on the problem at that
time included Ed Barnes and Bill Titus of the Oregon State Health
Division and Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg of the IT.S. Public Health
Service.

July 10th, late that afternoon, about 6 :30 p.m. I guess it was, I went
up to the Rim area and noted ground showing in the area where the
sewer line was and walked down there. That is when I found tle
'werflowing manhole.

I tried to reach Mr. Sims by telephone. but no answer, I then called
Mr. Wiktaker and told him what I had found and for him to get
equipment and somebody to help him and then come on up.

I then reported my findings to Mr. Sims. D)r. Koplan and Dr. Rosen-
berg.

I)rs. Koplan and Rosenberg and the Oregon State Health peopVle
Bill Titus and Ed Barnes, came on lip to the plugged manhole. Tliey
asked us to wait a few minutes while they poured dye in the manlhole
above the one that was plugged. This was to run a dye test to see a.wlhe re
the overflow sewage was (roing. It flowed down the hill and into the
spring about 40 minutes later accordingo to Ed Barnes.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank yoU verv minuch. AMr. Adams.
Mr. Adams, where you discovered this ]matter did you walk the line
Mr. ADAMls. July 3d.
Senator HIATFIELD). On July 3d?
Mr. ADATrS. Yes, sir. I walked from where I thought the line was,

there was 5 or 6 feet of snow there as that time.
Senator HATFIELD. I think the record ought to indicate that the rec-

ord from Mr. Adams' office on bad testing and bad samples in 197-4
began with the Rim Village in May. Mnay 22, 1974; bad test in the
maintenance shop. June 17, 1974; bad test in the maintenance slhlo),
Julv 1, 1974; bad test in the maintenance office or shop, July 1, 1974,
as well as in the office and shop; bad test on maintenance shop, JulV 16,
19 7i4; bad test in the administration building office, July 16, 197 4: bad
test in the administration building office, July 29, 1974; bad test in the
maintenance office shop, July 29, 1974; bad test in the maintenance
office, October 29, 1974; bad water test in the Rim Village, December
23 1974.

Mr. Adams, does that pattern of bad tests in 1974 say anything mole
than this is just normal or average, or did this trigger some kind of a
report or special investigation at any elevation as to why there should
be so many bad tests within 1 calendar Year?

Mr. ADA-311s. I can't even give you a good answer on that, Senator
Hatfield.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Adams, if we presented this in the form of a
report to a water quality agency of some kind, college. university,
Federal agency, would that data and the tests accompanying it be able
to (ret some interpretation that you cannot now Five?

AMr. ADAMs. I think it would. Now, copies of our reports are going
to the Public Health Service and their consultants.

Senator HATFIELD. So all of these bad tests showed up in the Ptublic
Health Services offices and they never communicated with you on any
question or anything that might have come into their minds?
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Mr. ADAMS. It is after the fact, and I guess to some extent we were
relying on them.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you care to make any comment or make ageneral evaluation of the drinking water system in the Pacific -North-
west region?

Mr. ADAMS. Yes, I would. Crater Lake's water system was notdesigned, it happened, and it started back in the 20's. And thereis a lot of other parks in this same category. Now, we all know
finally what got to Munson Springs was a sewer line being constructed
across it, but when we get looking every spling in our headquarters
area is vulnerable from sewer lines at some place. And I think thePacific Northwest has an awful lot of bad systems they haven't beenaable to get nmoney for to fix.

A-nd one thing, we were talking there about people doing the watersampling. Our pliumlner it is generally his job. The thing went vacantlast year and we haven't been able to fill it because it's been frozen
somewhere.

So I think there is a lot of water systems, to answer your question,that needs to be looked at and el alulated, and it is going to cost a lotto keep) somethinog like this from possibly happening again.
Senator IATFIELD. Why I asked the question is I don't know if yOu1are aware of this statement ma(le by Edwar(d J. Krmtz, National Park

Service on Mlarch 13. 1975, addressed to all areas and offices. PacificNorthwest region, from the regiona l director, lacific Northwest region,subject. ananal classificati(V of drillknll water pysteri --u )0o-hi Wite I. A rc vont fami .I ja]r wit that pa r. iculalr d(o 'mnienmt 'll whichl he
refers?

We have been under the current classification system for 2 years anl nianysysteins wvith marginal test results have received "provisionally satisfactory"ratings. The 1974 calendar year report you have just received is the last srl-w.The nuse prohibited" rating means just what it says.
That is the kicker in the first paragraph. Are you familiar withl t liatcommunication from Edward J. Kurtz who is your National Parks

Service Northwest Regional-
Mr. AD)iAM S. Yes, I helieve T have seen that.
Senator IHATFIELD. I would like to make this a part of the record at

tills point.
You are familiar with this report. AMr. 3 orgmau ?
AMr. IBiRGoAfxN. That memo you just read? Yes, sil.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. 3orgman. have you or Mr. Sinis mIalde allyrequest throngh your channel of command for appropriations to 1)iio'

tile syste il ul) to par?
Mmr. Blo(wr-AX. AWe have now, sir; mit not prior to this incident.
Senatoi ITATrFTELD. In other words, no requests were made formoneys, appropriations through your budget program anti your

norinal liudget proce(imires to correct the system which had tlhis par-ticular record I have already read into the record, in hiolht of Marchand the report this regional director made his statement on?
Alfl BO1R1(ArAN. We (10 have a program, a program a couple of years

agO for sewer improvement, which ironically would have br oughlitsonie more sewer into the very line that overflowed, that was intendedto go down wilere it goes 110w.
Sela1toi IXTAT3IE:LD. l3ut now you have made a request through budg-etary channels for moneys to rrect the Crater Lake sewer problem?
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Mr. BOEGMiFAN. Not only made the requests, we hare the project

almost completed for development of a new water system.

Senator HATFIELD. That is a reprograming?
Mr. BORlMIAN. Well, that is an emergency program.

Senator HATFIELD. We were talking earlier about the design of this

sewer system that crossed over.
Mr. BORGMAN. So we are going to vacate the water system to pre-

vent any future possibility of this happening.
Senator HATFIELI). And develop a new one?

Mr. BORGMAN. Yes, sir.

Senator HATFIELD. As a result of this particular incident?

Mi. BoRGMAN. As a result of this incident; yes, sir.

f[The memnorandulm referred to by Senator Hatfield follows-.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TI;E INTERIOR,
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE,.

Seattle, Wash., March 13, 1975.

Memorandum to: All areas and offices, Pacific Northwest region.

From: Regional director, Pacific Northwest region.

Subject: Annual classification of drinking water systems-use prohibited.

We have been under the current classification system for two years and many

systems with marginal test results have received "provisionally satisfactory"

rat~ings. The 1974 calendar year report that you have just received is the last

strav! The "use prohibited" rating means just what it says.

In order to comply with the requirements of the Environmental Protection

Agency and the recommendations of the Public Health Service, the Superin-

tendent shall immediately close all "use prohibited" water systems and take

corrective action as follows:
1. If the system is connected to occupied employee residences, you may, at

your discretion, open these lines and instruct the employees to boil all drinking

water. Since we have no control over the visitor all water must remain shut

off from hose bibs, drinking fountains, public restrooms, etc.

2i. Correct all deficiencies including cleaning out the intake and the screens,

replacing the sand filters, correcting leaks, and repairing non-functioning

chl orinators.
3. Clean the entire distribution system, flush lines, drain and sweep sludge

out of all storage tanks.
4. Disinfect the entire system with a solution of at least .50 parts per million

chllorine concentration. Let remain for 24 hours, then drain solution and flush

with normally chorinated water.
5. Resume water service with chlorinator running at 0.2 parts per million

chlorine residual as tested at far end of system.
6. Resume bacteriological testing using correct and sanitary sampling proce-

dutre. If results still come back positive, shut down the system and request as-

sistance.
There are few bacteriological contamination problems that cannot be cor-

rected by following sanitary operating procedures and using sufficient chlorine.

We realize that generally the problem areas represent isolated situations in your

overall operatiolis. However, we must reiterate the seriousness of these. We will

lie happy to assist you with any problems in any way possible.

Apparently some errors and confusion have occurred in the naming and num-

bering of several of your water systems. Please correct and mark up a copy of

your report for the use of our United States Pniic l-Health Service-National

Park Service coordinators at the Denver Service Center. We should appreciate

receiving a corrected copy in this Office also.
EnDWArn J. KIuaTz.

Senator HATFIELD. I think we will take time to hear from MIr.

Wlhitaker from his formal statement, then wve -vil take the lunch

break.
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STATEMENT OF FRANK WHITAKER, NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

Mr. XIIIrAKER. My name is Frank Whitaker, and I have been with
the National Park Service since May 1973. I have been at Crater Lake
all the time since then.

As building and utility maintenance foreman, I work for Mr. T. .J.
Adams, the facility management officer. It is miy responsibility to see
that the water samples are collected at the proper time. In this case
samples were to be taken every 2 weeks and uiailed, usually on Monday,
to the Oregon State Health Division in Portland. We mail on MondayV
in order to allow transit time and 48 hours test, all within the same
week. Often it was a week or more before the sample results were re-
ceived here in the park. If I was asked to resample because of a posi-
tive reading, I usually would have to wait until the following week
when the routine sample was due again in order to allow the mail to
arrive in time to be tested before the weekend. I do feel that based oIn
the information we received from the Oregon State Health Division
we had no cause for alarm, the sample results indicated nothing ser-
iolusly wrong.

During May of this year when we received bad water samples. the
feeling was not one of great concern due to the history of bad water
samples during spring runoff period. In May 1974 we received some
bad water samples and were told that possibly some coliform had
entered the spring collection box. We tried at that tinme to slow the
spring water down in order to do a more effective job of chlorinatioll,
and had partly succeeded. In other words, a bad water sample during
spring runoff was not aunusual.

When -we would take residual chlorine readings, if the readily s
were low, we would simply add more chlorine than had been added
before. There was no magic formula that stated how much to pllt in
at any certain time. Sometimes, due to the time of year, we coulditit
get a good residual reading because of the tremendous voliume of
water pouring into and out, of our tanks. At one time, in early Tine,
I think, I had added a. much larger amount of chlorine to the system
only because I had just opened up some seasonal buildings. There was
no way to do a good job of chlorinating with the system as it was.
However, I personallv felt that if we had a water problem. certainly
the State Tlealth D)ivision office would have called and notified us.

I have never received any formal training in water treatment. nor
has anyone of the people who worked for me. To the best of my
knowledge, the method of sample taking and applyinlg clhlorie has
been passed from person to person without any wyrittenl direction or
instruction.

Senator HATTIrLD. W~e will now recess until 2 :'0 p.m.. and( I would
like you gentlemen to return. Perhaps later on we, will have further
questions. But in the meantime the committee will stand in recess
until 2:30 p.m.

AFTErI7NOON SESSION

Senator JITTrir.r.D. The conimnittev will come to or(ler, and I would
like at this time Mr. Bruce Stubblefield, the YCC director of Crater
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Lake National Park. I believe Mr. Jack Stump is here, I wonder if he
would join Mr. Stubblefield at the table.

STATEMENT OF JACK STUBBLEFIELD, YCC DIRECTOR,
CRATER LAKE

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Senator Hatfield, members of the committee.
my name is Jack Stubblefield. I am YCC director at Crater Lake.
Jerry Higgins, the personnel director, is also here. I don't believe he
is in the room.

Senator HATFIELD. All right, he can join you later.
Mr. Stubblefield, we have a copy of thie chr1onlologyv of the (YCC

involvement in the Crater Lake epidemic, which I bUelieve YoII
prepared.

Mr. STUIBBLEFIELD. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And that will be placed in the record. And I

would like, therefore, with that as part of the record, to move directly
to a couple of questions, unless you have an opening statement you
wish to make?

AMr'. STUBBLIEFIELD. No; that woinlx be fine with me.
Seantor HATFIELD. First of all, M\r. Stubblefield, would you describe

for the record the general numnber of people you had under your re-
sponsibility and the YCC relationship to the Crater Lake adininistra-
tion, that is the administration of the National Park Service?

Air. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes, sir. The Youth Conservation Corps is an
organ ration for Americani yoluths. It is admu1inistered throlnob1 Valii-
ous Federal agencies, the National Park Service being one of them.
At Crater Lake we have an organization which involves 30 youths.
I have seven staff people, two cooks, which is subcontracted, for a
total of 39 people.

The relationship of the youth to the park as they work for the
Federal Government in conservation-type projects for pay. It is more
than a job. There are three main objectives to the program, first being
work, second recreation, third education, not necessarily in that order.
My staff works for southern Oregon State College. the Oregon Board
of Higher Education. We contract operation of the camp for the park.

Senator HATFIELD. Now would you please give us a summary of
when the illness first broke out among the members of your staff
and/or persons participating in the program under the YCC respon-
sibilitv. and the sequence of the expansion?

Mr.. STUBBLEFIELD. My cooks, two cooks arrived on June 21; the
seven staff members, myself included, arrived on June 23. We also had
three youth leaders arrive on that day.

On June 24 the first of my staff became ill in the late evening of the
24th. On the 25th three staff became ill and two youth leaders became
ill. This was less than 48 hours after their arrival at the park.

I might add on our arrival on the 23d we were informed I believe
by Mr. Wiggins there was some flu going round in the park. The
illness was apparent to us in the park I would say.

On the 25th we attended a defensive driving class run by the park
service for all government employees, and at that class there were peo-
ple who were ill at the time. There was a lot of talk about illness in
their families, especially among the naturalists staff. I myself and
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two of my staff became ill that night and we weren't able to return for
the second half the next day. Mr. Stump did attend and reported back
pretty much of the class was not able to return. Mr. Stump became ill
on the 26th.

We had a staff meeting on the 26th where we discussed the illness,
and we, not being experts but having had, most of us being school
teachers having had some acquaintance with flu epidemics, we de-
cided it didn't resemble any flu we had seen, mainly because of the
abrupt onset of the symptoms and rapid spread of the infection at
near 100 percent attack rate. In addition, we talked about, well, what
couold it possibly be if it wasn't the flu? We talked about food poison-
ilg, decided that was out of the question. We decided the water was
probably the only source of ingestion.

I had been sick for about 24 hours.
On the afternoon of the 26th I approached Mr. Wiggins in his office

where we discussed the problem. I asked him about water quality at
that time. He responded it was tested frequently. I suggested that
miavbe the county health department be asked to come up and inspect
and( investigate to see if there was some problem with the water or
some other problem. Mr. Wiggins said that the U.S. Public Health
Service would handle any problem in the Park, the county or State
did not have jurisdiction. We, more or less left it at that. I sug-
gYested that some experts be brought in to examine it.

Mr. Wiggins at this time asked about the possibility of closing
the camp or postponing the camp. We discussed that briefly, and I
wa:s0 opposed to closiii!t the eamp at this time even thou(ih I was hav-
ing some suspicions of it not beinig the flu. In retrospect I wish we
had of course closed the camp.

On the 27th-I might, back up just a minute and add on the 2.5th,
w]fen we were at the RIm concession the evening of the 2.5th Mr.
Stubblefield talked to Glen Happle, I believe his name is, that is
employ ed by the concessionaire there, and was told that they had
a high rate of illness up there too. and suggested we take Kaopectate.

On the 27th most of us appeared to be getting well, and we left-
this was a Fridav-we left in the afternoon to our homes, several of
us did, until the following Sunday. On the 27th we had one more
person become ill, that was Judy Weekly, the cook.

On the 28th most of us were out of the Park.
But on Sunday, the 29th of June, the day the enrollees arrived,

four of the staff suffered a relapse with the same type of symptoms,
dia irrhea, violent cramps.

On the afternoon of the 29th, 2.5 enrollees had arrived. Thev had
arrived I guess it would be on Saturday, came in a day early, so on
the 29th we had everyone in the camp that was going to arrive. We
ba d 39 people total.

That night I had to return to myi home. I was on Grand Jury for
Jo~eophine C(ounitv and I had duty the next day. In my absence there
was a staff meeting. I was aware it was going to be held and aware
of what they were going to talk about. Mr. Higgins presided. It
was decided to take a water sample on our own if the Park would
not. That day Mr. ITiggins went to Mr. Wiggins' office and discussed
the illness and the prossibility of a water sample. Mr. Wiggins agreed
initially. He left the room, walked down the hall, conferred with



76

Mr. Sims, returned and said, "Yes, it is all right, go ahead with the
water sample." While Mr. Higgins, my assistant was still in the room,
and you will probably hear his explanation on this, but he received a
telephone call, which has already been discussed, apparently front
Jeff Adams. There was some discussion as to whether we should take
the test or not. He said no, we should not, let it go. As I said before,
we had made up our mind already we were going to take the test.
The Assistant Director of the camp, as the health and safety officer,
has the authority to do that I believe. We took the test then with what
we though was not the approval of the Park. As a matter of fact, in
direct opposition to their statement not to take it.

Would vou like me to elaborate at all?
Senator HATFIELD. I would like to interject a question. At what

point did you inform Superintendent Sims of the situation in the
YCC program that you have just outlined ?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. I did not inform Mr. Sims of the situation. I
did inform Jim Wiggins, our liaison project manager, the forest
ranger.

Senator HATFIELD. Had you met Superintendent Sims?
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. When did you meet him?
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. I met him the year before. I was also the director

in 1974.
Senator HATFIELD. That previous year did you have any meetinos

with Superintendent Sims, or did you report to him incidents or
developm-nent of the program), or the experience of the program, or on
any other subject?

Mr. SruPrrLEFIELD. Your question has two parts. Yes; I had meetings
with him: no; I did not report to him on any aspect of the program.

Senator HATFIELD. Whiat kind of meetings did you have?
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. *When we first met he wvelcomed us, discussed

Park operations. The other meetings I would sayv would be a casual
type drop in, maybe for a movie in the evelling, or see him in the
Headquarters buil din,.

Senator H1ATFIELD. WVhy didn't you inform Superintendent Sims as
to these developing problems and vour concern about those?

Mr. STrUBLEFIELD. We work 100 percent with the proiect man-
ager, Jim Wiggins. He is our liaison. He represents the Park to uis.

Senator HATFIELD. WTas that by instruction that you work only with
Mr. Wi.ygins?

Mr. STuBBLEFIELD. We were never told to work only with Mr. WiMr-
gins, but everything we wanted to do went through Mr. Wiggins. He
was the YCC project manager, all jobs. all materials, all requests.

Senator HATFI.ELD. Did you ever ask Mr. Wiggins if he, in turn, in-
formed the Superintendent of the matters you were discussing wvith
Mr. Wio(ains?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. I am not sure whether T ever asked him directlv
that kind of a question. but to my knowledge he did.

Senator HATFIELD. But that was merely an assumption?
Mr. STITBBLEFIELD. No. sir. Mr. Wiggins had commented that MTr.

Sims did not feel it was the water. Would vou like me to comment on
that?

Senator HATFIELD. No; I want you to complete the answver to the
question.
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NIr. STUBBLEFILLD. Mr. Sims was aware of it, aware wve had sick
people, was aware

Senator HATFIELD. Well; mny point is how do you know Mr. SiMS
was aware of it'?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Through Mr. AVig'oills.
Senator IIATFIELD. Wh1,71at (lid Alr. Wig-ins say to ou that would

lead you to believe Ar. Sims knew about it?
Ati. STUBBLEFIELD. Well, Mr. Wigg-ins on several occasions told mne

informally that we had to do what twe thought was right, that it was
kind of out of his hands, that he liacd been, in his words, bulrned oIn
sii-estino, we take the samples. AWe were talking about it being a
problem with the water.

Senator HATFIELD. That Mas in reference to lhis attempt iln to Ias-
sociate himself -with you in taking the san iples and his call from 1Mr.

dainis?
Mr. ST BBLEFIELD. It was not only in reference to that, no, but iI

re ference to other meetings.
Selnator HATFIELD. But had hle not received permission from Super-

itte ndent Simns to proceed with the project?
Mr. STrTBBLEFIELD. Yes, lie did.
SeClatoiI IATFIELD. Anld( he informed! vou of that ?

A\IT. STUBBLEFIELD. Informed Mr. 14iggins.
Senator IIATFIELD. SO because of the approval given by Superin-

tendent Sims this led you to believe that Superintendent Shits was
beinl'- inform mied by Mlr.' Wigg- ins of the matters which you had been

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes, sir, there was no doubt in my mind he had
been informed.

Senlator ItATFIE.lD. But you, at no time, had anx- direct commnimi-
c ation with Mr. Sims?

M\r. STIBBLEFIELD. No, Sil
Senator HATFIELD. At what point did vou in this whole affair have

dimect contact withll Mr. Sills?
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. I would say prob)abl the first time Dick Sims

and I talked about it would hfave been on July 3d when lhe informed
me there were some people from the Public HelIalth coming that would
be in the park July 4th, and asked if I had any active enrollees or staff
that were ill on hand. I think that was probably my first discussion
wlithl hi]nl.

Senator 1-TTFIELYD. You say on July 4th or the 3d vou received back
1hlro u(h11 AIr. Jack Stump information by phlolle?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. NO, sir.
senator HTATFIELD. Let me back up a inuinite. What was the date that

v on1 reveived information concerninig tle result of the tests that werenma(le I)V the Klamnath Water and Soil Testing Laboratory and sent to
Mr. Jack Stumnnp?

AMr. STUIiBLEFIELD. The first word I received back was on the 4th,
amid that was verbal over the telephone.

Senator HATFTELD. That Awas onl the phone?
N\F. STtnMLEUiEtD. Right. The first vwritten vor(i I received was the

-th in the form of a written-
Senator IhATFIELD. This was information based on the report from

the laboratory that you received by phone?
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Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. How was it described to you?
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Over the phone?
Senator HATFIELD. Yes.
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Dave Bussen, Klamath County Sanitarian. ixr.

Stump had been instructed we would probably receive some word on
the 4th, and we were to call Mr. Bussen at home, which I did on the
morning of the 4th prior to leaving for Bend. In our telephone con-
versation he explained to me that the water sample tests were not
complete, but that there had been some fecal coliforms isolated, that
these were animal coliforms that suggested animal fecal material in
the water. He said there were more tests being run, specifically for
Salmonella. The tests back from the stool samples we sent in, he
didn't have any word. He expected to have some word by Sunday,
suggested I call him back Sunday and he would give me somethinig
more conclusive.

Senator HATFIELD. Did he in the telephone conversation make the
statement to you, "The spring water sample submitted for analysis
does not conform with accepted bacteriological standards of purity
for drinking water"?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes, he did. Something to that effect; yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Which he lat er put in writing, which you received

on the 7th?
Mr. STUTBBLEFIELD. Yes. He did not put it in writing, we received

it from a private laboratory, Don Carr.
Senator HATFIELD. Don Carr?
Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. But Mr. Bussen was giving, us the basic informa-

tion in this report.
Senator HATFIELD. He had received from Mr. Carr? What did you do

with that information when you received it on the telephone? 
Mr. STIUBBLEFIELD. Senator, we are skipping 2 or 3 days here that

I think are pretty important to understand our actions, and I would
like to go back to it if I could.

I started to ask you if you would like me to elaborate at all on mv
personal view on the communication between our department and other
staff in the Park. The YCC( works through Tim Wiggins, Project Man-
ager. We get very good cooperation from him. He is very dedicated,
very sincere. He tries very hard to do a good job, and he wants us
to do a good job.

A lot of projects we do are maintenance type projects that are
handled through Mr. Adams, so we have to work through a ranger,
Mr. Wiggins, to do projects that are handled by another person on
the same level. Mr. Adams has two foremen under him, Mr. Whitaker
and Mr. Boche. There has been I have observed the last 2 years some
uneasiness, some irritation between some of these people, and Mr.
Wiggins doesn't like to tread into the area, and doesn't like them
to tread in his area. But nevertheless, YCC must do some projects
in that area. The reason I am bringing this up, I think, it might help
you to take water samples, which were in his area. What we were doing
is asking to do his job for him. I think it was perhaps a normal re-
sponse that he was a little irritated.

On the 1st, Jack Stump obtained the water samples. He picked
the bottles up on the 30th in Klamath Falls from the Health De-
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partment. On the 1st, he received two samples, one of the dormitory
we used for family employees, the second sample he picked up from
our mess hall. He took these samples following directions that were
enclosed, written directions from the Health Department. I have
taken one or two since then, I have read the directions, I don't find
anything too terribly difficult about taking the water sample.

He returned the water samples to Klamath Falls and talked to
Dave Bussen, the Sanitarian. Mr. Bussen questioned him about the
Park food operations, et cetera. The Health Department expressed
a great interest in the disease, anld suggested we talk to Don (Parr
who runs the lab.

The health department also asked us to obtain some fecal samples.
WAe had plenty of ill people and there wasn't any problem in obtain-
ing those. Stump returned with the fecal samples-left the water
samimples iii Klanmath Falls. returned, caollectedl the, fecal saniples and
took them back in the same evening to Kilamuatth Falls to the ('oluntv
Ilealth Department. Ile talked again to l)r. Boge, who is in charge
of the county health. They showed himl somlle water reports. wvatel
samples that had been taken in the park that showed positive for fecal
col ifoi1S. 'I'TleV showed toslinve. These w ere not acceptable. lThey
had been taken the previouis month. They showed h)iml letters of coin-
plailit thley received.

Jlaclk r eti'lmed that nih-lit to (Crater Lake.
Exciise mie. that was while lie was there that evening in Killalath

Falls they, being- Dave Bussen, inmade two telephone calls, one to the
pblWc lihealth service in D)enver. one to the State of Oregoln Puiblic
irllli. .zwll, Stw:!lp \\ .s I('sel I\\ liewl those h)lloiC calls 'ere Illmade.
AIlr. imssenl advised Jack Stumiip he conicL exl)ect somle. experts in thwe
pa rl; to ma \estigate on .Jil v A.

I iii hidalso addn this chroniologo I aml reading from was rvitten
(lailY on the day the events happemied. For this part and this week
be ming Ol the 30th wve kept a written chronologv.

()n the 2(d not much important hiappemie(ld. We had a lot of illness,
the r were 22 enrollees ill.

On the niorningo of the 3d, Mlr. Higgins and I had g,>one dowvn to oh-
serve a project that was on the camippglromimid we were goillg to (lo, anid
,Jimn Woiins c ame dlown looking for uIs, and it was kiiid of an numsuial
mieetinl(-. It was at this point that Jimn told us he h(dl done about all
lie could (10, thatl he had been burned.l an(l le supported us entirely.
Ile said it wvas somethinlg somebody had to do, soimetluiigi wve had to
get sonmebiodlv to do. look at the plrobleii, and cwe had to (lo whiat wve
had to do to take care of the kids. Later that dlay, Mr. Sims told m11e
there would be a team arriving on the 4th to investigate, a T)r. Googins,
and hie had been instructed to have any actively ill people on hand.

The next niorning-
SenatOr IHJATPIEI). At that point this is on the 3d?
.Iil. STUBIBLEITELD. This Is on the 3d.
Seniator T;ATFI'LD. You hd how lo]ng a visit with Mr. Simiis?
Mt'. STrlUnaLKIuIIVLD. I (lou0t even1 recall exac(tlv how it happeeled,

whether it was a telephone message or-I don't thlink so. It was not
a long visit.

Senator TIAFrrDEiD. And lie informed you there would be representa-
tives from the Oregon-
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M\r. ST1UP,BTLEFIELD. He said there Woilld be some doctors in the park
tomorrow that Wanted to examine some ill people, he Would like for
us to have any actively ill people on hand.

Senator IIATFIELD. bid you at that time share Avith Superintendent
Sims your program of inquiry that you had launched?

Mr. STUBBiLEFIELD. No, sir, I did not.
Senator 1IHATFIELD. D)idl it come to Your incl d?
Mr. STuBBlLEFIELD. Yes, sir, and I discuissed it with yiv staff.
SenatOr 3-IATFIELD. Then why did you not?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. For the same reason I have mentioned before.

1'(e hav-e to Work with park people. I respect them all, I think they
do a Iine job. I don't have any critlciLiu foor Dick Sims or anv of the
others. But nevertheless, Awe have to take care of our own program too.
W7e were doing wvhat they should have been doing, verv frankly. If
it turned out we were right, which it did, then OK, Awe were right, we
did the right thin g; if it turned out we Awere wrong. there could be

some hard feelings. W1Te have a programn then operated successfully.
S-eInator HATFIELD. Mr. Sims had already given appro\val to this PrOJ-

ect throu'gll MEr. Wiggils at this point
mr. STUI.BLEIELD. Yes: lhe hlad.
Senator IHATFIELD. Then MNr. Adams, as I un3derstand, had inter-

dicted that sequence of action to stop it
MIr. STI niLEFIrELD. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You had certainlyv e\idenice at that time that

Superinteiident Sims was symnpathetic to the project, and yet you

choose not to dliseuss it with him? As I understand your answer, you're
saying you chose deliberately not to discuss this subject with Super-
intendent Sims because of your hierarchal relationships, is that correct?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. That is correct.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you thlinik this would put Mr. AWigins in a

difficult position, or wlhat was the implication here this would cause

diflfiulty?
A Fr. STi BBL, FIET.D. OK. Olne point yoll will have to understand, we

didn't know who the call came fronm to -\r. Sims' office.
senator HATIAIELD. But you assiuned it came from some part of the

hierarchy?
Mr. S`TIiBLFIFLD. I assumed it came from Ilaiuath Falls.

>genatOr HAT1TIELD. All ighit.
i3fr. STUBBLEFIELD. Now. I Avasni't present. Jerry IMi_-gins T think

wi-ill tell you it wasn't a suggestion, it was an order, that is the way
be felt.

Some of the other points you have b)rollght out, I wvill agree with
them.

Senator HATFIELD. Pardon?
'Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. I Will agree with them. Perhaps the prime moti-

vatinlg factor wi-e, didn't tell 3Ir. Sims at this poinlt is because we wveren't

sure we were right. WVe knew there were going to be some hard feelings
if we were wvrong. Yeah, I agree.

Seuator H.-ATFIELD. Is this why you did not inform Superini endent

Sims about the telephone report concerning your lab report from the

analysis?
M\r. STUBBLEFIELD. That happened the next morning.

Senator HATFIELD. Yes; on the 4th.
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Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Partially. Maiin]v I thinlk more importanlt at this
time all I 1ad was a verkal coliversation wjith l)ave Jiusset, Niloili IL
had never met, who explaiined to mne what D)on Carr had told hin,. it
other words. I had thiint liahite infornmatioin that woas not complete. it
said there were fecal colifoi nis In the wvater. T coId(1 see nI p01)jt iii tell-
in, aenyonle that since tl yv already knew for the past 2 - ealns All.
>tilpl) lelio:rted lIe lie (I wi: ai- Iilots that showed themi they haJ
fecal cohforilis. I laitd holimog to tell them.

Sellitotl 1A1VIgJ ['rnt rp( its are volt referrillno to they liad t
shioxv-ilk -V ha(l fete i toifsl to u

Mr. Te sal i:pott,). ii SllI enorts yo1 hailL( tliis Inorulil- that Noi ic
oll file iippateattlY in t 1w catOtitY altth departmlelit.

Sel iatoI I [Ai ilO WhO. I\'1 I Ii lu Itorn ed O (o t lai iS What th.(ese l'-po'rts
inciluded

Mr. Tj1Ls i9'Ti:i ii. Ja k ''Stiti !I.
Selliltoi tiL I [l mri . I 1,ii)l(I(e Votn seen those rep)orts 
Mr. Silu-uil. Ye-.
Seiiatoi IHATIF1-I)n. AlI A-011 iaVe, I believe, an acadeilc ba-k-

gioutid, AVoullI vont state foi the record yOlir master's degriee antll so
foith

Air. Sr-uvri. No ; I don t hiae I t i istesrs d(lzrie.
SCelatolr H l l:. N\ ei1 \ 0111' -rtadliate work.
Air. STIU-MP. I have not even -naduiated vet. I have completed 4 veervs

of collcge, I have copil)ete-d nll reqilellielits in biology at Souilletll
Oregon State (olle-e.

Sellator' I .olhiri.h. Y Ie hex e. tIIiioii•'hi youtr aca.demlic traiIIII0,
beroin-e involve\d with wiater (litality aiid iepoits of this kind that -woldt
indicate hacteria?

A1 1. STlUIP. lRit.
Sellttorl' IATrFIEL). Ill othe' wo0rd'(1s, you have the ( capacity from vottr

academic trainiog, to reeti thnesc reports anti know what they sav ?
Mr. St-.-pip. Right. I have been involved in a lot of lab work ande

done water checks before.
Senator HAIFIELD. Mr. Stulbblefield. as I unilerstentl it you made .1

judgment, aild youo made a jaldguient that was ill this piattern if r
understand the facts correctly in this particular outline: You liad been
deeply coiirerned about the owtbreak of this illness in A'our stall aed iii
tiie Yeings- Peotple in \oui r'me litre. foil lo hd had dlIscUssiois, you had had
ll leetlll'S w\ithl v'ariO)iit stall peop~le andl evitil Mr. AA< I-s oil Ilad

ade a coIlp)arative analysis 'IS to why thits was perhaps ditferent tiami
a noinial Ol' usual tin bin,.

You had asked for, titrlough Air. Wig~gins. a test to be made of thai
drimiking, water, this wenit clear to the superintendenit for approval
anid then was later abandoned on instructions that came fron SOill('-
whet- you did not knlow, but at least they diid not follow thlrone-It o(ithlat, then youl nu~lettook throuigh youtr frienl, Air Stltup, iidepemitl-
eiit action to make an analysis of the w\vater. You had sUh(] tests, w-ater
saMples talike and preseuited to the KIlamathi Water Soil and Testillnr
IBasin Lal)oIotr tor, then Yon received an oLal report on the phoiie on
*July 4, afttr the superintendent bad directly communicated Avith vo)I
statin-g there. would be doctors in the area making, anaIyses becatuse
of the illness ault so forth , that the sample of wmater sutbmitteti for
analysis did not conform with bacterialogical standards for purity of
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drinking water, and among other reasons there were coliforms present
in the water, which report was oral and which meant it was going to

be further affirmed in some further tests via further communication.
But at this particular point in this setting, with that set of circum-
stances, if I have stated it correctly, you made a judgment, and that

judgment was not to relate any of this information to the superin-
tendent? That was your judgment?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. That is true: yes.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you make a decision to inform Mr. Wiggins?

Mr. SrUBBLErFIELD. Yealh, rl. Wiggins knew.

,Senator HATFIELD. Did you inform Mr. Wiggins?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Jerry Higgins had told him on the day the tele-
phone call took place we were going to make the test.

Senator HATFTELD. Did you inform Mr. Wiggins about this oral

report that was given you on the phone that was later supported by a

written report?
Mr. STUBBsLEFIELD. No; I did not.
Senator HATFTELD. You communicated this information to no per-

sonnel in the park service?
Air. ST'UBBLEF1LFLD. Th at is true.
Senator HATFIELD. Was this a thought out decision that you came

to the conclusion not to inform, was it by a positive decision to not
inform based upon various and sundry reasons? Was it a judgment of
that kind, or would you consider it in retrospect an omission, a failure

to inform, or not having really thought about the question of

informing?
\Ir. STUBBLEFIELD. No, sir, in my opinion we didn't have anything

to inform him about on July 4.
Senator HATFIELD. This was a judgment though?
Air. STUBBLEFIELD. I think it was a fact.

Senator HATFnELD. Well, the fact had been transmitted to you. Now,

through Mr. Bussen and Dr. Carr, in transmitting facts to you, they
thought it was important enough to call you rather than waiting for

the mail to arrive?
,Mr. STTBBIEFIELD. No, sir, I called them.
Senator HATFIELD. So at least they gave you the information.
Mr. S'rUBBLEFIELD. Mr. Bussen gave me the information and told me

the tests were not complete, they were not conclusive that there were

animal fecal coliforms present.
Senator HATFIELD. But that is not all lie said. Hle said the sample

submitted does not conform. You said that was an oral statement lie
made to you. That is a very positive statement. That doesn't say we are
waiting for further tests; that says it does not conform with two under-
lines under the word "not" for emphasis.

Air. STUBBLEFIELD. I am curiotus what the other water samples say.

Senator HATFIELD. We can go to that. But let me make sure I under-
stand vou made a deliberate judgment. right or wrong. you made a

lellberate judgment with this information on hand not to inform anv
person in the park service administration?

Ar,. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes; I (lidn't think I had anything to report.
Senator HIATFIELD. WTell, what was your reaction when you got this

oral report?
ATir. STUBBLEFIELD. My reaction was wve were drinking, at the present,

water that had fecal matter in it.
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Senator HATFIELD. That did not bother you at all?
Mr. STTUBBLEFIELD. Yes ; it bothered me, you bet. I informed my

staff.
Senator HATFIELD. But you said you didn't have anything to report

don't you think that was of significance?
AMr. STUBBLEFIELD. Apparently you keep omitting the statement I

made that Mr. Stump said he had seen several reports over several
years that said the same thing.

Senator HATFIELD. But you discounted those previous reports when
vou wanted to undertake your own independent study, didn't you?
'You put little confidence in those reports that had been conducted
through the normal channels and thereby you launched your own in-
dependent analysis?

Mr. STUBBiLEFIELD. I was not aware of those reports when we took
otms. I was simply told the water was tested frequently.

Senator HATFIELD. When did vou become aware there were such
periodic reports and analyses macie?

Mir. STUBBLEFIELD. The ones slhowivngi coliforims?
Senator IHIATFIELD. UInder the administration of the Park Depart-

ment.
Mrt. STUBBLEFIELD. When Mr. Stump returned the evening of the

first.
Senlator HIATFIELD. Not until the eN-ening of the 1st?
MAIr. S'TrBujEFIELD. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. Did Mr. Stump tell vou then many of them

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. Yes; he did.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much. Do you have any fur-

tiher
Mr. STUTBBLEFIELD. Yes; I think so.
On the 4th of July we had no actively ill enrollees, we had no ac-

tively ill staff. I met with Dick Sims in the earlv morning sometime, 10
o'clock say. We were preparing to go to Bend. We had made the deci-
sion. the staff and I. we needed an outing of some kind. It had been a
]ongr, tough week, we didn't want to spend a 3-day weekend in camp
doing nothing. We had had a 3-day campout planned. We canceled that.
Several staff had had recurring illness. We decided we would probably
face the same thing with our enrollees. We thought a 1-day outing
would be all right, though.

I talked to Mr. Sims, told him we were planning on going to Bend.
I had no actively ill people. I offered to leave some people for the
doctors to talk to, leave my assistant, Jerry Higgins. It was Dick Sims'
understanding the doctor only wanted to see actively ill people. I)ick
and I both decided we might as well go ahead and go to Bend.

I wanted to talk to Dr. Googins, or the doctor coming, I didn't know
it was Dr. Googins at the time. I assumed they would be in the park
longer than one day. So we went to Bend that day, returned late that
night or actually ealrly Saturday morning, the 5th.

On the 5th, I went over and talked to the ranger on duty at the desk
and learned the team had left the park. obtained a phone number whliere
Dr. Googins could be reached on Monday.

O(n the 6th, Sunday. of July we had more relapses. I also tried to
phone Dave Bussen on the 6th but couldn't reach him.
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On -Monday, the 7th, I phoned himn early in tlhe morning at his office.
Ile told me there were no patbogeiis in the water, and he di(l not have
a report on the stoo]s yet, hut he assumed, since he bad no report, there
was notluing serious. Ile assured me they wvould have phonedl me had
there been anything iso]ated.

NWe received in the mail that moriiingt the Avater report we have
becn diseussing. It was addressed to Jack Stu-mp. received at about 11
o'clock in the morning. I did not open it until Jaf 1 eaine in in thel early
afternoon, sometime around lunch time he opened it. It was the water
report that reads as you have read sever al times.

Senator HATI-rILD. Did it contain anv diflerent infortnation than
what had been given YouL on the teleph1on1e Jmv . $

Mr. STTTBiBLEFIELD. Just in more (detail. Fo01 ]stauce, the statement
that the wvater does not conform with acep)ted bacteriological stand(-
ards for purity, fecal coliforms present. Tl11e lefte(r vou're referrino to
with the word "not" underlined three times, I hiad no lnowledoge of
this on the phone, of course.

H-le also says on a total count of (667,1ML, that is over a plate count, it
shows 5 boxes vwith 10. It says vehtine 04 hours, with a plus in each
column. Mr. Stutmp explained this to ime as the countv health had ex-
plained it to him, that a plus in each coltumn meanrs in each of the
tubes they grew fecal coliforms. I had no knowiledg e prior to this that
everv test hiad come out positive.

After reading the wvater report, Jerry Higgins and I went to see
lTrr. Sims in his office. .Jeff Adams Avas present. We had gone specific-
ally to talk about the water report we had alont" with a couple of
other issues. Mr. Adarms broached the subject before wve did. Just as
we walked in the door he said something to the effect. I have heard
rumors. I might as well ask you, is it trie you have taken some water
samples? And I told him wve had. Ile asked us what wve had found.
I told him that thev couldn't find any pathogens in the water, there
was nothing to point your finger to and say this is what is making
you sick, but they had isolated fecal colifornis. As I expected. I sensed
a little irritation on his part. He said something to the effect, what
does that mean to you? What does that tell us? And I replied, "That
shows me wve have shit in the water."

Senator HIATFIELD. Did you show him the report at that time?
MAr. STUBBLEFIELD. I did not have it in myv hand. He asked how 'we

took the samples, and I told him iMr. Higgins had, and we followedl
instructions of the Klamath Department of Health. He asked if we
heated the spigot. I told him we hadn't and did he think it was neces-
sary? A long discussion followed on the right and wrong way to
take water samples, and I gathered tile impression, he said, "You
mlust have botched the job and contaminated the water samples." I
was told this had happened with their own personnel, they had con-
taminated the samples and therefore did not get true readings some-
times.

Senator HATFIELD. At that point I assume by your statement that
you had less than complete respect for the capacity of Mr. Adams?

Mr. STUBBLErIELD. No, sir.
Senator HArFIELD. Bid vou have any doubt in your mind as to his

judgment on the water samples, the quality, as compared to the report
that you had?
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AIl. STnT]nllRIEIELD. Specifically about the report that, we had. yes.
Sentator H ru n You had no qutestion raised in vour miiind thLen as

to tihe possibiiiv l Adanis was not fully inforlmed, or did not want
to be iullyly infoimed, or had no ability to be fully inforied I id Ion

laxve a11y or those thoughts in your mnind?
MIr. mu I D I he tliou'r(lt I head, he w-as a little irritated.
Se]bator I IA.TFiEfD. It was a professional jurisdictional matter with

lain mlather thlall competency'?
Mi. rTURBi;JF1E[,D. Yes.
Seni ator lv'1Ira. At that pOilnt did VOlo feel voun miglht mItake illiS

WL itteli r-el)01ot an1d ilnfoL IImaltionl contailled aailable to Superihtendenlt
SIimns

:\l1 r. S7 jJ141 LEFI1.L). No, Sir.
Semiutnat Il~JIEILII. That (lid not come into Vour mind ?
Mir. SrI BIBLrFIi;lI). At t1at specific instant)
>ellator iMATFIIrlDl). At thc end of youir conversation with Mlr. Adamis.

1r. STrUpBBLEFi11ril. I fully expected our conjversatiol at tlhtt timie to
be (rlianed to Mr. Simis Ix MI. Aclinis and -ii. Wi' olS.

Senator HATFIExLD). But all of these were assuni'Atmons that certain
,lnt omatic forces moved -ivitlun the hierarch?

I\ r. STUBBI-EFIELD. Yes, SiI.
SellntOr ITATFIELD. And you therefore had no particular desire to

in a Wv waya circumvenlt that hier archly struceture '
Mr. STU1 BBLEFIIELD. I fe]t we had circumvented al)out as ilmluch Ae

dtlle(l to (1o tight tthere. Our hA-lole purpose was to get somebody work-
ii!, on1 the problemu that *was an expert. someone that knew -what they
e ere looking for. That was apparently happenilln

Seiinator ITIATFi.LD. At no po)int -'on) thoughlt alioit going to the hLead
manl ? If vou were wanting to get some action, and vow s-eren't satis-
fie(l wvith the action in the normnal channels alnud voui ivent so far az, to

oxove on an inclependent court, but at no point along this whole Course
dlid ou tmink about going to the head man ?

Mr. STTBBLEFrIELD. Oh1. I amn sure we thoughlt about it.
Senator HATFIELD. And the onle time you thouight about it you de-

cided nott (lo do it?
Mr. STUtBILEFIEID. I was sure the information was getting there. I

]ad no reason to believe my statements would carry more weigh.t than
his chief ranger.

Senator IJATTTEIED. But von had a report from a lal)oratory.
Aul'. STUBB1LFIELD. So did he. Ile hL ad several.
Senator HATFIEID. But not this one.
Mr'. STUrBBIILEFIELD. No.
Seniator HATFIELD. And you didn't have the report lie had, you had

soiiietliing different.
Mr. STUBBILEFIELD. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIEID. But you were not making certain that got into

thje lica(l man's han(is, is that correct ?
Mr. STjTUBLEF1lFD. At this time I had had the report in my hand

probably 30 milnutes.
Sen1ator I0-ITFIFLD. At any time did it ever occur to you about placin-

tli-, independent report directly into the hands-
Mr. STUTBTBEFTEID. Not directly. I assumed we had done so.
<oenator ITATFIE1LD). T-how?
Tr. STIT-JLEFIFL.D. In our talks with the chief ranger.

(ii -24S-TC--7
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Senator HATFIELD. That is oral. I am talking about the physical
report.

M1r. STUBBLEFIELD. I told Adams I had the report in my office.
Senator HATFIELD. The question is at any time did it occur to you

should you place this report into the hands of the superintendent, the
written report?

Mr. STUBBLEFIELD. I think we lad j)robably thought about it, prob-
ably discussed it when we got the report.

Senator HATFIELD. You said earlier you thouglht about this when you
had the oral report via the telephone, my question is now once you
received in your possession the written report did you at any time
have a thought, an idea, about placing that information of this written
report, the report itself into the hands of the superintendent.

MAr. S'rTuBBlE1FIELD. Well, again I say yes, I am sure we did. We talked
al)oilt i. We decided we were doing that, we were taking the channels.
I haul every reason to expect it would go up, that Mr. Sims would call
miie atout it. I would take it up and show it to him. I was not trying to
hide anythling from him.

Seiitor HATFIELD. I am not implying you were attempting to hide
anytling. But your assumption was orally and verbally what you said
to Mr. A or AMr. 13 would normally get to Mr. C or Mr. D in the work-
innrs of the hierarchy of the Park Department?

MAl. >¶TTUBILEFIIELD. Yes. sir.
.<Senator HATFIELD. And never did you think you shoiuld takle this

evi'1ence vou had generated and place it in the hands of the man who
Ava s responsible for the whole park ? Is your answer yes or n ?

_11I . STUBP.LEFIELD. Yes; I thought about taking it to Mr. Sims.
Senaitor H-ATFIELD. And you decided not to?

MIr. STUBBLEFIELD. No. I had decided to take it to the first place, we
will wait an(l see what happens after that. I had taken it to our liaison.

Let mne make a statement here.
Senator HATFIELD. Does the YCC have the same kind of hierarchy

attitudes as the Park Service?
AMl'. STUJBBLEFIELD. I ant saying we work with the Park Service, and

we halve to respect that system, ves.
I would like to make a statement that will maybe help clarify why

we acted in such a manner. Earlv in the first week of camp in discussion
with Jim Wiggins-and he told me this in confidence and I apologize
to his for breaking his confidence-but in talking about the prior year,
1974' he had advised me to be a little careful this year, that the evallua-
tion I had written and sent through channels of the program was very
go((oL. he thought we had a good year, but, however, Mr. Borgman had
attached a rider to the evaluation. He had also sent in an evaluation,
sent themn both througrh group office, through Air. Borginan's office. Mr.
fonloriman had attached a rider to the effect YCC was trying to run the
paric. I have no idea why he made that statement in 1971; 1975 I would
mnlerstand, but 1974 I don't know.

Senator HATFIELD. You say this had been an impact on your think-
ing about pulling back from a direct confrontation with the Superill-
ten(lernt on this particular job?

Mr'. STUBBLEFIELD. That is right, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
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Ml'. STUBBLEFIELD. III fact, we requested of the Kilamath County
Health Department when we took the water and stool samples in that
our names not be used.

Senator H-ATFIELD. But you did then go to Dir. Koplan to present this
mlater ial?

Ma. STUBBLEFIELD. es. Sometime in the afternoon Dr. Koplan ar-
rived. Mr. Sims asked if we would assist him in any way we could.
I assured him we would. Later that evening, around 5 or 6 in the eve-
ning. Dr. Koplan came over. I offered him room and board and our
assistance. At that time I showed Dr. Koplan the water sample. Dr.
Koplan read it, asked a few questions, and replied to the effect that
this water sample did not prove anything, it did not say the water was
bad, that is wvhy we weere gretting sick: however, it led to strong suspi-
cions. Ile asked us what we were doing about it. I told him we had been
boiling water since the 4th. He agreed that was a wise move. As it
turned out, boiling the water was not sufficient probably.

On the 8th of July, after discussing with Dr. Koplan about the boil-
itng of the water, he suggested we also use iodine treatment. This was
pel)iaps a little easier than boiling it all. All that day Jerry Higgins
instructed all the enrollees there would be no water entering our
mnouth]s that wasn't boiled or iodine treated. If that meant eliminating
some items that required using water, we would (lo that.

Dr. Rosenberg arrived the evening of the 8th around 11:30 or 1i2
o clock, maybe even the morning of the 9th. There was an informal
oathering in our office of the staff and Dr. Koplan. Dr. Rosenbergr
arrived, exchanged a few greetings and introductions, and Dr. Koplan
asked me to show him our water report, which I did. Dr. Rosenberg
examined the water report briefly and in a purely off-the-cuff manner
replied something to the effect, "You have been drinking pure shit."

Now, that statement has caused Dr. Rosenberg a little embarrass-
ment. In fact, I am sorry I put it in our chronology because I don't
think it has any importance now. At the time I thought it did. I would
like to emphasize it wasn't a professional statement, it was a statement
made in jest. It was in no way a diagnosis.

I do think it is important to clarify-your pursuing this earlier
this morning with Mr. Sims, I think we should clarify the difference
between the quotes I have down here and the quotes he had. Mr. Sims'
report stated Dr. Koplan stated, "You had been drinking pure human
Avaste." My report, while it is a little more crude I think is more apt.
Tlhere is nothing in the report to indicate it was human waste at all.

Slenator HATFIELD. You have the 9th and 10th, -would you summarize
them. please?

MrT. STUTBBLEFIELD. Nothing much happened the 8th and 9th except
we worked with the doctors. Doctors from the Public Health Service
worked very hard. We helped them, often working late at night. The
kids delivered these notices sometimes at 11:30, 12 o'clock at night
a ndl posted them.

On the 10th, evening of the 10th, we held a staff meeting. Present
at that staff meeting was all my staff, the park superintendent, Jim
Wiggins, the project manager, Dr. Koplan, and Dr. Rosenberg. The
silbiect of this mneeting was to decide what we were going to do about
can]). I was in favor of sending the kids home, they were still getting
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sick, we were not gettino the work done, we were not ()ettingo anv
education and no recreation. \We decide, in the eourse of this - eeting-
Just as it began Mr. Sins w.as called out, and the meeting coincidedl
with the ciscoverv of the pluaged sewer line. So the questions I ha(d
-were moot at this time, they had discovered the problem. Thaey decided
to close camp for a week.

Senator HAFITELD. Tlhank vou very much. Tin vour activ itv theie cdid
you have close contact Nwith the emp lovees of the concessioIai re?

Mr. STutIuLEFII1.:1). NO. sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You did not have?
M1r. STrP, LEFrILD. No, sir.
Senator IIATIFIELD. For the record let's sort of put this into physical

relationslhp, would you. for us?
M~ir. STUBBLEFIELD. The concession is of course on the rimii of thle

lake. Our facilities are adjacent to park headquarters, are sonile , 21 I
iviles down the road. -1

SenatOr IHATFIELD. Ab)out 0>1/, miles down the road?
Mr. STnI BLEFIELD. I would say 21/, 3 miles down the road.
Senator IHATFIELD. Then Your contact would be minimal, if at all,

with the routine of the concession or the concessionaire, or the con-
cessionaire's employees?

Mr. STrlUBLrFIELD. Yes, with the exception of a couple of nmy, stair
wh o had friends.

Senator HATFIELD. *Were you aware of any attempt to discourage
discussion of this matter alnong emplovees of any of these com)ponents,
the YCC, the Park Service, or the concession?

Mr. STUEDBLEFIELD. There were no efforts made toward the YCC.
There were no direct efforts on the part of our service that I ain aware
of. I think there were some feelings not to talk about it. The onlv
direct incident did not involve anybody from the Park Service but
did involve the superintendent's 'wife, she had asked a couple of
peop]e not to be talking about water problems at the park headehuarters,
visitors would be alarmned. The onlv incidents I know of at the con-
cession are hearsay, I have no direct.

Senator HATFIFLD. Thank you very much.
Do either of you gentlemen hlave anythlingo to add to what -,Mr. Stub-

blefielci has stated today? Anv difference of opinion on any-thing lhe
stated, or any additional information? Were either of you oentlemen
aware of the last question, information that would relate to the last
question I asked Mr. Stubblefield?

Mr. HImmc-s. I could elaborate somewhat on an incident that oc-
curred at the lodge about 11:30 p.m. the night of JTuily 10. As Mr.
Stubblefielci pointed out, we were in close contact wvitli the doctors.
We provided them our staff to help them where wve could. And we
were asked at -about 11 o'clock to go utp to the Rim and post the signs
that were mentioned this morning, the signs stating that the water
was not, fit for anything but flushingl toilets.

Senator ITITATF]IL). Just let's make sure we have, for the record, the
exact one,, because we had three signs this morning.

IMr. HIGGINS. Right.
Senator ITATFIELD. Are you speakinog now of the one a(ld-essecl "To

All Visitors" which indicatel-There is one dated Jtily 10, Thurnsday
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e-eill°(1 "T0o All Visitols" siponed by Superintendent Sims. aid it has
two biiSls insi ructions. Then ti eie , was anot]l er one-

Ar. Illw(tiNs. What is the one in your left hand
Senator HATFIELD. This one [Indicatingl] ?
M[r. IlT(oim-s. The two ilnStiuctions. what were, they again? Could

you inforill mne of those instructions
Senator IiTF.-i'i)r. Tlis is identified as Thursday evenino; July 10,

aildre~sed l-TO All Visitors,": s4ned by the superintendent iII which
lie relers to the water supply servijno the facility of Crater Lake has
leen fountd to he contaminatecl witl sewage. Tlhle -water is not fit to
drink or tlo lse for any purpose other thaln fluishing toilets. Then lie
goes dl-wn to saN the tollowviais precautions ale to l)e taken in-mmediately.

Mr[. IIu(;Ix-S. No, I am talking about the second directive.
Senator J.r111Lm. In other words, the one that zeroed in on this

partieniar problem anld in a much more serious vein?
NM r. I J1('tlTyS. Yes.
SeIlator I 1ATFIF r Li). Tlank von for lettilng ine interrupt, but I wanted

to mHialae silre we Were talkinog about the samie notice.
Mr. lht(LtLINs. I, aloni- with G(8arv Mlason and somne of our enrollees.

,enit to tHi Rima. It was late at night. The park asked us not to -et
people up if they wvere in bed, but if they were up to hand them this
direNtIv, and if not, slip it, under the (door. and also posted in the
iodge wihere it, would be seen by visitors in the lodge. I left part of my
i rol lc's at the cai)ins belin d the knmickkilack shop, then Gary and I

wlenit on down to the lodge to post this simn ini the lodge.
*We decided w-e should contact Mr Pezyton and get his permission

AWe fomnd h6im in the bar of the lodge. Also present were NEr. Adamns
alld l)oil Cowan with the Public Health here in Oregon. As we went
in there was a plhone conversation eoilio- on ati the time. M'r. Cowan
was tal king applarently with Mr. lioroman at the Group office.

Ave asked 1\[r. Pev-ton if lie had seen this sig n and waas aware we
were stipposed to pu it pli and to remove thle signls on thee cardboard
slheet that the water was heavily chlorinated and being checked daily.
Mr. Peyton was not very cooperative. Ile arlled over the necessity
of suchi a sign. Ile felt that the si-n was misleading an(l maybe pos-
Qibly directing blamine at himn. an(l lie said wCve should wait until this
phone conversation was comuplet ed. I -pon com-l)letion of that phone
conversation I)on Cowan said -Mr. IBorgman ha~d agreed to allow uS
to go tlmrotghi the lodge an(l to talke down Jle original sum saiing
the wavter was heavily cllorimlited and put.n ill) this new Sign. A\e then
did tlat. A\e looked for every sink an(l every I)lace where l)eople might
be iiia th(le water. We weent in all the restrooslis removed the simns
aid replaced them with this newv directive. Whlien we <ot back to time
lobbl -Mr. Peyton was artinmug with Cowan ol the validity of
the signs. Als(o present were two other ranger's. And before leaving
the lodtt(_' we were (Irdered by i[rr. Peyton to remov-e the -iIlS we had
lust l)ut lmp a"nd replace it w+ith the cardboard sign we had remhoved,

the cal(lboard sign saying the water was okay. It was at that time
Mr. Canvm adviseld Mr. Peyton of the seriousness of such an act., and
we left the lodgle area.

We heard by rumor Mr. Peyton -went ahead on his own authoritv
and remioved the signs and replaced the cardboard signs, but I could
not verify that at all.
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Mr. STUMP. You asked if any of the employees were ever put in the
position of being intimidated. I have some fr iends that worked up at
the Rim and they were intimidated. Not only that, but during other
times when I had been up there to take water tests in the kitchen
and whatnot like this, there were violently ill people working in the
kitchen and they were afraid they would lose their job. They had
more or less been told, though not directly by a supervisor, if they
weren't standing there working, they were going to be fired.

Senator HATFIELD. How do you know they were ill?
Mr. STU-iP. They were telling me. and it was very evident. They

were weak to the point they could hardly stand. They felt intimidated.
Even though they had diarrhea and vomiting, if they weren't stand-
ing there making salads. they would be sent home. There is other
reports that has been brought up, they were also told about people
that worked in the shop and whatnot

Senator HATFIELD. Did they specifically say who told them this?
Was this a direct statement or was this what they were interpreting
as to what would happen?

AMr. STUMP. I imagine to a large degree no one in their hierarchy
sai(l don't do this or don't do that, but it was evident to anyone whdio
was there that if they did talk about it or if they weren't workino. I
don't, think. you know-if it wasn't said. it caine across like that. and
if it did come across like that, perhaps it should have been put dowln.
which it wasn't.

Senator HATFIELD. But no one made any direct statement to vou
they had been explicitly and implicitly informed if they did not coil-
tinue working in the situation thely were in, w\-itlh knowledge to ilei l'
employer they were ill. they would lose their job? No direct. explicit
lagugage was used?

Mr. STU.1M'. People that were workiin," told me that. Hlowve\el. cthe
never told me wll tol(l them-.

yetlator ITTlF l). They wvould lose their job if they did not con-
tinlle workillo ?

Mr. STUMAP. Yes. sir.
Senator HATFiIEL). And that statement was made to them by sonie-

one who was in the hierarchy of their employment ?
Mr. STtU-IP. To my knowledge
Senator HATFIELD. Do you know if that statement was made to them

by someone who was knowledgeable they were ill at the time they
miadel the statement?

Mr,. STUMP11. You couldn't look at these people and not know they
wvere ill.

Senator HATFIELD. But no one said, "Sir. T am ill, I am vomiting,
I am sick, I do not feel like working," and that person said to them.
"You stay on the job or you will lose your job"? Was it that type situa-
tion ?

Afr. STUM_'P. I doubt if it was that blatant, but T think it was, "OK.
you're assigned to go to worl at 7 *'1) in the morning. be there or else."

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you all.
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[The chronology referred to follows:]

CHRONOLOGY OF YCC INVOLVEMENT IN CRATER LAKE EPIDEMIC

Saturday 21 June

Ed and Judy Weekly, cooks, arrive.

Monday 23 June

7 staff and 3 youth leaders arrive. They are informed that "flu" is going
around.

Tuesday 24 June

P.M.
First staff member, Laura Lampe, becomes ill.

Wednesday 25 .Jaile
A.M.

Youth leaders Paul Czernerys and Linna Goetsch become ill.
At Defensive Driving class many Park personnel present are ill. and the YCC

staff hears reports of rampant illness, especially among the naturalists.
P.M.

3 more staff become ill: Marie Maglehy, Jerry Higgins, and Bruce Stubblefield.
Jack Stump is told by Glen Happle ('') at the rim: "The bug is really getting

us up here, too. Use Kaopectate."

Thursday 26 June
A.M.

Jack Stump reports that the Defensive Driving class is decimated.
1 more staff. Jack Stump, has light diarrhea and cramps.

1it ursdaly 26 Jane

YCC staff meeting discusses illness. There is unanimous agreement that the ill-
ness does not resemble flu because of the: (1) abrupt onset of symptoms; (2)
rapid spread of infection; (3) near 100% attack rate. In addition, there is no
common source of ingestion other than water.

Stubblefield asks Jim Wiggins about water quality. Wiggins responds that the
water is tested frequently. Stubblefield suggests the County Health Department
be asked to come up. Wiggins responds that they have no jurisdiction. and that
any problems in the Park would have to be handled by the U.S. Public health.

Ed Weekly, cook, becomes ill.

Friday 27 June
A. I. .

Previously ill staff appear to be on the mend.
4 staff and 2 youth leaders return to their homes for the weekend.
Judy Weekly, cook, becomes ill.

Satufrday 28 Jane
Nothing significant.

Suinday 29 June
A.M.

4 staff suffer relapse.

P.M.
25 enrollees arrive.
Staff meeting: decision to take water sample as soon as possible.
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A.M. Monday 30 June

In Wiggins' Higgins and Wiggins discuss the illness and the possibility of the
Y-'U staff taking water samples. Higgins' request for samples is initially ap-
proved by Wiggins and confirmed by Sims. Immediately after the confirination:
and, while still in the presence of Jerry Higgins, Wiggins receives a telephone
call. Upon completion of the telephone conversation Wiggins replies, "Don't
bother, the water has already been tested." Despite the denial of his request,
Higgins, acting on his own authority as Camp Health and Safety Officer, decides
to proceed with a water test.

.JaTk Stlllmp takes ill youth leader, Linda (Goetseh, home. lie picks utp water
sample bottles in Klamath Falls and explains situation to Dave Bussen at the
County Health.

P.M.
Approximately 7 more enrollees become ill.

Tuesday 1 July
A. M.

Stump obtains water samples per directions, the first sample from the upstairs
rainger dorm, and the second sample from the mess hall kitchen sink. At 7:30
Stump leaves with the water samples for the County Health Department in
Klamath Falls. Dave Bussen, Health Department, questions Stump about sick-
ness, food operations in Park, etc. The Health Department expresses interest in
the disease and requests fecal samples. Stump obtains 7 sample bottles. Stump
talks to Don Carr, water analyzer, who asks more questions. Carr suggests the
possibility of some form of amoebic disease. He also reaffirms the need for fecal
samples. Stump is shown current files on Munson Springs bacteria count : many
are positive except the last one (taken by one of the maintenance men). Various
complaints are also review-ed. Dr. Boge prescribes camp pills and T.omotil
diarrhea; he writes prescription to the staff and enrollees in care of Stump to be
administered as prescribed.

P.'.
Approximately 22 enrollees are ill.
4 fecal samples are collected from the ill and taken to the County Health to

be shipped to Salem for analysis. Stump is told the reports will be in on Friday.
Dave Bussen of the County Health calls Denver Public Health Service (National
Parks) and State of Oregon Public Health in Stump's presence. Bussen tells
Stump to expect a team of experts by Friday 4 July to investigate Park health
lprolilemS.

17Wednesday 2 Ju ly

Work crews are formed as best as possible. 5 to 1.5 are ill each day, to Thursday.

Thwiir-sday 3 July

Sims tells Stubblefield of team arriving on 4th to investigate illnesses, and lie
requests any sick to be on hand.

Fprideayt 4 July

All appear on the mend. A few still have diarrhea.
Plans call for a three-day camp out are cancelled due to staff's experience with

the recurring symptoms. Decision is made to go to Bend for holiday festivities.
Staff feels trip to Bend necessary to boost morale.

IStubblefield talks to Sims. Since no ill enrollees at present, the decision is made
not to wait for Dr. Googins.

Stbllilefield phones Dave Bussen of the Countv Health in reference to the
water and stool samples. Bussen reports more tests are needed for the water and
stools (Salmonella, Shigella). The water does not conform, and fecal coliforms
are present. The decision is made to boil all drinking water.

Saturday 5 July
Nothing significant.

Sunnday 6 July
More relapse (5-0).

Monday 7 July
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Stubblefield phones Bussen: No pathogens in water, no report on stools. yet,
Receive water report from Klamath Basin Lab addressed to Jack Stump.
Higgins and Stubblefield talk with Wiggins and Jeff Adams in Wiggins'

office. Subject: water sample taken by YCC. The dialogue between Stubble-
field and Adams goes something like this:

Adams: I've heard rumors, and I may as well as you two-I've heard
YCC took some water samples.

Stubblefield: That's right, we did.
Adams: How did they come out?
Stubblefield: The water didn't meet standards. It contains fecal colifornis.

They couldn't find any pathogens. but you've got shit in your water.
Adams: How did you take the samples?
Stubblefield: Jack Stump took them following the directions included

by the County Health Department.
Adams: Did you flame the spigot?

The discussion included proper methods for taking wvater samples and the
danger of contamination.

Dr. Jeff Koplan arrives and is shown the water report by Stubblefield. Kop-
]aln says the report makes the wvater suspect, and he supports YCC decision to
boil water. YCC offers staff and enrollee assistance, to share facilities, and to
provide meals.

YCC staff assists Dr. Koplan with questionnaire.

Tuesday 8 July
More relapses.
Higgins tells enrollees that all water entering the mouth must be boiled or

treated with iodine. He instructs cooks not to prepare food with untreated water,
even if it means elimination of a food item.

Dr. Mark Rosenberg arrives and is shown YCC water report. He remarks,
"You've been drinking pure shit."

Stair assists Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg in survey.

Wednesday 9 Jitly

Titus, Barnes, Cowan arrive. Staff assists them.

Thursday 10 July

Staff meeting: Decision made to close camp one week. (See enclosed letter.)
('RATER LAKE, OREG.,

July 11, 17s.3.
To WHoM IT MAY CONCERN: As the result of a conference between the YCC

Staff, Park Superintendent Richard Sims, Project Manager Jim Wiggins. and
Dr.'s Koplan and M. Rosenberg, U.S. Public Health Service, at 7:30 p.m. July
10, 1975, it was decided that due to the outbreak of gastroenteritis, the camp
operations should be suspended from July 12, 1975 to July 20, 1975 for the fol-
lowing reasons:

(1) to rest and recuperate due to the fact that all of the enrollees and staff
have been affected repeatedly with the gastroenteritis since their arrival,

(2) to reduce the possibility of reinfection from person-to-person.
(3) to allow park personnel time to analyze and attempt to rectify the sewage

contaminated water system,
(4) to boost morale and increase YCC work productivity. and
(5) to ease the difficult situation of operating camp with the present sewage

contaminated wrater system.
Sincerely yours,

BRpCE STURBBLEFIELD,

rThelreupon a short recess xvas taken.] Caotp Dircctor.
Senator 1TATIEtLD. Drs. Rosenberg and Gangarosa. I have your full

printed statements and wve will place these futll statements in the record
as you have presented them to us. But I wvould like to now follow a
little different precedent, or procedure rather, and go directly into
the sequence of involvement, first to Dr. Rosenibeigo then come back to
you, Dr. Gangarosa.
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Dr. Rosenberg, according to my information you arrived on July 8?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. I believe Dr. Koplan, who was your teammate,

arrived the preceding day?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Correct.
Senator HATFIELD. On July 7. On your arrival you were presented,

I believe, at some time, Doctor, that day a report from the laboratory
in lKlamath Falls, signed by Mr. Carr, concerning the water sample
that they had tested. I believe that Mr. Stubblefield of the YCC made
that available to you, is that correct?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. And you read that report, and I gather in one

way or another you expressed yourself in such a way as to indi-
cate concern as to what the report said, is this correct?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct, but if I could elaborate on that
just a bit.

Senator HATFIELD. Please.
1)1. ROSENBERG. I think a great deal of confusion has arisen over

that report, and I was initially confused as well. The report gave
the results of two tests that were performed onl the water samples
taken by Mr. Stubblefield. The two tests that were done on that
water sample, or the combined samples, were first of all a test for total
coliforms. That is done by taking 5 milliliter aliquots of water, placing
each of those aliquots in the test tube, and incubating them at the
plroper temperature, and observing the results of that incubation 24
and 48 hours afterward. That test Phowed at 24 hours there was ,as
present in each tube, so each tube did, in fact, contain coliforim oga,-
nisms. Now, from those test being positive, the five tubes being posi-
tive, one can conclude. using what is called a most probable number
estimate, that that water sample submitted, or the combined sample,
had at least 23 coliform organisms per 100 milliliters.

Senator HATFIELD. Translate that for me in terms of danger to hu-
man consumption.

Dr. ROSENBERG. Coliform organisms themselves are not necessarily
harmful to people who ingest them. However, they're often used as an
indicator of contamination of water supply by fecal waste. There are
many dangers in the overinterpretation of those results. And what
they can show is possible contamination by fecal waste. Also, animal
waste may be difficult to distinguish.

Let. me add one other point before I go to the full interpretation
of the sample, if I may, and that is the other test that was done on
those samples was a total plate count. That is done by taking a very
small sample of water and spreading it out on a plate that has a
gelatin base, and then incubated. That plate is examined later and
the total colonies on the plate counted. These are then saying that
test showed there were 667 organisms per milliliter. These organisms
wv re theln identified by either of those two tests.

Now, my confusion arose because I was told I believe when I
walkeed in that the report showed 665 or 667 fecal coliforms per milli-
liter. Mv first reaction was probably based on being told that. I think
verv shortly afterward, or maybe at the same time I was looking at the
report, I noticed that while it said fecal coliforms present, the 667
really referred to the total plate count.
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Now, as total plate counts go, that is not astronomically high. In
fact, many water sources throughout the United States would oc-
casionally have total plate count that go that high. If, in fact, that
would have referred to fecal coliforms, that would be very high.

Senator HATFIELD. The 23 figure you used related to coliforms?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, what kind of a level is that?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is unacceptable for finished water or treated

water in a water supply.
Senator HATFIELD. What is the cutoff level, 20, 19, 15? How much

higher was it than the acceptable level?
Dr. ROSENBERG. There have been many sets of standards promul-

tzatecl. and the standards for the water supply depend on what the
source of that water supply is. So that a big city which takes its water
directly from the Mississippi River has one set of standards for its
water. whereas another city which may get its water from what is
thoughFllt to be an uncontaminated spring will have a different standard.

Senator HATFIELD. Are those political standards or health standards?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Those are health standards set by a political body.
Senator HATFIELD. Could we exorcise the political aspect for a mo-

ment and tell me what is the health standard that a professional in
vour work would accept as the most accurate standard for health? I
suppose you're going to tell me as you get immunities built up under
certain higher-

DIr. OSENBERG. I think I should say one cannot judge a water supply
ol trhe basis of one sample. Those results, when I read them and saw
wheat the tests done actually were. I felt if they had been properly
collected, they indicated the source from which they had been collected
was probably contaminated and unacceptable for drinking water. Now,
that did not indicate to me that the entire water su!p pmly was for the
park system contaminated, nor if the water was contaminated it was,
in fact. the source of the illness.

Senator HATFIELD. What is the cutoff line on the scale you use relat-
ing to the fecal coliforms for Crater Lake National Park's source of
water?

Dr. RosENBERG. I would say any fecal coliforms present, oh, prob-
bl)lv the standard used is greater than one to 50 milliliters.

Senator HATFIELD. Would be unacceptable? And this was 23?
Dr. ROSENBERG. No; that was 23, an estimated minimum of 23 total

coliforms. Now, total coliforms are a larger category, and within that
is the category of fecal coliforms. They're really somewhat arbitrary
definitions, and they relate to how the test is done. If it is incubated
at one temperature, the test is interpreted as showing total coliforms,
at a higher temperature that somewhat more closely resembles the tem-
perature of warmblooded animals, then it is indicated as fecal
coliforms.

Senator HATJIELD. I appreciate all this information, it is very help-
ful, but let's get hack to what I am trying to understand, and that is
on the number scale you read that used the 23 figures is that high,
medium, low? At what point does it become dangerous, or when
would you become alarmed? At what figure on that would it alarm
you? Did 23 alarm vou? What is the cutoff, 16, 14? Do you see what
I am trying to get at?
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Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes; I think You're asking was I terribly alarmed

by that report?
Senator HATFIELD. Well. that is a two-part question, but I would

like to know the technical part of the question which has to do with at
what point on that scale where you use the figure 23 does it move from
acceptable to unacceptable or to dangerous, or whatever figures you

use.
Dr. ROSENBERG. There is no indication on that test how many fecal

coliforms were present. if any at all. In further subsequent conversa-
tion with the water testing laboratory that performed the test, I was
not able to find any test for fecal coliforms having been performed.

The 23 comes f rom looking on the table which tells you. If you look
down the columns, You see how many tubes you tested, then the rows
sav how many of those tubes had a plus. So we look, five tubes tested,
five tubes positive, and that woulld show you the number 23.

Senator HATFIELD. Now you have answered my question. Thank You-

WVhat was your reaction when you read this after You understood what
vou were reading? Not from what had been verbally explained to voti.

but when You read it.
Dr. ROSENBERG. I thought the water from which this had been ob-

tained, if it had been properly obtained, was unfit for human consump-
tion.

Senator HATFIELD. The next day then you and Dr. Koplan issued
some instructions to post signs, is that correct?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. And that was to warn people that the water

might be contaminated and they should boil or treat the water, and I
believe that was written byv vyo or Dr. Koplan, or the two of you.
and signed by AMr. Sims, and dated July 10, which is addressed "To

All Visitors,'" is that correct?
Dr. ROSENBERG. We wrote that notice.

Senator HATF'IrnD. Yes.
i)r. RO(SF.N-BERG. And advised Mr. Sims that be posted.
Senator HATFIELD. And that was based on this report from Kiamath

Falls, that action?
Dr. ROSE-NB-EnEG. No; this report from Klamath Falls went into the

decision to advise that, but was not the complete basis for that.
Senator HATFIELD. What was the basis for this notice?

Dr. RIOSENBERG. If I could suggest at this point, I think it is a very
complicated area and I think Dr. Ganagarosa's statement might clarify
the basis, and it gives an overview of the logic eve tried to use in
proceeding.

Senator HATFIErLD. I appreciate that, and I am going to bear from

Dir. Gangarosa completely. TBut let me ask You this, had You dis-
cussed this matter with Dr. Gangarosa prior to making the determina-
tion to have such signs posted?

Dr. ROSENBERG. No.
Senator HATFIELD. in other -words, vou and Dr. isoplan made that

determination?
Dr-. ROS-ENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. That is what I waant to hear from you, on whvat

basis did vou and Dlr. Koplan macke that determination ? We will get
Dr. Gangarosa in at the sequence where he came into the picture.
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Dr. ROSENBERG. *We felt water was a suspect vehicle of transmis-
sion of disease. The reasons we hadl for believing that were that there
was this report of an unsatisfactory water sample. In addition, the
illness seemed to be very widespreqd, and water was the one thing
wve believed at that time to lbe shared in common by all the people
who had become ill. In addition, we believed that the water, at least
in palrt of the park, was inadcequatelv chlorinated and would be a
possible mode of transmission of the illbiess.

Senator HATFIELD. Xll ight. Now, did you have any discussion
vwith lir. I'evton? Were von w itli Dr. Koplan? Let's put it to say
wiere you with I)r. Koplain inlr. IPevtoni s pll-esenice whenl he discussed
the matter with Air. Pevton? I)id -oil discuss this matter with Mr.
Peyton. or did I)r. Kopain, or did either Oio both of vou together?

)r. ROSENBERG. Yes, Sii, w c niet with 31r. I'evton on the mornilng
of the 9th.

Senatol II'trIEiT). Tell us whiat thlat disciission was.
D)r. ROSEN-BERG. We addressed oursel-es first, I believe, to a discus-

SiOn ahout the necessity for making sure thlat n1o ill food handlers
continued to work in anv food lhandlilln area or capacity. We also
tolil him that we were cdistribhting this notire to visitors on entrl
to theI park and were distributing this notice throughout the park.

Senator HATFIELD. What w-as his reaction to thlat 
ir. RIOSENBERG. It that point lie was agreealble. Ile made no objec-

tion to those. And he assured us theat lie would cooperate in trying to
have all ill food handlers removed from aniv food handling capacity.

Senator HATFIELD. I b~elve\e the distlilllitioli to which Voln just re-
ferred included actually posting such sigis within the lodge, is this
correct?

I)r. ROSENBERG. 'ihat is correct.
SellatOl' HATFIEli). Did Von see those si(gns posted whlen von were

lha\-ing tlhis discussioin wvith Mlr. I'evton with in the lodge?
1)r. TXosENiERG.. No, sl', I di(1 not see those signs postedl. *We did

not have the notice with us at that time, and we did not have the
exact wording to tell AMr. 'evton. Ile became informed of that wording
tirough a telephoone call.

Senator HIATFIELD. D)id vou then. follovWin the time that those no-
tices were printed and distributed, did you visit the lodge, or did you
see at any time such signs as vou had written posted in the lodge?

I)r. ROSEiNBEuRG. No: I did not visit the lodge that day nor do I spe-
cificallv reitieniber seeing those signs posted at the lodge.

Senator HATFIELD. Are. von aware of any requests made by Mr.
Pevton to von or to I)r. Koplan that such silns, once they were posted,
should be taken do-wn andi replaced with this sign that injdicates. "This
water has been adequately chlorinated and is tested daily by the U.S.
Ptiulic Health Service"?

T)r. RPosFN1iE:G. No, sir, I (10 not remember such a request. But we
did chiscmmss tlhe posting of a notice to persons in the rim area which
wouild say that water in that area, specifically at the dormitory and
lodge was adequately chlorinated anud believed safe to drilnk. We did
not discuss the specific wordiing on the sign.

iSenator 1I-ArTIELD. What led you to that conclusion the water in
those locations had been adequately chlorinated?

Dr. ROSENBERG. We had reports of clhlorine levels in that water on
several different readings. The levels were all over 0.5 part per million.



98

We believed at that time, based on water treatment standards, that was
an adequate level to insure the safety.

Senator HATFIELD. Had you at that time observed the places from
which the sample had been taken for the Klamath Basin Lab's report
you had read on the day of your arrival?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir, I had seen that report.
Senator HATrIELD. Yes; but were you aware from which places those

samples had been taken, where those samples had been taken?
Dr. ROSENBERG. The ones that were reported on?
Senator HATFIELD. Yes.
Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir, I was, and this may speak to your previous

question. Water of a quality that could still be met by those tested
samples is still adequately treated, according to recommended pro-
cedures, by chlorination alone, so that we did not believe even on the
basis of that sample that chlorination would be ineffective in dis-
infecting that water.

Senator HATFIELD. What would be the date of those chlorination
reports that you saw?

Dr. ROSENBERG. The water samples were tested for the chlorine levels
on the 7th, 8th, and 9th.

Senator HATFIELD. Were any of those levels of chlorination tests
taken from the same source that the water sample had been taken that
led to this report from the Klamath Basin?

I)r. ROSENBERG. I presume that thev would include the YCC dorm
and messliall. There wais a veadintx taken on the cvening of the Si
at the YCC dorm. There was another reading on the 8th taken at
Steele Circle, which is in the same water distribution area as the
samples reported. However, we had also reviewed a diagram of the
water system, water distribution system, and we believed at that time
that the physical layout of the chlorine injector system was such that
water going to the rim could be adequately chlorinated in the face of
inadequately chlorinated water being delivered to the lodge area.

Senator HATFIELD. What is the time needed to counteract the kind of
report indicated by this Klamath Water Basin test? Would the chlori-
nation correct these problems that were indicated in this report?

Dr. ROSEqNBERG.. I think chlorination at the recommended levels with
a contact time of .3 hours would be adequate to disinfect.

Senator -IATFTELD. Did You have a chlorination level test on the
7th or the 8th from the YCC area?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir, on the 8th we had a reading of 0 parts per
million from the YCC dorm.

Senator HATFIELD. Zero parts?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Interpolate that reading.
Dr. ROSENBERG. No detectable residual chlorine in that water.
Senator 1-TATFIELD. Is that good or bad?
Dr. ROSENREBG. That does not disinfect the water, chlorine at that

level.
Senator HATFIELD. So there is no chlorine residual in the water

supply as used by the YCC people, is that what you're saying?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. On the 8th?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Correct.
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Senator HATFIELD. What would that indicate? Had there been
chlorination of that water at some previous timie. could there have been
chlorination that would provide this kind of a reading at this date?
Could they have chlorinated the water the previous day and that read-ing would show up at this time, or would it have had to be 2 davs
before or 3 days before you would have a zero residual reading? I am
trying to find out when they had last, if at all, chlorinated the water
at YCC.

Dr. ROSENBERG. I have no way of knowing that.
Senator HATFIELD. Is that where this test came from ? Is that where

the sample came fromn?
[No answer.]
Senator HATFIELD. Dr. Rosenberg. I believe that is where the sampl](e

was taken upon which this test was madle. wasn't it, was front tle
YCC area?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct, sir. Now. we believe that the water
distribution system was one you could divide into two parts. One part
was water going to the headquarters area, including the YCC area.
and that is where those samples were taken from. Another part was
water going to the Rim area. We believe water going to the Rim area
was adequately chlorinated. We believe there was essentially no clluo-
rine going in the water to the headquarters area.

Senator HATFIELD. This would cause you concern when von staw that
chlorination report on the YCC sample?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Seuuator JIATierll)-. Pecause thlat is the areai from which the sample

had been taken from which you read the report before? What did vou
(lo about it at that time when you found there was no residuial
chllorline present in the sample from the YCC?

1)i. ROsENBERG. YCC persons had been advised, as had all visitors
an(l personnel in the park, early on the inorlin(- of the 9tfl to boil or
adequately treat all water that thev would use for drinking, brushing
teeth, et cetera.

Senator HATFIELD. I believe Yon told me if chlorination is lsepd it
takes about 3 hours to take effect to purify whatever it can puirif,
is that right ?

DTr. RosENnvFR(. Given the recommended levels of chlorination for
treating water in public water supplies. that is correct, the contact
time.

Senator H.AI'FIELD. Whell voui had zero chlorination at the very
source, whicl is the source fromn which the sample had been taken
showing the fecal coliforms, et cetera, what (lid vou do about alert-
ing someone or instruleting someone to get some chlorination dTown
there?

Dr. ROSENBERG. We asked -Mr. Adams to have the pumphouse area
and reservoir area excavated from the approximately 6 feet of snowthat was covering the area so that we could see where the chlorine
injector was actually injecting the chlorine, and so he could take steps
to set up a second chlorine injector to adequately insure the water
going to the headquarters area. That was the morning of the 9th.

Senator HATFIELD. When was the next sample taken on chlorine?
Dr. RosENBERG. Tihere wa-s anotlher set of imieasturemelnts taklen in

the afternoon of the 9th.
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Senator HATFIELD. What did it show at the YCC source?
Dr. ROSENBERG. No detectable chlorine.
Senator HATFIELD. And there had been no chlorine in the meantime

introduced at all?
Dr. ROSENBERG. I should say one reading did show 1.5 parts per

million at the YCC dorm on the morning of July 9.
Senator HATFIELD. Indicating chlorine had been introduced since

the previous test?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Indicating that whereas in the previous test the

reading was 0, in this test it was 0.5.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, I would draw the ( conclusion when you had

detectable chlorine in the second test and not previously it had to be
introduced physically after the first test.

I)r. ROSENMERG. On;e would c(onclude that or there is some inaccuracy
or discrepancy in the testing proce(lure.

Senator HATFIELD. You did not have knowledoge of the specific in-
troduction of chlorine betweeni the two tests?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct. sir, and that is part of the reason
why we were taking multiple samples, at least twice a day.

SenatOr HATFIELD. What was the reaction of Superintendent Sims
when you informed him of the recommendation to post these notices
and so forth? What was his reaction at that time?

Dr. ROSErxnElwG. I don't recall his complete reaction.
Senator HATFIELD. You did inform him ?
Dr. ROSENRERG. Yes, sir, wve did. and lie agreed that that would he a

good measure to take and assisted us in carrvingr out that measure.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, you and Dr. Koplan then telephoned at

one point to Dr. Glangarosa to recommend the closing of the Park,
wvould you tell me why you came to that particular conclusion?

i)r. ROSENBERG. To clarify things, on July 10, in the morning, we
spoke with Dr. Gangarosa and raised the question of closing the park's
eating facilities and the lodge. We did not at that time seriously con-
siderclosino the park itself, nor did we request Dr. Gangarosa to ad-
vise that the park be closed.

Senator HATFIELD. But onlv certain parts of the park?
Dr. ROSEN BERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Including the lodge and the
l)r. ROSENBERG. And the eating facilities, public eating facilities at

the Rim area.
Senator HATFIELD. What was the criteria or what was the input that

broug'rht you to that recommendation?
Dr. ROSENBERG. We felt that there was some evidence that the illness

was ongoinog We did not know the mode of tramission for certain
at that time, but we believed that some illness was being transmitted
by, was potentially being transmitted by ill food handlers who were
still workillg. We believed that the attack rate had been very high
in the park, 90 percent or greater, and it would be very difficult to
really insure that no ill food handlers were indeed working.

Senator H-ATFIELD. You came to that conclusion based on a meeting
you lIa(l up at the lodge

Dr . ROSENBERG. On the 9th, that is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you like to extirpate from your state-

ment the policy youi made that brought you to this conclusion?
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Dr. ROSENBERG. The evening of July 9, Dr. Koplan and myself
distributed a questionnaire to employees at the Rim area. There were
approximately 80 Rim area personnel present at that meeting. We
explained the nature of our investigation and answered questions
about medical aspects of the illness. At the same time we requested
all persons there to complete the questionnaire. We also asked persons
to contribute a serum sample and a rectal swab. We did take a poll
by a show of hands. We asked first how many persons present had been
ill, and approximately 75 hands were raised. We then asked how
many persons were still ill, and about 50 hands were raised. We
then asked how many persons were in food service areas. About 30
hands were raised. And finally, how many of those persons were still
ill and working. Again about 30 hands were raised. We then stressed
the importance of making sure that persons who were ill, who still
had any symptoms whatsoever, did not continue to work in that
capacity.

Senator HATFIELD. And did they comply with the medical
instruction?

Dr. ROSENBERG. I can't say for sure whether those people to whom
we addressed that complied or not.

Senator HATFIELD. Were the employers or representatives of the
employers present at the time you held this meeting and made this
survey?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes; they were present.
Senator HATFIELD. Then I believe on page 5 you say you went

back after this initial meeting to inspect the working area in the
cafeteria kitchen, service line, and central storeroom area, correct?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. And of the six persons interviewed and work-

ing, five still had diarrhea?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Would that be considered then in direct viola-

tion of what your instruction had been on the evening of the 9th?
Dr. ROSENBERG. As to persons who we interviewed at that time, had

been present at the meeting, yes, sir, it would be. I don't know if those
specific people were there and those specific people continued to
work in violation.

Senator HATFIELD. Dr. Rosenberg, who was responsible for the
administration of that concession that had these various food handling
facilities, was it the employees only or did it include the employers?

Dr. ROSENBERG. It included the employers.
Senator HATFIELD. And the employers were so informed on the

evening of July 9? This instruction you gave to both the food hand-
lers, as I understand your statement, and the employers, and they
were physically present and heard these instructions?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Who was physically present for the employer?
Dr. ROSENBERG. To the best of my recollection Mrs. Peyton was

present, I believe Mr. Peyton was present, I believe Mr. Happle
was present.

Senator HATFIELD. To clarify the record, in your statement, "At
a meeting with Mr. Ralph Peyton, President of the Lodge and park

61-348 O-76 8
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concessions, Urs. Koplan and Rosenberg explained that food handlers
who still had gastrointestinal symptoms should not be allowed to work
in any food handling or food service area." That is correct, is it?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. So there is no question but what the employers,

the concessionaire or his representatives were present at a meeting
in which they were given specific instructions to remove food hand-
lers who had this kind of a malady?2

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Then you went back following that meeting and

those instructions, and you found that five persons out of six inter-
viewed working in the cafeteria kitchen, service line, central store-
room, still had diarrhea?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Diarrhea is in violation of your instructions

because that is part of gastronintestinal symptoms, is that right?
That is one of the gastronintestinal symptoms?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is right, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. We had another name for it in the Navy. Then

this conversation you had with I)r. Gangarosa
Dr. ROSENBERG. I might add if I could one further point there.

After we completed our inspection of the kitchen, one of the em-
ployees we had interviewed, who still had diarrhea, came out from
the cafeteria area and over to me in the souvenir area, and told me
that she and the others working with her were not working because
they wanted to, but because their direct supervisor had told them
that they would lose their jobs if they did not show up. She also
said that the chef, the cook in the cafeteria, was working or had
been working while be was still ill, that he had a pail that he kept
by the stove and while he was working when he had to vomit he
vomited into that pail in the kitchen.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you see the pail at the time? Was this
happening at the time you were there?

Dr. ROSENBERG. No, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. This was an account related to you?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. All right, you and Dr. Koplan then got on the

phone and you had-I know there were previous phone calls, but on
this particular phone conversation I want to bid in on is the one in
which you and I)r. Koplan recommended closing of certain facilities
in the park to Dr. Gangarosa. What was Dr. Gangarosa's reaction?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Dr. Gangarosa felt that we did not have enough
evidence to warrant the closure of those facilities at that time. He felt
that we needed some additional source of evidence. Specifically, he
indicated we needed evidence which would indicate first whether vis-
itors who drank water only in the Rim area on July 7 and 8 when
chlorine levels were known to be adequate had become ill; second,
whether a statistically significant difference in attack rates could be
demonstrated by the water drinkers and nondrinkers in a statistically
valid sample; and finally-

Senator HATFIELD. Excuse me. At that point was he familiar with
the call Dr. Koplan had made, I think he called Mrs. Kay Yarabinec
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who is a re-istered nurse consultant with the Oregon Health Division,
an(l she ha(l reported there hadl been a tour bus enter the park and 14
or 15 persons in the tour bus that had stayed overniglht at the Crater
Lake Lodge developed gastrointestinal symptoms, and the single per-
son who had not become ill was the only person who had not drunk
water in the park ? Was this related to Dr. Gangarosa at the time?

1)r. ROSENBERG. Yes, Silr.
Senator HATFIELD. But he did not consider this a sufficient test to

meet the criteria, he was telling you now lhe wante(l
I)r. ROSENBERG. Additional evidence. I believe that is correct, sir.

Senator HATFIELD. So what else did lie want?
I)r. ROSENBERG. Finally he raised the question if either the food-

service areas or the park were closed, what would be the criteria for
reop)ening the facilities.

Senator HATFIELD. For reoT)enig!
1)r. ROSENBERG. P'resSilual)lv at some point in the future those facili-

ties would be reopened.
Senator HATFIELD. )id you rgive him the statistical data on this

number of people who had raised their hands on your survey ?
I)r. RoSENBERG. Yes, sir.
Senator IHrTFIELD. I)id you give him the information when you re-

turne(l the next day that five ouIt of the six interviewed were still with
such symptoms?

1 )r. ROSENBERG. That survey had not yet been made.
Senator HATFIELD. That (came later in the morning?
I)r. ROSENBERG. 1)r. Gaangarosa believed that our speaking to the

people the night before an(l stressing to them the importance of not
workin- when they had any symptoms whatsoever could have a sig-
nificant effect, and that they would probably not be working the next
day. We found-

Senator HATFIELD. Dr. Rosenberg, if he had that kind of conchl-
sion-then I will direct this question to you, Dr. Gangarosa. You in
effect had closed the facilities if you had that many people raising
their hands out of the total employment? Approximately 70 hands
were raised on the question of how many persons had been ill; how
many were still ill, approximately 50 hands were raised. Now, if you're
going to say to me that Dr. Gangarosa had instructed you if they had
followed your instruction of not permitting those people to work who
had this kind of a symptom, that it wasn't necessary to close the facil-
ity, I would think any reasonable man would understand if you're
going to lose 50 of your employees in a facility of that size, that you
have pretty well closed it, whether by illness or any other method.

Dr. ROSENBERG. I think that would depend on the total number of
employees one had. We did not know how many employees were
represented by the attendance at the meeting.

Senator HATFIELD. How many employees were there? There were
how many?

Dr. ROSENBERG. At the meeting? I think there were about 80 at the
meetings but we did not know if that was a representative sample.
There might have been a strong bias and those that were sick chose
to come to the meeting to hear something about it.

Senator HATFIELD. And 50 of the people at the meeting out of 80
raised their hands they were still ill, 75 out of 80 saying they had been
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ill, and you had some question as to whether or not this was repre-
sentative, or Dr. Gangarosa had a question in his mind?

Dr. ROSENBERG. I had a question as to those attending the meeting-

I thought more of those attending the meeting had been ill than those

people not attending the meeting.
Senator HATFIELD. So Dlr. Gangarosa then did not accept your rec-

ommendation to close the facilities at the park because there was not

sufficient evidence to merit this kind of action, is this correct?
Dr . ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you argue?
I)r. ROSENBERG. I think I put forward my opinion that I believed

that there was adequate evidence at that time to justify those measures,
but I relied on his greater experience and his judgment.

Senator HATFIELD. And his geographic separation from the scene of

the action ?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Giving him more objectivity, thus less emotional

involvement?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Less ability to make a judgment too perhaps?

Dr. ROSENBERG. I can't say that.
Senator HATFIELD. It is an unfair question, I will strike that.

So you failed in this particular recommendation. What did you do

about going back to Superintendent Sims, did you go back and report

this to him, this recommendation you had made to your superior about

closing certain facilities in the park? Did you urge upon Superintend-
ent Sims to urge this through his superiors?

Dr. ROSENBERG. No, sir, I did not.
Senator HATFIELD. You dropped the issue at that point?
Dr. ROSENBERG. No, sir, I did not drop the issue.

Senator HATFIELD. On the question of closing.
Dr. ROSENBERG. I did not urge closing on Mr. Sims, but I did not

close the issue.
Senator HATFIELD. What did you do next in closing the facilities at

the park?
Dr. ROSENBERG. In speaking with Dr. Gangarosa we were requested

to compile data first to show people were still getting ill at the park.

He felt that the data we had assembled showed that many people who

worked at the park had become ill, but it was no conclusive proof that

the illness was still ongoing. We set about to gather that evidence of

the sort I mentioned before.
To clarify some things that were said earlier as well if I could for

the record, I believe the meeting Dr. Koplan and I had with Mr. Sims

on the morning of the 10th was not to suggest that we believed the

park should be closed. Before we would make a recommendation to

our superiors at CDC that the park ought to be closed, we wanted to

find out first how a decision like that would be carried out, and we
wanted to find out Mr. Sims' reaction to such a suggestion should it

be forthcoming. However, it was not forthcoming at that time in the
morning, at our early conversation with him.

Senator HATFIELD. What did you feel after you went back up there

and found five of the six interviewees you had interviewed were sick?

Did you feel there was a new dimension to this, that you had not had
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your instructions complied with? Did you go back to Mr. Sims or did
you go to Mr. Peyton?

Dr. ROSENBERG. We did work immediately at that time on getting
those ill people out.

Senator HATFIELD. HoW? 
I)r. ROSENBERG. We did meet. I believe MMr. Ryan Gilmore was there.

and he was, I believe, the direct supervisor of thoseI people workilln
in the cafeteria at that time. We told himi people that were not ill
would have to be substituted for those persons that were ill and work-
ing immediately, and that if certain food halndling areas could not
be staffed with completely well persons, then those areas would h1ave
to be closed down. I believe arrangements were nmade at that tille to
staff the cafeteria with persons who were not ill, and to close some of
the other food serving areas.

Senator HATFIELD. These were made not to Mr. Pevton but to IMr.
Gilmore ?

Dr. ROSENBERG. We spoke about this to Mrs. Peyt on, but I don't
recall if Mr. Peyton was there at this time.

Senator HATFIELD. What was the reaction of Mis. Pevton to the
fact they still had five infected people handling'. food?

Dr. ROSENBERG. I don't recall her exact reaction to that stateiCiAet.
but she was agreeable to implementing the suggestions we nuacle at
that time.

Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware at that tiiie of the statement
that people were wiorking, that employees were working i nvol untar-
ily? I think earlier you said there had been an employee who made
the statement we are not working voluntarilv because thev had a
bucket and they were sick and so forth, was this known to you at that
time when you were talking to Mrs. Peyton and Mr. Gilmore about
getting ill people out of the kitchen?

Dr. ROSENBERG. This had been reeported to me at that time.
Senator HATFIELD. You knew that at that time?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator I-TATFIELD. And you felt comfortable in merelv stating this

position to Mr. Gilmore and Mrs. Peyton, and that they would find
completely well persons to fill these positions of people who were ill ?

Dr. ROSENBER1G. No, I did not feel completely comfortable.
Senator HATFIELD. How did vou feel?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Slightly uncomfortable. I was anxious as to

whether that could, in effect, be implemented.
Senator HATFIELD. Then if you were anxious as to whether or not

that could be implemented, at what next point did vou talk to Dr.
Gangarosa to share with him this new information and you anxiety
about the inability of the concessionaire to implement your medical
instructions?

Dr. ROSENBERG. I believe the next time I spoke with him was at 7
a.m. the next morning.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you tell him these subsequent events that
had occurred since your previous conversation?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir, I did.
Senator HATFIELD. Was he moved?
Dr. ROSENBERG. He agreed at that time we had enoughi evidence to

warrant closure of the park.
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Senator HATFIELD. To warrant-
Dr. ROSENBERG. Closure of the park.
Senator HATFIELD. This was on the morning of the 10th at 7 o'clock

you say?
Dr. ROSENBERG. The 11th, I am sorry.
Senator HATFIELD. Oh, on the 11th. Well, of course by that time

they had alrea(ly discovered, hadn't they, the broken sewer?
Dr. ROSEN-BERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. That really wasn't much of a profound profes-

sional judgment made at that time on the basis we should close the
park of food handlers. Did you give Dr. Gangarosa the information
aI)out the broken sewer line?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir, I (lid give him that information.
Senator HATFIELD. When YoU discovered the sewage break and the

raw sewage in the water would you give us an estimate of the amount
of chlorine that would be needed to make the water at Munson Springs
drinkable?

T)r. ROSENBERG. 'When it was discovered how much chlorine I
felt-

Senator HATFIELD. When the discovery was made of the sewage
break, and in fact raw sewage was in the water, would it be possible
to introduce enough chlorine to make the water at Munson Springs
drinkable! useable, safe, consumable?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Conceivably it could be possible.
Senator HATFIELD. How much?
Dr. ROSENBERG. I can't give you an exact estimate, but we did feel

in all practical terms that could not be done and that water would
have to be filtered in addition to chlorinated.

Senator HATFIELD. The staff has indicated at that point I believe
vou rewrote the notice to the visitors ?

Dr. ROSENBERG. It was rewritten. I did not myself rewrite it.
Senator IJATFIELI). Dr. Koplan?
Dr. ROSENBERG. I believe Dr. Koplan, working together with sani-

tarian AMr. William Titus, rewrote it.
Senator HATFIELD. Did Dr. Koplan write or did you write the

statement that was addressed to the employees at the Crater Lake
Lodge on July 7 ? You weren't here at that time?

l)r. ROSENBERG. NTo, Silr.
Senator HATFIELD. Dr. Koplan was, I believe?

i)r'. RosENBERG. I)r. Koplan arrived at the park on the 7th.
Senator HA'rFIELD. Trhis notice was posted on the 8th, the day you

arlr'ived. I)o you know if Dr. Koplan had no hand in writing that?
Dr. ROSENBERG. He had no hand in writing that.
Senator HATFIELD. He was not consulted about writing this?
T)r. ROSENBERG. TO my knowledge he was not consulted at all about

that.
Senator HATFIELD. I)r. Gangarosa. we appreciate very much your

traveling here for this hearing today. And naturally, as I indicated
earlier, we want to include your full statement in the records, which
it wi'l be. And I would like to get to the heart of the whole matter as
it involves you at this point, and that is what your reaction was to the
call that indicated that there was this inf romiation in the hands of Dr.
Koplan and Dr. Rosenberg, that in their professional judgment that
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there should be certain facilities of the park closed, and why you did
not agree with that l)alticular recommendation.

I)r. GANGAROSA. I did not agree to that particular recommendation
at that time because I felt there was insufficient epidemiological evi-
dence on which to make that decision.

Senator HATFIELD. Would you tell me what the criteria of the suf-
ficiency is in this kind of evidence?

Dr. GANGAROSA. I thought, as did my superiors with whom I re-
viewed this data, I thought it would be, important to determine how
transmission was occurring, because we did not know transmission was
occurring by water. And, in fact, there was sonie evidence to raise the
question that there might have been alternative ways of transmission.
In order to establish that water was the vehicle of transmision, I felt it
was important to establish a difference in the attack rate between those
who had drunk water and those who had not drunk water, and that that
information was being correlated on the 10th at the time of our con-
versation, and I felt that that information would be forthcoming
within the close of that day. and indeed it was.

Senator HATFIELD. So at this point, 1)r. Gangarosa, your concern
was not that people were sick as much as it was that they were getting
sick, is that correct?

I)r. GANGAROSA. I was not persuaded at that point that people were
still getting sick. To use your analogy, I was not persuaded that the
house was still on fire. And that is why I asked for the additional in-
formation as to whether or not persons who had been exposed to
chlorinated water at the Rin on the 7th and 8th had, in fact, became
ill following that exposure.

Senator HATFIELD. What about the report given to you by Drs.
Rosenberg and Koplan thatt there was this information from the
Oregon Department of IIealth about the tour bus, and of the 14 out of
the 15 persons on that bus who had had that water and the 15th per-
son who had not?

I)r. GAkNGAROSA. That was not a statistically valid sample. The survey
that was being conducted at that time would give that vital informa-
tion, and I felt it could be, completed on that day.

Senator HATFIELD. Doctor, what would be the way to get the in-
formation you felt was necessary, what method, what technique?

I)r. GANGAROSA. By telephone contact with a statistical sample of
persons who had been at the park on specified days.

Senator HATFIELD. What kind of a sample do you call on the tele-
1hone to ask for? I don't quite follow that.

Dr. GANGAROSA. The investigators knew the names of the persons who
had stayed on the Rini on given days, and those persons, the survey in-
cluded an attempt to contact those persons. It was well on the way
on the 10th. and I felt we could complete it that day.

Senator HIATFIELD. How many would have to be called to conduct
that survey?

Dr. GANGARIOSA. It would not have to he a large number. In fact,
when the survey was completed on the 10th. the evening of the 10th,
20 of the 21 who were exposed on the Rin on the 7th or 8th had become
ill. and that answered the information that I had asked as to whether
or not the house was on fire, to use your analo-gy.

Senator H.ITATETiM. Twenty out of twenty-five?
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Dr. GANGAROSA. Twenty out of twenty-one.
Senator HATFIELD. Twenty out of twenty-one had become ill?
Dr. GANGAROSA. That is right.
Senator HATFIELD. Tell me the difference between having 14 out of

15 and 20 of 21.
Dr. GANGAROSA. That was an anecdotal piece of information. Those

persons, as I recall, had visited on the 4th of July; I wanted to know
about exposures that took place after we knew there was adequate
chlorination on the 7th and 8th. And as you will notice, I had no
information about that on the 6th and 7th. It was information on the
7th and 8tlh I was concerned with having.

Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware of the number of people that
had been ill, such as 50 people handling food, 75 out of 80 who had
been ill, 22 YCC people, staff people of the Park Department's per-
sonnel, including the superintendent's daughter? All of this particular
data, which was pretty well affirmned by your representatives, Drs.
Koplan and Rosenberg. Now, this gets up into scores of evidence of
people being ill. This does not say how they (rot ill, except they were
ill there, and you're telling me you wanted some telephone calls made,
and 20 out of the 21 convinced you of something scores of other people
being ill could not convince you ?

Dr. GANGAROSA. That is right, because that was a statistical sample.
Senator HATFIELD. What is a statistical sample?
Dr. GANGAROSA. A statistical sample is an enumerator and denomi-

nator. And what you're talking about was enumerator data, but what
I wanted was an attack rate. I wanted to know the number of people
exposed, the number of people ill. That is the basis upon which a deci-
sion had to be based. Tt was an epidemial bit of information not avail-
able on the 10th.

Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware how many might be affected or
exposed each day?

Dr. GANGAROSA. Yes: I was.
Senator HATFIELD. What did you think about that?
Dr. GAN-GARosA. Of course, I was concerned.
Senator HATFIELD. What was the way you expressed that concern,

go to the telephone and make some telephone calls.
Dr. GANGAROSA. The telephone is a very useful tool in epidemiology.

it helps us gather the information we need to make these kinds of
important decisions.

Senator HATFIELD. Tell me how important it is to close the facility
of a park, such as a concession? You're a doctor, aren't you?

Dr. GANGAROSA. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. What is the importance you place on that as a

doctor?
Dr. GANGAROSA. I place a great deal of importance on making a de-

cision, that is correct. I don't feel I had the evidence at that time to
make a correct decision, sir. I felt making a decision at that point
would have involved a certain eviscerated decision I was not able to
make.

Senator HATFIELD. It was very eviscerated, Doctor. Of all the testi-
mony I have heard so far, yours appalls me the most. Let's try to start
again.

Dr. GANGAROSA. It may not be comin(r through completely clear
because of the difference in the people you're referring to. You said
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many, many people, ailong them the YCC and 75 out of 80 of the con-
cessionaire s employees had become ill. I think the very distinction
between that and those who had arrived at the park on the 7th, 8th,
and 9th was important, so that one could determine whether people
were still becoming ill. That was the crucial question. Had this been
an epidemic that had come to the park then had stopped?

Senator HATFIELD. I)r. Rosenberg, are you trained in statistical
analysis, statistical sampling?

D)i. ROSENBERG. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Is that pa rt of your professional competence?
1)1r. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Is that one of the reasons you and Dr. Koplan

wero sent here?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, sil.
Senator HATFIELD. Is Dr. Koplan trained, skilled, and experienced

in this same type of thing?
I)1. ROSENBERG. He's had training in that as well.
Senator HATFIELD. Have you done this type of thing before, I am

talking about statistical sanipling, statistical gathering, statistical
analysis?

I)r. ROSENBERG. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. You took the professional trainin'g, and you take

your experience seriously, (lo you, i)r. Rosenberg?
I)r. ROSENBERG. Very seriously.
Senator HATFIEL.D. Dr. Koplan?
Dr. ROSENBIENRG. I prestume lie (loes as well.
Senator HATFIELD. Then I)1. Rosenberg, were you being facetious

when you called Dr. G(angarosa, Or were you and Dr. Koplan being
slipshod in your work b] bcalling your superior and recommending
there be certain facilities closed iln the park, based on the evidence,
based upon your jud-gment, the professional analysis you had made on
the spot? Then your superior (tolmes l)ack and says do some elementary
calling to get your telephone data, this is not sufficient. This either
represents incompetence oln your part and Dr. Koplin's part, or it
represents, I don't know what you define it on I)r. Gangarosa's part.
Here you sen(l three experts in effect, Dr. Koplan in person, you, Dr.
Rosenlher g, an(l you, I)r. Gangarosa. Two of you are out here with that
kiiud of evidence and kind of exposure, and trying to look at it specifi-
cally, and what I ai hearing froin your superior you didn't conduct an
elementary analysis that would bring to him the kind of data upon
which lie could nuake an elementary judgment.

1)i. RoSEnI{c-G. We were faced with different judgments.
Senator HIa'rmELDn. No; it is not a question of judgment. We are now

back talking about simple elementary procedures. If I were Dr. Gan-
garosa saying that I want sonie statistical sainples I can make a judg-
menlt on, I would inagi-ne that (caine in course statistics 101, and here
you are ilalt plofessional status out here to investigate, and you do, and
you are, not. only alone but in company with I)r. Koplan, you call back,
and it is not a question of juilgdment that your superior is now saying I
want sonie elementary plocedures followed before I will accept the
reconiillend(ation you have thus far 1)1esented to me.

Now, I would like to hear f rom I)r. Gangarosa, or either one of you.
If I am hearing this wrong, I want to be corrected.
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l)r. GANGAROSA. I am not sure of the question you are asking me, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. I guess I am not really asking a question at this

point, I am asking for your observation on my analysis.
Dr. ROSENBERG. I believe it was truly a difference in judgment that

people had on niaking decisions on the data available to them. I think
it is a very difficult field, and that erperts in decision analysis disagree
as to methods. And I think experts in this area, given that data, might
make different judgments as to their decision.

Senator HATFIELD. But voui see, he tells me he wanted an attack rate.
An attack rate is a procedural matter that comes out of-

Dr. ROSENBERG. I believe Dr. G(angrarosa wanted an attack rate on
persons who visited the park on the 7th, 8th, and 9th. We did not have
that information at that time.

Senator HATFIELD. I)id you not consider that important? Why didn't
you have it?

Dr. RosEXNERG. Becauise i; partv we were limited by time and pIlys-
ical capabilities. AWe did not feel that that bit of data was as impor-
tant to the decision at the time ts l)m. Ganrarosa judged it to be.

Senator HATFIELD. You had seen the sick people, hadn't you?
Dr. ROSENBERG. I had seen some sick people, that is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. You saw the circumstance of people handling

food who were sick. You had evidence given to you there were such
people?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. You had a report in your hand from a lab show-

ing there was certain contamination in at least certain parts of the
water supply?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. You made a judgment on the basis of those facts

there should be a closure rather than on a procedural method of how to
arrive at certain statistical examples I believe your phrase is, which is
a process of a procedural matter, right?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Yes, on the basis of the evidence we had, which
included what you mentioned and some additional evidence we did
decide.

Senator HATFIELD. I think, Dr. Gangarosa, we have both from your
own lips and from others, if I am not jumping at conclusions, if I hear
you correctly, indeed the house was on fire, aid you had little interest
in the fire, you were interested in how it started. I think my analogy
has been confirmed by your associates out here. Now, please do correct
me if I am in error.

Dr. GANGAROSA. Sir; we are involved in investigating between five
and perhaps 10 outbreaks each year very similar to the one that we are
discussing today involving institutions, involving communities, some-
times whole cities, and it is very important before making decisions in
these outbreaks to establish how transmission is occurring so we can be
as precise as a surgeon is in removing a lesion. There were many poten-
tial ways that disease could have been spreading here at Crater Lake.
The most likely ways were person-to-person transmission. And water
was certainly a possibility. The team had ruled out, I felt, the possi-
bility of food. But in the investigation of perhaps 50 to 100 of these
outbreaks over the past two decades, I can tell you the most likely
method of transmission is not water, but person-to-person. I don't
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ineaji the physical type contact that immediately comies to mind, but
cointact that may result fromm air-borne transmission. Large community
oiitlieaks such as this have lieei traced to a, final agent, so calledl
-Norwalk agent, and I thought, a 1d( many of nwl colleagues thought
this was thec most likely explanation for this outbreak, and I thought
we iconld answer that question bygetting the information we needed.
I was not, nor were my superiors, 1)eIsladed[ that the epidemic was

silcontinuing. There were some, anecdotal b~its of ifraonthe
ep)ide1i was subsiding~). Infact,- we hav-e informi-ationiwe wouldhe glad
to show von that strongly suggrests that was the case.

Senator HATFIELD. IDr. Gangarosa, wouldn't it have been perhaps a
useful prophylactic measure to close the 1)ark during this time, of the,
testing that you asked for in order not to expose literally thousands
more people?

D~r. GANGAROSA. *We did not know- on the 10th for example if we
were dlealing with an outbreak that mnight have affected other parts of
the community as well.

Senator HATFIELD). But you weren't investigating the whole commut-
nityin that sense, you -Were comingy out here to look at Crater Lake

National Park.
Dr. GAvNGAROSA. Yes. indleed. We wvere considlering the need to close

the facilities and park. and the information tha t made thiat possible
wvas being collected on the 10tlh and was comnlleted onl the 10th, and
was transmitted to us the morning of the 11th. It so happens that
was the same night, that is the evening of the 10th was the same time
thiat the sewag~e plug was discover-ed.

Senator HATFIELD. Then the information transmitted to you was 20
out of 21, and on the basis of methodology you would have agreed to
close the park as recommlyended to von earlieb D.opa nDr
Rosenberg, is that coiriect? e yD.Kpa n r

Dr. GAN'GAROSA. That is correct, sir'.
Senator HATFIELD. That is amazingc. Whrat hfarm could have occurred

if the park facilities that were recommended to youi by Dr. Koplan
and D~r. Rosenberg be closed, what hfarm could have occurred to any
one person?

Dr. GANGAROSA. I did not know what the ramifications of a decision
at that time would be, but we were

Senator HATFIELD. What personal harmy to the health of people could
have occurred by closing the park at the time it was recommended to
you?

TDr. GANGAROSA. I was not in a position to know the ramifications of a
dlecision-

Senator HATFIELD. ,Tust answer that question onl anl hypothetical
basis.

DI-. GANGAROSA. I don't know.
,Senator HATFIELD. Were there economic considerations?rm-. GAN-GAROSA. I don't know.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you have considered certain economic fac-

tors in such an action ?,
Di-. GAN-GAROSA. If the evidence was available upon which to make

the decision., no considerations would have disslladedl us from makingr
the correct decision. We were simply asking to have the informationn
collected, and it was being collected, i'n order to make a correct decision.
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Senator HATFIELD. Well, let's not create fog here and throw up
smoke. You had information.

Dr. GANGARIOSA. We had anecdotal information suggesting it, but,
sir, there was enumerator data.

Senator ITATFIELD. You had information, so don't throw up smoke
that you needed information that was new and different than what
you had.

Dr. GANGAROSA. We also had information the disease was occurring
in persons that had never drunk the water at Crater Lake.

Senator HATFIEL11.1D. All right. what pe sonal harm could occur to any-
one present in or out of the park, or who even thought about coming
to the park, if youn had let the park be closed at the time it was recom-
mended by your associates?

Dr. GA.NGAROSA. I don't know. I can't answer that.
Senator HATFIELD. Could there bave been economic harm?
Dr. GANGARIOSA. I don't know. I had absolutely no idea what eco-

nomic considerations were present. I was removed from the scene, I
had no idea of the economic considerations.

Senator IlHTIE~i). You see. vou're dodgi g my question on a medical
l)asis, so I thouiglht I would venetuire out into some other areas you might
be willing to comment on. I think as a scientist you could answer a
very elementary question. The question you seem to refuse to answer
for this committee hearing, and which I will propose to your superiors
if necessary to get the information, is simply this, and I will state it
again: W\hat medical or physical or psychological or any harm to an
individ ial could have ocurred or might have been a result of or might
have been attributable to or might have been related or implied by
closing the facilities of the park at the time it was recommended to you
by Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan? What could have been the consequence
of that action?

Dr. GANGAROSA. I think the most immediate consequence of that ac-
tion would have been in a loss of credibility if we had made the wrong
decision.

Senator HATFIELD Credibility of who?
Dr. GANGAROSA. Of Our organization.
Senator HATFIELD. NOW, who would have made that judgment of

credibility? Let's take a hypothetical situation, you had supported the
recommenidation, you had closed it and they continued on the course
of gatherling the information of 20 out of 21, and that canie out in a
different way so it would have indicated that closing the park might
not have been necessary, now what kind of a credibility challenge is
going to be leveled against you?

Dr. GANGAROSA. Could I answer that question, sir, by making an
analogy?

Senator HATFIELD. Yes.
Dr. GAkNG(AkRosA\. I would like to tell a little story of a health officer

who was investigating an outbreak not dissimilar from that which
occurred at Crater Lake, a very high attack rate in the community, and
he found a verv high percentage of people affected had consumed a
produict. Let's rA'fer to it as product A. and that exposure, that ingestion
occurred within 24 to 36 hours. It just fit very nicely with the ineuba-
tion period of the disease. ile reviewed this information with his staff
and they agreed product A was the most likely thing responsible for
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that outbreak. And he had a press meeting. hle presented his data to
the press, and he made the statement that product A was responsible
for this outbreak, and urged regulatory authorities to undertake action
to recall product A. That afternoon a member of his staff completed
investigation and found that all equally high percentage of people
who were not il] were also exposed to product A. That is what I mean
about the need for epidemiological data, because that health officer
put his credibility on1 the line., and not only didl he lose credibility,
lie lost a good deal more and was subject to a liability consideration.

Sen~atOr THATFIELD. The ecO]IoIiic factor of the sale of product A.
Ij;orlt ?

I)r. (GtANGARS0A. Yes: in this ease that was thle consideration.
Senator HATFIELD. SO wve are talking in this case about people

becoming ill, not sale of plro(llct _ A.Te don't have a prodnct A in this
caIse.

I)r. G.\N(LNxios.. The plro(diuct A iln this case was the water. The
analogy is with water. It happened to be the water was responsible,
but we didn't know that on the 10th.

Senator HATrFIELD. But you (lid know these people were sick from
something.

I )r. G xxusos\. We di(ln't know tIreiv wer e still be ingr sick.
Senator HATFIEILD. YOIII rel)ort was very clearly established by the

record here today by I)r. IRosenberg.
T)r. (G.\NxO.ios.\. AVCe knew peol)le were sick at that time. but we

didil't know if people newly expose(l to that chlorinated watel system
were still getting sick. That. was the critical information we needed.

Senator HIhATFIELD. I guness we are really on a parallel track, because
we are back to the question of judgment.

1)1. (GANG(ARiOSA. Yes, Sir'. it Was prOfeSSiOlnal jIldgillelnt.
Senator HATIIELD. NO; nlot professional. No, no; we are back on the

basis of judgment onl this question of whiat is more important. the
public interest o01 some professional prestige and professional credi-
bility. The safety of people. the exposure of people who are obviously
in a circlumstallce and located where they had been ill. were ill at
thle time, and closing that. park facility. far from harming anyone, far
from even b)ringing the possibilitv of harm to anyone. could have
protected thousands of people fromi harm. And the only reason we can
get is a statistical gathering metlliodology and pIrofessioinal credibility.
You said that data gaineel on the 10th. It would have been far safer
to close the park at that time. could have save(l exposure that 1 day
until you (got that information, then vou could say it did not bear out,
we will reopen. or it does bear out and wve are g(l-ad we closed it.

I think this is far ruore basic thafn professional judgment, it is a
matter of priority. Thiat is the judgment factor, where you put the
priority. And obviously the priority was not placed, on the basis of
your testimony and I ask to be corrected if T am wrong-the basis
was not to keepl) people from becomring ill on the basis not of the park
superintendent's recommendation or some politieian or some news-
paper writer. nitt on1 the basis of your own stafft peoi)le. I)r. Rosenberg
and Dr. Koplan. So I think tlhat is wheler the judgmental factor is in
this whole equation. The priority was on these other factors. method-
ology. prestige. an(l credibility of the profession. perhaps a little
different hierarchial view of what the person upstairs is going to say.
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Because all day we have had this come through loud and clear, this
decision was not made because somebody had to check with somebody,
or the buck was being passed along.

And I wouldn't have made this comment at the beginning of this ses-
sion, but believe me it comes through so loud. And I don't say this
critically, and I say this just as an analysis of being locked into certain
professional influences we all have in our own professions, and doctors
are not without them, park superintendents are not without them,
Senators are not without them, but in this case it did affect the health
of the public, and it is where I think maybe all of us need to reevaluate
these little procedures and little mores in our professional priorities
and professional actions.

Let me ask you, in retrospect would you have done the same thing
again?

Dr. GANGAROSA. No, sir, not in retrospect I would not have.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you, sir. Very good. I appreciate your

candor.
[The report of Dr. Rosenberg and statement of Dr. Gangarosa

follow:]
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MEMORANDUM .DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION. AND WELFARE
MEMORANDUM ~~~~~~~~~~PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE

CINTfR FOR DISASE CONTROL

TO The Record DATE September 4, 1975

FROM Enteric Diseases Branch
Bacterial Diseases Division

SUBJEC. Chronology of CDC's Role in the Investigation of Gastfointestinal
Illness at Crater Lake National Park, July 1975

July 3: John A. Googins, M.D., Oregon State Epidemiologist, telephoned
J. Lyle Conrad, M.D., Director, Field Services Division, Bureau
of Epidemiology to discuss reports Dr. Googins had received of
gastrointestinal illness at Crater Lake National Park.

July 4: Dr. Googins visited the Park

July 5: Dr. Googins requested epidemic assistance from Dr. Conrad.

July 6. Dr. Conrad discussed the situation with Eugene J. Gangarosa, M.D.,
Deputy Director, Bacterial Diseases Division, who in turn
telephoned Dr. Googins and promised assistance. Jeffrey P.
Koplan, M.D., CDC Career Development Officer assigned to the
California State Health Department at Berkeley, was requested
to go to the Park to provide epidemiologic assistance.

July 7: Dr. Koplan arrived at the Park and collected preliminary clinical
information by interviewing several ill persons. In a telephone
conversation with Dr. Gangarosa, Dr. Koplan reported that the
illness was characterized by nausea, vomiting, cramps, and
diarrhea; that the illness appeared to have affected National
Park Service (NPS) employees, rim area employees, and Youth
Conservations Corps (YCC) enrollees and staff. It was agreed
that Mark L. Rosenberg, M.D., EIS Officer, Enteric Diseases
Branch, Bacterial Diseases Division, would be sent to the
Park to assist in the investigation.

That evening Dr. Koplan distributed a preliminary questionnaire
to YCC and NPS personnel. Bruce Stubblefield, Director, YCC,
showed Dr. Koplan a report of a bacteriological analysis that
had been performed by the Klamath Basin Water and Soil Testing
Laboratory on water samples collected from the YCC dormitory and
mess hall by YCC staff on July 1. The report indicated that
coliform organisms had been present in each of the five 10-ml
aliquots tested; that the total plate count was 667 organisms
per ml; and that the sample was positive for fecal coliforms.
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July 8: Dr. Koplan told Dr. Gangarosa in a telephone conversation that
his preliminary questionnaire showed the attack rate among YCC
and NPS personnel was approximately 90%; many persons were still
ill; the most prevalent symptoms were diarrhea, cramps, and
vomiting, and the first reported case occurred June 16; he
alao relayed to Dr. Gangarosa the report of the contaminated
water sample.

Dr. Koplan checked chlorine levels at various points in the
water distribution system and found no detectable chlorine in
water sampled in the YCC dormitory and NPS housing in Steele
Circle; free chlorine levels at the rim dormitory and rim cold-
water cabin were 0.8 ppm and 1.0 ppm respectively.

Dr. Koplan called Ms. Kay Yarabinec, R.N., nurse consultant,
Oregon Health Division who reported that 14 of 15 persons in a
tour bus group which had stayed overnight at the Crater Lake
Lodge developed gastrointestinal symptoms approximately 48
hours after arrival at the Park on July 4; the single person who
had not become ill was the only person who had not drunk water
at the Park.

Dr. Rosenberg arrived at the Park at approximately 11:30 p.m.
local time. He was shown the report of the contaminated water
sample and discussed with Dr. Koplan the preliminary survey
results.

July 9: Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg suggested to Richard H. Sims, Park
Superintendent that he post and distribute notices advising
Park visitors and personnel to boil or chlorinate all water
before use (Appendix 1).

Jeff Adams, Park Facilities Management Officer, met with Drs.
Koplan and Rosenberg to sketch and review the park's water and
sewerage systems. He explained that water distributed to the
Park headquarters area could be shortcircuited around the chlorine
pump as a result of construction work done at the pump house in
1974. He was requested to have the pump house area cleared
of seven feet of snow so that the chlorine injection system
could be inspected and a second chlorine injector set up to
assure adequate chlorination of water delivered to the
headquarters area.

Water samples for bacteriologic analysis and chlorine testing
were collected from Munson Springs and throughout the distribution
system (Appendix II). Chlorine levels were monitored twice daily
thereafter.

Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan conveyed the information they had
collected to this point to Dr. Gangarosa. They agreed that a
more complete survey of resident Park personnel should be
undertaken.
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At a meeting with Mr. Ralph Peyton, President of the Lodge and
park concessions, Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg explained that
food handlerswho still had gastrointestinal symptoms should
not be allowed to work in any food handling or food service area.
They explained that water was considered a possible vehicle of
transmission and that all park visitors and personnel were being
advised against using park water that had not been boiled or
adequately chlorinated.

During the evening of July 9, Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan distribu-
ted a questionnaire to resident park personnel. At a meeting
in the rim dormitory attended by approximately 80 rim area
personnel, Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan explained the nature of
their investigation, answered questions about medical aspects of
the illness, and requested all persons to fill out a questionnaire
and to contribute a serum sample and rectal swab. (A poll was
taken by show of hands of 1) how many persons present had been
ill - approximately 75 hands were raised; 2) how many persons were
still ill - approximately 50 hands were raised; 3) how many
persons worked in food service areas - 30 hands were raised;
4) how many of those persons were still ill and working -
approximately 30 hands were raised.) It was emphasized that
rigorous attention to good hygienic practices was extremely
important and that no person who still had any gastrointestinal
symptoms should be working in any food handling capacity.

Lists of recent lodge guests were obtained from the lodge
management and a survey of all guests registered on or after
July 4 was begun to ascertain whether the attack rate had
decreased after July 4 when adequate chlorine levels had
reportedly been measured in the rim area.

July 10: At 10:15 a.m. local time (1:15 p.m. EST) Dr. Koplan presented
the data that had been accumulated to Drs. Brachman and
Gangarosa in a conference call. In this call it was
reported that:

1. The illness was characterized by the sudden onset of nausea,
vomiting, and cramps followed by diarrhea; the incubation period
was approximately 48 hours based on intervals between arrival
and onset of illness for YCC personnel and the 14 people on a
bus tour; the median duration of illness appeared to be 4-5 days;
the first case had been reported June 16 and clusters of new
cases seemed to occur about 2 days after the arrival of new
personnel to the park; thus there were small peaks in the epidemic
curve in the 4th week of June and the first week of July.
Information about illness in visitors was still incomplete and
rates could not be calculated, but from telephone reports
from persons who had visited the park in groups it was known
that 14 of 15 persons who visited on July 4 became ill; 1 of 2
persons who visited on July 5; 11 of 14 who visited on July 6;
and 14 of 14 who had visited on July 7.

61-348 ) - 76 - 9
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2. Water obtained from Munson Springs was chlorinated prior to
distribution to the rim and headquarters areas. In the rim area,
adequate chlorine of more than .5 ppm had been recorded by
Oregon Health Division personnel on July 4 and daily from
July 7 on; water to the headquarters area had no detectable
chlorine since at least July 7. Bacteriologically unsatisfactory
water samples had been submitted by the Park in the past as
well as on July 1 according to sanitarians from the Klamath
County Health Department. No records were kept of chlorine levels
in any part of the water distribution system beyond the point
where chlorine was injected.

Information on water ingestion was presented for 2 groups of
people: of 8 NPS personnel who lived outside the park, 4 had
drunk park water and become ill and 4 had not drunk park water
and remained well; in addition 14 of 15 persons in a bus tour
group who had drunk park water when they stayed overnight at the
Lodge on July 4 became ill, while the 1 person who did not
drink water remained well. The survey of all park personnel
was still being collected and its data was not yet available
for analysis. There were reports of illness affecting visitors
to the lodge even after July 4.

3. No common food source at the park that could account for such
widespread illness was identified. There was evidence that
person-to-person spread had occurred among family members of
ill park personnel: 2 of 12 family members had become ill
without having visited the park themselves.

4. The results of the show of hands poll taken the previous night.

5. Control measures that had been instituted.

Shortly after this conversation Dr. Gangarosa telephoned
Dr. Rosenberg to indicatethat additional epidemiologic data should
be gathered, and that more evidence was necessary before further
control measures could be recommended. Specifically, evidence was
needed to indicate a) whether visitors who drank water only in the
rim area on July 7 and 8, when chlorine levels were known to have
been adequate, had become ill; b) whether a statistically significant
difference in attack rates could be demonstrated between water-
drinkers and non-drinkers in a statistically valid sample; c) if
either the food-service areas or the park were closed, what would
be the criteria for re-opening these facilities. Drs. Rosenberg and
Koplan began to collect this additional information.

Dr. Gangarosa telephoned Dr. Googins to explain CDC's position.

Edward Press, M.D., Oregon State Health Officer, telephoned
David J. Sencer, M.D., Director, Center for Disease Control, to
urge that CDC recommend that the park be closed.

Dr. Gangarosa called Dr. Rosenberg to report that a conference call
was scheduled for 10 a.m. EST July 11 with Drs. Sencer, Brachman,
and Gangarosa to discuss the situation, review the additional
epidemiologic data that would be available at that time, and

reach a decision on the proper control measures to be taken.
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Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan interviewed persons working in the
cafeteria kitchen, service line, and central storeroom area.
Of 6 persons interviewed and working, 5 still had diarrhea.
A sanitation inspection was made by G. Edward Barnes, Sanitarian,
Oregon Health Division.

At 7:30 p.m. local time Mr. Sims notified Drs. Rosenberg and
Koplan that Mr. Adams had found an obstructed sewer. A
fluorescein dye test was performed and when positive results
were confirmed, Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan met with Mr. Barnes and
Willard S. Titus, Sanitarian, Oregon Health Division. A notice
was prepared for distribution to all park residents and visitors
warning them of the water contamination and advising them not
to use the park's Munson Springs water for anything other than
flushing toilets (Appendix III).

William Mullen, Chief, Drinking Water Programs Branch, Environ-
mental Protection Agency, Seattle, Washington, was contacted
and made plans to arrive at the park the next day, at the request
of the park administration.

Dr. Rosenberg telephoned Mr. Peyton to request that a) all
lodge guests and rim area personnel be advised as soon as
possible not to use Munson Springs water for any purpose other
than flushing toilets and b) no food contaminated with water
from Munson Springs be served, that all food previously prepared
with that water be discarded, and that no food preparation or
service implements be used without prior disinfection with water
from another source.

July 11: At 7:00 a.m. local time Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg conveyed to
Drs. Sencer, Brachman, and Gangarosa at CDC the additional
epidemiologic data that had been acquired during the previous
12 hours. Dr. Rosenberg indicated that 20 of 21 lodge visitors
who had been interviewed by telephone and who had stayed at the
lodge July 7 or 8 had become ill, and that analysis of data
showed water ingestion to be significantly associated with
illness occurring in visitors to the rim area of the park
after July 4. Dr. Sencer recommends closure of the park.

After further consultation at CDC it was decided that immune
serum globulin (ISG) prophylaxis for hepatitis should be recommended
for all persons who had drunk water or eaten food prepared at
the park from June 10 to July 11. This recommendation was
included in that morning's news release (Appendix V), arrangements
were made with the Oregon Health Division to administer ISG to
all park personnel that afternoon (Appendix VI). Blood samples
and stool specimens were collected from permanent NPS staff
to screen for early signs of hepatitis. In addition, the park
administration was advised to write letters to all lodge guests
informing them that the park water had been found to be contaminated
with sewage and advising them to receive ISG if they had drunk
water or eaten food prepared at the park.
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July 12: A list of recommendations prepared by Mr. Barnes, Mr. Mullen,
Michael O'Neal, Regional Engineer, Oregon Health Division,
Mr. Titus, and Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan was presented to
Mr. Sims and discussed with him (Appendix VII).

First story on "Outbreak of Gastrointestinal Illness at
Crater Lake National P&k - Oregon" appeared in Morbidity and
Mortality Weekly Reports (Appendix VIII).

July 19: Follow-up article printed in MMWR. (Appendix VIII)

July 22: Dr. Koplan returned to the park to collect additional blood
and stool samples and to discuss the results of screening
for signs of hepatitis on the first set of samples.

July 23: Letter detailing preliminary epidemiologic and laboratory
findings mailed to park administration and health officials
involved in investigation (Appendix IX).

July 31: Dr. Koplan returned to the park a second time to collect water
samples and filters which had been used to filter water. He
also administered another questionnaire to screen employees
in food handling positions, collected additional rectal swabs,
discussed preliminary findings, and re-emphasized the importance
of personal hygiene in preventing person-to-person transmission
of the illness.

August 2: Follow-up article in MMWR describes isolation of enterotoxigenic
Escherichia coli from 11 of 29 ill persons (Appendix IX).

August 13: Mr. Sims requested epidemiologic assistance from CDC to assist
in evaluating reports of new illness at the park.

August 14: Dr. Rosenberg returned to park and administered a survey which
revealed that 8 of resident park personnel (18 persons) had
either vomiting or diarrhea on August 14; the symptoms of 8
of these persons had persisted from June or July; 9 had been
well for at least 1 week before becoming ill again, and one
person could not decide whether his symptoms were persistent
or recurrent. Dr. Rosenberg discussed with park administrators
that he had found no evidence of a new epidemic. He felt
that these recurrences and reports of illness among 7 park
visitors were compatible with person-to-person spread
(Appendix X).

Dr. Rosenberg collected additional rectal swabs and reviewed the
park's gastrointestinal illness surveillance system.

------
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Appendix I

TO ALL VISITORS

Over the past several weeks there has been an outbreak of gastroenteritis

in Crater Lake National Park. This illness is characterized by diarrhea,

abdominal cramps, nausea, vomiting, and chills. It can last anywhere from

a few hours to several days. It is unclear how this illness is contracted

or how it is spread. We have professional U. S. Public Health personnel

actively working on this problem now.

While using the park facilities, we recommend using no water for drinking,

for food preparation, or toothbrushing that hasn't been pre-boiled or

treated with iodine or chlorine tablets. Water may not be a factor in

contracting the illness, but we feel this precaution Is importtnt at this

point.

We hape to correct this situation as quickly as possible.

Thank you.

ichard H. Sims, Superintendent
CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK
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Appendix 11

Chlorine Levels in Park Water Distribution System

Location 7/ 0 71

YCC meesahall - - 0 0 0 0
YCC dorm - 0 0.5 - - -
Steele Circle - 0 0 0 0 0
Pump house 1.5 - - 1.5 - -
Rim cafeteria - - 1.0 1.0-1.5 1.5 2.0
Rim dormitory - 0.B 0.5 0.5-1.5 1.5 2.0
Rim lodge 2.0 - 1.0 0.5-1.5 1.5 >2.0
Rim cabin - 1.0 0 0.3-0.5 0.2 0.3

Appendix III

TO ALL VISITORlS

The Potable water supply serving the facilities at Crater ILak. Mat-

icoal Park hae been found to be contamsinated with sewaes. The water

IS NCT fit to drink or use for any purpose other than flushing

toilet.. It is imperative that the following preoaut~ona be taken

lmediate.ys

1. Do not drink, bathe, eash clothes, brush teeth,
or use the water fromi the park syteme for emy
purpose other than fluehinp toilets.

a2d Normal disinfection precautions such as boiling,
chlorine, iodine, etc., are no effective and
ehoulid not be relied upon.

Thank you,

chard H. Sims., Superintendent
CflACER LAKE NATIONAL PARK
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Appendix IV
ATTENTION ALL VISITORS

The water In the park has been contaminated with sewage. Persona who have
consumed water he"a may develop gastroenteritis with nausea, vomiting.
diarrhea, and cramps. This ia a self-li*ited diseasae which should got
better by Itself. It In Important for all persons who are ill to drink
adequate amounts of liquid to prevent dehydration. It is also important
for all ill persona to wash their hands carefully before every meal and
to avoid handling food to be consumed by other persona.

There is a small risk that persona exposed to thia water may also develop
hepatitis. For this reason all exposed visitors are urged to consult their
phyalcians for gines globeilin injectioma.

Thank you for yoew cooperatiom.

July 11, 1971 RTRLIENTOA AI

Appendix V

Press Release f rom CDC and National Park Service -July 11. 1975

The National Park service following consultation with the Public
Nealth Service's Canter for Disease Control has closed Crater
Lake National Park.

CDC's recommendation was made following an outbreak of illness at
the Park. AD investigation disclosed that drinking water is the
Park may have bean contaminated with un~treated sewage.

Since mid-June approximately 500 residents and visitors to the Park
have become ill. Their illness was characterisad by sudden nausea,
vomitting. and cramps and followed moderately severe diarrhean
with chills and headache. Illness lasted several days. followed by
A recovery period and in ton cases the original symptom returned.
No deaths or serious complications have been reported.

Overnight visitors to the Park are being informed by letter of their
Possible exposure to contaminated water which may have contained
hepatitis virus. They are being advised to consult their family
Physician or Health Department because of the possible exposure
to hepatitis. The Public Health Service recomeends the administration
Of game globulin as a preventative measure for those exposed persona.
CDC advises visitors to the Park who did not register to take similar
action If they drank water or ate food Prepared at any of the
Park's facilitiae.
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Appendix VI

Notice to All Park Residents. Employees and Fam~llt.es

It is recommsended that all persons who 1'.v'* cml cimed park water receive
injections of gamma globulin to reduce Lhe risk ~f developing hepatitis.
Public Health Personnel from the Oregon State HeaLth Department will be
at the Conmunity Center at Steel Circle this afternoon from 2 p.m. to
6 p.m. to administer gamme globulin to all persona who desire it.
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Appendix V1I

RECOMMENDATIOINS TO THE SUPERUITENDENT Or CRATER lIAKE NATIONAL PARK
July 12, 1975

1. The existing piped water system is contaminated mnd should not be used
for drinking, cooking, tooth brushing, or washing. All ice-cubes and food
prepared with Munson Springs water should be discarded.

2. Water from Annie Springs is potable and should be provided in adequate
quantities for domestic use by resident park personnel. The Park Adminis-
tration should obtain a commercial chlorine-containing bleach to distribute
to all park personnel. Utensils and dishware contaminated with Munson
Springs water should be washed and then soaked in a solution of 1 tablespoon
of bleach to 1 gallon of warm water for at least 30 minutes. Contaminated
containers used for water transport should be similarly treated. Adequate
shower facilities should also be provided.

3. Park personnel who have not yet received gamma globulin should obtain
it from their physician or local health department.

4. The Park should remain closed until:
a. piped potable water has been provided for park residents; this

should be the highest priority to allow remainirg park personnel
to achieve normal domestic routines.

b. adequate toilet facilities are available at the rim and head-
quarters areas. These facilities must include adequate supplies
of potable water for handwashing.

5. Thorough disinfection of the existing distribution system could be ac-
complished using water that is either filtered or derived from Annie Springs.
Munson Springs water could be made potable by passage th ough a temporary
portable filtration-chlorination unit placed near the pump station.
Alternatively, a water line could be constructed to deliver water from
Annie Springs to the pump station.

6. All water system construction and disinfection should be supervised by
the Oregon State Health Division or National Park Service consultants.
Frequent monitoring of all parts of the system for bacterial contamination
must be continued throughout the periods of disinfection, construction,
and operation. The system should conform to standards set by the Oregon
State Health Division and the United States Environmental Protection Agency.

7. Written records should be maintained of all monitoring for bacterial
contamination and chlorine residual levels at various points in the distribution
system. These points should include those parts of the system farthest
from the point of disinfection.

8. Reports of unsatisfactory water specimens must be quickly and effectively
followed-up with intensified monitoring of the system and correction of
any possible system deficiencies. Arrangements should be made to assure
rapid return of reports from testing facilities.



126

9. The park superintendent should designate a specific member of the park
staff to have responsibility for sanitation and water quality in the park.

10. A written record of all reported gastroenteric illness occurring in
park personnel and visitors should be maintained in the administration
office. This record should include name and address of ill person, dates
of arrival at park and onset of illness, symptoms, and where person stpved
in the park.

11. Public food service facilities should not be re-opened before thorough
disinfection of all contaminated water lines, ice-making materials, and food
preparation and service items. This process should be supervised by the
Oregon State Division of Health or National Park Service Consultants.

12. Protecting the health of park personnel and visitors must be the primary
objective in the implementation of these recommendations. Alternative
solutions may be adopted but health must not be compromised.

These interim recommendations were submitted by the following persons:

G. Edward Barnes, District Sanitarian, Bend District, Oregon State Health
Division

Jeffrey P. Koplan, M.D., Bureau of Epidemiology, Center for Disease Control,
United States Public Health Service, Atlanta, Georgia

William A. Mullen, Chief, Drinking Water Programs Branch, U. S. Environmental
Protection Agency, Region 10, Seattle, Washington

Michael O'Neal, Regional Engineer, Oregon State Health Division

Mark L. Rosenberg, M.D., Bureau of Epidemiology, Center for Disease Control,
United States Public Health Service, Atlanta, Georgia

Willard S. Titus, Sanitarian, Oregon State Health Division
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Appendix VIii

OUTBREAK OF GASTROINTESTINAL ILLNESS AT
CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK - Oreigon

From June 16 to July II, 1975, an estimated 1,000 or
mor residents and visitors to the Crater Lake National Park
in Oregon became ill wilb a disease which lasted several days
and was characterized by sudden nausea and vomiting, then
cramps and moderately severe diarrhea with chills and head-
ache The outbreak was first recognized in the first week of
'.'y among park staff who reported their illness to the
.Iamath County Health Department A survey of 317 of
the 345 park employees on July 8-10 revealed an attack rate
of 91%, with the first cases occurring approximately June 16
Preliminary data from questionnaires administered to 121 of
900 persons who were lodge guests on or before July II
identified 95 ill persons, for an attack rate of 79% In some
persons who had apparently recovered, the original symptoms
returned in what appeared to be a biphasic and sometimes in-
phasic illness On July 10 and I1. 2 members of the park staff
complained of arthralgia, and I of the 2 also had an urticarial
rash No deaths or serious complications have been reported.
Laboratory examination of stool specimens from ill persons
have not identified an etiologic agent

The surveys showed 2 epidemic peaks. I on June 25
and the other on July I Forty-eight hours before each peak,
there was an influx of newly arrived persons into the park.
Fourteen persons of a group of 15 who toured the park to-
gether on July 4 became ill 48 hours' after arriving at the park
and 24 houran after returning to their homes The ill persons
consumed food served at 4 separate park facilities, these
facilities had separate kitchens, foodhandlers, and sources of
food. All Ill persons used water from a central source that was
ditributed after chlorination. The I person in the group who
did not become ill drank no water while at the park and did
not eat at the park facilities, further investigation identified
5 other non-ill persons from different tourist groups who had
similar histories. Among the 317 employees surveyed, there
was a highly significant association between water consump-
tion and illness tp < 0 000001) (Table I)

Tasle I
Gtatrtiala.thes damn by Amasoat of Walen Coagaed

Cnistr Lake ftvtsi Park, Oega - Juam 1-July 11, 1975

Number of Glasses Number Number
of Water Consumed Ill Welk

0 10 12
21I 285 9

Water samples obtained from the water distribution
system on and after June 30 were contaminated with coh-
form organisms On July 2 a higher dose of chlorine was
added, however, although some parts of the distribution
system had chlorine levels of 1-2 parts per millior, other
parts had no measurable chlorine levels Inspection of the
sewerage system on July 10 revealed a rock blocking the
sewage flow, resulting in an overflow which eventually entered
the water system at the source of the water A dye study con-
firmed that the source of the contamination was the blocked
sewer line
r*d^n. urat

Control measures have included I) closing the park, 2)
correcting existing defects in the water and sewerage systems,
and 3) initiating a total reevaliation of these 2 systems.
(Repoered by John A Gsogins, MD, State Epidemlologlst
C Edward Barner. District Santlarian. Michael 0 Neal, Re-
gional Engineer. Willard S 7i1us. Sanitarean,. KaY Yarabinec.
Nure Consulfani. Peter Von Ohlen. Sinitas an Engineer, and
Katherine Jones, Assistant Epidemiologist, Oregon Health
Division. Rithard Sims, Supetnntendent, and Jeff Adansr,
Facilities Management Officer. Crater lake National Park,
David Bussen and Ginia Wright, Sanitacians, Klamath County
Health Department. Oregon Bruce Stubblefield. Director,
Jack Stump and Patricia 81111g, Staff Members Youth Con-
servation Coorps, Gunther F Craun. Sanitary Engineer, Health
Effects Research Laboratory. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy. Cincinnati. Bill Mullen. Chief Drinking Water Programs
Branch, Environmental Protecton Ageniy, Seattle Washing-
ton. Michael Jensen. Sanitary Engineer. National Park Service,
Denver, and Public Health Service -National Park Service En-
vironmental Sanitation Program, Department of the Interlor,
Washington, D, C, and Members of the Staffof the Bureau of
Epidemiology, CDC. and an EIS o0crna)
Editorial Note

Epidemiologic and environmental investigation strongly
suggest that this outbreak was caused by contaminated water
Because of the possible risk of exposure to hepatitis A, CDC
notified all State and territorial epidemiologists on July 11,
1975, informing them of the epidemic and CDC's recom-
mendation that all persons exposed to the drinking water
be identified if possible and given immune serum globulin
(ISG) prophylaxis for hepatitis A Also, all guests who regi
tered in the park from June 10 through July II are being
contacted by the park service and advised of these recom-
mendations

In most instances hepatitis A has not occurred after
herald waves of gastroententis caused by acute sewage con-
tamination of drinking water (1) Therefore, the use of ISG
following waterborne outbreaks of gastroententis has not
been routinely recommended However, careful surveillance
of the exposed population is always recommended, as is the
institution of ISG prophylaxis if and when the first case of
hepatitis a recognized among those at risk

The recommendation for use of ISG In this insance
was based upon these facts 2 early suspect caws of hepatitis
had been identified in permanent park residents, the degree
of sewage contamination of the drinking water was considered
great, there was evidence that a park visitor had been incubat-
ing hepatitis A during his approximate 24-hour stay at the
park facility, and adequate surveillance of the population at
risk would be difficult at best

To date, blood samples have heen obtained for SGOT
determinations from 81 fulitime park residents, and although
no cases of hepatitis have been identified, ISG is stilt recom-
mended for those who were possibly exposed

I Mlnaley SW, G.Jtmb.s IT Vital hepatiti in DiasaDes of the laser
3rd ad, edited by S9hiff L Philadelphia, JSl Lippincatt Cs, 1969, p 479

Remrinmied fro. M U1R, Vd 24. Na 28, Julv 12. 1576
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FOLLOW-UP ON OUTBREAK OF GASTROINTESTINAL ILLNESS AT

CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK - Oregon

No etiologic agent has yet been demonstrated as the
cause of the intestinal ittnesshassociated with sewage-contami-

rated water, that occurred among persons it Crater Lake Na-

tional Park (NIMWR, Vol 24, No 28) Rectal swabs and stool

specaimens from 30 acutely ill persons were negative for sat-

monelise, shiglellat, vibrios. Yersinia enterocolitica, and orbi-

i- Teats foe toxipen
t
c Escherichia co~l sod enteric viruses

mn sn progreeu.
Three persona with hepatitis who becamne itt shortly af-

ter visiting the park were probably incubating the disease at

the tine of their visit, 2 of theme 3 were reported to have used

the park toilet facilities. Surveillance of the exposed popula-

tion for hegiutitis has been initiated by State and Territorial

£plsdensoloosts and by CDC. No definite post-exposure cases

of hepatitis antong th, persons espcrsed to the Water at Crater
Lake during the outbreik have heeo identified If any persons

develop hepntitis betm.' -ii 2 tsr / weeks after exposure at

Crater Lake National P..rl,. they ire asked to report their Hil-

ness to their state health departments and to CDC

(Reported hv members of ithe Oregon State Health Dinivion

and ihe California Staie Depaernsent of Health, and an EIS

Offli-er)I
Addendum

The following persons who contributed to the investi-

gation of this outbreak were inadvertently omitted from the

list of persons mentioned in last week's MIMWR Mary Mur-

phy, RN, Nurse Epidemiologist and Monroe Holmes, DVMd,

Public Health Veterinarian, Oregon State Health Division

Resnniatd from MMR. Vol 24. No 29. Jute 16. 197h

FOLLOW-UP ON OUTBREAK OF GASTROINTESTINAL
ILLNESS AT CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK - Oregon

Preliminary laboratory results indicate that a bacterial

infection may have caused some of the diarrheal illness in

persons who became ill after drinking water from Crater Lake

National Park Enterotoxigenic Eac/seri-hla colt were isolated

from ItI of 29 rectal swabs taken from Ill persons, rectal swabs

from 2 well persons were negative. Of 31 toxigenic strains

isolated from the I I ill persons. 30 were serotype 06 All

toxigenic isolates were sentitive to all antibiotics tested,

inicludirg ampicillin and tetracycline

Strains were identified at CDC as loxim producers using

adrenal-cell (ll and Chinese hamster ovary 121 tissue-culture

techsaiquet and an infant-mouse assay (31) These recently

developed anssar-e not cu-rrently available in most clinical

centers or state laboratories. Further tests to confirm these

findinsa using other assay methods are in progress. Stool sam-

ples from other di and well persons exposed to the park

water are also being examined for the presence of t oxigenic

E col/ strains. No other bacterial, parasitic, or viral pathiogen,

have been identified
(Reported by the Enteric Virology Bray ht Viral Diseases

Division, Bareau sof Laboratories. Enteric Diseases Laboratory

Section, Epidemniologic Inv iestigations Laboratory Branch.

Bactrieal Diseases DivIsion, Bureau of Epidemniology. CDC)

Editorial Note
E coli is a bacserial species fpund in the stool of most

healthy persons Enterotoaigenic strains produce toxins

known to cause diarrheal disease lasing several days or longer

Although toxigenic strains have occasionally beer isolated

from well persons, the presence of a tosigenic strain is usually

asisociated with illness A recent unpublished CDC study of

diarruhea among travelers to Msexico revealed that before their

visit none of 1 16 participants from various parts of the United
Slates had toxigenic E s-nhI is their stools After their vsitu

19 (32%) of 59 Ill persons had toxigenic E coil in their stool

In another study, none of 133 United States students had

toxigenic . -o~lt in their stool upon arrival in Mexico (4)

Subsequently toxigestic E co~l were Isolated from 26 (72%)

of 36 students with diarrhea, and 6 (tS%l of4l students who
remained well
Ref essises

IDasts ST, Mona 14W, Wthipp SC Detection af hest-labile Eachentiehia
-n/i ent-toxoin with the see of adreal calls his it-s catuam Science
t83 334-336, 1974
2 G..nsoln RL, Brimaters LL, Slhoaliman TC, Ribboin Li, Gilman
AG Cyclic adenosise monophospluare and alteration of Chinese halo-

star ovary cell -morphology a rapid, sensitive in niets assay for tse

essestosoins of Vihns ebsirme and Fachee/ehi co/I Infection and

Immunity tO 320-327. 1974
3 Dean AG, Cl.ng YC, Willias- RCG, Hsrden LB Tast for rhies
-sints eieotosln using infant m/ce applicition In a siady of diairhes
in children in Hi-volol J Infect Dr. t125 407-4t1. 1972
4 C;,orb.ch. SIt. Kean Bit. Eissn DG, Evans D/Jr., Beisodo D Travelers
diarrhea an~d sopesini tieheihio s-sr N E.It J Med 292 933-936.
1975

Addendum
The folloasvg persons who contributed to the investiga-

tion of this ooathrvak were inadvertently omitted from the

list offpersons mentioned in MMWRI.Vol 24, No 28 Jeannette
Bobst, RN, Nurse Eptdemtologist and Carol Ford. Epidemni-

ologic Assistant, Lane County Health Department. arid Wil-

l iamn Leslie. Public Health Representative. Oregon State Health
Division

Reprinted frons MMWR. Vol 24. No 31, Aegiast 2. 1075
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Appendix IX

DEPARTMENT F HEALTH, EDUCATION. AND WELFARE
PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE

CCITKS FOR O.SEASC COWsOL
ATLANTr. EOR o A 30333

July 23, 1975

Dear

From June 13 to July 11, 1975, 295 (92S) of 320 resident personnel and
family members at Crater Lake National Park developed an intestinal
illness with diarrhea (921), cramps (76X), nausea (66S), vomiting (66S),
chills (481), headache (461), muscle ache (452), and fever (415). Amoqg
these ill persons, 731 missed work, 1 consulted a physician, and none
was hospitalized. Information collected from 101 of the approximately
900 visitors who stayed overnight at the park from July 4 to 9 revealed
that 72 (72S) of them had experienced a similir illness. Data from
individuals who had single short exposures to the park indicated that
the incubation period of the illness wee approximately 48 hours. The
mdian duration of illness among park personnel was 8 days.

An etiologic agent has not been identified. Examination of rectal
swabs and stool samples collected from 30 persons indicate that the
illness was not caused by salmonella., shigallaa, vibrios, Yersinia
enterocolitica, or orbivirus. Tests for toxiganic Escherichia toli
and entaric viruses are in progress.

Among both park personnel and visitors, illness was highly associated
with water consumption at the park (p <.000005). Water samples obtained
from the water distribution system on and after July 1 were contaminated
with coliforms organisms. Inspection of the *everage system on July 10
revealed an obstruction to sewage flow that resulted in an overflow of
swage into the park's watershed. A dye study confirmed that the source
of contamination was the blocked sewer line.

Control measures included: 1) closing the park, 2) correcting existing
defects in the water and sewerage systems, and 3) initiating careful
surveillance of the park's water system. (A detailed list of recommendations
made to the Park Superintendent at the time of the investigation is attached.)
because of the risk of exposure to hepatitis A, CDC recomonded that all
persons exposed to the drinking water be given imune seru globulin
prophylaxis for hepatitis A.
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Surveillance of the exposed population for hepatitis has been initiated by

State and Territorial Epidemiologists and by CDC. Two hepatitis cases
who had become ill prior to their visit used the park's toilet facilities
to dispose of potentially infectious feces. However, surveillance has
not identified any definite post-exposure cases of hepatitis among the

estimated 100,000 persons exposed to Crater Lake during the outbreak.

Jef krey )Koplan, M.D.'
Medical Epidemiologist
Field Services Division
Bureau of Epidemiology

(Acsis I
Mark L. Rosenberg, .D
Enteric Diseases Branch
Bacterial Diseases Division
Bureau of Epidemiology

Enclosure
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Appendix X

MEMORANDUM DEPARTMIEN1 OF HEALII. EDUCATION. AND %VELFAI
CaBrXe FoM DISlASI CONT.OI

To THE RrCORD OATF August 21, 1975

MOo Enteric Diseases Branch
Bacterial Diseases Division

susjw r: Follow-up Investigation of Gastrointestinal Illness at Crater Lake
National Park, Oregon

On August 13, 1975, Richard H. Sims, Superintendent, Crater Lake National
Part, requested epidemiologic assistance from CDC to evaluate ongoing
illness at the park. After discussions among John A. Googins, M.D.,
Oregon State Epidemiologist, George F. Mallison, M.P.H., Acting Director,
Bacterial Diseases Division, Paul A. Blake, M.D., Assistant Chief, Enteric
Diseases Branch, Bacterial Diseases Division, and Mark L. Rosenberg, M.D.,
Enteric Diseases Branch, Bacterial Diseases Division, Dr. Rosenberg
departed for Crater Lake National Park on the morning of August 14, 1975.
That evening at the park a questionnaire was distributed to 250 park
employees and resident family members representing approximately 702
of park personnel residing in the park at that time. Tabulation of the
responses by approximately 225 persons (63% of resident personnel)
indicated that 203 of 214 persons (95Z) had been ill with diarrhea or
vomiting in June or July. Eighteen persons (8%) were ill with either
diarrhea or vomiting on August 14;-the symptoms of 8 of these persons
had persisted from June or July; 9 had been well for at least a week
before becoming ill again; one person could not decide whether his
symptoms were persistent or recurrent.

Five cases of illness were reported among 8 guests who had stayed over-
night at the home of a park ranger who had himself been ill earlier,
and whose 9 month old infant had diarrhea when the guests had visited.
Only 2 cases of illness had been reported from approximately 1,000
carloads of park visitors who had been requested to report any gastri.-
intestinal illness which occurred after visiting the park. All of the
above evidence indicated that there was no new epidemic; the recurrences
and illness among park visitors were compatible with person-to-person
spread.

Ractal swabs were obtained from apprcximately 10 ill persons and 'rco
several persons who were currently well. The water system was inspected
and found satisfactory by Willard Titus of the Oregon State Health
Division, and Roy Jones, E.P.A. regional representative. No coliform
contamination had been found in over 100 finished water samples taken
since the park reopened on August 1, 1975.
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An investigation is being conducted by the Senate Interior Committee

and a hearing is scheduled for September 6 in Medford, Oregon. Drs.

Jeffrey Koplan and Mark Rosenberg spoke with Mr. Walter Fialkewicz,

Committee Investigator. on Auguat 20. Hr. Fialkewicz wanted to know.,

1. Why the park was not closed when a report of a park system water

sample taken July 1 showing fecal coliform contamination was shown 
to

Drs. Rosenberg and Koplan on July 8, 1975. 1 replied I did not feel

one contaminated sample was sufficient evidence that water was

responsible for the outbreak.

2. Why did CDC personnel (Drs. Gangarosa and Brachman) decide not to

close the park after speaking with Drs. Koplan and Rosenberg on July 
9

and 10. He plans to speak with Drs. Gangarosa and Brachman to get

this Information.

Mark L. Rosenberg, M.D.

cc:
Dr. Sencer
Dr. Brachman
Dr. Galigarosa
Dr. Blake
Mi. Barreth
Dr. Koplan
Dr. Morris
Ms. Wells
Dr. Wachunuth
Mr. Martin
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I should like to present a summary of the actions of the

Center for Disease Control in investigating the outbreak of

illness that occurred at Crater Lake National Park in June and

July of this year. A detailed chronology of these events is

submitted for the record.

CDC was first notified of the illness at Crater Lake National

Park on July 3, 1975, by John E. Googins, M.D., Oregon State

Epidemiologist. Assistance in investigating the outbreak was

requested by Dr. Googins on July 5. One medical epidemiologist

from CDC arrived at the park on July 7 and a second epidemiologist

on July 8 to evaluate the problem. At this time, preliminary

laboratory studies had not identified any common disease organism

among ill persons, and it was impossible to determine how the

illness was being spread. Many potential ways that the illness

could be spread needed to be investigated. The most likely ways

were person-to-person contact, through contaminated food, or

through contaminated drinking water. The mode(s) of transmission

in effect at Crater Lake National Park could only be determined by

epidemiologic investigation. Such a determination is necessary

to identify effective control measures.
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Interviews, telephone conversations, and questionnaires were

used to determine the frequency and nature of illness among

visitors to the park, residents of the park, and household

contacts of persons who visited the park. It was also necessary

to determine if the disease existed in nearby communities or was

restricted to the park. This was done by contacting physicians

in neighboring communities. Information was collected from both

ill and well persons in order to establish the potential role of

person-to-person spread, food, or water in the outbreak. Available

data on the sewage and water systems at the park were reviewed and

laboratory specimens were obtained from ill and well persons.

By July 10, an evaluation of the epidemiological data collected

established that about 90% of the park employees had experienced an

illness characterized by nausea, vomiting, cramps and diarrhea. On

this date it was also established that no unusual incidence of

similar illness was present in nearby communities. It was also

possible to exclude a food product as the likely source because

no food product or source of supply could be found that would

account for such widespread illness. However it was possible

that illness might be caused by food contaminated by ill food

handlers. The remaining possibilities were that the illness was

waterborne or spread by person-to-person contact. The latter

possibility could not be ruled out because of reports of illness

among family members of park personnel who had never visited the

park. It was possible that the park was associated with illness
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simply because it was a gathering place for susceptible people.

Late in the day enough data had been collected to 1) compare rates

of illness among water drinkers and non-drinkers and in this way

determine with statistical validity that contaminated water

caused illness among visitors to the park, and 2) determine that

gastrointestinal illness continued to occur among persons who

visited the rim area on July 7 and 8, suggesting that illness

was spreading by other routes, or that the water remained unsafe

despite acceptable levels of chlorine. This evidence was obtained

concurrent with the discovery of a blockage in the sewer system.

On the morning of July 11, the data developed during the previous

day was reported by telephone to CDC in Atlanta. CDC advised the

National Park Service that the park should be closed until the

problem was resolved. A press release was issued announcing the

closing.

This was the first documented waterborne outbreak caused by a

toxin-producing strain of Escherichia coli. Waterborne disease

caused by toxin-producing E. coli has never before been recognized

in this or any other country. h1A~ nLiU

Laborfaty and epidemiologic studies of this outbreak are continuing

to further assess person-to-person, foodborne, and waterborne

transmission. Further evaluation of the Crater Lake data to

determine the effectiveness of chlorination in preventing disease

is of special future importance to public health.
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Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement. I shall be glad

to respond to any questions which you have.
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Senator HATFIELD. T)r. John (loogins?
I)r. (loo(iNs. That is pronounced Googins.
Senator HATFIELD. Googins?
l)r. GOOGINS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And we will identify Mr. WAillard S. Titus.
Mr. TITUs. That is me.
Senator HTATFIEDI). Mr. Titus, you are senior sanitarian, water

supply, from the Oregon State T)epartment and Health?
Mr. TITruS. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Edward Barnes, and you are senior sanitar-

ian, food and tourist facilities, expert inspector ?
Mr. BARNES. Regional sanitarian inspector in this area. I work in

most all the programs in environmental health.
Senator TIATFIEI). I)r. Googins, what is your area of specialty?
I)r. GoooGIs. Epidemiology. sir.
Senator HATFIELD. When was this matter at Crater Lake first

brought to your attention ?
1)r. (GooGiNs. It was first brought to my attention on July 1 by a

member of my staff, Dr. Holmes.
Senator HATFIELD. And how was it described to you at that time on

July 1 ?
Dr. (Goo(oNs. It was described by I)i. Holmes. First of all he was in

our laboratory and a question was raised as to why four specimens
from WCC personnel at Crater Lake Park had been sent in to our
department. And we contacted the Klamath County Health Depart-
ment. and there apparently had been some illnesses in this group.

Sellator HATFIELD. Your department has no jurisdiction in this par-
ticular area?

Dr. Goo(,INs. That is my understanding, sir; yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Had you ever had any work, any professional

work in the area of Crater Lake lodge ?
I)r. (GooolNs. No.
Senator HATFIELD. So, what was the first action you took following

this information on July 1?
T)r. GoociNs. Inasmiiich as there was some mention of water as being

a possible transmitting factor, I talked with-as a matter of fact Dr.
Holmes talked first with LaVern Miller, who heads up our protective
health services division, concerningr what we should do about getting
some examination of the water system. It developed Mr. Miller said
water in the l)ark was basically under the jurisdiction of the EPA and
we should contact Mr. William Mullen of that department. This was
done by Dr. Holmes on July 1. As I understand, T)r. Holmes, relating
that conversation, in(licated permission was given by Mr. Mullen for
a sanitation engineer from the State health division to proceed to the
park. This happened on July 2.

Senator HATFIELD. Then the next step after you grot to the park?
Dr. GOOGINS. After he got to the park?
Senator HATFTELD. Right.
Dr. GOOGINS. Basically lie was sent here to evaluate the water

system. I awaited the report from him as to what his findings were.
Senator HATFIELD. What date did you receive his report?
Dr. GooGiNs. The first report I received was a verbal report which

came to me on Julv 3.
Senator HATFIELD. WhAat was a summary of that verbal report?
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Dr. GOOGINs. The verbal reports which came through an intermedi-
ary was that there didn't. seem any reason to believe the water at the
park was responsible for the illnesses.

Senator HATFIELD. It was not evident at this time?
Dr. GoocINs. Correct.
Senator HATFIELD. All right, what was the next step?
I)r. GoomiNs. Well, at that point ?
Senator HATFIELD. You had a verbal report to that effect, when did

you get it as a writteii report 
Dr. GoooIx-s. The writteln report came sometime in the middle of the

next week which indicated actually lie had found some problems with
the water system.

Senator HATFIELD. (Can you submit the report for the record?
i)i. GOOGINS. Yes; I can.
Senator HATFIELD. That report that arrived, what would that have

been, about the 6thi?
I)r. Goo(.INs. I believe the report was dated the 8th.
Senator HATFIELD. All right. Well, you recommended the park to be

closed on the 8th?
J)r. GOOGINs. No, that is not quite right, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.

I)r. GOoGINS. We became concerned about additional reports of
illness which were occurring among Crater Lake contacts. We were
getting reports in our office in Portland. These reports indicated that
individuals who had been there since the time I had been there on
July 4 were becoming ill. Also, we had the story you are already famil-
iar with that was related by Mrs. Yarabinec concerning the tour bus.
This concerned us. And also on the 8th I got a story from Mr. Cheryl
Davidson of our food section that someone reported to him that had
been in the park that they had observed what appeared to be ill food
handlers working in the concessions at the rim-and the definition of
"ill food handlers" was these were people who were observed who
were swigging out of bottles of kaopectate. For that reason we became
concerned about recommending that the eating facilities and the
lodge be closed. This was on the 8th.

We did not recommend this be (lone on the 8th. We looked into the
possibility-we tried to develop what channels we were going to
have to go through to get our recommendation to somebody's attention
and it took the rest of the day and numerous phone calls and the
effort of Mr. Miller and our local director of the Food and Drug
Administration to determine it would be the person in charge of the
National Park Service we would have to approach. The reason for
our indecisiveness about who to approach about closing the facilities,
at that time we were under the impression the food services of the
park were under the jurisdiction of the Food and Drug Administration
an(l that the water was under the jurisdiction of the EPA.

Senator HArFIELJD. The first trouble report you had indicated water
was probably not the source of the problem?

D)r. Goo(.iNs. Correct.
Senator HATFIELD. That was only July 3?
D01. GOOGINS. The 3d.
Senator HATFIELD. The same person who made that report to you

was Mr. Peter Von Ohlen. Following that oral preliminary report
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that he made, additional investigation information he submitted to
you in writing dated July 8 contradicted and revised his previous
general preliminary report, is that correct?

Dr. GOoGINs. That is the date of the report, I am sure I didn't re-
ceive it on the 8th.

Senator HATFIELD. You received it-
Dr. GOOGINS. Must have been on the 9th or 10th.
Senator HATFIELD. Did he convey to you his new evidence or new

material?
Dr. GOOGINS. No; he did not.
Senator HATFIELD. So as far as Mr. Peter Von Ohlen is concerned,

on July 8 you did not have this information?
Dr. GoocINs. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. The only information you had from him was

negative to the water supply?
Dr. GooGiNs. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Then you had reports that persons were using

kaopectate in the kitchen or food handling area?
Dr. GooGINs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And that was on the 8th?
Dr. GooGINs. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. And what other evidence did you have that began

to raise this point in your mind that the park might best be closed?
I)r. GOoGINS. We are not talking about the park.
Senator HATFIELD. The park facilities.
Dr. GooGINs. The park facilities. Basically it was just as I have

described to you, the description of food handlers who were possibly
ill working.

Senator HATFIELD. That evidence came to you from whom?
I)r. GOOGINS. Mr. Cheryl Davison.
Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Davison gave you that information via the

phone?
Dr. GOoGINS. No, he came to my office on the 8th.
Senator HATFIELD. What date was it that he had observed these

happenings in the kitchen?
Dr. GOOGINs. His report was based on the observations of someone

who was here in the park and who had reported this to him.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, then his information was not from his

observation?
Dr. GOOGINS. Correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Do you consider that a sufficient statistical

example to make such a recommendation, for an employee who heard
from someone else somebody in the kitchen was using kaopectate in
the food handling activity, that would lead you to think about closing
the facilities in the park? Is that what you're saying to me?

Dr. GOOGINS. I am saying that was probably the thing that trig-
gered the special consideration for the food facilities.

Senator HTATFIELD. Well, it was the food facilities, Dr. Rosenberg
and l)r. Koplan had recommended to Dr. Gangarosa to close those
same facilities, but certainly not on just a rumor-not rumor, but on
some secondhand evidence there had been some kaopectate being used.

Dr. GOOGINS. I would agree they were in a better position than I
was to make a recommendation, but I still felt concerned because of
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the report and because we were getting additional reports of illness,
and I felt the issue of transmission had not been settled.

Senator HATFIELD. And you had heard about all these other sick
people that had been in the park and on the tour bus and so forth?

Dr. GOOGINS. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. What other evidence did you have to make you

think maybe you should recommend closing the facilities in the park?
Dr. GOOGINs. The main thing I am basing my feeling upon is the

fact of the report I mentioned to you from *Cheryl Davison, plus
reports of people who had been made ill following my visit to the park
on July 4. That is the only evidence that I had.

Senator HATFIELD. Had you checked around in any of the sur-
rounding communities as to any data or evidence that would apply
to this particular problem in the park?

Dr. GooGINs. Yes, sir. I got the information on July 4 from several
sources in the park that this was simply something of a larger hap-
pening in the area, that there were additional cases in the communi-
ties. To check this out I contacted the local health departments of the
communities surrounding the park and could not get any evidence that
this was actually happening from any organization.

Senator HATFIELD. What would have happened in your estimation
if that recommendation had been made on the 8th in a State park
over which you would have had some jurisdiction and it was closed,
then on continued or subsequent investigation it was determined it was
brought in from outside the park and the park facility had nothing
to do with it, would you lose your job or would you feel threatened?

Dr. GoOGINs. To a certain degree, but nevertheless we would have
recommended it.

Senator HATFIELD. On what value judgment would you take that
risk? What would make you take that risk? Wouldn't you want to
protect your professional standing or credibility? What greater
value would you apply to taking this risk?

Dr. GOOGINs. Basically I think if I felt the public was threatened
by something going on in a park I would take that action.

Senator HATFIELD. If this were a State park, what would have been
your action?

Dr. GOOGINS. I would have recommended closing.
Senator HATFIELD. When you were puzzling as to where the chain

of command was vested did you think about calling the superintendent
of the park, Mr. Sims?

Dr. GOOGINS. Well, I didn't think-I didn't call him in connection
with that specific problem; no. I didn't think of calling him as a.
matter of fact, for that specific problem.

Senator HATFIEI1. Why?
Dr. GOOGlINS. I don't know. I don't know why.
Senator HATFIELD. In other words, you're in a staff situation in your

organization, an(l you would more or less think naturally in communi-
eating with or contacting correlated staff people in other organiza-
tions, would that be your reason?

Dr. GOOGINS. Yes, sir'. I knew and I was being told there were these
divided responsibilities in the park, and I was thinking in terms of
who in the heading of each of these responsibilities we were going
to have to contact.
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Senator HATFIELD. What would this report have meant to you if you
had read the report by the Klamath Basin Soil & Water Testing
Laboratory?

Dr. GOOGINS. On the water sample by itself, it strictly would have
raised the flag of caution by itself. If I had it to relate it to a number
of tests, or had special knowledge about problems in the water sys-
tem, I would have become alarmed.

Senator HATFIELD. On what date did you make the formal recom-
mendation of closing the facilities in the park?

Dr. GoOGINS. On July 9, I called Dr. Koplan to tell him we were
concerned that the park be closed. He at that time indicated that he
was concerned also, but that he felt they would need an additional
12 hours during which time they hoped to demonstrate that con-
tinued transmission was occurring over the weekend, that is Sunday
and Monday of that week, that would have been the 6th and 7th of
Jul

Senator HATFIELD. Twelve hours would have put it on the 10th?
Dr. GoOGINs. No; I called him in the morning on the 9th, and that

would have been the evening of the 9th.
Senator HATFIELD. When did you next talk to Dr. Koplan?
Dr. GooGINs. The next time I talked to him was on the morning of

the 10th. He called me, as I recall it, to relate they had decided that
the park would be closed-he and Dr. Rosenberg had decided the fa-
cilities would be closed, excuse me, not the park, and he mentioned
certain other things that were going along with that which I do not
recall.

Senator HATFIELD. This would have been prior to their conversation
with Dr. Gangarosa?

Dr. GOoGINs. Well, sir, I'm uncertain as to this, and I know my
version of it differs with theirs, but as best I recall, then I asked if
they had cleared this decision with CDC and was told they had
cleared it.

Senator HATFIELD. This was on the morning of the 10th?
Dr. GOOGINs. This was early on the morning of the 10th.
Senator HATFIELD. But you interpreted the statement to mean the

decision had been made and it was in the process of being executed
to close the facilities in the park based upon medical and other scien-
tific data?

Dr. GOOGINS. Yes, sir, that is the way I interpreted it, and that is
the way I transmitted it to my superiors.

[The information referred to by Dr. Googins follows:]
DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES,

HEALTH DIVISION,
Portland Oreg., July 8, 1975.

Mr. RIcHARD SIMS,
Park Superintendent, Crater Lake National Park,
Crater Lake, Oreg.

DEAR SIR: On Wednesday and Thursday, July 2 and 3, an engineering survey
was run on two of the water systems that serve Crater Lake National Park. All

the rest of the systems in the park are inaccessible (normal) because of snow
pack at this time of year. The two systems surveyed were Annie Springs which
serves a residence and the Mazama Camp Ground near the park entrance and
Munson Springs which serves the Rim Village and headquarters area.

The survey was conducted after consultation with EPA and prompted by
reports that a pervasive occurrance of a resilient "flu" was taking place at the
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park and rumors were being spread regarding the water supply, food service,
etc. Richard Sims, Park Superintendent; Jeff Adams, Facilities Management
Officer; and Frank Whitaker of the park staff were helpful in conducting a
thorough survey of the two water systems.

The survey confirmed that an extensive outbreak of "flu" had occured at the
park affecting some 80% or more of the permanent and temporary personnel em-
ployed by both the park and the concessionaire in the Rim Village. Roughly
180 of about 250 total personnel and family are seasonal employees that had
arrived two to three weeks before the survey was made. The outbreak had
peaked about a week before the survey was made and had been characterized
by rather intense vomiting and diarrhea along with dehydration that was severe
enough in at least several cases to prompt medical attention. The illness usually
lasted two to three days and in a fair number of cases would reoccur with
lesser intensity a day or two later. Mr. Whitaker had gone to a hospital on the
previous Saturday evening having suffered the above symptoms prior to that
time and felt the illness and dehydration had become intense enough to require
medical attention. It was reported that doctors consulted treated it as intestinal
flu and it was alleged that at least some people in surrounding communities had
similar illnesses. The concessionaire, Mr. Layton, also alleged that guests were
checking into the lodge ill on arrival.

The Rim Village lies on the south, southeast side of Crater Lake and the head-
quarters complex is less than a mile (overland) south but considerably below
the Village. Munson Spring lies about 2300 feet south of the Rim Village or about
halfway between the Village and the headquarters complex. Flow in this spring
varies from 23 GPM in the winter to about 200 GPM in JSly or at this time of
year. Water probably comes from a large pumice "flat" that lies south of the main
lodge; the high flow at this time of year is attributed to the rapid melting runoff
and infiltration of the 20 foot snowpack that accumulates during the winter. At
the time of this survey Munson Springs, which lies at about 6500 feet of elevation,

still had six to eight feet of snowpack covering it. The collection works at the
springs consists of a series of gradated infiltration boxes and a collection box
lying just north (uphill) of the access road and buried about six to ten feet deep.
Water from the collection box passes by 8" pipe underneath the road to a 24,000
gallon concrete buried reservoir. This reservoir is old but stated to be in good
condition. A pump and chlorination house is located just south (below) the
reservoir. The pump house is kept open all winter and was the only part of the
source facilities that was accessible at the time of survey because of the snow-
pack. Chlorine is added by hypo-chlorinator at the intake pipe to the source
reservoir, and as maximum flow through the reservoir is about 200 GPM, this
obviously provides more than adequate contact time.

Maximum usage for the Rim Village and headquarters complex is about 70
CPM with 50 GPM going to the Rim Village and the rest to the headquarters
complex. The question was naturally raised of why chlorinate 200 GPM when
only 70 GPM is needed. With the snowpack problems and the physical makeup
of the system, there is no method presently available for wasting the excess prior
to chlorination. Thus all the water coming out of the collection system is
chlorinated and the excess is eventually wasted at one of the reservoirs in the
gravity system that serves the headquarters area. The large fluctuation in flow
(23 GPM to 200 GPM) presents some problems in obtaining adequate chlorination
nnd appears wasteful of chlorine and equipment at high flow rates. Any system
put in to control flow and usage would have to be very reliable or provide winter
access.

The Rim Valley is composed of the main lodge on the east end, a dormitory
southwest of the lodge, a cafeteria and other shops in one building about a thou-
sand feet west of the lodge along the rim and several smaller buildings scattered
in between. From the middle of this complex a ridge runs south and to the west
of the headquarters area and divides drainage from the area into two basins.
Munson Springs lies in the east drainage. The lodge and dormitory are also in the
east drainage. Until ten years ago the lodge was served by a septic tank to its east
southeast with natural drainage to the east into a canyon. Ten years ago this
system was abandoned and a sewer line was laid from the lodge to the southwest
across the pumice flats a thousand or more feet above Munson Springs. The
integrity of this sewer line through the pumice flats above the springs should be
adequately assured at all times. The snowpack prevented access at the time of
the survey. This sewer line serves the two year old dormitory and was con-
struetedl of mechmammical joint, cast iron. 150 psi mortor lined water pipe. It crosses
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the ridge line and follows an old road bed down the mountain and eventually
crosses back under the headquarters transmission line above the two old reser-
voirs on this system. The sewer system serves the headquarters area and then
flows to lagoons below the area.

At the time of the survey I was under the mistaken impression that the sewer
line was only two years old and did not cross fully above Munson Springs. On
checking with Mr. Adams the middle of the next week, it was clarified that the
two years referred to new water pipes in the Rim Village and the sewer was
actually ten years old. The ten year age naturally raised the question of periodic
maintenance, especially since this is a system subject to very little or no use most
of the year. Annual checks on seasonal systems may be advisable prior to high
summer usage.

The cafeteria and western portion of the Rim Village is served by a septic tank
and drainfield that lies to the south southwest of the cafeteria and below the
access road. The tank and drainfield lie in the west drainage basin and there is no
possibility of contamination of Munson Springs. There is a holding tank that is
periodically pumped that lies in the west drainage also.

High lift pumps remove water from the source reservoir and pump up the
mountain about 600 vertical feet through a 4" steel pressure main to the Rim
Village distribution system. This distribution system is composed of 8, 6, and 4
inch pipe, most of which is looped and a 185.000 gallon relatively new concrete
reservoir that floats on the end of about 1700 feet of 8 inch pipe. Most of the
8 and 6 inch pipe is two years old as is the Rim Reservoir and the 4 inch is
part of the old system. A 5. GPM spring above the Rim Reservoir has not been
used for some years.

Past pressure readings indicate a working pressure of about 90 psi in the
Rim Village. Chlorine readings taken on Thursday morning of the survey showed
a 1.4 ppm in the Rim Reservoir and 2.0 ppm at the main lodge and cafeteria
kitchens.

The headquarters area is served by gravity from the source reservoir. The
headquarters complex is composed of a dozen or more residences for park per-
sonnel, a maintenance building, a building presently housing about 30 YCC per-
sonnel, the headquarters building and several other lesser buildings. About half-
way between the source and the service area are two old concrete reservoirs.
One is 4500 gallons and the other is 22,000 gallons and it is at this point that the
excess chlorinated water is wasted by constant overflow. Below these reservoirs
and to the west several hundred feet is a new 150,000 gallon steel reservoir
with altitude control valves that float on a new 4 inch cast iron line. No chlorine
residual was obtained at this steel reservoir or in the headquarters building on
Thursday morning of the survey. Inability to maintain a chlorine residual in the
headquarters area is not a new problem but apparently no satisfactory explana-
tion and/or solution has ever been advanced to explain this anomaly. Our regional
engineer from Bend did find a trace at the headquarters on Saturday morning
(July 5) and Mr. Adams had reported the same trace on subsequent days.
Dilution, aeration and/or stagnation could be possible causes of no chlorine
residual or it may be something else entirely. The method and point at which
chlorine was added was discussed thoroughly to determine if "short circuiting"
was taking place, but apparently not. "Short circuiting' would also cause
insufficient contact time. The combined storage of 176,500 gallons is apparently
more than adequate and may lead to stagnation during low use. Aeration is a
possibility if open channel flow should occur in the transmission line between
the source reservoir and where wasting takes place or turbulence in the reser-
voirs caused by the wasting process. Dilution was also considered as Head-
quarters' Spring was part of the system at one time but Mr. Adams was sure
that this spring had been abandoned and totally disconnected some years ago.

What was recommended and has been mentioned above is that wasting take
place at Munson Springs prior to chlorination; that what is needed to satisfy
the upper and lower systems demands (and only that amount) be taken, properly
chlorinated by proportional flow chlorination with sufficient contact time, and
then properly stored and transmitted in a fully closed and adequately pressurized
system. The above is perhaps easier said than done though.

Park usage has remained fairly constant for the past ten to fifteen years.
The average is about 500,000 visitor people per year and in excess of 90% of
these would pass through during the 100 day summer season. Daily usage was
stated to be fairly constant or average close to 5000 people per day.
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Records kept by park personnel could be improved upon and it is apparent
that chlorine residual analysis and sampling procedures are not as well under-
stood as may be desirable. It would seem prudent that record keeping be
analyzed for form and content and that steps be taken to assure all personnel
of proper training, especially when changes occur. Quality and quantity of
equipment and testing materials should be checked also. Maps of the systems
are readily available and full chemicals were run on all sources this past
February showing full compliance with health standards.

Annie Springs has a flow that varies from about 650 GPM in the fall to
2000 GPM in the early summer. The spring is located a short distance inside
the south park entrance and serves one residence and about 200 campsites in
the -Mazama campground. The spring flows directly out of the side of the
mountain and has been formed in concrete to provide good protection for the
intake pipes.

The Annie Springs system was completely rebuit two years ago and is only used
during the summer season. The system is drained during the winter and this year
was recharged on June 23. The intake lines from the spring are buried in the
creek bed for several hundred feet. Underneath an access road bridge a pump
station has been built and uses 60 G(PM plomnips to force water into the system.
The system is composed of several thousand feet of 4 and 6 inch CI pipe and a
1(1),000 gallon steel reservoir that floats on the lines. Chlorine is added at the
punip station, but no contact chamber is provided, and as the reservoir floats oil
the system, it does not fulfill this function either. The system is metered and uses
10 to 12,000 GI(D average, with a maximum day of about 18,000 gallons. This rate
of usage would rule out using the transmission pipes for contact for the camp-
ground, and as the residence is only a couple hundred feet from the punill) house,
tine is definitely inadequate.

Chlorine residuals were high when checked on Thursday morning both in the
systemn and at the reservoir. An aberrant reaction to orthotolodimie took place
durimug testing but a reading of about 2.0 ppin would seem reasonable. A standard
W and T V-2374 comparator was used but in addition to the normal chlorine
reactiomi a red-orange reaction occured that gave some discoloration to the whole
vital and would in perhaps 10 secondls collect at the top 14 to 1/3 of the sample.
With the passage of several minutes the red-orange did dissapate in one vital
that was not emptied but partial discoloration of the whole remained. The red-
orange reaction (lid take place rapidly, but not so fast as to rule out combined
clblorine.

The annual draining and recharging of a systeni for sullmmller list' presents some
interesting health problems. It was reconinimended the systeni be adequately
fluished with a high chlorine level and bacteriologically checked prior to use. This
system did show positive tubes in '73 ( July, Sept. and Oct.) which is a real
inoiialy considering the source and xvoulld seem to indicate system or technique
problems or improper construction Init disinfection procedure when the system
was rebuilt. It was recominended that raw water samples from all sources be
pelriodically checked and every effort should be made to determine causes for

oneconformance.

Known physical limitations in a system; inability to maintain chlorine resid-
uals in areas; periodic bacteriological failures without proper follow up; inade-
quate and/or questionable technique, training and record keeping all tends to
plroduce an indefensible positionm withmout regard to actuality when problems arise
in an area and rumors begin to spread.

Should you have any questions Otn the above, please call us as we would be
most happy to consult with you oni solutions to the above prohilenis. My thanks
again to Mr. Sims, Mr. Adams, and Mr. Whitaker for their full cooperation in
comuducting the survey.

Sincerely,
PETER VON OHLEN,

Regional Enginecer, Pu blic lHealth Engineering.

ADDENDUtM

On last Thursday evening it was discovered that the sewer line was plugged
and overflowing a nuanhole in the "fall line" of Munson Springs. This should be
fully covered by reports of pensonnel on the scene and added to the above survey
for a complete picture.

PVO.
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REPORT BY DR. JOHN A. GOOGIXS. OREGON STATE HEALTH DIVISION

The following is a chronological report of the activities of Office of 1)isease
Monitoring and Control personnel related to the Crater Lake outbreak from
the dates July 1 through July 11, 1975.

The information that a problem might exist at Crater Lake was first brought
to my attention on July 1 by Dr. Monroe Holmes, Public Health Veterinarian.
Dr. Holmes related that lie had been asked by Oregon State Public Health
Laboratory personnel why four stool specimens from YCC personnel at Crater
Lake had been received. Dr. Holmes told me that he had contacted the local
health department in Klamath County, Oregon; and had been informed that
the stool specimens were submitted from four YCC individuals with gastro-
enteritis. Thirty additional members of the YCC group had also been ill. There
were reports also that Park service personnel and others were ill.

Because water was mentioned as a possible transinitting factor by the KIlaiatlh
County Health I)epartment informant, J)r. Holmes conferred with LaVerne
Miller on the first of July regarding an evaluation of the Park water system.
Mr. Miller, Chief of the Office of Protective Health Services informed Dr. Holmes
that the water system of the Park was under the jurisdiction of the Environ-
mental Protection Agency and a decision was then made to contact Bill Mullens
of that agency. This was done and perulission was given by Mr. Mulllens to send
a sanitary engineer from the Oregon State Health 1)ivision to Crater Lake to
evaluate the water system. On July 2nd, the public health (mngilleer proceeded
to the Park.

Also on July 2nd. I spoke with our laboratory director, M1r. Gatlin Brandon
concerning the four specimens which had been received from Klamath County
Health l)epartment from the YCC personnel. I requested that these specimens
be given special consideration and that I be given a report as soon as possible.
The next day. July 3rd, the laboratory results of the examiliation of the stools
for enteric pathogens was reported to be negative. I consulted with Leo Farr,
sanitary engineer. concerning a report from the engineer who had been sent to
Crater Lake. Mr. Farr informed me that a verbal report from Mr. Peter Von
Ohile. was such that he felt the water systemi couldl not account for the illnesses.
Later that evening, July 3rd, I attempted to call Mlr. Von Ohlen at home, but
found that lie was not in. I had hoped to obtain a first-hand report of his visit
to the Park, but found that this was not possible.

in view of the fact that I was faced with negative laboratory results; a sani-
tary engineer's preliminary verbal report w hiclh did not seem to relate water
to the illnesses; and reports from the local health departnemit in Klamath County
that there were illnesses occurring at Crater Lake, I decided to go to the Park
on the following day, July 4th, to get first-hand knowledge of the situation.

My purpose in going to the Park in particular was to get additional laboratory
specimens as well as investigate the possibility that some other mode of trans-
mission was producing the illnesses. Therefore. I made arrangements with Mr.
La-4Verne Miller. Chief of the Office of Protective Health Services, to have a
sanitariami meet me at Crater Lake. Later it was decided that a public health
engineer, Mike O'Neal would accompany the sanitarian, Ed Barnes, to Crater
Lake also. I placed a call the afternoon of July 3rd, to Richard Sims, Park
Superintendent, to informn him of my visit and to enlist his cooperation in lo-
cating patients for me to interview.

As Crater Lake is a Federal installation, I called the Center for Disease Con-
trol in Atlanta, Georgia, and talked to h)r. Lyle Conrad. I indicated to Dr. Conrad
that there apparently was an outbreak at the Park, that I was planning to visit
the Park on July 4th, and that it was possible that I may have to call him back
to request help should the magnitude of the problem warrant it.

I was accompanied to Crater Lake on July 4th by Ms. Katherine Jones, assist-
ant epidemiologist on my staff. On arrival in the Park, we met with the public
health engineer, Mike O'Neal and the sanitarian, Ed Barnes. We all proceeded
to Mr. Sims' homne where we discussed the outbreak. Mr. Sims stated that it ap-
peared that the first illnesses occurred sonietimue around the 22nd of June. He
stated that his own child had been ill with nausea, vomiting and diarrhea on
the 24th of June. At that time there was a large inifilx of seasonal personnel to
the Park. A welcome party was held on the 22nd of June in the Community
Building in which many of the new arrivals were served cake, ice cream and
coffee. The YCC counselors reported on June 22nd and during that week, six of
the nine counselors developed nausea, vomiting and diarrhea. The rest of the
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YCC personnel reported on June 29th and by the 30th, two of them had become
ill. By the first of July, 16 were ill; and by the 2nd of July, 22 out of 30 people
in the group had been ill with nausea, vomiting and diarrhea. Mr. Sims had indi-
cated also that Park personnel had been ill. It was his opinion that the peak of
the outbreak occurred approximately 6 days or so before our visit to the Park and
lie felt that they were seeing fewer cases oil the 4th of July. He indicated that he
hail some difficulty in locating enough patients for me to get some specimens
from. He felt that this also indicated an improvement in the situation.

After our discussion with Mr. Sims, I asked Mr. Barnes and Mr. O'Neal to
inspect the eating facilities oil the Riim and in the YCC building. I also asked
theni to collect any water that they felt might be indicated. I directed Ms. Jones
to go with Mr. Sims to examine the absentee records of the Park service per-
sonnel and the YCC group to help us establish an epidemic curve to the outbreak.
I also asked Ms. Jones to obtain interviews from individuals who experienced
the illness as she encountered them.

I proceeded with Mrs. Sims to visit ill persons and to obtain specimens. I
interviewed 5 individuals who had onsets of illness which varied from June 24
to July 3. These were permanent or seasonal park personnel only. The symptoms
mentioned were nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, abdominal cramping and a feeling
of fever and chills. Some of them described a sense of generalized malaise and
aching in various parts of the body. Stool specimens were obtained from these
individuals for routine enteric bacteriology and viral studies.

Katherine Jones interviewed 91 individuals who presented much the same
clinical picture as the ones that I had interviewed. Onsets ranged from 6/23/75
to 7/3/75. An additional 16 individuals who were either family members or close
contacts were listed by the individuals interviewed by Ms. Jones as having had
illness. We had intended to interview YCC personnel and obtain a record of the
outbreak as it had affected this group. We found, however, that all YCC personnel
had left the Park and were on aii outing in Bend, Oregon to see the Fireworks.

To check on illnesses among the concession staff and guests at the Lodge and
cabins, we visited the concession operator, Mr. Ralph Peyton. Mr. Peyton ex-
pressed the idea that we were exaggerating something that in his mind was a
normal event each year wlieii the Park opens. However, in discussions with him
it appeared that in previous years, considerably fewer individuals were ill than
this year. Mr. Peyton did inforni us that some of his staff had been ill and that
lie was prescribing doses of Kaopectate for them. He also indicated that the
sanie type of illness was being observed in communities surrounding the Park.
This observation was not confirmed, however, by health departments in all of the
counties around the Park which I contacted. Mr. Peyton commented also at the
tinie of our visit on July 4th, that the number of concession workers experiencing
illness was less than had been the case earlier in the week.

Before leaving the Park, I met with Ed Barnes and Mike O'Neal. Mr. Barnes
pointed out that he had checked the kitchens and eating facilities in the Rim
area and had found some deficiencies, notably an unusual number of files and
icellox which was not the right temperature. He experienced some difficulties
with personnel who felt that we did not have jurisdiction to carry out the
inspection. Also, water samples were checked for chlorine residual in the area
of the Rim and it is my recollection that chlorine residuals were reported as
being rather high, something like 2 ppm, but chlorine residuals in the Park
Headquarters area were much lower. The YCC kitchen facility was not inspected
in as much as it was closed for the reason cited above. Late in the afternoon
of JTuly 4th, we returned to Portland. Evidence obtained front our visit to the
Park considered by myself to be inconclusive and not indicative of either a
continuing outbreak or indicative of the type of transmission which was opera-
tive. The belief wvas that the outbreak was declining. 'The slu-spicion that water
may have been the source of illness was tempered by the initial comment of
the engineer plus the finding of chlorine residuals. It did not appear that food
services facilities, even though discrepancies were noted could explain the out-
break which involved three different groups, each having basically a different
food service facility. The possibility of person-to-person spread was considered,
and this could not be definitely ruled out.

It was aplparent. however, that illnesses had occurred among Park residents
which were of sufficient frequency and severity to warrant additional investiga-
tion. For this reason, I decided to request help from he Center for Disease
Control in the form of an Epidemic Intelligence Service Officer who might come
to Crater Lake to investigate the outbreak. At the time I made this decision, I
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felt we would be investigating an outbreak which had passed its peak rather

than an on-going outbreak.
During the morning of July 5th. I took the specimens which I had obtained the

previous day to the laboratory. I also called Dr. Eugene Gangarosa of the Center

for Disease Control that date; and found that lie was not in. Eventually I spoke to
Dr. Lyle Conrad and requested hell) in evaluating the outbreak at Crater Lake.
Dr. Conrad indicated that lie would make the necessary arrangements and have a

physician that was selected to get in touch with me.
On July 6th. Dr. Gangarosa called to inform me that Dr. Jeffrey Koplan

from California would be arriving at Crater Lake the following day. Dr. Koplan

also called on the 6th to report his arrival time on July 7th.
On July 7th, I called Park Superintendent Sims to report that I)r. Koplan

would arrive that day to pick up the investigation where I had left it. I re-
ceived a call from Dr. Gangarosa indicating that lie would like to send a second

physician to Crater Lake to assist lIr. Koplan. He mentioned that Dr. Mark
Rosenberg would be arriving the following day. Later in the evening of the-

7tb, 1)r. Koplan called me to relate his initial activities at the Park. He stated
at that time he was undecided as to the mode of transmission. July 8th, additional
reports of illness among Crater Lake contacts were received by my staff in Port-

land. One report was made to me by Mrs. Kay Yarabinec who is a staff member
of the Oregon State Health Division. Ms. Yarabldec reported illnesses in a tour
group which had been through the Park. l)etails of this experience were phoned

to Dr. Koplan. On July 8th. also a report of illness was received by Sharrel Davi-
son of the Food Services Section of the Health Division. Report mentioned that
food handlers in the food service concessions were noted to be ill while con-

tinning to work. Both Davison and I felt that if this were true, closure ought
to be recommended. We were thinking in terms of closure of the eating fa-
cilities. I called Dr. Koplan concerning our information about food handlers

and requested that lie check to see if this were true and to get sick foodhandlers
replaced. Also. I determined together with others of the Health Division and

with Roger Lowell, the Portland Director of the Food and Drug Administration,
whom to notify if we decided it was necessary to recommend closure of the food

service facilities.
On July 9th, I called Dr. Koplan in the morning to indicate our concern that

closure of the eating facilities was needed. I expressed our concern that there
may be contamination of food by a sick food handler and further spread of ill-

ness in this manner. Dr. Koplan expressed the need for 12 hours to do a survey
of Lodge guests to see if he could demonstrate that transmission had occurred

during the wekend and first days of the week. He asked for additional hell) and

I arranged to send Don Cowne from Disease Monitoring and Control, and Pro-
tective Health Services sent Bill Titus and Ed Barnes. Also at this time, I raised

the question of EPA participation with LaVerne Miller who subsequently reported
that lie had talked to Mullens concerning this.

On July 10th. early, I received a telephone call from Dr. Koplan indicating
that lie and I)r. Mark Rosenberg were now of the opinion that the Lodge and

eating facilities in the park le closed. This decision had been reached since

there was evidence from a survey of lodge guests that individuals who had been
there omi July 6 and 7 had become ill. Doctors Koplan and Rosenberg felt that

disease transmission was still occurring in the face of adequate chlorine content
of the water supply to the Rim. Dr. Koidan indicateid that the recommendation
had been cleared with CDC and that closure of the Lodge and eating facilities

w ould le imminent. About an hbour later Dr. Koplan enledl back to state that
his previous call had been premature. that decision had been made at CDC that

there was insufficient evidence, epidemiologically. to warrant closing of the

facilities. Dr. Koplan indicated that he had received directions from CDC to
obtain additional information relative to, individuals who visited the Park
and had not stayed at the facilities. His plan was to initiate a questionnaire which

was to le passed out at the gates and each individual who entered the Park be
riven a questionnaire and a number to call in the event that illness developed

after lie left the Park. It was hoped by this means to have information within
JR hours that might give CDC more information upon which to base a closure

recommendation.
T relayed this information to Dr. Ed Press and others in the Health Division

and about the same time received a telephone call from Dr. Gangarosa from CDC
whiii renorted to ine that a decision had been reached not to recommend closure
(if the T.odge and eating facilities after consultations with others at CDC and

with the Department of Interior as I recall it. Dr. Gangarosa stated that there
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just was not enough evidence at that point to incriminate with certainty any
traisinissioon factor, particularly water or food, and that it is quite possible
that if the facilities in the l'ark were ordered to be closed, CIIC would be
inaking a recomniiendation which could not be supported in the event that they
were challenged. Also, Dr. Gangarosa felt that there was a possibility CDC
might find it had made a recomnnmendation for closure when the outbreak
actually had run its course. I expressed my concern with this decision to Dr.
Gaugarosa and urged that lie reconsider. He indicated that lie was concerned
also. but nevertheless, CDC had decided not to recommend closure and they
would stand on that pending further evidence. I indicated that evidence we had
from people reporting to the Health Division was certainly suggestive that
transmuissionx was continuing to occur, and that while we did not know for
certain that it was water or food, I felt that we should take action at any rate
sand was strongly in favor of closing the facilities. In early afternoon of July
10th, l)r. Press and I made call to Dr. I)avid Sencer, l)irector of the ('emter for
Disease Control, to again repeat our concern with CDC' s decision expressed by
l)r. Ganmgarosa. We were informed that CI)C would continue to examine its posi-
tion the evening of the 10th and that we would be given a call the morning
of the 11th.

I was informed by telephone call from Mir. Tom Blair approximately 11 pm the
evening of July 10th that sewage had been discovered overflowing from a mani-
hole and subsequently over the ground down to the area of the inmiltration beds
of Munson's Springs. He indicated that dye studies hadl been done which demons-
trated that the sewage subsequently gained access into the collection tank of the
spring. Following conversation with Mr. Blair, I called Dr. Koplan for his report
of this finding. Dr. Koplan indicated that informuation sheets were to be passed
out at every lodging place in the Lodge and in the cabins warning people not
to use the water for other than toilet flushing. It was decided not to turn the
water off entirely because there were people there who had diarrhea and it was
felt that not being able to flush toilets might create a health problem.

The following morning, July 11th, I called Koplan again to verify the steps
which were to be taken. Dr. Koplan indicated that the Park was to be entirely
closed to tourists, that the tourists there would be urged to leave, and that
most of the concessions would also be released. i)r. Koplan requested assistance
in the form of manpower and material to provide gamnna globulin shots for all
inmdividuals who were employe(l by the concessiomi operator and the Park staff who
were about to leave. He requested that we get the personnel and material to
the Park as soon as possible. The remaining hours of the 11th were spent arrang-
ing for material which Dr. Koplan had requested and disseminating information
colicermilng the outbreak and its cause to local health departments and others.
Following this point, personnel of the Office of Disease Mlouitorilig and Control
including myself fumictioned primarily in a support role and information provid-
ing capacity.

In conclusion, I would like to recommend that the Committee examine the
matter of divided responsibilities for environmental health factors within the
Park. One federal agency has responsibility for water, another for food service
protection. The representatives of these agencies probably are not able to provide
the supervision needed for many reasons. Crater Lake National Park, however,
is iot far from good local health departments and the regional staff of the Oregon
Health Division. Both of these resources are capable of rendering constant, care-
fiul supervision of food service and water supply.

In addition, the matter of disease surveillance and reporting in National Parks
should be examined. The National Parks present unique opportunities for dis-
ease transmission because of the heavy flow of visitors, crowding, high demands
placed upon food service and water and sewage systems. In the case of Crater
Lake a resident population of about 250 had been experiencing illness for several
weeks before it finally came to the Health Department's attention. Apparently
no one in authority was aware of the total number of cases occurring at one time.
This fact points to the need for a disease surveillance mechanism which alerts
someone in authority that disease is occurring among the resident population.
The Park authority should be made aware of the channels for disease reporting.

Finally. I recommend that the Committee consider the matter of health service
provided to seasonal employees of concession operations at Crater Lake. I see
the present practice of health care involving diagnosis and treatment which is
under the directiom of a non--medically trained individual who also is the em-
ployer of the patients as being hazardous and basically objectionable.

61-348 O-76-1--1
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CHRONOLOGY OF DISEASE MONITORING & CONTROL AcTIoNS RELATED TO
CRATER LAKE OUTBREAK

July 1, I'M-Received oral report from J)r. Holmes relating receipt of 4 stool
specimens in laboratory for YCC personnel at Crater Lake and report that 30+
of the group had been ill. This later information received by Dr. Holmes who
called the Klamath County health department.

July 1, P1M-Dr. Holmes conferred with LaVerne Miller and contacted EP'A (Bill
Mullins) regarding evaluatioii of pirk water system.

July 2, AM-Informed by LaVerne Miller that sanitary engineer going to Park
to evaluate water system.

July 2, AM-Urged laboratory director to expedite examination of four speci-
nells.

July 3, AM-Laboratory results determined to be negative.
July 3, IPM-Checked with Leo Farr concerning engineers report. Informed water

system felt not to account for illnesses. Decision made to proceed to Park on
July 4th with assistant and sanitarian help to evaluate other possibilities for
transmission.

July 3, PM-Called CDC (Dr. Lyle Conrad) to alert that outbreak at National
Park being investigated and to state that help might be needed.

July 3, PM-Arranged with Mike O'Neal for lie and Ed Barnes to meet us at
Crater Lake on July 4th. Also, called Richard Sims, Park Superintendent to
inform him of my visit.

July 4, I'M-Arrived Crater Lake 1 PM with Katherine Jones and there met Mike
O'Neal and Ed Barnes. All met with Richard Sims. Obtained history as out-
lined in memo. I obtained stool specimens from 5 persons while Mike and Ed
checked eating facilities and Katherine interviewed patients.

July 4, PIM-Met with Mr. L'ayton (concessionaire) regarding list of lodge
guests.

July 4, I'M-Returned to Portland. Decision made that additional help needed
to evaluate outbreak since it was unclear as to continued transmission and
whether water was involved. Epidemiological evidence seemed to indicate
water involved, but engineering report and Cl2 residuals not consistent.

July 5, A-M-Stool specimens brought to laboratory. Call made Dr. Gangarosa
(CDC) who was not in then to Dr. L. Conrad to request EIS help in evaluating
outbreak of gastroenteritis at Crater Lake.

July 6-Dr. Gangarosa called to state that Dr. Koplan would come to Crater
Lake. Dr. Koplan called in PM to give me his arrival time as approximately
12 Noon July 7th.

July 7, AM-Called Richard Sims to report Dr. Koplan's arrival at Crater Lake.
July 7, PM-Call from Dr. Gangarosa indicating 2nd EIS officer to be sent to

Crater Lake (Mark Rosenberg).
July 7, PM-Dr. Koplan called to relate his initial activities. Stated his indeci-

sion as to transmission but felt water was most likely suspect on epidemiologi-
cal basis.

July 8, AM-Kay Yarabinec's report of illness in tour group established incuba-
tion period 36-48 hours. Details of this report called to Dr. Koplan.

July 8-Additional report of illness among Crater Lake contacts received. One of
these brought to me by Sharrel Davison raised question of ill food handlers
continuing to work in park concessions. Davison and I felt if this was true,
closure ought to be recommended.

July 8-Replayed information regarding food handlers to Dr. Koplan who indi-
cated he would check and get sick ones replaced.

July 8-Investigated with Tom Blair, Sharrel Davison, Roger Lowell (FDA)
the steps to take, who to contact if closure was decided.

July 9W-Called Dr. Koplan to indicate our concern that closure of eating facili-
ties was needed. He requested additional 12 hours to do survey of lodge
guests to see if we had had evidence that transmission was still occurring. Ile
asked for additional help and I sent Don Cowne and Sanitation sent Barnes
and Titus. Also I raised the question of EPA participation on the spot with
LaVerne Miller; he called Mullins regarding this.

July 10. AM-Call received from Dr. Koplan expressing concern that Park be
closed in view of evidence at hand of continued transmission and uncertainty
as to explanation of this. Later (1 hour) this decision countermanded by CDC
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(Dr. Ganigarosa) claiming insufficient evidence to make decision.
July 10, A.1-Call from Dr. Gangarosa to me relating CDC decision and reasons

not to recommend closure.
July 10, PAl-Call with Dr. Press to Dr. Sencer, CDC, expressing concern that

Park not closed.
July 10, PMI-Call from Tom Blair (11i pin) relating sewage contamination dis-

eovery.
July 10, PM-Call to Dr. Koplan to verify and determine what actions to be

taken.
July 11, AM-Call to Dr. Koplan to verify extent of Park closure. Informed by

lini of actions and request for hell) to give ganniia globulin anud obtain bloods.
.July 11-Arrangemnents ia(le with Mary 'Murphy, RN and Llane County Health

Department personnel to go to Crater Lake to give gamma globulin and draw
bloods.

July 11-Reconinmendations received froni CDC regarding gainnia globulin usage
for Park contacts.

July 11, PMA-All local health departinents in Oregon call to alert theni to need
for gammna globhlin for park contacts. O)rders of ganmia globulin shipped as
re(luested .

.July 12 GG orders to Douglas and KIlawatlh Counties shipped this weekend.

IKLA'MAT'r ( COUNTY I IEALpTi11 D)ELPARTNIENT,
Klamatit Folls, Oreg., July 22, 1975.

SANITARImAs RtePowr-(CIZATEl LAKt, NXATION(AI. I'ARK

6-30-73: Jack Stumip fronm youth activity group notified this Health Depart-
ment of personnel at park coining down with sickness. He -onniiented about 90
out of 130 persons.

7-1-75: Jack Stump brought in 2 l-lO sanlpies and 4 stool samples and we
sent themn in to be tested for ova and liarasites. anl blacteria infestation. H2O
caile back positive for Coliform-no, pathogens.

7-1-75: Talked to Dr. Holnes, D.V.M., Epid. (1)Si1D on phone wino has initiated
a sanitary survey.

7-9-75T: Genai and Dave were asked to assist U.S lPnblic Health Service at
Crater l ake. Dr. Jeff Copeland fromn Berkley, California. Dr. Alack Rosenberg
from Atlanta, Georgia.

7-9-75 thri 7-12-75: Gena and Dave assisted in survey of water supply sys-
team and sewer system. H2( sampling, ('l2 testing and milla pore sampling and
testing for Coliform bacteria.

We also surveyed and questioned enllnoyes 011(1 tourist stayovers.
7-11-75,: Park closed by U.S. Public I lealth Service.
7-T11-75: Mr. G. Breniamer from National P'ark Headquarters, Kilanath Falls,

called anal questioned Dave about reports and titnes of events leading to closing
of Park.

7-10-75: l)r. Mlark Rosenberg from Atlanta, Georgia, called and questioned
about reports and timies of events leading to (losing of Park

7-11-75 thru present : Klamatli County Health lDepartment has administered
prnophylactic gammina globlnlin to contacts of water at Park.

7-21-75: Two nulrses helped to draw blood for testing-t9 :00 a.nm.
7-22-75: Two nurses helped to dravw anore blood for testing-7 :00 p.m.

GENA M. WRnIGHiT, R.S.,
Saiperrisingq sanitarian,

DAVID H. BIJSSEN,
Sanitarian.

Senator IIATFIEILD.I) (>itlelflenl, (lO VOut have ally adldlitional infor-
miatioui that wvoul1d be helpful # I a21 infOrIIme(l by stafl you (lid have
some direct contact in inspecting some foodliandling processes and
some water programs so wo0ld you care to give ius a brief summary
of those two encounters in the park on those d(ates?

Mr. TirTS. I was sent (lown on the morning of the 9th, I arrived in
the park in late afternoon or early eveniing, and at the time I arrived
there wasn't an awful lot that was known for sure. There was con-
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fusion as to what was causing the problem. whether the problem still
existed, what the size of it was. I was sent down with the specific pur-

pose of investigating the water system, not I think that anyone sus-
pecte(l specifically that that was the cause of the problem, but I think
it was merely a, precaultiomnary measure.

Senator HATFIELD. Wha(t did you find 
rII. Trrus. Well, before I left P'ortlanl(l I talked to Mr. Von Olden.

wh o had been down to the park to try to gzet some idea of what was
Oigll, Onl, and lhe laid out to me in quite considerable detail all lie had

found when he was down here.
I l)eg-an talkin(r to D)r. Koplan and I)r. Rosenberg, and also Frank

Whitaker of the maintenance staff of the park, to see if theere l had been
anythingf left out in IMr. Von Olden's investi gation, and I began to pick
up noises maybe things weren't all the way Mir. Von Ohlen tholl(ult
they were. sl)ecifically with the chlorination. The next moriung I spoke
with Mri. Adaiiis, and in fact workeld with i\[r. Adamiis.

Senator H.fIErDl). You did see those chlorination reports?
\i'. TITUS. Yes; I did. And this was not something, new, Mi'. Von

Oihlen explained to me the, upper system was beingr chlorinated and the
lower systemi was not, hut he. had no real explanation for it. When I
arlive(l in the Park some investigations were already going onl to find
out why the chlorination situation was the way it was. I was also shown
the YCC bacteriology sample.

Senator HATFIELD). That is the Kilamath I3asin report?
MII. TITUS. That is correct. And to ine, I work with bacteriology

samples day in and day out, it is part of iny job interpreting them, and
whlile I appreciate some of the statements that have been made here
before, I agrree with them, however, inteipreting them is once
again-

SenatoI HATFIEIDI. How would you have interpreted this report?
Mr. TITUs. It ma(le perfect sense to ine. I had already been apprised

what, the source of the water was for Crater Lake. Munson Springs,
and what its construction was, an(l basically what its location was, and
I iimnediately formed the opinion, I think with good reason, that it
was not wate' pure as the driven snow, it was obviously surface water.
And since that sample and the samples that had heen collected for the
previous mioiith and a half or so repieselite(l melted snow water which
had run throulg a consideral)le amotunt of loose pumnice rock, I was
not supl)rised in the least to find there were colifori'i bacteria in it.

Senator HATFIETI). At this level?
Mr. Trrts. At that level, certainly, if not higher. Also being ap-

praise(l there was no chlorine residual in the lower system, that made
peifect sense to ine a result like that would be found, and I didn't find
it alaruming, I d(ld't find it particularly dangerous.

Senator HArFIELD. What would you have done with this kind of a
report in terms of recomlnlen(lations to a line officer or a person who
wolii(l h)e in line to make a dlecisioni?

IMr. TrTus. That report in conjunction with the cldorine situation
would have prompted ime to go up and rattle tlme chlorinator and find
out why it wasn't chlorinating properly. I think that was the proper
line of action with that information, and that is just what we did.

Senator HATFTEI.I). An(l You would repoi't it to you]r superiors or
those who would he in a policy making, position?

. ,
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Mr. TITUS. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. You would have felt the evidence here would

have been sufficient to make direct contact with a policy person in your
organization?

Mr. TITUS. I don't think that would have been necessary, I would
have taken the action onl my own at the time. And that action was be-
ing taken already when I oot there. On the other hand, I would like
to emphasize to you I do not believe, I did not believe at that time, and
it wooul(l be very difficult to convince me that this kind of a thing was
the cause of the kind of problem that was there at the time. I think I
woidd agree with Mr. Von Ohlen, what I saw of the water systemn when
I got there, and I think that would be truie ui) until the night of the
10th. what I saw was there were maintenance problems, there were
operational problems, there were construction probleins, but I don't
thilik those problems were of the severity that would have been re-
sponsible for the kind of illness that was occurring at the time.

Senator HkTFIELD. l)o you ha\ve any doubt now in your mind in
retrospect that this was the vehicle?

Mr. Trrus. No; I have not. I am completely convinced it was the
vehicle. But I am convinced the kinds of problemiis that existed in the
system were not the cause of epidemic. The cause of the epidemic was
tile construction of the sewer system. not the water system.

Senlator IATFIEI.I). TIIe water itself becamne the common denomii-
nator of these people's illnesses.

Mr. TrTus. That is true.
Senator HATFIELl). But that would not have alerted you to that,

based on the evidence of this report and thme chlorination report?
\Mr. TITus. That is riiht. The next inorningi_ we were able to get into

Minson Springs and take some samples there.
Sennator HATFIEILD. Wh1luat did von find?
Mr1. TTrr-s. Unfortunately, the resmrlts of those are not immiiediately

availal)le, riot available wvithin IS hours. And we ran those.
Senator HATFIEti). That would have been again on the 9th ?
M1r. TrTrS. Well, we collected thlm on the morning of the 10th so

unfortunately by the time we would have had
Sellnatol IHATFIELD. So they did not play a part in this?
MNr. TITUS. That is corr-ect. Now, either the evening before I got

tler e or the morning I left Portland. Jeff Adamiis had gotten into that
s1r)ing i)OX a(l collectecl a sterile Samll)]e fronm one of the lines in the
s)irigo box. anid they knew I was coming anled they saved that sample
for ire. MWen I got there theni on tlie evening of the 9th 1 ran the
sallll)le. anld the results Aere readyv on th( eveniuo of the 10th. The
r.eSllults were total cohiforlin in a ranige 40. 429 45e somewhere in that
nei _(hborhood.

Senator ITFx'l:Ltn). Interl)olate those fi gores.

\[r. TrITuS. Forty to forty-five coliform bacteria per 100 milliliters of
water.

Seniator HATFIELD. What do those figules mean?
Mr. Trin-s. That is fairly good surface water.
Senator IT.IrIrEL. In other1 word-s, there was nothing extraordinary

al)ollt that partictmlar test ?
Mr. Tivus. Not at all.
Seniator HT.vFIEiiLD. Walt (li(l the ormes thlat took 18 Imours to show

wvhalt (lid they ome up with ?
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Mri. TITUS. These were samples taken on the morning of the 10th,
and they were heavily run oil. The complicating figure here was the
construction of that spring box, there were seven or eight different
springs running into that one box.

Senator HATFIELD. These are like fingers?
Mr. TITrus. Right. One of the fingers was coming northerly that was

relatively far asway from the (contamination.
Senator HATFIELD. That is the one they took the test from?
Mr. TITUS. That is the one they took the sample f romi on the miornilln

of the 9th. All this information was coining together, and I think we
would have been ready early on the morning of the 11th, if not late on
the night of the 10th, to close the park because of the contaminated
water sample.

Senator HATFIELD. Which would have been a confirmation or a
rejection of the decision Dr. Googins would have taken to close a State
facility under similar circumstances onI the 9th?

Mr. TITUS. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank vou. Mr. Barnes.
Mr. BARNES. I worked along with Mr. Titus in the water program,

and along with doing that I was the only sanitarian, to mly knowledge,
that looked at the food service facilities during the period that the
research was going on as to what the problem was. I)o you have
any-

Senator HATFIELD. W71ell, would you indicate to me what you found
in that particular encounter you haIld with the food service'? You ob-
served l)eople ill; were l)eol)le who were ill working against their will?

Mr. BARNES. The first inspection I made was on the 4th of July and
I found several things, pieces of equipment that were operating.
such as one refrigeration unit was operating at 66 degrrees.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you have this il a report you made to )Ir.
Googins?

Mr. BARNES. Well, there was a report I did mnake to diffeient
lersonnel.

Senator HATFIELD. Could we have a copy of the full report?
Mr. BARNES. Yes.
[The report referred to by AlM. Barines follows:]

DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES, HEALTH DIVISION,

Portland, Orey., August 5, 1975.
The following are the results of inspections of the food service facilities at

Crater Lake National Park, that were conducted on July 4, 1975, and July 10,
1975.

These inspections were not as thorough as the normal food inspection with
little being done with the plumbing. The structural problems noted were not
recorded because of trying to find the point of contamination causing the gastro-
enteritis outbreak.

On July 4, 1975, the Crater Lake Lodge Dining Room was inspected first. The
kitchen was not in operation at the time of the inspection, thus making it impossi-
ble to check the functions of the dishwasher. All of the refrigerating units were
holding temperatures at *i5 degrees fahrenheit. There was an excessive fly prob-
lem noted. I would estimate that over one hundred flies were present in the
kitchen. The flies were noted crawling on the salmon and poultry prodllcts that
were lying on a counter top. The poultry products were cooling after coming from
the oven, the sallaon was being thawed without the aid of refrigeration. The
laminated wood table was noted to have (lacks with food encrusted in the
cracks. The can openers were not being cleaned properly.



155

In the Cafeteria, a refrigerator was found to be operating at 66 degrees fahren-
heit. The dishwasher was found to be 160 degrees fahrenheit during the final
rinse cycle instead of the accepted 170 degrees fahrenheit.

The Wineglass was a quick look because of the limited food service. All refrig-
erating units were checked and found to be functioning at acceptable levels.

The Fountain was a mess! They were extremely busy and it appeared that the
mess was from that days operation. All of the refrigeration was functioning at
acceptable levels.

In the Cafeteria, Wineglass, and the Fountain, personnel were observed who
appeared ill. When I asked them how they felt, they stated that they were ill and
still had diarrhea or occasional vomiting.

Before the inspection of these facilities, I requested permission to make the
inspections. An effort was made to find Mr. Payton, owner of the business. His
staff was unable to reach him, however permission was granted to make the
inspections by a member of his staff who was in charge of operations, known to
me as "Ryan".

Before the inspection of the Lodge Dining Room was concluded, I was ordered
by Ryan to stop the insln'ction and go to the dormitory building and talk with
Mr. Payton. Mr. Mike O'Neil accompanied me to Mlr. Payton's office. Mr. Payton
wanted to know by what authority the State of Oregon had going through his
facility, and in the same breath, told us that we had no authority. I explained that
this was part of a complete epidemic investigation, and that we were working for
Dr. John Googins, Oregon State Health Division. I informed him, that if he
wanted to talk with Dr. Googins, lie could call the Park Headquarters and speak
with him. Hle refused and accused us of, being on a witch hunt !". Mr. Payton
finally called Mr. Sims, Park Superintendent, who confirmed who we were. Mr.
Payton then agreed to let us go ahead with our inspection.

Approximately one hour elapsed from the time that I stopped inspecting, until
I was able to proceed again with the inspection. Both Mr. O'Neil and I commented
to each other after leaving Mr. Payton's office, that we could smell alcohol on
Mr. Payton.

When I arrived at the cafeteria, it appeared that a great deal of cleaning had
gone oi while we had been delayed by Mr. Payton, thus hindering the
investigation.

At the conclusion of the investigation, I told Dr. Googins what had transpired
and that I did not feel that any one thing that I had witnessed was the cause of
the illness.

hin July 10, 1975, all four foomi facilities were inspected at the request and
accomnpanimient of I r. Jeffery Koplanl and I)r. AMark losenberg.

The Cafeteria was first inspected. Two refrigeration units were found to be
above 45 degrees fohrenheit. Olue operating at 50 degrees fahrenheit and the
other at 49 degrees fahrenheit. This was the samie unit that was operating at
66 degrees fahrenheit on July 4th. the final rinse on the dishwashing machine
was only 167 degrees fahrenheit.

The Wineglass was inspec-ted text. All refrigeration was found to be operating
at acceptable levels. The glass washer was a Hobart Chloritizer. In two attempts
of testing for the cllorine strength used for sanitizing, no chlorine could be
dete(ted. The personinel at the Wineglass did not know how to operate the glass
washer properly.

Inspection of the Fountain revealed that ice was being scooped into the glass
by use of thi' hanld. Mayonnaise in a pall of mlelted ice was not being kept at 45
degrees fahrenheit.

The ('rater Lake Lodge Dining Room wNas foumimd to be improved over the
July 4th inspectiolm. The fly problem was not as severe as onl the 4th, however,
flies were still prusent in the kitchen. Salmon was being thawed out of refrigera-
tion on the sante table that the mneat had bween noteid on Jnly 4th. An employee
Nvas muoti-e(l haiindling Iutt-lr tubes with hiis Iltiand wiline placing the butter in
the dish of ic-e. The ice was also handled by hiandl.

After -olcliuding this inspection, I went to the i-oncessionaire s head office to
meet with tliie doctors wllo haid gone to talk with Mr. Payton. While waiting
outside time builIdinmg. I approac-lied by a young mmal who informned mie
throight the cotur>e of the conversation, that people had been and were being
forced to work igahint their will while they were ill. Th'ey were told that they
would be fire-d if they did not wvork.
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I was also told by another individual that her children worked in the kitchen
of the cafeteria, and that they hadl witnessed the cook vomiting into a waist
paper basket that was kept next to the food preparation area where he was
working.

The results of these inspections were reported verbally to Oregon State Health
l)ivision personnel on July 14, 1975, in Portland, Oregon, and to the National
Park officials in the office of Mr. Richard Sims, Crater Lake Park Superintendent
on July 16, 1975.

Park officials were reiinded that part of the statements that I mnade wvere of
hear-say nature, and that they should 1)e investigated.

G. EDWARD BARNES, R.S., Regional Sanitarian.

Senator HATFIELD. Then would you refer at this time to only those
matters which you observed involving possibly sick people?

Mr. BARNES. OK.
Senator HATFIELD. Or any evidence you had people were working

against their will.

Mr. BARNES. OK. I did talk to people during the course of my in-
spection that appeared to be ill. I asked them if they had had diarrhea
or had been vomiting at a recent time. People did tell me they did have
diarrhea at the time they were working or had recently been vomiting.
I had one individual

Senator HATFIELD. This was on the 4th?
Mr. BARNES. No; this was on the-it would have been the 10th that

I asked these people.
Senator HATFIELD. Did you make an inspection ?
Mr. BARNES. Yes; I made an inspection on the 4th of July. You

asked me only to relate things-
Senator HATFIELD. But did you observe any sick people on the 4th?
Mr. BARNES. As I recall there were some people I felt that were

possibly sick.
Senator HATFIELD. BHut you didn't interrogate them?
Mr. BARNES. But I didn't interrogate them.
Senator HATFIELD. So it was on the 10th you actually interrogated

people?
Mr. BARNES. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. BARNES. Then also on the 10th I walked over to the head con-

cessionaire's building where people were-the dormitory was up
above, then his offices were down below. And while sitting outside
waiting for Dr. Rosenberg and Dr. Koplan, they had the car, to take
down the hill, a young man approached me. Well, I asked him how
fishing was, he had come up from the lake and we got talking, and in
the course of talking he asked me what kind of protection I had. And
I asked him, "What do You mean by protection?" And through his
course of conversation he conveyed to me that personnel was being
forced to work against their will with the threat of being fired when
they were sick.

Senator HATFIELD. Did he give you his name?
Mr. BARNES. He did not give me his name. However, his picture

did appear in the Eugene Register Guard, and he made the same
statement as I recall to the newspaper there.

Senator ITATFIELD. Did you report this to any of your colleagues?
Mr. BARNES. Yes; I did. I reported-well, let me check the dates.

I reported to the State health division on July 14 in a verbal fashion,
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and after reporting to them I came back to Crater Lake. I had taken
some samples into Portland and attended a staff meeting, then I
reported verbally on July 16, 1975, to Richard Sims and some other
higher echelon people in the National Park Service.

Senator HATFIELD. Did the concessionaire's people cooperate with
you on July 4 and July 10?

Mr. BARNES. No, sir, he did not.
Senator HATFIETj. In what way did he fail to cooperate?
Mr. IBAIRNES. Well, we went to the lodge and tried to see the head

concessionaire, Mr. Peyton, whom I had not met at that time, and
the lady who I believe her name is Mrs. Borischl, made an effort to find
him with the aid of a telephone. She could not, and she located the
man second in charge as I understood it, and he. was known to me as
Ryan, I don't know if that is his first name or last name. But in
talking to him I explained to him we were there just for the day
with Dr. Googins trying to get a complete epidem iological picture
of any place people could be getting sick, whether it was from food
or water. Then finally he consented to let me. And I was accompanied
by the regional engineer from my office, Mr. Michael O'Neal. We
began to inspect the kitchen facilities of the Crater Lake Lodge. We
had just about concluded this inspection and Ryan came to us and
ordered us to stop, we could not go further with the inspection, we
had to go down and talk to Mr. Peyton. There was another piece of
plumbing I wanted to check on, but we were not permitted.

Senator HATFIELD. What reason was given for not allowing you to
do this? Was it a question of jurisdiction?

Mr. BARNES. No; MII. Peyton wanted to talk to us, and he had or-
dered Ryan to stop us from making an inspection. So we went down
to meet with Mr. Peyton. I have a paragraph in here I could probably
read that would be more accurate than my trying to recollect. This
is on page 3, the fourth paragraph:

Before an inspection of the lodge dining room was concluded I was ordered
by Mr. Ryan to go and talk to Mr. Peyton. Mr. Peyton wanted to know by what
authority the State of Oregon had going through his facilities, and in the same
breath told us that we had no authority. I explained that we were working for
Dr. John Googins, Oregon State Health Division, and I informed him if he
wanted to talk to Dr. Googins he could talk to him at the park headquarters.

We also explained we were trying to find out if there was a prob-
1enm, which we more or less concluded by this time ourselves, but was
strictly trying to find what could possibly be causing this problem.
Hle refused to talk to Dr. Googins and he accused us of being on a
witch hunt. Mr. Peyton finally called Mr. Sims, park superintendent,
who confirmed who we were. Mr. Peyton then agreed to let us go on
with the inspection. Approximately I hour elapsed from the time he
stopped the inspection until the time that I was able to begin the in-
spection. Upon leaving the building both Mr. O'Neal and I commented
to each other after leaving Mr. Peyton's office that we could smell
alcohol on Mr. Peyton, and the reason for this was we were quite
alarmed with his actions and attitudes at this time. We were simply
trying to work in the best interests of all the people concerned, which
was also pointed out to him.

So then at that point we went on to investigate the remaining
three food facilities. When we got there Well, I went back and
checked the piece of equipment in the lodge I wanted to check the
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plumbing on. Then from there we went to the cafeteria, and we felt
in the course of the inspection it became quite apparent to me, through
many restaurant inspections, that there had been some cleaning going
on in the facility while we had been talking to Mr. Peyton. An exam-
ple of this would be there are three, possibly four large walkin units.
I think one is a deepfreeze and I can't recall the exact number, but
these had been swamped out, the water was still on the floor of the
refrigeration units, and there was a young man sitting on a box with
the perspiration running off of him, and there was a mop right next
to him. So anyway we concluded the inspection on that date, then
were going to go down the hill to headquarters, but Dr. Googins was
just coming up an(l we met him in the parking lot, and I told him I
felt there was nothing in the restaurant that would have been the
source of contamination causing the illness.

Then on the 10th at the request of Dr. Rosenberg and Dr. Googins
I reinspected the same facilities. We did get into the cafeteria and
inspect that. And from there we went to the Wine Glass, and we were
stopped by the manager. He said he had orders no one was to do any
inspection without the express consent of Mr. Peyton. We waited
around there for a while and the manager wasn't able to contact
Mr. Peyton by phone, so finally Dr. Koplan said, "Well, we are going
in here and make this inspection, it rests on my shoulders." So as soon
as we walked in the kitchen the phone rang, it was Mr. Peyton, and
he gave us approval to make the inspection. While I was inspecting the
lodge they did close the facility for public eating that night.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much, Mr. Barnes, Mr. Titus
and Dr. Googins.

We will take a 15-miniute recess.
[Thereupon a short. recess was taken.]
Senator HATFELD. The hearing will come to order. At this time I

would like to call Mr. Peyton, president of the Crater Lake Lodge,
Inc., and Mrs. Peyton.

Mr. Peyton, I believe you are accompanied by counsel. You are
welcome to bring your counsel. And I understand you also have with
you certain key personnel of your organization, and you are welcome
to bring all such persons to the table at this time.

Mr. Peyton, would you please at this time for the benefit of the
reporter identify the persons you have with you?

Mr. PEYTON. This is Ed Edwards, he is the manager of the Wine
Glass restaurant and cocktail lounge; this is Kathryn Peyton, my
wife; this is Julie Sexton, she is our house mother; and Ryan Gilmore,
who is the food and beverage manager of the four eating areas; Joan
Borisch, who is my office manager.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you have counsel you wish to have with you?
Mr. PEYTON. They're here but I don't think I need them.
Senator HATFIELD It is up to you whether you wish to have coun-

sel or not. You are welcome to bring him with you if you wish, other-
wise you may proceed.

I believe you have a statement, Mr. Peyton, and perhaps it would
be best if you would read that statement at this time. Or if you desire
we could have you summarize it and we would put it in the record
in complete form.
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Mr. PEYTON. It isn't very long and I'll read it, and then hope to
answer any questions.

Senator HATFIELD. Please do.

STATEMENT OF RALPH 0. PEYTON, PRESIDENT, CRATER LAKE
LODGE, INC.

Mr. PEYTON. I am Ralph 0. Peyton, president of Crater Lake
Lodge, Inc. Crater Lake Lodge, Inc. is the concessioner operating in
Crater Lake National Park. I have been associated with the con-
cession operations at Crater Lake National Park since 1959.

The concessioner is under contract with the National Park Service
to provide food, lodging, souvenirs, film, gasoline, oil, related me-
chanical services, bus transportation and tour boat excursions on the
lake to visitors at the park.

The main season for the concession operations is during the sum-
mer months from mid-June to Labor 1)av. D~uring these stummer
months my wife and I reside at the euiployee dormitory in the park.
The concession operations remain open howvever, on a very limited
basis during the 9 months of the winter season from September
through June.

In exchange for this concession, Crater Lake Lodge, Inc., pays a
franchise fee based on its gross sales in the park. Crater Lake Lodge,
Inc., built with private capital all of the buildings and improvements
that it operates. Since Crater Lake Lodge, Inc., does not own the land,
technical title to these buildings and improvements passes to the U.S.
Government; however, Crater Lake Lodge, Inc., has a possessory inter-
est in such buildings and improvements as provided by Public Law
89-249 and the concession contract. Crater Lake Lodge, Inc., pays all
costs of repair and maintenance required by these buildings and im-
provements. In addition, Crater Lake Lodge, Inc., pays taxes on these
buildings and improvements as if they were located on private
property.

The concessioner, like any other consumer, purchases all utilities it
uses in its operations. Electricity is purchased from Pacific Power and
Light Co. Water and sewer services are purchased from the National
lPark Service. Last year the concessioner paid the National Park
Service $1,133.30 for water and sewer services. The National Park
Service installed and maintains the water and sewer systems, and has
responsibility for testing the quality of the water. The concessioner has
no responsibility for maintaining these systems nor for testing the
water.

Every year a large number of our employees and the employees of
the National Park Service at Crater Lake contract an illness to which
we have given the name "Crater Lake Crud." The symptoms of Crater
Lake crud are similar to what a layman relates to the flu.

This year, an illness that we thought was the Crater Lake crud
appeared in our ranks. A reconstruction of our payroll records shows
that the illiess struck our employees as follows: June 15, none;
June 16, none; June 17, none; June 18, 1; June 19, none; June 20, 1;
June 21, none; June 22, none; June 23, 1; June 24, 1; June 25, 2;
June 26, 2; June 27, 2; June 28, 3; June 29, 3; June 30, 13; July 1, 48;
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July 2, 23; July 3,13; July 4. 6; July 5, 6; July 6, 10; July 7,12; July
8, 18; July 9, 13; and July 10, 12.

Senator HATFIELD. Excuse me, Mr. Peyton, could I interrupt at
this point?

Mr. PEYTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. These figures you have just quoted, you identif v

these as, "A reconstruction of our payroll records. It shows that illness
struck our employees." Now, do these figures actually represent the em-
ployees who were absent from their job or their work station?

Mr. PEYTON. Yes. The payroll records-of course we had no way
of doing it any other way except to go back to the time slips, and if
anybody lost any time, whether 1, 2, 4 hours, or all day. we assumed
they were sick, and that is where we got those numbers.

Senator HATFIELD. These, in effect, are those who were absent from
their dllty positions?

Mr. PEYTON. Right.
Senator HATrFIELD. What about people who were on duty and may

have been sick, these records would not show that particular fact?
Mr. PEYTON. No; they wouldn't.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, this raises of course a point that has been

discussed in previous testimony, that there were those who indicated
that they were ill, but were workina taking Kaopectate with a bucket
next to the stove which they vomited in, various and sundry other ex-
pressions made to people who have testified here there was a threat
implied or otherwise that if they did not appear and take on their
duty position they would be fired and sent home. Since we are on this
subject now why don't you take this occasion, even though you may
address yourself later in your formal testimony, to keep this all in one
category would you respond to those statements at this time?

Mr. PEYTON. No employee is forced to work when they're sick, never
have been in the 16 years I have been there. They're supposed to report
illnesses, then we do something about it. We have a house mother, and
it is her full-time job, she doesn't work at anything else, to keep it
quiet at night so that they show respect for the other employees that
have to get up early, try to keep the rooms as clean as possible, if
they're ill, try to find out what is the matter, take their temperature.
If they need food, she gets it for them. If it is a minor situation, we
have quite a supply of nonprescription drugs in the office and we
supply those to all employees. If simple medication doesn't work, we
send them to the doctor in Klainath Falls. If they don't have trans-
portation, we provide it.

Senator HATFIEL.D. Have you had instances of that type of illness
which has required a physician?

Mr. PEYTON. Oh, we do every summer.
Senator HATFIELi). Every summer?
Mrl. PEYTON. We get other things too besides flu, you know. Some-

times you are worried about a person having appendicitis or some-
thing.

Senator HATFIErL. Do you deny each and every one of these allega.
tions that relate to the subject of employees working while ill?

Mr. PEYTON. Well, I'm not around to see and talk to all employees at
all times. I do get around through all ny supervisors. And it is not the
policy to force anybody to wvork, no matter how shorthanded we are.

... . . .
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Now, I assiune there is a certain nuimiber of employees when they real-
ized-during one 3-day period there we hadl 20 percent of the crew was
sick, and

Senator HATFIELD. That would have been June 30, July 1, and
July 2i you're speaking of?

Mr. PEYTON. Yes; those dates right in there. We were working the
employees that were not sick on long overtime, talking theni out of tak-
inur their days off so they could fill for somnebody else, but they were

paid for it, of course, at time-and-a-lhalf. I think out of a sense of
loyalty to the company and to their fellow- employees, a lot of them
worked when they shouldn't have been working.

And also the sickness affected the different employees in a different
manner. Some of them would get real sick for 1 day, and the next day
they woliI(l think they were all right when we know now that they
weren't getting this bug out of their system, because they were rein-
fected every day. But some of theim-1 know in my particular case I
had diarrhea, which I would go to the bathroom then I felt fine, go on
ai)out nmy business and work. And I know that was the case with an
awful lot of the employees. We k].now now they were technically sick
but mnight, never have realized it at the time.

Senator HAT1FIELD). T)id vou at any time instruct any of your food
handlers to continue working knowing they were sick?

Mr. PEYTON. Absolutely not.
Senator HATFIELD. What about the visit of Dr. Koplan and Dr.

Rosenberg, on the evening of the 9th, where they held the meeting and
asked the ones to raise their hands who had been and were sick, and
instructions they gave, to your staff and to you, to not permit people
in that condition who had gastrointestinal symptoms to not continue
worlkiing-oast~rointestllal syniptoimis I understand includes diarrhea-
then returned to that facility the next day and found 5 out of 6 still
working with those symptoms. How do you respond to those
allegations?
Mr. PEYTON-. Well, unless they tell us they're sick we, have no way of

knowinw they're sick. MIost of those people looked as healthy as could
iie when in fact they still h)ad a growvl in their stomach. I know I had
ono that stayed in mily stomach for 10 days, but I had no diarrhea and
no vomiting, but obviously the symptoms were still in my stomach.

And also we had instructions from Mr. Fritz that xvhenever an
eiliplovee was sick that they could not return to work for 24 hours, then
a daly or tvo later that wvas changed to not conie back for 4 days. Before
that day w-as over lie changred it to 7 days.

Senator IIA\TFIEL.D. Was this in writing or oral instructions?
Mr. PEYTON. This was oral.
Senator HATFIELD. Wiell, now, according to these statistics you had

oie, and none, and two, then it jumped to 13, 48, 23, did you not at that
time becomeo concerned about this rather substantial increase?

AI . PEY-TON. T was concerned about it before that.
Senator HATFIELD. In other words this is not a typical suimmer re-

port thlat you are giving us here?
Mr. PEYrTON-. No, sir
Senator HATFIELD. At whliat point did you become concerned that it

was a little out of the ordinary and obviously no lon-orto he considered
aIs Crater Take crud? ?
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Mr. PEYTON. On Juiie 26.
Senator HATFIELD. And what did you do at that time 8 How did you

reach that conclusion 
Mr. PEYTON. I called two doctors, one in Klamath Falls and one in

Portland, both of them are personal doctors and long time friends.
And I explained to them what was going on up here, and that we had
it every summer-, but there was something about it that was bother-
ing me, because in previous years the employees that would get it
woul(l get over it in 1 day and these were not, they were gretting it and
it was lasting most of the time 2 days and in a few instances 3. So I
asked them is it the flu or what am I doing wrong? And they didn't
seem to think there was anything that I was doing wrong, but that
probably they were getting off their medication or Kaopectate and
7-Up) just as soon as they thoughlt they were feeling better and -was
over it. -when, in fact, they should continue it for a few more days. So
it was quite logical that some employees could have been sick one
day and the next day they think they're fine to go to work, but they'd
take their bottle of Kaopectate to work with them because they're
working half a mile away from their room.

Senator HATFIELD. Andl in Plrevious years you never had so many

that came down with the so called "crud," so the symptoms were dif-
ferent and the numbers were different?

Mr. PEYTON. Well, the symptoms were the same except they didn't
get over it in 1 day.

Senator HATFIELD. But the impact was longer?
Mr. PEYTON. Right. I wouldn't say we ever had more than, oh,

maybe half a dozen on any 1 given day, and that would be a high num-
ber. Two or three is not unusual out of that number of employees. One
time the second year I was at Crater Lake we had it occur and it just
started going th'rough us like wildfire, and I was new at it, I didn't
know really what I was up against, so I called around for a doctor and
finally got one from Chiloquin to come up that night. and I event
around with the doctor and he examined every 1 erson that was ill. My
recollection is that night there were 18 of them.

Senator HATFIELD. That date again was 9
Mr. PEYTON. That would be about 1961.
Senator HATFIELD. Sixty-one?
Ml. PEYTON. Sixty or sixty-one; yes. And he diagnosed it as three

different types of flu. One of them was causing vomiting. another was
causing diarrhea. and I don't remember the other one. Anyway, lie was
treating them with three different medications and the next day they
Wvere well and that was the end of it.

Senator HATFIELD. This call you made to the doctors you say was
made Tune 27?

Mr. PEYTON. I believe it was the 26th. It was a Thursday, I know
t hat.

Senator HATFIELD. After you had that conversation with the doctors
what kind of action did you take as it related to the communication
of those instructions to the employees?

Mr. PEYTON. Nothing, just verbally to those that became ill.
Senator HATFIELD. NOW, you posted, I believe it is dated here on

this copy July 7.
Mr. PEYTON. Well, that was subsequent, much later.
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Senator HATFIELD. Yes. But in this you indicate the kind of in-
structions the doctors gave you on the 26th?

Mr. PEYTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Had you issued any previous written instruc-

tions of this kind?
Mr. PEYTON. No.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, would you tell me about the hiatus in the

time between the 26th when you had this conversation with these
doctors who gave you these instructions about Kaopectate and 7-Up,),
and the problem up there and so forth, and July 7 when you made
this information available in writing, when on June 30 you had a
jump from 3 on the 29th to 13 on the 30th, and 48 on the 1st, 23 on
the 2d, 13 on the 3d, 6 on the 4th, 6 on the 5th, 10 on the 6th, then you
issued it on July 7th? I am puzzled as to the time difference here.

Mr. PEYTON. Oh, I don't know, except they started, I noticed the
employees getting sick a second time.

Senator HATFIELD. The same employees now are getting a second
dose?

Mr. PEYTON. Yes. It apparently had healed uI) once and now they
were getting it again. I guess it was just so the employees would have
as much knowledge as we did.

Senator HATFInwL. Miss Sexton, were you at this point carrying out
these particular instructions that later were incorporated in the
memorandum of the 7th?

Miss SEXTON. Yes; I was.
Senator HATFIELD. During the entire period of the illness?
Miss SEXTON. Yes.
[The memorandum of July 7,1975 referred to follows :]

To: Employees.
From: Crater Lake Lodge.
Date: July 7,1975.
Subject: Flu Bug.

The last ten days have not been pleasant because of the flu. Crater Lake Lodge
and the National Park Service have been working intensively to discover the
problem.

From talking to doctors throughout the state, this flu bug is wide-spread
throughout the Northwest and probably brought into Crater Lake by tourists. It
has been determined that it is not a bacteria and is not caused by the food
or water, but it is an air-born virus. According to the doctors, it is a new strain
that they have not isolated and do not have any new cure for.

When first afflicted, take at least four ounces of Kaeopectate and follow with
at least two ounces every two hours until you feel you are healthy. Then con-
tinue with one ounce every four hours for two days. Sip 7-up, Bubble-up or some
other sweet carbonated drink in small sips throughout the period to help sooth
the stomach. Eat lightly; avoid starches and greasy foods and consume all of the
liquids that you can handle. Do not hesitate to call the office or the house mother
for assistance for food.

CRATER LAKE LODGE, INC.
Senator HATFIELD. Was that on the basis of your own professional

training or previous experience, or from instructions from the doctors
on the 26th of June?

Miss SEXTON. Upon instructions flrom the doctors.
Senator HATFIELD. So from the 26th forward you began this type

of treatment?
Miss SEXTON. Yes.
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Senator HATFIELD. For those symptoms and those that came down
with it. What was your reaction when it jumped from 3 to 48 in 24
hours?

Miss SEXTON. I thought it was a rather large amount. I did report
this to Mr. Peyton and Mrs. Peyton.

Senator HATFIELD. Did you su gest that maybe the doctors ought
to be called again or some other additional action taken than that which
you were then doing?

Miss SEXTON. I was really rather confused on the amount of people,
and we did have a conversation. I think we all were rather confused
on the amount of people that were getting sick.

Senator HATFIELD. When you say yotu were confused, why was that?
Miss SEXTON. Well; that is quite a few people that were getting sick.
Senator HATFIELD. So you were confused on the number that were

getting sick?
Miss SEXTON. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. Not on why they were getting sick?
Miss SEXTON. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware at this time then of these satis-

tics I have just read that indicated these were people off-the-job, and
I assume they were in the dormitory?

Miss SEXTON. Yes; they were.
Senator HATFIELD. Were there others who are not on this list, were

not off their duty station, you knew to be ill?
Miss SEXTON. There could have been a few on their day off that were

sick.
Senator HATFIELD. But none on their duty station, though?
Miss SEXTON. No. Some employees were sick, very likely they were

not throwing up or they did not have fever or something to this effect,
and they had maybe a slight case of diarrhea, and they themselves did
not consider thlemselves sick.

Senator HATFIELD. And they were reporting for work?
Miss SEXTON. Yes. I might add the July 9 meeting with Dr. Kop-

lan and Dr. Rosenberg was in the rec room, not all of the employees
were at that meeting. There were just a few employees actually at that
meeting.

Senator HATFIELD. About 75?
Miss SEXTON. Well, he stated 80.
Senator HATFIELD. Eightv.
Miss SEXTON. A lot of the employees were on their day off or did

not consider the meeting important.
Senator HATFIELD. How do you know that they did not consider
Miss SEXTON. Comments.
Senator IHATFIELD). Comments they made??
Miss SEXTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Does this mean there were only about 80 persons

out of 180 employees?
Miss SEXTON. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Were there about 180 at that time?
Miss SEXTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Were these people who were on their day off,

were they physically out of the park?
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Miss SEXTON. A lot of them are officially out of the park, yes. I do
not have a record of exactly who.

Senator HATFIELD. Were some on the sick list in the dormitory and
not able to attend the meeting?

Miss SEXTON. Yes; that is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. According to this statistic there were 13 who

were reported through the payroll account as being absent from duty
on July 9.

Miss SEXTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Were there more you think than that who might

have been ill in the dormitory?
Miss SEXTON. It is quite possible. It might have been their day off

and they would not have been reported.
Senator HATFIELD. But at that same time could have been ill?
Miss SEXTON. Yes. Or the next day when Dr. Koplan and Dr. Rosen-

berg went into the kitchen into the cafeteria it was stated that five
employees were found to be ill.

Senator HATFIELD. Yes.
Miss SEXTON. I know it to be a fact that two or three of those em-

ployees, that morning I spoke with two or three of those employees
and they told me that they were well and they were going to work.
And the only way I can remember this is because when they came
back from the cafeteria they were stating they were sent home, and
I said why? "Well, we're ill." And I said, "You told me you were
well." It shocked me a little bit that they were at work and they had
told me they were well but they actually were not well.

Senator HATFIELD. How did it shock you? You mean that they
were

Miss SEXTON. That they would report to work and actually they
were ill.

Senator HATFIELD. To handle food?
Miss SEXTON. Yes. And they knew they were ill at the time.
Senator HATFIELD. Are you aware of any of these employees who

ever stated in your presence that they were threatened with dismissal
if they did not show up for work as has been alleged in previous
testimony?

Miss SEXTON. I have heard nothing of that kind. I don't know of
any employee that was threatened to be fired for not showing up for
work. I myself when these employees became ill advised them to
stay in bed, drink the liquids, and not to report to work the next
day even if they felt better. A lot of employees were sick just a short
period of time, and they would feel better and then would go out at
night after they were ill that day, and the next day they might be
ill or they might not have been.

Senator HATFIELD. When You interrogated these young people
about whether they were sick or not, what was the symptom that you
would expect them to make a determination on as to how they would
answer your question? 'In other words

Miss SEXTON. Well; I would ask them are you throwing up, do you
have diarrhea?

Senator HATFIELD. Any of these symptoms ?
Miss SEXTON. Yes. Does your stomach feel grumbly, you know.

Do you feel you're running a temperature? I would ask these questions.
61-348-76 12
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Senator HATFIELD. So it wasn't just a general question of are you
sick?

Miss SEXTON. Right. I found if I asked the general question are you
sick they would say no in some instances.

Senator HATFIELD. So you wanted to make certain those that had any
of these symptoms?

Miss SEXTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Was this after the conference with Dr. Rosen-

berg and Dr. Koplan, and the instructions to take anyone with such
symptoms out of food handling?

Miss SEXTON. No; this was before.
Senator HATFIELD. This was before?
Miss SEXTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. About how long before would you say?
Miss SEXTON. After Mr. Peyton had talked to the doctors, well, I

think it was toward the 2d and 3d of July that I really, the 1st, 2d,
and 3d of July, that I really started questioning them in particular.
Because they said that they were well and actually they were not, and
so I would have to ask each questions.

Senator HATFIELD. Why would they tell you they were well again if
they were not?

Miss SEXTON. I have no idea. Some employees thought that they
were well, because we did not find out until later all of the symptoms.
Sometimes they had diarrhea maybe 2 or 30 days after they had thrown
up, or-

Senator HATFIELD. Are the employees paid on the days that they
are listed as sick? That payroll would indicate that is a deduction, is
that correct, for missing work?

Mr. Peyton, when you talk about the payroll. this daily report, on
those that appear on that, are their wages deducted that day?

Mrl. PEYTON. They were at the time. However, when we found out
the cause of this, we went back, reconstructed the payrolls, and paid
every employee for all time that they lost, whether we knew they were
sick or not, but we suspected that.

Senator HATFIELD. At what point did you make this determination?
Mr. PEYTON. We did this on around the 1st of August sometime.
Senator HATFIELD. This was after the park closure and all? But at

the time this illness was breaking out and you were calling doctors
about these new characteristics, at that time and at the time which
they were perhaps misrepresenting their true feelings to Miss Sexton,
they were deducted at that time for each day?

Mr. PEYTON. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. So is it possible, do you think, Miss Sexton, in

trying to make a judgment here as why perhaps some of the employees
were saying they did not feel sick, it was in order to stay on the pay-
roll ?

Miss SEXTON. That could be quite possible.
Senator HATFIELD. Did any of them indicate this to you before or

after or during the time this particular situation occurred?
Miss SEXTON. A few of the employees did say that they could not

afford to lose the money. And of course, my response to this was, I
think health is very important and to miss one day of pay because
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you're sick, I don't know, I just don't think it is worth it to the
body, you know, to jeopardize yourself this way.

Senator HATFIELD. What is the pay scale, Mr. Peyton, these youngpeople receive, either hourly or daily?
Mr. PEYTON. The hourly employees, $1.75 an hour.
Senator HATFIELD. That is an 8-hour day usually?Mr. PEYTON. It is a 40-hour week, and it is about 6 hours and 40

minutes a day, 6 days a week.
Senator HATFIELD. So, generally speaking, those wvho appeared onthis particular sick list as it related to your payroll accounting. itwould be six something times $1.75 would be deducted for eachl dav

they were on this list?
Mr. PEYTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Would that be generally?
Mr. PEYTON. Except in the past years, even this year. as much aspossible if somebody is sick they quite often would switch a davoff with some other employee so Ithat they actually wvould be off aday but not have anything deducted from their paycheck. It was aconvenience to the employee.
Senator lIATFIELD. Mr. Peyton, what do you think would be thereasons, how would you explain these allegations which have beenmade and which have been denied, which Miss Sexton says she didnot hear or was not aware of, how 'would you explain the reason thatboth the testimon-v here today and previous statements that have beenreported from various and suindry sources, why would there be thisrather serious accusation and alletration made? Are there circIIuI-

stances that occurred there d(hrina this time that there would be somerational. logical reason for it?
Mr. PEYTON. Well, at this time we are trying to reconstruct some-thingr 2 months ago. It clearly is the policy people are not supposed

to work when they're sick. and nobody is going to get fired for oettinosick. However, some of the supervisors are youngr people and thlesame ag-e, they're going to collegZe. too, and it's not unusual for themto ]ave an employee say I'm sick when they know darned well it wasa hang'over because they saw them up the night before or saw them
coming in, or be actually sick one day and not take care of themselvesand he up partying that nighit. thlen the next day reportinig sick agrin.So I think they lose some sympathy for them at times, and vou canhardly blame them. So sometimes people overreact, get a little over-zealous. I don't doubt for a minute bht w-hat some employees got theimpression that they wouldl be fired. but they should certainly know-better because we actually pav a bonus for people who have not quit.

Senator VIhATELD. Mr. PeYton, wvhen voll sav they got this itl-pression . from where would thev get this inIression?
l\r. PEYTON. They would have to get it from our supervisors oranother emeloyee.
Senator iTATFEL.D. From a student supervisor?
Mr. PEYTON. Yes.
Senator iHATFIETD. Is there any conceivable way you think thevmay havle gotten it from you ?
Mr. PEYTON. No wavy I know of. There is one thing lip at CraterLake called the Crater Lake grapevine, and it is nothing but grossip.
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Somebody says something and it is repeated, and the third time it is
repeated it is unrecognizable. And when we live in a close-knit com-
munity like this, all kinds of wild stories are constantly circulated.
WAe will hear them about the Park Service. I will call up Mr. Sims
and say, is there anything to this? He will say, "I don't know what
YoU're talking about." It would be something that was supposed
to have come from him. We are checking our rumors all the time.
So I can see where employees would get an impression at times. But
the record will show that in 16 years no employee has ever been fired
for being sick.

Senator HATFIELD. After the session with Dr. Rosenberg and Dr.
Koplan, what specific steps did you take to comply with their in-
structions to keep people who had these symptoms out of the food-
hanidling activity?

Mr. PEYTON. We did several things to attempt to keep the people
out of the food services as they became sick, and they were becom-
ing sick] very quickly. They were becoming sick very quickly. In
other words, they could come to work well, and by the middle of the
shift they could go home sick. At first we were able to cover for these
people by letting them go, and we have some extra slack built in to
every department. In other words, the second week, starting about
July a, the recurrence coming back, we were finding that being more
difficult because we already had worked people on their days off and
well people on their days off. There were several days we did not
run the food truck because ewe only had one person that could operate
that truck, and they were sick. *We did not open the fountain for
several days until 11 o'clock in the morning because there were peo-
ple sick in the fountain. And the cafeteria, we tried to go to frozen
food, which is basic entrees that are prepared, and tried to work with
the basic people in the kitchen.

On the second day Dr. Rosenberg and Dr. Koplan came around
and found the five people that were sick, on the 9th, they had asked
these people if they had had diarrhea in the last 24 hours. These
people said they had. But when they came to work that morning they
told me they did not have diarrhea that day. So I guess it was a ques-
tion of how long before you get back to work sometimes after you
have the symptoms.

Senator HATFIELD. Had you had any policy or instructions as to
how long they should stay off the job once they had become ill?

Miss SEXTON. I really did not know at that time how long.
Senator HATFIELD. In other wvords-
Miss SEXTON. Later the doctors gave us instructions, but at that

time we did not know whether it was 24 hours, 48 hours, 10 minutes,
what it was free of symptoms.

Senator HATFIELD. In other words, as I understand your procedure
it was based on the exact moment at which you interrogated the
emp)loyee as to whether he had the symptoms?

Miss SEXTON. Or they came to one of the supervisors and said they
were sick.

MIr. PEYTON. MIr. Fritz gave us these instructions about 1 day, 4
days. 7 days, to be effective whenever we reopened on August 1.

Senator HATFIELD. But not at the time this was occurring?
Air. PEYTON. No, sir.
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Senator HATFIELD. You had no instructions at this time?
Mr. PEYTON. No.
Senator HATFIELD. The doctors on the 26th when you were discuss-

inug this matter with them on the telephone did not indicate to VoI
any kind of a time they should remain off the job once they had
recovered before they returned?

Mr. PFYTON. No, because our historical experience had been thev
wooul(l get sick one day and the next day they wOould be fine.

Senator HATFIELD. And would they be back to wvork the next day? 
Mr. PEYTON-. They would be back to work the next day.
Miss BORISCI. I wAoulld like to adcd Ave hired approximately 10 extrat

employees to put in food service positions when the people becalmle sick
to cover. but lo and behold, 24L hours after we had hired them they be--
came sick, too. Now, on the day Dr. Koplan went in and asked these
food servers had they had diarirhea in the last 24 hours, I was shooked
because I thoughclt they were well. He said, "What are you going to do
about it?" I asked him, "What. should I (10 about it? Should I close
the cafeteria, or what?" He said, "'No, I will get back to von." He never
d(id get back to me. I talked to Mr. Pevton that evening and -we decided
to close the lodge dining room.

Senator HI-ATFIELT). Why did you make that decision?
Miss BoRisciI. Because we (did not have enough people.
Senator HATITELD. It was a maniipower question rather than health-

question ?
Miss BoRiscH. Riglht.
Senator HATFIELD. The health question wvas the cause of the man-

power shortare, but it was strictlv a manpower shortage problem i
Miss BORISCII. The cafeteria is where wve feed our employees, wve had

to keep that open to feed our employees plus the gutests in the area.
And I had anticipated keeping the dining room closed, but in the
meantime we found the raw sewage.

Senator IIATFIELI). W\ere von aware any of the employees lla(l m)ade
the statenment they wvould be fired or dismissed if theev didn't slhow u p
for work even if they were sick? I an not talking abouit tills time after
the conversation with Dr. Rosenberg an(l Dr. Roplan on Julv 9). blut
I meanl prior?

Miss BOI1ISCI. XWell. I heard the gOssip and allegation. but I never
made that statement, I don't know of anv of my staff that made that
statement.

Senator HATFI}LD. Had you ever seen anitmliil in tle kitclen of a
bucket-

Miss BoRTscen. That was new to me today.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware of people swig°ing Kaopecitate

while they were still working1 in the ]itchell ?
Miss BORISCTI. N-ot in the kIiteclen. I observed themn doing it in thie

gift shoop, but, I never observed thein (loin, it inl the kitchen.
Senator HATFIELD. Can von explain why these serious allegations1

were madle not only to eac'h otlher? Youi kno-w whien we talk abouIt
gossip within the group that is one thino. buit wh len these statements
are made to people outside. suc]h as we have heard here today. theat is
a little more than trossip, is it not?

Miss BoRIscH. Som1e of these emplovees. they were sick and thley,
were not happy with their jobs. Some of tlien, wvere not workillg. Avere
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not making the salary like they intended because they were missing
days of work. I think there were disgruntled employees and they
started making statements, and it was built upon and the allegations
became larger and larger as they have today.

Senator HATFIELD. Have you ever heard any such allegations in
previous seasons?

Miss BoRISCH. No.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you care to comment, Mr. Edwards, on

this subject as to whether or not you head such allegations and how
you would explain such allegations?

Mr. EDWARDS. The allegations you are referring to of people being
fired?

Senator HATFIELD. If they did not work while they were ill.
Mr. EDWARDS. I had heard that. It did not happen. My staff was

told that they would not be fired. On two occasions this summer I
have instructed two of my employees that they had to work, one was a
stu(lent-

Senator HATFIELD. They had to work?
Mr. EDWARDS. That is correct. One was a student minister, he went

out and got crocked and I made him work and he had a hangover,
and it was a character building experience. The second time this oe-
curred it was a very similar situation. One of the employees had a
birthlday, he had a hangover the next day-this was also during the
period when people were suffering from gastroenteritis. I told him lie
had to work because he had a hangover, I was short of people and I
needed him. These are the only two occasions when I am aware of
that anvone was forced to work.

Senator HATFIELD Those are the only two cases? Did they know why
von were demanding they appear on the job?

Mr. EDWARDS. Yes, sir, that is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. You never overheard Mr. Peyton or Mrs. Peyton

or anv such person make any such threats to any employees?
Mr. EDWARDS. I have never heard a threat of that sort. On July 7

I believe Mr. Gilmore called the supervisors together and told us we
could not have employees working that were suffering from diarrhea
and vomiting. The next morning I set a special meeting with my
employees and told them this, that they could not work if they were ill.
Consequently. I believe there were two different days when we closed
the lounge and restaurant early to supply well people in other areas, in
food service areas in the cafeteria. And people that were ill were
allowed to leave their shift early if they came and told me they were
in aettality ill and not a hangover.

Senator HATFIELD. Based upon those symptoms of vomiting?
Mr. EDWARDS. If they came and told me they were vomiting and

were ill.
Senator -TATMrELD. At this time on July 10 did you refuse Dr. Kop-

Ian and Mr. Barnes permission to inspect the lounge until they had
specific consent from Mr. Peyton?

Mr. EDWARDS. They did not ask to inspect the lounge, Senator, they
asked to inspect the kitchen and bar area. To my knowledge that is
private property. I have also been told it is in the contract with the
Federal Government that an employee of the company, a management
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employee, must escort anyone who wishes to inspect behind a bar. I
don't know if this is correct or not, this is hearsay. But the purpose of
this is so that if there are any irregularities going on in a kitchen area
or bar area, if anything is wrong, a piece of equipment is broken down,
anything needs correcting, management is there and it can be corrected
immediately.

Senator HATFIELD. From whom had you received these instructions?
Mr. EDWARDS. I have always been told the last 3 years I have worked

at Crater Lake that no one other than Mr. Peyton, Mr. Gilmore, or Mr.
Ilapple is allowed to bring anyone back behind the bar or kitchen area,
and I think there is a valid reason.

Senator HATFIELD. Even for inspection?
Air. EDWvARDS. Even for inspection. And the Park Service comes to

us and asks us to contact one of these gentlemen to escort them behind
the counter area.

Senator HIATFIELD. I asked y ou whom you bad received those instruc-
tions from, who told you that particular statement you just made?

Mr. EDWARDS. Who told who?
Senator HATFIELD. Well, I am asking again who gave you these

specific instructions?
Mr. EDwARDS. About taking people back behind?
Senator IIATFfELD. Yes.
Air. EDWARDS. Either MrI . Pevton or Air. Gilmore.
Senator HATFIELD. How lona have you been at the lodge?
Air. EDWARDS. I have been an employee for three summers.
Senator ITATFIELTD. Three summners?
Air. EDWARDS. Yes.
Senator HATFiTELD. Were you ever aware in any previous season of

allegrationis along this line that were made by any of the student
emlplovees ?

Air. EDWARDS. Never.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware of a cook in the cafeteria becom-

ing, ill, of being ill while on dutv?
Mfr. EDWARDS. No, sir, I did not know that.
Senator HATFIELD. Do vou know whether or not Air. AWVheeler was

ever threatened on voicing concern about a cook being ill?
Mr. EDWARDS. No. sir, I know nothing of that.
Senator HATFIELD. Are any of the other persons here aware of any-

one acting as a cook in the cafeteria and performing that duty while
ill, and of a Air. Wheeler having been threatened for voicing concern
about the cook being ill?

Mr. PEYTON. Senator, I heard afterwards that the cook had been ill
and was workinz at the time, but he apparently didn't think he was
too sick to work. But I didn't know about it at the time. By the time
I learned about it, it was after some of the doctors had been up and
grone around and were asking questions that I was informed of it.

Air. GILMO1RE. I was AIr. Wheeler's immediate supervisor, and I did
not ever threaten him for any such reason.

Senator HATFIELD. Had you heard of this alleged threat?
Air. (Gir.mrouE. I cannot recall at the time. I did find out that the

cook was ill, and as soon as I found out we relieved him of his duties
il the kitchen.
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Senator HATFIELD. How did you find that out?
Mr. GILMORE. I do not remember. I think the cook told me he wsas

sick, I am almost positive, but someone else might have mentioned
that he was sick and I questioned him about it. But I cannot recall
Mr. Wheeler mentioning it specifically, and I did not threaten him.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Peyton, had you given any such instruc-
tions to Mr. Edwards concerning persons behind the bar?

Mr. PEYTON. Yes. It is not in our contract as he surmized, it has
been a policy between the Park Service and ourselves. We get lots
of inspections, we get them for health and OSHA, fire, sanitation all
the time, and they come up with different groups of rangers, and I
would say every few days we get an inspection of some kind. We
also get inspections from insurance companies.

A place like where we are with limited fire protection from outside
our sprinkler systems, we have to pretty such rely upon say probably
50 different insurance companies on our risk, and we have two or three
each summer, new companies come up and want to inspect the prop-
erty. So we can't let every Tom, Dick, and Harry walk through the
buildings from attic to cellar to kitchens. In lots of cases we have a
tremendous amount of merchandise stored. It is also a fire protection.
But mainly if one of our men, Mr. Happle, Mr. Gilmore or myself
is accompanying him on an inspection, if there is anything that is
noted that is incorrect, we make a notation or discuss it and get it cor-
rected immediately, otherwise we might not know about it for 2 or 3
weeks until they got a report made.

Senator HATFIELD. As I understand this is a standard operating pro-
cedure that you utilize for all inspections, including Park personnel
or others, they must obtain permission from you?

Mr. PEYTON,. That is right. Mr. Sims would not come up and walk
through one of our kitchens without getting one of us to go with him.

Senator HATFIELD. Let's continue with your formal statement.
Mr. PEYTON. The concessioner had approximately 180 employees

in its service during the time covered by the above dates. My wife, my
son, the son of my business associate .and myself were all present in
the park during the times mentioned, and we all became ill with sew-
age poisoning.

We believed, however, that we were suffering from an extra-severe
case of flu. Our belief was based on several factors. First, historically
we have always had a summer flu, or Crater Lake Crud. Second, in a
telephone conversation with Mr. Harry Christensen, manager of the
Oregon Caves National Monument, he informed me that his employees
had had their normal "summer flu." Third, our employees had reported
that during trips to surrounding communities there was considerable
talk of people having the flu. Fourth, in telephone conversations to
personal doctors in Klamath Falls and in Portland I was told that our
symptoms sounded like the flu, and that in Portland there was a sub-
stantial amount of flu. Fifth, eve sent those of our sick employees who
wanted to see doctors to the Presbyterian Intercommunity Hospital in
Klamath Falls and when no unusual diagnoses were reported we as-
sumed thev had no extraordinary problems. Sixth, we had heard that
Park Service employees had been ill with similar symptoms and,
since no word was received otherwise, we assumed that we had what-
ever they had and that it must and would pass in due course. Seventh,
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when Mr. Von Olhlen of the Oregon State Health Division wvas in the
park sometime after the first of July, he reported that lie had had
some of the same symptoms before he came to the park, that the symp-
toms had gone away and come back again, and that the illness we were
suffering appeared to be the same thing.

By July 2, it appeared that whatever it was we were suffering was
on its way out. By July 3, just 2 days after the largest number of our
employees wvere ill the Oregon Public Health Division representatives
Were in the park investigating the problem.

On July 4 a team of experts from Oreg-on State Health Division
were iii the park. At this time our kitchen facilities were inspected and
we were assured that no condition existed in the kitchens that would
cause food poisoning. IIi fact, these experts found no problems that
would account for the widespread illnesses.

Once the Public health people came into the park we believed they
wvere handling the matter doing wlhatever needed to be done. Since wee
received no instructions to the contrary we continued operations as
usual on the assumption that there vwas no need to panic or cause panic.
Our operations continued as usual until the night of July 10, 1975, at
which time we were informed that the park was being closed.

The next morning the visitors to Crater Lake National Park were
asked to leave. After the park closed we furlouglhed, at full pay, about
120 of our employees. The remaining employees remained at the park
to help in the process of sterilizing any of our facilities where con-
tamninated water might bave lhad opportunity for contact. In addition
to the use of our owvni employees, we hired professional cleaners to assist
in the sterilization of our facilities under the supervision of Public
Health authorities. Sterilization procedures wvere completed and the
park was reopened on August 1.

I would like to emphasize, althougph ewe haid a largye number of em-
ployces ill, including myself and mnx immediate family. that we had
every reason to believe it was a short-term summer flu or some other
not very serious problem; thlart we had nothing to do with the testing
of the water; that we assumed that if anything of major lproportiolis
were wrong, the National Park Service or the Public Health officials
would take whatever steps were necessary to protect us and the public:
and that in fact, the park operated for over 0 days after the Public
Health doctors arrived and for over 10 days after the Public Health
doctors decided that there mniwhlt be some type of problem at Crater
Lake National Park.

We have operated the concession facilities at the park for many
years, and sincerely hope to remain in this business for many years to
come. For the park to serve its primary purpose to the public as well
as for our business to survive, it is necessary that people be able to trust
in and rely upon the fitness of the water for human consumption. Since,
l ike the general public. we rely on the Park Service to provide the wvater
used in our facilities wve believse this hearing and other steps that have
been taken by the National Park Service wvill provide the emphasis
necessary to insure that the water system is never again contaminated.
Thank you.

Senator HATFIELD. My Peyton, let's now go to the source of these
notices that the park administration and I believe also Crater Lake
Lodge Corp. utilized during this period of time. Let me begin
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by asking you the question, When did you advise the Park Service of
illness among your employees?

Mr. PEYTON. I don't know that I ever did.
Senator HATFIELD. And you had this extraordinary increase in the

number of illnesses, and you sought out the counsel or advice of two
physicians on June 28th, then you had a hill of 48 on your payroll
sick list, yet you at no time in all of this thought it necessary or impor-
tant to inform the Park Service?

AMr. PEYTON. Well, I was dumfounded when I found that figure
48, because at the time I didn't believe we had any time over 25 sick
until-

Senator HATFIELD. But 2.5 is still an awfully big increase.
Mr. PEYTON. Well, that is true. But we thoulght also we were dealin-

with a contagious thing. Theln all of a sudden, wham.
Senator HATFIELD. And it was so contagious. and at the same time

you were dealing withl a great number of the public, weren't vou?
Mr. PEYTON. Yes, but our employees live in close confinement,

12 to a room and the sleeping porches where there is maybe 40 on one
sleeping porch. And wve had had this in previous years, and it wasn't
unusual when the employees were all domiciled in the lodge four to
a room and six to a room wvhien one person got sick within a couple
of days their roommates got sick, and that is what we felt we -were
dealing with. Out in the fresh air it wvas something else, andi we had
no knowledige that anvbodv outside the park was getting sick.

Senator HATFIELD. Were vou aware that the employees of the Park
Department wvere ill, all the YCC people were ill?

Mr. PEYTON. I didn't know the YCC kids were sick, no, but we had
heard of some of the emnplovees down in the Park Service being sick,
because two of them dowvn there were employed by -us, we knew they
had gotten sick.

Senator HATFIELD. Now, you have heard the discussion of the pre-
vious witnesses about these notices that were posted, caused to be
posted, signed by Richard H. Sims. superintendent of the park in two
instances, and the issues that were raised as to the posting of these in
the lodge, and the removal of these notices in the lodge of the sign
that was put up by you as indlicated bv the p evious witnesses to the
effect that this water has been adequately ehlorinated and tested daily
by the U.S. Public, Health Service. Now, I won't go back to recount,
because I am sure vou are verv much aware of the details of these
allegations, and so in consideration of the time element why don't vou
just resnond to these allegations at this timel? ?

AIr. PE.1roN. There was a meeting in my office. T think it was the
morningz of July 9. Dr. Tioplan or Dr. Rosenberg and myself.
mv wife, Glen T-Tapple, and there might have been some others that
I don't recall being there. Oh. Julie was there. And I)r. oloplan showed
me a copy of a handout that they were going to start handing out at
the gate to every car that comes in. And I read it and I said, "How
come?" He says: "Well, we're not satisfied with the chlorination we're
getting up here." He said, "They're not getting enouglh chlorine down
at park headquarters, and that is all of their buildings down there."
And he said, "Your cabins are not reported showing enough chlorina-
tion." And at that time thev were beginning to be suspicious of the
water, but probably thought-well, I don't know what they thought,
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but I was getting the idea if chlorination was heavy enough it prob-
ably wouldn't be a problem. But lack of chlorination was contributing r
to the problem. I said, "Why the cabins?" The waterline crosses right
from the cafeteria to the cabins. He said. "I don't know, but we tested
down there." He said, "The lodge is testing fine, the dormitory is test-
ing good, so is the cafeteria." lIe says, "We want these signs put up
to advise the public."

Senator IJATFELD. Let me interrupt. WVhich signs are you referring
to?

Mr. PEYTON. The one advising the public to either boil the water
or put iodine in it.

Senator HAIATFIELD. I think this is probably what we refer to as the
first notice, is that correct?

Allr. PEYTON. That is right, yes.
Senator IlA'rIELD. All right.
Ml. PEYTON. So this Sign they posted on the front of each of thec

cabins and also posted one in the lodge, I don't know how man+,. and
in the cafeteria building adjacent to drinking fountains, and in the
public restrooms, and I don't know where all. And it was very confus-
ing to rle as to why have a sign there at a drinkinu fountain telling
them to put iodine in and boil it and still have it there available to
drink, and they just got through saying there was enouoh chlorine in
it that there vas no )rol)lem. So after discussionl he agreed that we
should put up this sign. It is a copy of the same thin(r that says. "Tlli~s
water has been adequate1v chlorinated and is tested daily by the U.S.
Publle I-Iealth Service." So when we put that up we took the other
ones down.

Senator I-LTrFIrED. Now, AIr. Peyton, you are saving, as I unuler-
stalnd it, that when you were showi notice No. 1, which you have just
identifie(l posted July 9, that vou had been assured that the water l-,ad
passe(i the test, the chlorine test in the lodge and in the cafeteria

Mr. PIEYTOX. Yes.
Senator ITIATrTELD. And in the cabins?
Mr. PEYTON. No; in the dormitory. But the cabins for some reason

or other were not carrying enough chlorine.
Senator HATFIELD. And you indicated to Dr. Koplan you Saw no

reason why such a sign should be posted at the drinkingT fountain and
lodge, whereupon Dr. Koplan you indicated, I believe, agreed you
could take down the sign and put up in lieu of that this sig'n -we h;ave

as exhibit 5 which savs, "This -water has been adequlat-ely cllorlinited
and is tested dailv by the U.S. Public Health Service," is that correc!t?

Mr. PEYTON. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Now, are you aware of the affidaviit that Dr.

Koplan has since submitted dated the 29th day of August 19 75 in
which in questions 21 and 22 lie had this to say:

AFFIDAVrr

This affidavit of Dr. Jeffrey P. Koplan given to United States Internal Com-
mitee Staff Member, Walter S. Fialkewicz on August 29, 1975 at 2 P.M. in
Room 708, of 201 Varick Sreet, in the presence of Dorina Rizzi, Clerk-Stenog-
rapher.

F: Dr. Koplan this fflidavit will be in a question and answer form, (1o you
agree to make such an affidavit?

K: Yes.
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F: Will the affidavit you give be of your own free will?
K: Yes.
F: Are you aware of your rights in that you do not have to make this state-

inent or affidavit without the advice of your attorney?
K : Yes.
F: Will the answers you will give be the truth and be given without any duress

placed against you?
K: Yes.
F: They will be of your own free will?
K: Yes.
1. F: Dr. Koplan state your position with Public Health Service, and your

formal training and your experience in the field of Epidemiology.
K: I received my Medical Doctorate Degree from Mount 'Sinai School of

Medicine, New York in 1970. I did post-graduate training in Internal Medicine
at Montefiore Hospital, New York and Stanford University. I am currently in

-my third year of service with C.D.C.
I am a Medical Epidemiologist, Bureau of Epidemiology, C.D.C., U.S. Public

Health Service.
2. F: With relation to the Crater Lake incident, when were you told to go

to Crater Lake National Park?
K: I wvas called on Sunday morning, July 6, 1975, by Dr. Ronald Roberto,

Acting-Chief-Infectious Diseases Section. California State Health Dept. He
stated that he received a telephone call from Dr. Conrad requesting assistance at
Crater Lake National Park.

3. F: Were you given any specific instructions?
K: To go and make a study.
4. F: I)id Dr. Roberto tell you of his suspicions?
K: Dr. Roberto referred me to Dr. Conrad. I called Dr. Conrad and he gave

tne some preliminary information that he had received from Dr. John Googins
ns to the outbreak of gastro-intestinal illness in Crater Lake National Park.

5. F: On arrival at Crater Lake National I'ark, who did you first speak with?
K: MIr. Richard Sims, superintendent.
(;. F: What was Mr. Sims' description of the situation at the park?
K: He stated that a number of people had !been ill. Ile thought, though, that

the situation was coming under control, but upon my arrival he felt that the
situation had worsened again.

7. F: Did he describe it as Gastro-Intestinal or Flu?
K: He said the people were sick, "sick" meaning symptoms of diarrhea and

vomniting.
F: What instructions did you give to the Y.C.C. and N.P.S. staff concerning

the usage of water after reading the Klamath County report?
K: The Y.C.C. staff wanted to know what I would recommend if the water was

contaminated.
I stated that there was inadequate evidence to prove water contamination on

the basis of one water specimen. However, if that specimen were confirmed,
than I would take steps to ensure that water was either boiled or adequately
chlolrinated prior to ingestion. Pending confirmation, the Y.C.C. staff elected to
take precautionary measures with water to be used for ingestion. I had no dis-
cuSision with the -N.P.S. regarding this.

F: When did you inform Dr. Gangerosa of the report from Klamath County?
K: I learned of the contaminated specimen on the night of July 7, and informed

Dr. Gangerosa in a telephone conversation on the morning of July S. He con-
firmed my evaluation of the significance of the specimen.

F: On the evening of July S, 1975, I)r. Mark Rosenberg arrived at Crater Lake,
whenl he saw the report what was his comment?

K: Dr. Rosenberg agreed that the report 'was disturbing, but not conclusive.
F: Did you or Dr. Rosenberg discuss the report with Mr. Sims.
K: I think so.
F: On 9 July, you and Dr. Rosenberg made a preliminary assessment of the situa-

tion and reported same to Dr. Gangerosa. briefly what was that report?
K: An outbreak of gastrointestinal illness had occurred in the park, char-

acterized by diarrhea, cramps, vomiting and nausea. The attack rate was over
1)0%0. The median period between arrival in the park and onset of illness was
48 hours. The first case we had detected occurred on June 16. Due to the
widespread nature of the illness among several sub-groups of the park popula-
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tion and the high attack rate, we suspected water as playing a role in disease
transmission

13: F: What was Dr. Gangerosa's opinion and advice at that time?
K: Dr. Gangerosa suggested we broaden our epidemiologic; survey; in partic-

ular to include visitors and staff at the rim area. lie stated the need to increase
the numbers of non-sick persons and non-water drinkers in the survey so as to
obtain valid statistical data. He suggested we obtain multiple water specimens for
chlorine testing and bacteriological testing.

14. F: On 9th of July, did you and Dr. Rosenberg consider the closing of the
food and water facilities in the park?

K: Not until after the collection of data at the lodge dormitory Oil the
evening of the 9th. After midnight on the 10h, we discussed he possibility of
closing the dining facilities in the park.

15. F: Did anyone at Crater Lake, after that discussion request or direct you
not to close the dining facilities '?

K: No. On the morning of the 10th in a conversation with Dr. Googiai. Dr.
Rosenberg and I discussed closing the dining facilities in the park Dr. Googins
desired this closure and we stated that we would have to discuss this step with
our supervisor in Atlanta prior to making a recommendation to Park personnel.

16. F: Did Mr. Ralph Peyton or Mr. Richard Sims voice any objection to
closure of the park at this time?

K: We did not discuss this with Peyton. Mr. Sims had no objections
17. F: You called Dr. Gangerosa and what was his advice as to the closure?
K: Dr. Gangerosa felt that there was inadequate basis for closure of the dining

facilities for the following reasons:
1. We did not have sufficient epidemiologic data to incriminate water as the

vehicle of disease transmission.
2. We did not have data on illness from visitors to the park on July 7 and

S to suggest an ongoing outbreak.
15. F: On 9th of July, you dictated an announcement to "all visitors" wvlich

stated the possibility of the contamination of the water. This notice was posted
and passed out to the visitors-now 1 shoxv you this notice. If it is a copy of tile
one you prepared would you initial and date it and make it as Attachment #1
as the one you prepared.

K: Yes.
19. F: On this same date, did you have a discussion with Mr. and 3Mrs.

Peyton concerning than notice?
KI: Yes.
20. F: Did you agree to have the notice changed and would you please clarify ?
K: In the meeting with Peytons, Dr. Rosenberg and I discussed the fact that

no ill persons should work in food handling; that water was a possible vehicle
of disease transmission and should be boiled or chlorinated; that on two suc-
cessive samples, water tested in the lodge area showed chlorine levels of 0.5 ppni
and that this level seemed adequate for water treatment. We advised monitoring
water specimens for chlorine levels at least twice a day. We stated that signs
could be placed at water sources stating that the water was adequately
chlorinated.

21. F: Did you tell Mr. Sims that the Peytons could put their own sign in
place of the original notice.

KI: The removal of existing notices was not suggested, nor was the issue of
remnoval discussed.

22. F: Did you approve of the wording of the Peyton sign to be posted?
K: No.
23. F: I show you a copy of the sign or wording of the sign that Nvas posted

by the Peytons-would you read this sign and initial and date same and marlk
as Attachment #2.

K: See Attaehment #2.
24. F: Did you tell Mr. Sims that the Peytons could put their own sign in place

of the original notice.
KE: Not "in place of" our original notice but that they could place a notice

of adequate chlorination at water sources that had been tested that day.
25. F: Were the Peytons cooperative in this investigation?
KI: Yes.
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20. F: Did you ever imply or suggest that the posted notices be removed?

K: No.

27. F: Did you ever discuss with Peyton his allowing or instructing sick food
handlers to continue work in the dining facilities and what was your instruc-

tion?
K: Yes. At our first meeting, July 9th, we emphasized that no ill persons should

work ill any phase of food preparation and we reemphasized this precaution in

subsequent conversations.
28. F: Did you observe him violating such instruction by allowing these people

to wvork while sick'?
iK: We observed on July 10th, that ill persons continued to work in the kitchen

areas but; I do not know whether Mr. Peyton had knowledge of this.

29. F: On July 10th, when the sewage overflow was discovered, who made the

decision to close the park?
K: Dr. Rosenberg, Mr. Titus, Mr. Barnes and myself recommended to Mr. Sims

that the park be closed.
30. F: Did you give any specific instructions on closure to Mr. Peyton?
K: No. i)r. Rosenberg spoke with Mr. Peyton on the night of the 10th.

31. F: Did you know what Dr. Rosenberg's instructions were and did you find

any evidence that Peyton or his employees violated such instructions?
K: Dr. Rosenberg's instructions were for Mr. Peyton to see that his guests and

staff were informed of the water contamination, and precautioned against its use

as soon as possible.
32. F: Going back a few questions, on whose suggestion or instruction did NPS

persoanel make a search for sewerage overflow?
K: Air. Jeff Adamns and/or his staff located the sewerage overflow, at whose

suggestion I'm not sure.
JEFFREY P. KOPLAN, M.D.,

CD C-PILE.
'WALTER S. FIALKEWICz,

Witness.
DORINA Rizzi,

Stenographer.

The INTERROGATOR. Did you tell Mr. Sims that the Peytons could put

their own sign in place of the original notice ?
Dr. KOPLAN. Removal of existing notices was not suggested, nor was

the issue of removal discussed.
Question 22. Did you approve of the wording of the Peyton sign to

be posted?
Dr. KaPLAN. No.
MI rs. PEYTON. M ay I answer that?

Senator HATFIPLD. Yes.
Mrs. PEYTON. I have here the piece of paper that I wrote down on

and said to Dr. Koplan, "Now is this the sign we may post*," and he

said yes, because I found it over by our litt1e printiiIg press in our

cafeteria about 10 days later.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you tell me again to what you are refer-

ring now?
Mrs. PEYTON. When Dr. Koplan told us the water was adequately

ecllorinated and tested daily by the U.S. Public health Service he said,

"You may post signs as such." I'll testify to it if vou want me to.
Senator HATFIELD. Did he say you could remove the other sign?

Mrs. PEYTON. Yes: he said we could replace them with this sign and
I wrote it down: "This water has been adequately chlorinated and is

tested daily by the UT.S. Public Health Service . And I called the
stockroom and he printed this sign for us. Well, I took it over and I

found it lying over there.
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Senator HATFIELD. Again for the record, you are referring to a per-
sonal note made at the time of the discussion, is that correct?

MIrS. PEYTON. Yes. And I showed it to Dr. Koplan, and I said, "Is
this all right to post this C" And lie said yes.

Senator HATIF.IELD. Were you then with. Mr. Peyton at the time this
discussion, the total discussion was held with Dr. Koplan concerning a
sign ?

MrS. PEYTON. Yes; I was.
Senator HATFIELD). Wtas there anyone else. present?
Mr-S. PEYTON. Yes; Alark Rosenberg and Julie Sexton and Glen

lapple. There may have been someone else, but those I do remember.
Senator HATFIELD. Do you recall this particular conversation and

discussion on the question of taking down the sig(n which had been
posted by the Superintendent of the park warning people concerning
the use of water and the acceptance or approval by Dr. Koplan of the
re placilg of such a sigln with this sign?

Miss SEXTON. Yes; I do. I observed the conversation, Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Just tell us again how this occurred or what was

said by whom.
Miss SEXTON. Exactly what Mrs. Peyton just said, they would okay

that notice that you're holding in your hand, Dr. Koplan and Dr.
Rosenberg

Senator HATFIELD. Was Dr. Roserberg present at this time?
MIiss SEXTON. Wasn't he there? I believe so.
AMr. PEYTON. Yes.
MIrS. PEYTON. I believe so.
MiSS SEX'uON. Yes, both doctors.
Senator HATFIEJD. Does Dr. Rosenberg disagree with this account

of Mr. and Mrs. Pevton and Miss Sexton.
1 )r. ROSENBERG. I do not remember discussing the precise wording

of that sign. We did give permission to put up the notice saying the
water in those specific locations was adequately chlorinated. It was
a slirprise to me when I saw the last two lines, ". . tested daily by the
1TS. Public Health Service." do not recall at all discussing that
wording.

Senator HATFIELD. Did You observe or participate with Dr. Koplan
in giving the Peytons permission to take down sign number one which
had been authorized prior?

Dr. ROSENBERG. No, sir, the question of taking down those signs
did not come up. I did not gove any permission to take down those signs.

Senator HATFIELD. But you did say this particular sign would be
all right to put up?

Dr. ROSENBERG. No, sir, not that particular sign, but a sign saying
the water was adequately chlorinated in those areas.

Senator HATFIELD. Would the sign as worded here be in violation or
not in conformity with the type of sign you had in mind when you
indicated it would be acceptable to put up such a sign?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is right., that would not be in violation.
Senator HATFIELD. This would not be out of conformity with what

you would expect?
Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. But it was your idea it would not be one "r the

other, but there would be two signs up?
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Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Not one trading for the other, but there would

be two signs in perfectly good view for the casual visitor?
Dr. ROSENBERG. We believed that the public should be notified about

the water problem that existed throughout the park, and that is why
we believed that the first notice should remain prominently displayed
throughout the park. We believed that certain locations the water
was adequately chlorinated, and a sign such as that would express
that.

Senator HATFIELD. And this sign it was adequately chlorinated
would be appropriate to be placed in the lodge, because the source for
the water in the lodge wvas adequately chlorinated?

Mrs. PE-YTON. Senator Hatfield, everyone received those pamphlets
as they came in the park.

Senator IIATFI;ELD. Yes; the notice?
Mrs. PEYTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Did Mr. or Mrs. Peyton indicate to you it was

their desire to take sign number one down if they put up the sign that
they made up on adequately chlorinated water?

Dr. ROSENBERG. Mr. Peyton indicated he was very unhappy with the
distribution of the sign, the first notice, and the wording of the first
notice, lie (lid not indicate his intention of taking that sign down.

Senator HATFIELD. This notice No. 1 was not a part of the discussion
at this time?

Dr. ROSENBERG. That is correct.
Senator ILATFIELD. It was only the question of adding a second sign?
Dr. ROSENBERG. Correct.
Mrs. PEYTON. Well then, Senator Hatfield, I was probably in error,

because my understanding was we could replace them.
Senator HATFIELD. All right.
Mr. Peyton, I have one other question or two. When were you first

informed of the possibility that the park or the facilities within the
park might be closed?

Mr. PEYTON-. I don't know that I ever got that impression.
When they started passing out signs on the morning of the 9th, was
the first indication that they were putting strong suspect on water.
Because after that time all the emphasis as far as I knew, was trying to
prove or disprove that our food operations was contributing or that it
was some sort of contagious flu, and we had no reason to suspect the
water. AllI that water, which we thought was pure as the melted snow
for over 50 years, and as a matter of fact I have asthma and I am very
susceptible to chlorine and its always a pleasure for me to get back in
the park and quit drinking that Portland water which is the most
heavily chlorinated water in the Pacific Coast. And I get down here
and the water here, to my knowledge had not much more than token
chlorination. It smelt and tasted good to me. But sometime in June,
and I don't know just when I noticed that the chlorination in the water
was stepped up heavily, because it virtually made me gag when I'd
take a shower it was so strong. If there had of been anything in the
water there was enough chlorine in there, I think it would have killed
everything. I've been to Mexico several times, with a trailer and as
standard practice we would fill our reservoir right from the service
station pump which we knew was not good water and only had to add,
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one teaspoonful of clorox to five gallons of water and you don't get
sick.

Senator HATFIErID. So whleni (do you recall, Mr. Peyton, when You first
heard about the decision, or that the decision might come concerning
closing facilities in the park?

Mr. PEYTON. About midnight on1 the 10th.
Senator HATFIELD. That is the night before the park was actually

closed?
Mr. PEYTON. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. The first time then that You had aniv inkling(r that

there might be this decision to close either facilities within the park
or the entire park was on about midnight oil July 1{)th?

Mr. PEYTON. That's right. Of course I was aware at that time of
the fact that there was raw sewage going, into the water system.

Senator HATFIELD. DJid you come into that information at what
time? About when?

Mr. PEYTON. Well the Superintendent learned of it and he, went
down and took pictures an(l apparently he got the only pictures of
that system when it was coming out of the manhole.

Senator HATFIELD. This was on the day, December 10th-July 10th?
Mr. PEYTON. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. During the day?
Mr. PEYTON. IDuring the day. Ohi I'd say it was about, well lie still

had good light to take it without a flash. Probably about 7 :30 or
8 o'clock, something like that.

Senator HATFIELD. 7 :30 or 8 o'clock at night?
Mr'. PEYTON. At niglht.
Senator HATFIELD. On Jtulv 10th?
Mr. PEYTON. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. And then you heard, did this, at this time, with

this picture, these pictures, did that indicate-well are these Polaroicls
Mr. PEYTON. NO.
Senator HATFIELD. So you had no pictures then on July 10th? They

were taken on July 10oth ?
AMIr. PEYTON. That's right.
Senator HATFIELD. So you bad no prints of those pictures until

after this whole decision was made to close the parks?
Mr'. PEYTON. Till we got those developedl yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Oin that date then of July 10th, when you heard

such raw sewage was flowing through this area did this raise, in Your
mini(h, the possibility that the park or the faclities within the park
might be closed?

Mr. PEYTON. No.
Senator HATFIELD. You didn't-that thought did not come to your

1li(l?
Mr. PEYTON. PTh, well it was obvious something was going to have

to be corrected. But the idea of closing the park just didn't enter my
mind.

Senator HATFIELD. And then when you heard this news on midnight
of July 10th, and what was the word that You heard at midnight oii
July the 10th?

Mr. PEYTON. Wsell the park wasn't closed that night. The park was
ordered closed next morning.

61-348-76-13
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Senator HATFIELD. Yes, but what did you hear at midnight?
Mr. PEYTON. Another sign was posted around which said "Don't

drink the water."
Senator HATFIELD. This was the second sign now that we are talk-

iug about?
Mr. PEYTON. That's right.
Senator HATFIELD. Which they gave two specific instructions.
SMr. PEYTON. That's right.
Senator IATFIELD. When did you first see that sign that was dated

July 10th? On that date of July 10th?
Mr. PEYTON. Oh about midnight.
Senator HATFIELD. About midnight. But this is still not the decision

to (-lose the park?
Mr. PEYTON. NO.
Senator HATFIELD. Then when did you hear about the park being

closedl?
Mr. PEYTON. The next morning.
Senator ITATFIELD. On July 11th?
Mr. PEYTON. Right.
Senator HATFIELD. And the park was closed, or was in the process

of being closed or about to be closed when you heard about it?
MNr. PEYTON. Thev hadn't let anybody else enter, and we were not

allowed to serve any food.
Senator HATFIELD. What time was this on July 11th?
Mr. PEYTON. I am not sure about 8-8 :30 something like that.
Senator IJATFIEL). NOW what was your reaction, when you heard

this decision to close the park had been made?
Mr. PEYTON. Well the first reaction that I got it was a little hastv

and I could see that they had a water problem but I couldn't see any
reason to close the park to the public, they should still be allowed to
come up and look at the lake, as long as they didn't drink any water.

Senator HATFIEiLD). Did you convey this viewpoint to anyone?
Mr. PEYTON. Well yes, verbally, but I didn't get anyplace.
Senator HATFTELD. Who did you call concerning this?
Mr. PEYTON. Well, for a while there, there was a tremendous amount

of confusion among all people who were participating, and as far as
being a consultant, nobody ever asked me. They just told me. Almost
anybody that would listen, I guess. In fact, on several occasions during
this 20 days that the park was closed, we'd get frantic requests from
people who had booked tours to come with us, like clear from Texas or
clear from New York that Crater Lake was to be the high point of their
v isit, wanting to know if I could use any influence whereby a ranger or
somebody could board a bus at the park entrance and advising that
they had their own toilet and your own source of water, could they
just be allowed to drive through the park, get out and take some pic-
tures and don't touch a thing. This seemed very reasonable to me, but
I was denied the request in each case.

Senator HATFIELD. Now, Mr. Peyton, this was after the fact as far
as the park being closed, but at that morning, on July the 11th when
you learned that the park was to be closed and you had the view that the
park should not be closed, and you conveyed that view to Superin-
tendent Sims?
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Mr. PEYTON. Yes; everybody that would listen. Of course, remem-
ber-

Senator ITATFIELD. And you asked him to delay this action of closing
the park?

,Mr. PEYTON. Yes, sir.
Senator IIATFIELD. Did you ask him to rescind the order to close

the park?
Mr. PEYTON. No, sir, I wasn't consulted or nothing. I was just told

this was it.
Senator ThATFIELD. Yes; I understand that was after the fact, but

then in your call to Superintendent Sinms after the par] decision,
a' ter the decision had been made to close the park, did you ask Super-
inrtendent Sims to delay the action of closing the park or rescind the
order of closing the park or not to close the parki

Mdr. PEYTON. I had so many conversations about that time I can't
honestly answer it.

Senator ILVA'rELD. IDid you ask other people outside of the park or
make re(luests to other people outside of the park to intervene, to not
dose the park, or to delay the closin- of the park 

Mr. PIE'YTON. No, Sir. Not at all.
Senator HATFIELD. You did not ask anyone else to intervene on that

decision to close the park to try to stop the park from being closed or
to delav the park from being closed?

-Mr. PEYTON. No. I knew that we had the water problem; however,
I (lidlit realize. I guess, that water contamination in all of the pipes
andl even in the. fire system and even carpeting, all kitchens, dishes,
everything that had ever had any contact with water, had to be decon-
taiininated, and it was ooino to take a heck of a long time. It took us 2
weeks just to decontaminate our systems. But I felt that the park as
suceh is the prilne attraction. People can come up and visit the park
without coming into our building, you don't have to sleep there or
eat there. But it is a public park.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you. Mr. Peyton, did you attempt to dis-
suiade any of your employees from discussing the problems of the park
at the time this was being investigated by the Public Health Service;
n amely, T)r. Rosenberg and Dr. Kop! an's presence there and the Oregron
State representatives and/or any of the other personnel who had been
senit in to look over the problem n

Mr. PEYTON. No, sir. In fact. I even gave instructions to mY super-
visors that when anv of the doctors, or anybody representing anybody
officially trying to determine, the problemn that wanted to talk to anv
of our employees, that they should not accompany them. They should
leave them free so that the employee can speak freely without thinking
he's being coerced to say somethinT against his will.

Senator hTATFIELD. To whom did you make these instructions?
Mr. PEYToN. To our supervisors, to my supervisors. Because thev

all knew that it's against policy and common courtesy that they didn't
know wvhv thev would he investigating, why they were being inter-
r ogating, was kind of like making an inspection. Normally, there would
he a representative of the company with the pDerson during the interro-
g-atinjg. But in the cases with the doctors talking to employees, my in-
structions were to stay away from them.
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Senator HATFIELD. What about employees talking to employees, did
you at any time give instructions as to whether or not employees should
discuss these matters with each other or with the guests, or with other
employees in other parts of the park or any other personnel?

Mr. PEYTON. Good heavens no, the only thing we did put a little
quietus on and that was these kids got a little out of order at times
in our diningroom, or in the cafeteria, employees pretty much eat at
one end of it, and when you get 80, 90, or 100 eating at the same time,
and they get to yelling stuff back and forth across the room, we
thought some of it was in poor taste. Like, for example, they would
say, "Hey, how's your guts this morning?" or somebody would say,
"Hey, man, I had a solid stool today," or-that isn't necessary in a
restaurant anyhow. But as far as trying to muzzle 180 employees, it
would be impossible if you did it with a gun.

Senator HATFIELD. Mrs. Joan Borisch. did you give any instructions
to remove newspapers from the newstands in the lodge that had news-
papers indicating or relating there was difficulty in the park of the
type that we have been discussing?

Mrs. BoRIscH. Yes; I did.
Senator HATFIELD. And what was the reason for that particular

action, Mrs. Borisch?
Mrs. BoRiscH. I felt that the newspaper at that time was tryino

us unfarily in saying that it was something to do, relating it to the
food. I knew, at that time, that there were people ill down at national
park headquarters, and I had, in fact, been in conversation with one
of the girls down there that I talk to each day, and I just felt in my
owIn mind that it wasn't the food. They ate in their areas; we ate in otur
areas. We have the summer employees who eat in other areas because
there are three different restaurants. They weren't all eating in the
same restaurant up at the lake, so I was getting. at that point, a little
tired of listening to all of the employees in the desk area, I also man-
age the registration desk in the lodge. Working around the desk not
waiting on the desks as they come in grouping around the desk talking
about their aches and pains and illnesses, and I tried to break them lip
and tell them that these people had work to do and please leave the
area.

Senator HATFIELD. You took this action, Mrs. Borisch, strictly on
your own initiative?

Mrs. BORiSCH. Yes; I did.
Senator HATFIELD. Based upon your own judgment of the situation?
Mrs. BoRiscii. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Under no instructions from Mir. Peyton or

anybody?
Mrs. BoRiscH. I had discussed it with him and, before I did it, I

don't recall at that time what the conversation was. Things at that
time were verv hectic. I was working very long hours. I wasn't keeping
a daily record of everything that was happening. I w-as having to
fill in for many of my employees that were sick. So I am not sure of
all of the events in the proper order and the proper dates, but I did
mention it to him one time when we wvere eating dinner in the cafe-
teria, where we all happened to be at the same time at the same place.
I mentioned to him that I had seen these papers and I was going to
be removing them. So he was aware of it. But I did act on my own.
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Senator H-TATFIELD. Mr. Peyton, Mrs. Peyton, any of the rest of you
have additional comment or statement? Thank you very much.

I would like to call Miss Linda Larson at this time, former employee
of Crater Lake Lodge.

Mr. Raymond Bartley would you join Miss Larson please at the
table? Are there any other lodge employees or former lodge employees
who would like to be heard? I would like to invite you to come at this
time because this is the group that we are going to hear.

Miss Larson would you please spell your name slowly for the benefit
of the tape at this time.

iIiss LARSON. L-A-R-S-O-N.
Senator HATFIELD. And your first name?
Miss LARSON. L-I-N-D-A.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you do the same please Mr. Bartley?
Mr. BARTLEY. Bart]ey, B-A-R-T-L-E-Y, Raymond, R-A-Y-

M-O-N-D.
Senator HiATFIELD. All right Miss Linda Larson and Mr. Raymond

Bartley, you were both former employees, and Miss Larson if you
would begin first by

Mr. BARTLEY. I still work with them.
Senator HATFIELD. Oh, excuse me, Mr. Bartley is a present employee

and Miss Larson is a former employee. All right, if you would begin
first as a former employee and tell us when you were in the employ
of the Crater Lake Lodge, Inc.?

Miss LARSON. I worked from June 16 iuntil July 9, when I quit be-
cauise I was too sick to work.

Senator HATFIELD. At what time did you get sick during this period
of your employment?

Miss LARSON. I became ill on the 4th of July.
Senator 1-ATFIELD. And what type of illnes, or what were the symp-

toms of your illness?
Miss LARSON. Well I had a split shift that week so I went to work

about, well I had breakfast at 6:30 and began work at 7 o'clock and
at 7 :20 I lost mv breakfast so I went to my supervisor and told her
that I was ill, and that was Mary Lou Phipps, or rather LouAnn
Phipps wholl is in charge of the cafeteria serving line. And she seemed
very disappointed in me because I was sick and she said "Well can't
von make it through" and I was working split shift so I told her I
would go back to the dorm and sleep and then come back when I was

;o11° back in the afternoon, during the dinner hour and see if I felt
better then.

Senator HATrIELD. And what was your job at this time?
Miss LARSON. I served food and I worked on the serving line keep-

in(g the salads and the desserts filled.
Senator HATFIELD. And did you feel better that evening?
Mliss LARSON. I felt better and so I came back and I ate my dinner.

I lost my dinner before I iwas-my time had come to go to work so I
told her and I went back to the dorm.

Senator HATFIELD. What then occurred as far as your health is con-
cerned, after this initial attack on this particular day of July 4?

Miss LARSON. From that time on until about the 15tih or 20th of July
I had diarrhea.
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Senator HATFIELD. Was this on a daily continual basis?
Miss LARSON. Yes; it was.
Senator IIATFIELD. WeIe you taking medication at that time?
MISS LARSON. On the fourth?
Senator HATFIELD. No, during that period that you were experiene-

ing the symptoms of gastrointestinal problems of diarrhea?
Miss LARSON. Wlhenl I was up at the lake I was taking Pepto Bismol

and it didn't seem to do any good. And I took Kaopectate, and then
after I went home, I went to my own family doctor and he( gave me
opium and lie said once or twice will do it and you'll never have it
again. I was on that for 2 weeks and it finally cleared up, and I haven't
had it since.

Senator HATFIELD. Was it your general feeling that during this time
you were receiving help and assistance within the framework of the
lodge facilities, the housemother, Miss Sexton or your supervisor or
others? Were you receiving help in terms of medication or sugrgestiolls
as to what you might do to feel better?

Miss LARSON. Well they just kept telling us it was the 24-hour bug
and it would go away, and they l)rovided Kaopectate until they ran
out, and then they started giving them Certo, that's a fruit preserva-
tive which worked more or less the same way I guess.

Senator HATFIELD. And what was the circumstance that led to your
decision to return home?

Eiss LARSON. My day off was July 8, and so on July 7, I worked
from 5 :50 till I o'clock in the afternoon so I went home because I live
in Medford and I nmade the decision that I was just going to con-
tinue working through the next week, until the 16th and then I had
worked there for a month and then I was going°- to quit if I wasn't
completely well. And so I returned to work on the 9th and it was
11 o'clock in the cafeteria and I was standing in the parking lot
talking to my mother and I observed one of the cafeteria w-orkers
go outside and post that first notice that you've been speakingc, of.
he posted it outside with a tack. And then we saw a Park Rangyer
drive up and lie put one in the lot glass case and he tacked down
the other sign better so that it wouldn't blow away, and I went in,
talked to my supervisor and she informed me that I was not to return
to work until I didn't have diarrhea anymore.

She said the Park Service was making them do this now, and so I
made the decision at that point to quit. So I had a little lunch. I
had something to drink. At that time I observed that there was
another one of these notices above the cash register at the end of
the caf line, and I noticed Mr. Buck take down the sion. and then I
walked outside the cafeteria and saw Mrs. Pevton remove the si-n
outside the cafeteria. I couldn't figure it out myvself why they were tak-
ing down these warning signs. So I saw a Park Ranger driving by
and I waved to him and asked him about it and he asked me if it
-was Mrs. Peyton's people that was taking down the signs and I told
hinm "Yes", and lie said well lie had just finished talking7 to them and
that Mrs. Peyton had informed him that it was OK because the
Public Health Service had told her that there wasn't enougyh chlorina-
tion in the water, and that it vas OK. She also informed him that
theyv hld a different water supply at the rim than thev did at the park
headquarters, which they don't. It's the same system. And lie con-
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tinned on trying to convince me that it wasn't the water because lhe
said his roommate had gotten home the weekend before and his little
boy had become ill, and he'd never been at the park at all. Just got it
apparently through the air from this other ranger.

Senator HATFIELD. Miss Larson, had you ever been instructed to ap-
pear for work while you were still ill with symptoms of diarreah and
vomitino ?

Miss LARSON. I don't believe it was a forced thing. I think mote
they played on your symp)athies. They wanted you to feel sorry for
thein because thev were short handed and thev ieally needed us, anld
so it was more or less they just tried to conVinice you that it was O(K
for you to do it. You weren't doing any harm in wvolking while you

vwere sick.

Senator HATFIELD. There was no threat to you at any time that Vol
were being dismissed from your employment, if you failed to showup
for owork because vou wvere ill?

Miss LARSON. N O.
Senator HATFIELD. Were you aware that s7uch threats were made to

any otlher of your colleagues in the emplovees groups
Miss LARSON. No; I was not.
Senator HATFIEDI). You never overheard any instructions or state-

ments made bv any supervisory personnel to any of the other em-
ployees that they mnight be dismissed if they did not show up to work
even though they -were ill?

Miss LARSON. No; I did not.
Senator HIATFIELD. Miss Larson, did you at any time handle the food

and perform your assigned duties while other than under the symp-
toms that vou ihave just outlined to me; were there anv other occasionis.
or other symptoms that you had of illness at a tine that you were
working in the food ?

Miss LARSON. NO; just the diarrhea.
Senator HIATFLIELD. All right, I'll turn to Mr. Bartlev at this time, if

vou will remain, Miss Larson, at the table until-nfo0w Mr. Bartley,
you are an employee of the crater.

Mr. BARTLEY. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Lake Lodge?
M1r. B3ArrTLrEY. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. And what is your employment?
Mr. BARTLEY. I am a grocery store clerk or I used to be a clerk in

the WIlne Glass.
Senator HATFIELD. AW ould you pull that a little bit closer. Now woul d

VoU state a(rain w!hat your iob is?
Mr. BARTLEY. A grocery store clerk but before I was a clerk up in

the Wine Glass, the restaurant.
Senator HATFIELD. AWVould VoU relate please the experience of health

conditions of youir health during the time of the outbreak of these
gastrointestinal symptoms 2

Mr. BARTLEY. I was one of the last people to become sick. I didn't
become sick until .July 7. I am also one of the two cases that Ed mnell-
tioned even tliough there may be more who was the first to -work. Inm
the person with the birthday. It was my 25th birthday on July 6. As
you might expect I went out and I got extremely drunk and I also got
extremely sick. I had the dry heaves and in 3 or 4 hours I just had
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nothing left in my stomach. I went to bed at 4 o'clock in the morning
completely exhausted, not feeling too bad. I woke up at 6 in the morn-
ing with extreme cramps and also I realized that I felt like I had to
vAomit and so I jumped out of bed and started throwing up. At that
same time I also realized that I had diarrhea extremely bad and. well,
I grabbed a garbage can and for that next hour I was sitting there
having diarrhea and vomiting.

OK. I did that for about an hour and then I went to bed and then
off and on every 10 or 15 minutes I'd have to get up with cramps con-
stantly and the diarrhea and all. I didn't have to return to work until
1 that morning, or until 1 that afternoon. I called up Ed, my manager,
or supervisor, and I said "Ed"-this had to be about 10, no, it had to
be about 11:30-I said "Ed, I am really sick. I can't work." He said
"My ass, you've got a hangover; would you get to work right now."
And I said, "Ed, I am really sick, you just don't understand, I am
really sick." He said, "If you don't come to work now don't come to
work at all."

And at that point I wasn't really ready to argue. I said, "OK, I'll
come." And I went to work at 1 o'clock. And it became obvious, it be-
came very apparent to everyone that worked there that I was very sick.
I had to leave every 2 minutes to go to the bathroom and throw up.
I had been out and had a hangover. After I thought it had become ex-
tremely apparent to Ed that I was sick I asked Ed, "I am very sick."
I said, "Will you let me go? Can't you tell that I am sick?" And hle
says, "Yeah, I can tell you're sick." I said, "Well let me go, I can't work.
I had the late shift. I also had to clean the grills, quite a bit of manual
labor there. And he said, "Well, no, I am not going to let you go." I
said, "Whv? ' He said, "Well, the reason you're sick is because you went
out last night and were drinking, and that lowered your resistance
and that's why you got sick."

I said, "Sure, anytime anyone goes out and goes drinking your go-
ing to be lowering your resistance but they don't know they are going
to get sick the next day." And I said, "that's like if someone asked
vou togo out drinking and I said 'No, because I know if I go out drink-
ing I'll get sick the next day.' I am going to lower my resistance just
enoug(Yh." And I don't remember his comment after that and I obvi-
ously wasn't very impressed and I know, and I had to stay. Like I said
I wa's one of the last people to get sick there and I also worked earlier
for one of the other people that got sick in the middle of the shift and
I had to work late. I-le offered, Ed, I asked him if he would work for
me and he said no, that I had to work. I would like to add that this
was done without the knowledge of any of the people, Mr. and Mrs.
Peyton, or Ryan or Joan or any. There were also two people up in the
Wine. Glass who swear that they were forced to work, directly from
Ed. They are not here right now. One of them works up there now,
can't come up but lie said that he would be willing to. Another person
said, who is not working here, said that she was also forced to work.

Senator HATFIELD. As a matter of information, the record will be
held open until October 1 so that it is possible to submit any testimony
that anyone wishes to make on this general subject of the hearing in
writing and it will be inserted in the record. If vou have any friends
or others who wish to be heard on this subject tand w ho are not here
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and cannot be here then they are certainly privileged to offer their
statements in writing and it will be included in the record.

Was your particular case popular knowledge around in the dormi-
tories and other complexes where employees of the lodge worked and
ate and slept?

Mr. BARTLEY. I would say so. At that time I was living in the lodge.
I was separated pretty well from most people who worked in the
dorms, or who lived in the dorms, excuse me, but sooner or later every-
body who came through there who was working at the Wine Glass
then, all the people that I worked with on all shifts and all my friends
knew that I had to work then. I would also like-this is an isolated
incident, as far as I know this the only time anyone was ever forced
to work.

Senator HATFIELD. But those two other people who I understood
you to say were forced to work when they were ill.

Mr. BARTI'JY. They told me to tell them.
Senator HATFIELD. They told you that. This occurred after your

experience? Or before?
Air. BARTLEY. I am not really sure, I am not really sure.
Senator HATFIELD. Do you know whether or not, when you were

ill and you Caere told by Mr. Edwards to appear for work that this
was something that was commonly practiced?

AMr. BARTLEY. No, I didn't understand it at all. It was the first time
I ever knew anything like this happening.

Senator HATFIELD. So its more conceivable then that these other
two people who were forced to work while they were ill happened
after your case, if you had not heard about such a-

Mr. BARTLEY. No, well I have completely different shifts and I
could have been totally unaware of its happening. We have also 13
people who work up there or 12.

Senator HATFIELD. All right, thaink you very much. Do you have
something further?

Mr. BARTLEY. Yeah there are some things I have just been writilng
down a little bit. You've been continually asking of these other people
who have been up here why people worked when they were sick, anld
also why the allegations came about. And I think I know the answer.
I worked there for 3 years. And during that time I was 18, 19, and 21,
I skipped a year last year I didn't work last year. So I observed most
of the people and gone through, seeing the same reactions, seeing the
reactions to certain kinds of conditions, the same kinds of conditions
they experience every year. First of all I want to talk about why people
are working when they were ill.

For the first reason, and this is what every-one talked about all the
time, the employees. First of all they don't want to lose pay. Now you
can say that but not really understand how really serious that is.
Because, well the girls were working 6 hours and 40 minutes and were
making $1.75 an hour. For 40 hours a week, that works out to ;,5
a week, or $70 a week, excuse me. And in a month that is $280. They
also pay 1$1r50 room and board, that is taken out of that. so actually
you take x amount of money out of that, you're left with S130 the
whole month, and even college students who are supposedly working
to go to college and its sort of hard to do. So it becomes extremely
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serious when you don't work. One day's pay just becomes a very serious
thing. Second, there is also a question of loyalty to the company. It's
sort of hard to understand with all these people talking, you lknow,
being with the company but there is a lot of loyalty toward the
ecompany.

When you are up there you're a separate little community with 180
people, about 120 girls, 60 boys, and you can't help but work there for
3 rronths, work without feeling some sort of love for the company.
Further, it sort of goes along with that, is your loyalty to other people
that work there. You know that if you don't go to work, now after my
experience it was either the day after or the next day after that we
were told that anyone who was sick shouldn't work. We weren't told
that we couldn't work we were told that if You are sick that we
couldn't that we weren't supposed to, we weren't supposed to work.
But everybody up in the Wine Glass knows that if, like there is only
four clerks that if someone doesn't work that places an incredible
burden on the other people. Now two people that don't work, if two
people don't work then that's an even yreater burden, and we, whether
it was right or not, but the way we felt then, we all decided like that as
long as no one was vomiting we would all go to work.

And I guess that's pretty much the way it was across the rest of the
company that it would place too great a burden on the other people.
OK I would like to talk about the -reason why there is the allegations,
why all the allegations were made. And to begin with there is an
incredible amount of resentment against the management people up at
C8rater Lake. I am sure there is no one person you can't-whether this
be right or wrong, there isn't one person you can't pick out of a crowd,
all the employees who worked there, and ask them, and they could talk
for 1.5 minutes for all the reasons they don't like to work there. They
resent the food. I don't personally mind the food, but most people bate
the food. Second, they resent the pay. They are going up there trying
to earn money to go to college and they are not making enough, they
resent that.

And most important of all they resent the boy-girl situation. Boys
are not allowed in girls' dorms, and girls are not allowed in boys'
dorms. That's the way it is. Most colleges aren't even like that anymore,
and that becomes, at 18 or 19, that's when you're up there with 120
girls, girls become Your main recreation. And so when you're told and
especially when You consider that most of the time we've been having
pretty bad weatlher, we've only had about a month of good weather out
of the 3 months, and you really resent being told that you can't even,
(luring any time of the day, be caught up there. And as far as the food,
pay, and boy-girl issues those are pretty important at that age and so
there is an incredible amount of resentment. When I left here I was
told, a lot of people were just sort of standing outside and saying:
All right Ray go get 'em, nail them against the wall Ray. And that's
not the sort of unbiased opinion that people are just looking to find
the facts, and I can certainly, under those kinds of conditions and
know of people who would, like the situation we had, like the five out
of six interviewed at an earlier hearing, already told their supervisors
that they were well, when someone comes up and asks them telling them
that they are sick. That's the sort of resentment, right or wrong, it's
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present up there, and I think that's a large part of where the allega-
tions start.

Senator HATrIEID. Are you saying that allegations without founda-
tioon would be made in order to get revenge?

Mr. BARTLEY. As a matter of fact they really don't think about it.
So much pressure builds up that they are out to get someone and this
became a very convenient thing. As far as I know, other than my own
case, none of the other supervisors, and it was always made perfectly
clear that now if your feeling sorry for yourself believe that you have
to work, that your going to get fired, truly they want you to work, but
I mean like if your sick you can't work. And it would be very easy for
people to, they have their own feelings that this is what happened.
Because, like I have never heard it told anyway that they had to
work.

Senator HATFIELD. Miss Larson, would you care to comment on any
of the comments that Mr. Bartley has made?

Miss LArsoN. I think his statements are fairly accurate.
Senator HATFIELD. You think that it's possible that some of these

allegrations were made not on the basis of fact, but on the basis of at-
tempts to get revenge because of the working conditions and other
mi-atters that Mr. lartley has referred to them?

AMiss LARSON. Not necessarily I think those conditions that he did
mention are existent, but I don't think that necessarily caused allega-
tions to be caused.

Senator IATrFIELD. You have facts to substantiate any of the allega-
tions that have been made concerning the enforcemlent of work at the
time the people were ill and not capable of workinog?

MIiss LARSON. I don't understand the question.
Senator HATFIELD. You have no facts to support those allegations?
Miss LARsON-. That people were forced to work?
Senator HATFIELD. Yes.
Miss LARsoN. No, I didn't see anybody forced to work.
Senator HATFIELD. All right, thank vou very muclh.
[Subsequent to the hearing the followingr was submitted by Miss

Larson :]
MEDFORD, OMm., Scptember 9, 1975.

Se~nator lMARK HATFI.ELD,
osloate Office Ruding,

1W'asuqton, D.C.

1)FAR Mu. HATFIELD: I hope your committee will have sufficient evidence col-
Ie-ted by October 1 to determine who or what caused the delay in closing Crater
Lcke National Park so that such an incidence can be avoided in the future.
2i-(ause of the great length of the hearing, I did not feel it was necessary for
inc to include a timetable of events as others had done when I testified. How-
ever. I feel that such a schedule might be helpful in your investigation, so I
nam including it so it might be added to the testimony previously given.

Jlune 16.-T arrived and began working at Crater Lake.
Janeo 2?.-I went home for my day off and had a touch of diarrhea.
July 1-When I awoke it was difficnlt to wlalk down the hall in the dorm

b ecanse so many girls were sleeping in the hall alongside their own vomit. I
proceeded to the restroom where Mrs. Peyton and the housemother, Julie Sex-
tan were scrubbing out the sinks in which others had vomited. Apparently all
the maids were too sick to work that day.

July 2 or '.-I don't exactly recall which day it was. hut while I was work-
leg front. the head cook reportedly vomited in a casserole which was then
thrown out. He went back to his room for a few hours and then returned to
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work that afternoon. Although I never witnessed the pail by the stove as Dr.
Mark Rosenberg reported, we were aware that the cook was ill while preparing
food. Perhaps that was a contributing factor in student workers who continued
to work while ill; we felt that since an adult supervisor was working while
ill our continuance certainly wouldn't be any different.

July 4.-I became ill myself. I was asked to continue working after I in-
formed my supervisor, Miss Lou Ann Phipps, that I had just thrown up my
breakfast. I refused to continue working on that day.

July 9.-I returned from my day off and wvas told that I couldn't work until
I no longer had any diarrhea or other signs of the illness. Lou Ann told me that
the Public Health Service had told her this. I feel that perhaps the seriousness
of this order was not brought out at the hearing. Not only did it cost $5 per day
for room and board ($150/month), whether we were ill or absent or not, but if
we quit we would lose the $50 deposit we gave at the beginning of the season.
Thus, after an entire month of working, one might come home with a mere
$80.

July 10.-My mother obtained Parepectolin, which contains some opium, from
the pharmacy. While it did not require a prescription, she was required to sign
for it.

July 11.-I received a gamma globulin injection from my family physician.
July 12.-My legs were cramping, extremely painful, and very swollen.
July 13.-I was running a fever. I went to the doctor who gave me a prescrip-

tion for tincture of opium and told me to drink salt water for the leg eramips.
Apparently the continual diarrhea had drained my body of necessary salt.

I continued taking the opium for two weeks at least once a day except for
one day in that period. During the last week of this time, July 19, I took a
penicillin derivative, Amoxicillin. Three days after completing that prescrip-
tion, I developed an alergic reaction to the penicillin.

I feel that the illness rates that Mr. Peyton presented were very misleading.
First of all, with a little more work he could have determined which were con-
tinuing illnesses and which were new cases, thus obtaining a fairly accurate
attack rate for the nearly 180 workers. Not only were those who were on their
days off and those who continued working while ill not included in his figures,
but those who quit because they were too ill to continue were omitted.

Something else that I feel is of significance concerns the health inspections
of the kitchen and cafeteria areas. There was always an advance warning when
any inspector came. During this time we had to "clean things up" so they could
pass inspection. Such a procedure included such things as covering the butter
for rolls, putting the tartar sauce for fish on ice, and cleaning out shelves which
were normally very dirty. Thirdly, at the time Crater Lake was closed it was
recommended that all those who were ill from Crater Lake remain out of the
kitchen for a period of two weeks. This put a further burden on other members
of the family who had to wait on us even to get a glass of water.

Lastly, this illness weakened me physically so that I would have been unable
to hold down any type of job until about the 15th of August. Since it is nearly
impossible to obtain a job for a one month period. I have remained out of work
since July 9.

I sincerely hope that everyone involved can profit from this unfortunate inci-
dent, and that it will never have to happen again.

Sincerely yours,
LINDA LARSON.

Senator HATFIELD. I would like to call at this time Marion Jack.

STATEMENT OF MARION JACK, SCHOOLTEACHER, MEDFORD, OREG.

Mr. JACK. My name is Marion Jack. I am a schoolteacher here in the
Medford school system. I have worked here for 16 years. I am also
seasonal supervisory ranger or park technician as its called now at
Crater Lake National Park where I worked for the past 13 summers
I think, in part, I would like to reply to the allegations that the Par]
Service tried to stifle or cover up anything in any respect. I have sevei
patrol rangers working ander me. My duties mainly are concerned wit]
law enforcement within the park, front and back country patrol. Am
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to my knowledge there has never, or it never was at any time any at-
tempt by anyone to intimidate or to cover up any of the information
which was brought out concerning the conditions of the water. I think
the main feeling that most of us had at the time was that we were all
very ill. The word was that we got was just the flu. Most of us, at least
a number of us had worked there prior and had had that type of flu
several times over 10 seasons and this, the second time around it be-
came pretty evident that this wasn't just the flu.

lhe problems we had was in getting wheels in motion to do any-
thling about it, and I think this is where Mr. Stubblefield came in and I
personally thanked him after it was brought out that he had taken the
water samlples to Klamath Falls and I told him that I am glad that
someone finally got something going, even if its wrong, its something.
And regardless. My own feelings I can't speak for the other people
who worked with me, but my own feelings were that just the initial
movement to start was lacking, and I don't think that was anyone's
fault particularly, I can't say but I communicated with my super-
visor, Bob Ellis. I communicated with Jim Wig-ins who is his super-
visor. I know the word was being passed but apparently nothing was
being done. But as far as the cover up goes there was never, definitely
to my knowledge, no cover up attempt.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much, I appreciate your com-
ing- to testify here, Mr. Jack its been very helpful.

Mr. EdwinI H. Mann.
Mr. Mann its been a goodly number of years since you and I have

sat at the same table in a political setting like this.
Mr. MANN. Opposite one another.
Senator HATFIELD. Always on the same party side of the table.
Mr. MANN. Not necessarily the same philosophy.
Senator HATFIELD. I am very grateful to you for your appearance

here and I welcome you.
Mr. MANN. Thank you.
Senator HATFIELD. I believe you have indicated to me before on the

telephone that you would like to share your visitation experience to
the park and the aftermath of that visit and I am ready now to have
you report that to the record and you present it in your own way.

Mr. MIAN-N. On July 5th Mrs. Mann, my wife, and Mrs. Mauldin
visited the park. WVhile we were there we went to the restaurant and
we had food and we had something to drink. Mrs. Mann had coffee,
Mrs' Mauldin had tea, iced tea, it was a warm day and I had water.
We all were sick after that experience there. We had food too.

Senator HI-ATFIELD. Mrs. Mauldin is spelled. How do you spell her
name for the recordl?

Mr. MA NN. I-A-U-L-D--N.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you.
Mr. MAN-. And
Senator hIATFIELD. W7hat day did you become ill following your visit

there. the next day?
Mr. M N. No it was a day or so afterwards, that the dysenteries,

I had a severe case of dysentery. And the, I didn't do anything to it
only just to try, it kept getting worse and I had cramps and I had
a real bad time. On the 11th day of July I went to the doctor and I
had not been given any information that there was a health condition
amon(Yst the employees up there, that there was a sick condition or
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I knew nothing about the condition there at Crater Lake and had
not been informed in any way to the condition that existed at that
time at Crater Lake. The doctor took care of me for, off and on, till
I kept getting worse, and he finally put me in the hospital, and I was
in the hospital for 13 days, sick with the diarrhea and dystenteries
and cramps in my stomach and finally I was discharged from the
hospital. The result of that was that I had a medical bill of close to
$3,000, and I lost my time in my business I have a business that I
operate at the present time, and I lost my business and time and I
had to employ extra help. And I feel that the public or the people that
patronized the park were not informed properly so that they knew
what the condition was amongst the employees in the park.

Senator HATFIELD. How long was Mrs. Maiann ill?
Mr. MANN. Mrs. Mann, she was ill oh for about a week. She had

dysenteries and trouble with it.
Senator JIATFIELD. Did a doctor examine Mrs. Mann ?
Mr. MANN. No the doctor didn't examine Mrs. Mann. She stayed

at home.
Senator HATFIELD. Did the doctor give you the diagnosis of your

malady?
Mr. MANN. Well he, there wasn't any diagnosis to it because all I

had was dysenteries and cramps and the nurses in the hospital were
following me around trying to take care of my childish tricks.

Senator HATFIELD. And Mrs. Mauldin, how long was she ill?
Mr. MANN. She was in the hospital about 16 days.
Senator HATFIELD. Oh, she was also
Mr. MAN-N. Went to the hospital.
Senator HATFIELD. I see. Did you then become aware at what time

following the illness that you had, did you become aware of the
problems in the park?

Mr. MANN. Well when I became aware of it I received a letter from
the park service anti it was dated July 11 and they explained to
me at that time that there was a condition, in the letter, I have a copy
of it. I have the letter right here that they suggested that I see a
doctor.

Senator HATFIELD. Was this as a result of your signing a register
in the park or bow did they-

Mr. MANN. I don't know how the result came but anyway I receive(d
this letter and I have it here and I also have the hospital bills and
the medical bills and the things that are all connected with the

Senator HATFIELD. Would you be willing to let us-are these copies
or the originals ?

Mr. MANN. There's a-I think they are all copies.
Senator HATFIELD. Would you permit us to have those for our

records?
Mr. MA-N-N. Yes; I wouldn't object at all.
Senator HATFIELD. We can return them to you if you want them

returned.
Mr. MANN. I wMould like to have them returned.
Senator HATFIELD. All righjt, if you will let us then have these we will

place them in the record and then return them to you. Thank you
very much for coming and for being so patient, for waiting all day
long.
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Mr. MANNX. W, ell. I felt that I should do this in behalf of the public.
Senator HATFIELD. Well, I an grateful and I appreciate it too. I for-

got to ask you your age when you came here to testify this evening.
Mr. MANN. I was born August 8, 1888. I don't know that's the 8th

month, the 8th day in 1881, I don't know whether it was 8 o'clock in
the morning or 8 o'clock at night.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much, you are 87 years young.
[The information referred to by Mr. Mann f ollow's:J

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TILE INTERIOR,
ANATIONAL PARK SERVICE,

Crater Lake, Oreg., July 11, 195, ).
DEAR PARK VISITOR: On July 11 it was discovered that the water in Crater Lake

National P'ark was contaminated with sewage. Persons who consumed water or
food prepared in the park from June 10 to July 11 may develop gastroeneritis,
with nausea, vomiting, cramps and diarrhea. This is a self-limited disease and
most ill persons should get better by themselves. It is important that ill persons
wash their hands very carefully after defecating and before eating, and that
they avoid handling food to be consumed by other persons. Ill persons should
also drink adequate amounts of liquids, including juices, to avoid dehydration.
Persons with persistent illness should consult their physician.

There is also a small chance that persons who consunmed this water may develop
hepatitis. For this reason all exposed persons should eonsult their physician, or
their local health department, to receive gamma globulin injections. We would
like any exposed persons who do develop hepatitis to notify their state health
department and the ('enter for Disease Control in Atlanta. Letters should lie
sent to Dr. Mark L. Rosenberg, Center for Disease Control, Atlanta, Georgia.
3033.3.

Thank you for your cooperation.
Sincerely yours,

RICHARD H. SIMS,
Superintendent.
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SenlttOr HATI'FILD. Mr. John E. (rook, Assistant D)irector of the
National Park Service.

Mr. CooKv. Thank you Mr. Chairmtian.
Senator HUx'rriFLv. Wvell Mr. Cook, you have been very patient, too,

and Yon are sort of the anchor nian hlere in that I do not know of any
other witnesses or anyone else who wishes to be heard at this tine.
The record will be kept, open. I will repeat until October 1 for anyone
who found it impossible or utnable to be lhere for this (lay of hearing
for themn to submit a wrvitten statement for the record. Now Mr. Cook
you do not have a written statement but I believe you have presellted
yourself here jUst in the role of anchor man to pick up for anyv ques-
tions that uig-ht remain if I understanud your role2.
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Mr. Cools. That's correct. The service wishes to cooperate in every
wa4' with the committee.

Senator IITrrFIELD. Mr. Cook I think probably the best wayv to trig-
ger your response at this time wouldl be to ask you to give us your
inllnle(liate reactions. not necessarily the ones that you may care to
crank into your mental processes and maybe in a week or two come up
with sonie observations, but what has been your general and specific as
well, if you wish, immediate reactions to the testimony that voui have
heard here today in this hearnug ? The testimony, most especially pre-
sente(i by members of the National Park Service as it relates to the
inci(lents, as it relates to the proce(lldIes followed, as it may relate to
thier judglnent -As it may relate to the interrelationships of the serv-
ice, whatever you wish to include in what would be called your reac-
tions ani(l general ev\aluation assessment of the testimony that vyo have
heard giv\en by your associates in the National Park Service. and when
you do that I would like to lhav-e you also include some specifies that
I will wait to ask those specifics if you (1o not volunteer them.

STATEMENT OF JOHN E. COOK, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
PARK SERVICE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Cool. Fine. I am not sure I will volunteer all of the specifics
you desire lut I will be delighted to answer them. My immediate re-
action to this day has been one-the testimony here is bearing out
much of the information Regional Director Rutter and his stall have
found in their evaluation of the entire situation from start to end.

Senator IIATFIELD. Trlirouohl the Board of Inquiry?
Mr. COOK. Through the Board of Inquiry and special investigations.

I think it can best be su1mm111ed lip in that the situation at Crater Lake
and borne out by testimony here showed an extreme low in levels of
communication. It also exhibited some lack of strong leadership on
the part of the National Park Service, an area in which I will of course
take immediate action to bolster. A fuller understanding is necessary
of what the delegations of authority truly are, and they are very well
spelled out, but I believe its timely for reiteration of that delegation of
authority and a reaffirmation of our true role as public servants, in
order that all of our employees realize our role for serving the public
and protecting the resource. I think that it would be, well we could
go on for some time if I were to attempt to analyze individual testi-
mony and I don't think that would be fair, having the benefit of perfect
hindsight.

Senator 1-ATFIELD. Mr. Cook, I think you have made a very excel-
lent and amazingly succinct evaluation and assessment, and I recog-
nize it for what it is because that's what I asked was a general imme-
diate response. In the whole incident that surrounded this Crater Lake
problem what was the role that the National Park Service Headquar-
ters and specifically your department played in the actual decision to
close the park or to keep it open?

Mr. CooK. The information relative to what the facts were at Crater
Lake was being communicated through the normal channels of com-
munication to me anyway. Mr. Ed Kurtz, Deputy Regional Director
was serving as Acting Regional Director at the time and was personal
point of contact. And I did have personal contacts with him because
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at the national level we were concerned over what the situation was
and what was causing it, what would be done. We also served as a
conduit of information back from the CDC. I have on my immediate
staff a group of Public Health Service employees headed up by HEW
environmental health individuals. The ultimate decision to close the
park was an automatic one. I am not sure that I could say I called the
shot or Ed Kurtz called the shot. When we received information that
they, and the final information with numbers and what you have been
discussing here today came to my attention and Mr. Kurtz's attention,
the decision was automatic, the park would be closed.

Senator HATFIELD. What was that date?
Mr. Cools. That date was about 7 :45 eastern daylight time on

July 11, in the morning, that I began to get information I could not
reach Mr. Kurtz until about 8 something this time, subsequent to that I
had received word fronm CDC that they were going to recommend
closure. They participated with us in the development of a press
release.

Senator HATFIELD. That day at 7:45 eastern standard time on
dJuly 11, what was the triggering information, fact, statistic, data that
brought you to this automatic decision?

Mr. CooK. I don't believe that I could pinpoint a specific item. I
received a morning briefing from the staff individual, he had late eve-
ning contact with the public health officials and I had late afternoon
contact with Mr. Kurtz. There was nothing new in the information
I received from Kurtz other than his feeling that you get that the sit-
uation is at a point where action is absolutely necessary now.

Senator HA'rFFID. Wlhen again was the date that you first were
aware that there were problems at Crater Lake National Park?

Mr. CooI-. I believe, having my secretary reconstruct some short-
hand notes, that I received telephone information on July 2. I don't
ielieve I got it until the 3d that we had an outbreak of some illness
within the YCC camp. Now that was the extent of the information, that
tfle EPA anld Public Health Service were on top of it and looking
into it and there would be a followup come to me immediately. The
Public Health Service on my staff, Senator.

Senator HAFrIELD. Oh, on yvour staff. And then what was the next
major bit of information that you received beyond the YCC infec-
tion?

Mr. CooK. After the Fourth of .July weekend, and I could not, I
cannot give you a date. but it was sometime in the week that we ulti-
mately closed the park, I received word that thev had, in fact, that
there were, in fact, illnesses with regard to park and concession staff.
And that an additional professional mianipower was going in from
many sources into tlue park.

Senatoi I-HATFIELD. Mr. Cook, one of the matters that came out of
t~ie hearing today wvas what appeared to mie to be a lack of real Un-
deistanding of the job description and the job responsibilities and
the job authority from at least the level of the park superintendent
upward. Did you get that feeling today in the testimony, generally
speaking ?

Mr. CooTS. Yes, sir. I did. and it bothers me very much.
Senator HATFIELD. And then things seemed to go downward in

terms of specific instructions, or the lack of specific instructions for
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matters of samp)liflg water and what kind of chain of command
existed or did not exist. and again what was your reaction to that,
was that something bothersome? 

Mr. COOK. It goes to low levels of communication and not a thor-
ough understanding of roles.

Senator HATFIELD. I)O VOU, in your own mind and understanding
of these various jobs from the superintendent of a park and to a group
superintendent, do they have the authority to close the facility in the
park on their own judgment under conditions that might be deter-
mined as emergency or threat to pu)lic health?

Mr. COOK. Yes, sir.
Senator HATFIEILI). This can be done at the superintendent of the

park level?
Mr. COOK. The superintendent has published delegations of au-

thority which authorizes him in the exercising of his judgment to
close all or any part of the park for a specific judgmental reason.

Senator HATFIELD. And for a specific period of time?
Mr. COOK. The period of time would depend on the reason he

closed any of the facilities or the park.
Senator HATFIELD. I)oes this exist with or without clearance or

authorization from a superior ?
Mr. COOK. Yes, sir. Sound management predicates you inform your

superior what you've done.
Senator HATFIELD. Yes, of course. Mr. Borgman indicated that

while he felt he had the authority to close the park, he would want
higher authority to support that decision. What would be the higher
next step, higher authority in your organization?

Mr. COOK. The regional director.
Senator HATFIELD. Trle regional director, Mr. Rutter?
Mr'. COOK. Yes.
Senator HATFIELD. Again, would MIr. Borgman's position hold the

authority in itself to make a judgment to close the facility or an entire
park?

MIl. COOK. Yes, sir.
Senator H1A'TFIELD). Without specific approval from futter, but on

the assuniiption that he would inform Mr. Rfutter?
Mr. COOK. That is correct.
Senator TIArFIEiLI). And who is the next imiiiediate superior to Mr.

flutter?
Mr. Cooi.c In the normal chain of events that information would

come to me.

Senator HATFIEID. To you?
MIr. COOK. Yes, Sir'.
Senator HATFIELD. And therefore, Mr. Rutter, if that decision were

brought to him, he would have full authority to make the same decision
on his own without your specific approval, hut on the assumption that
lie would inform you of such action.

Mr. (NOOK. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. What steps either have been taken or are in the

plocess of being taken to make certain that park superintendents and
stroul) leaders and regional directors, all others in the line of command
have a clear understanding of their authority to close a park or
facilities within the park as a result of this particular experience?
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Mr. CooK. Well, it goes beyond just authorities, Senator. I believe, asa part of outr revitalizingr management of the National Park Service,
uil(ler a new director, we are very agressively meeting with the regional
directors and as many of the superintendents as possible to reiterate thefact that the superintendent is in effect the captain of that ship, andis responsible for everything that goes on in it.

Senator HATFIELD. Now Mr . Cook I aiii going to ask you a very toughqllestionl and I am not trying to put you on the spot at all, but by thesame token I don't want to leave Mr. Sims on the spot if it's not fair ore(lliital)le to (1o so. The question is this. You have referred to revitaliz-
ing the National Park Service under the new director. Is it conceivable
that under the then existing practices, precedents, moods, traditions
of the National Park Service that it's very reasonable and very under-standal)le that a park superintenldent would demonstrate his reluctanceto make a decision and take action as in this instance and that a group
leader as Mr. Borginan would(l demonstrate t he same general reluctanceto take this kind of action, when in hindsight retrospect both gentle-
men indicated that they would have done things differently but-Idon't want to, you see, bring the full focus upon this particular incident
or upon these particular men if, within the whole service, there wereconditions unspoken and spoken attitudes that caused this kind of
reluctance to be so apparent in this case?

Mr'. COOK. Yes; I believe we must be fair to both these gentlemena nd with all of us having the benefit of the hindsight I think we woulddo things differently. The service has undergone, as has many bureaus
in Government the last couple of years, some great turmoil.

Senator HATFIELD. I know that.
Mr. CooKs. We've undergone a change of leadership twice. We've

undergone some very intense congressional inquiries which makes man-agers very sensitive. The closure of a national park is something with-out precedent. To my knowledge, and I am third generation National
Park Service, this is the first total national park to be closed, so it is amonumentous decision to make. One that you'd want with all of yourhearts desire to be sure you were right put in the climate of the times
in the past. Different nien would do things differently even at that
given time. But I think we must be fair to both those gentlemen and
recognize the total picture of that they were operating under.

Senator HATFIELD. You are very candid. Mr. Cook, one other matter
that came out at this hearing that disturbed me and is really part of a
bigger picture and that is relationship of the national parks to the con-
cessions. It appeared to me that the park superintendent in this case
was not fully apprised of the illnesses amiong the concessionaire em-
ployees. And the concessionaire also indicated that there was no im-
mediate thought that came to make this information to the superin-
tendent, so it appears to me that there again is another line ofcomm unication, that needs strengthening not only within the service of
the National Park Service, but perhaps within the relationships to the
concessionaires in the national parks. I am not making any general con-clusion from this conclusion, but would imply that it exists in other
national parks but because of this general impression that I received
from this experience I wonder if you care to observe as to whether or
not this is not another area that needs very careful review in the gen-
eral park service.
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Mr. COOK. Yes; and its one that has undergone and is continuing to
undergo, not only review but action on our part. The role and rela-
tionship of the Park Service and the park manager to the concessions
and the concessions contract management is something that has
changed over the past few years. It has changed for many reasons. One
has been the large onslaught of mole visitations. Anotl;er, being very
candid, has been the, fact that the National Park Service staff-wise has
not had the growth we feel necessary to maintain a level of profession-
alism in dealing with something that traditionally we dealt with in a
different manner. To elaborate, a concession is a business. Most of our
managers that you've heard today came up froni a background of
biology, natural sciences, were rangers, and eventually became man-
agers and are not normally accustolued to dealing in a business sense
in a busines world, and this is an area in which we are (liligently work-
ing to strengthen the service and to strengthen the hand of the park
superintendent because lie is that contract manager. We are doing so
by updating and republishing gui(elines, regulations and by training.
Buit it's one that concerns me, silr.

Senator HATFIELD. Mr. Cook, did, were you ever aware of any out-
side pressures, political pressures, other pressures to not close the park
or to delay the closing of the park?

Mr. COOK. No, sir; in fact I asked my staff specifically those that
would be most likely to come into any such pressures face to face at the
Washington level, had they received any phone calls or were there any
pressures, the answer was negative. MA'. Rutter. in his investigation, has
come up with the same conclusion that we have not received any politi-
cal pressures to not close the park.

Senator HATFIELD. When you say Mr. Rutter, does that speak for
the entire region which includes the staff and personnel of the Crater
Lake right on up?

Mr. COOK. It includes the full results of his investigation and when
he says there is no evidence of that, that to me means it includes that
staff all the way up.

Senator HATFIELD. Do you have any further statement or comment
you wish to make, Mr. Cook?

Mr. COOK. Senator, I would just like to close again, pledging to you
and to the committee our full desire to cooperate in these matters, but
more than that I want the public to know we have learned from this
situation at Crater Lake, and we intend to profit from the learning
experience as absolutely terrible as it was and the effects it had on
people, and if we can learn from our mistakes, we certainly hope there
will be many, many fewer of them in the future.

Senator HATFIELD. When you indicated, one followup question, when
you indicated this is the first time in history, to your knowledge, that a
national park has been closed. Have there been occasions when facilities
have been closed within a national park?

Mr. COOK. Yes. sir; I have done so myself.
Senator HATFIELD. And on basis of health and other such matters,

what were the reasons generally, or what were some of the reasons for
closing those facilities.

Mr. COOK. I closed the facility when I went to park superintendent
because it did not meet the minimum health standard requirement after
three surveys.
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Senator HATFIELD. So the precedent in the closing of the entire park,
not in the matter of closing facilities because of lack of standards with-
i n the park?

Mr. COOK. That is correct.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much and again to you, Mr. Cook,

we will follow through from this hearing and since we have had many
relationships through our Committee on Interior in the past I am sure
we are going to follow through on this and work together with you, and
as you have pledged your support to this committee, I can speak very
easily and assuredly that we pledge our cooperation to you as well. And
with that I would like to ask you at what point were the House or the
Senate Interior Committees informed of the situation at Crater Lake
and as to the decision of the closure?

Mr. COOK. The morning of July 11 I had in my office our congres-
sional liaison staff, our public affairs staff and my Public Health Serv-
ice staff. They heard the information on the speaker phone and were
under explicit instructions from me to simultaneously inform the
delegation from this State and the committees, both House and Senate.
I believe it was accomplished before 10 o'clock in the morning. No,
it was not; it would have been 11 o'clock. Mr. Whitlock said it was
accomplished.

Senator HATFIELD. Thank you very much.
Mr. COOK. Thank you, sir.
Senator HATFIELD. Does anyone else wish to be heard? If not the

committee will stand in adjournment.
[Whereupon, at 10 p.m., the committee adjourned.]
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STATEMENT OF JOSEPH P. SCHOCK, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, NATIONAL
PARK SERVICE ENVIRONMENTAL SANITATION PROGRAM, I)EPARTMIENT OF THE
INTERIOR

'T'he following information was obtained l)y myself and Assistant Director
John II. Fritz in discussions with various people regarding the outbreak of illness
which led to closing Crater Lake National Park.

On July 2, Mr. McCabe, Acting Director, Water Quality Division, Health Effects
Research Laboratory, EPA Cincinnati called to inform us that his Seattle Region-
al representative had learned a water supply system in the P'ark was contamni-
nated. Mr. John McCutchen, of our Program in Denver who is responsible for
providing consultation to the NPS Pacific Northwest areas was called and asked
to contact the Park. 1-e reported back that: 25 of 30 YCC staff were sick with
diarrhea and nausea as well as some Park staff and families lasting about 24
hours: the State was making an investigation; all bacteriological samples were
good and the Park was maintaining a 2.0 pp)11 chlorine residual in the water
supply system. Based on this information it was assumed the prolilem was not
water borne. Therefore, no one from our Program staff was sent to assist in the
investigation. Mr. John E. Cook, Associate Director, Park System Management,
NI'S was informed of the situation.

On July 7, we were called by Dr. Gene Gangarosa, Deputy Director, Division
of Bacterial Diseases, CDC, Atlanta. He reported that on July 0 the Oregon
State Health Department requested assistance anil Dr. Koplan, Epidemiological
Investigating Officer, Center for Disease Control, Public Health Service, San
Francisco, was sent to make an investigation. Topside NPS officials were routinely
briefed concerning the latest information obtained from the field on this problem.

Contact was maintained with 1)r. Gangarosa during July 8-. I)r. Mark Rosen-
burg, a second EIS officer was sent from Atlanta, to provide assistance. I)uring
this period it was reported that the cause of the illness could not be determined.

On the morning of July 10, Dr. Gangarosa called to provide a status report
as follows:

The outbreak first occurred June 21, with a peak in cases on June 24.
Another peak occurred July 1 or 2. Both apparently coincide with a large
influx of persons in the park.

As of July 10, there were an estimated 750 cases with some new cases
contimlimig to appear.

Identified symptoms were diarrhea, cranlps, nausea, vomiting and head-
ache. Although not life threatening the illness was quite severe with some
persons possibly hospitalized. No confirmation of this obtained.

The attack rate was unusually high being about 90% in both park em-
ployees and visitors.

Based on epidemliological data available it did not appear that either
water or food was the vehicle. However, one water sample (source not
reported) showed 000 coliform/100 ml. It was not clear when or where this
sample originated or whether it had been from a chlorinated supply. (This
was prol)ably the sample sent by the YCC to the laboratory). Later informa-
tion showed a satisfactory chlorine residual.

This was considered a preliminary telephone report with some unanswered
questions and Dr. Gangarosa would keel) us informed.

At this time conversations between Dr. Gangarosa and our office focused on
possibly closing the concession or reducing food service usimlg only those people
who were well anil not serving food from all the concessions facilities. One
difficulty was that food staff could be well today anmi sick tomorrow making
policing the sitlatioll difficult.

After reviewing the situation again with Dr. Gangarosa around 2:30 P.M.
(EDT) on the 10th it was decided to delay a final decision for 24 hours.

Based on the possibility of requiring modified food service operations Air. Fritz
who is responsihile for the food sanitation aspects of our Program was scheduled
to fly to the Park on the 11th to provide assistance.

(213)
61-348 0-76-- 15
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On July 11 (8:30 A.M.-EDT) we were informed by Dr. Gangarosa that he,
Dr. David J. Sencer, Director CI)C, and other top CDC Atlanta staff were going
to meet to evaluate the problem. Dr. Sencer called this office at 10:45 A.M. EDT
and recommended the Park be closed immediately. On the previous afternoon
warm weather melted the last sivow which had covered the sewer line disclosing
open sewage on the ground. Dye tests by the State showed untreated sewage was
contaminating the spring water supply source located below the sewer line.
The hillside is of volcanic ash material and susceptible to surface contamination.
This recommendation was discussed with Mr. John Cook and his Public Affairs
and Congressional Liaison Staff; relayed by phone with Ed Kurtz, Depoty Di-
rector, 1'NW Regional Office who called the Superintendent to close the Park.

In view of these developments, Mr. Fritz' trip was cancelled and Michael
Jensen, Sanitary Engineer, our Program representative at the Denver Service
Center was contacted while on a field trip in Los Angeles and immediately sent
to the Park to coordinate our environmental sanitation concerns.

Routine contact was kept with Mr. Jensen on-site and Dr. Gangarosa until
the Park was re-opened August 1.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOimN A. RUTTER, REGIONAL 1)IRECTOR, PACIFIC
NORTHWEST REGION, NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

Mr. Chairman, I am John A. Rutter, regional director of the Pacific North-
west Region of the National Park Service. I am responsible for the operation
and management of 20 areas in the States of Alaska, Oregon, Washington, Idaho,
and one area in Northern California.

Carter Lake National Park is part of a group of four areas administered by
the Klamath Falls group office. This office provides mnanageament assistance, ad-
ministrative services, and staff support to the four areas concerned. The general
superintendent is under my direct supervision.

On July 9, I returned to the regional office after an extended trip and was
advised by members of the staff that there was considerable sickness at Crater
Lake National Park and that the Public Health Service, the Oregon State 1)e-
partment of Health, and representatives of the Center for Disease Control were
present in the park. All appeared to be in good order. Everything was being
done that could be done. I left the office for Olympic National Park to attend the
Regional Advisory Committee meeting.

On July 10, I was advised by Deputy Regional Director Kurtz that there was
some consideration being given to closing the park: that there appeared to be
an epidemic affecting not only employees but visitors as well; that it had not
been determined yet whether the cause of the epidemic was food borne or
water borne; and also, as I recall, that the center for disease control in Atlanta
said there was not sufficient evidence to warrant closing the park at that time.

On July 11, I was again contacted at Olympic National Park by Deputy
Regional Director Kurtz who informed me that the park had been closed and
that sewage had been found overflowing into Munson Springs contaminating
the primary park water source. I left the meeting in Olympic. I returned to
Seattle and left for Crater Lake on the morning of July 12 and remained there
until the afternoon of July 13 when I returned to Seattle.

While there, I wvas briefed on the situation as of that time by representatives
of the Public Health Service, the Oregon State Health Department, and the
Environmental Protection Agency, as wvell as members of the park staff. As I
recall, those present were Michael E. Jensen of the Public Health Service,
William Titus of the Oregon State Health Department, and William Mullen
of the Environmental Protection Agency. Members of the National Park Service
were Superintendent Richard Sims of Crater Lake, General Superintendent
Ernest Borgman of the Klamath Falls group office, and Maintenance Supervisor
Thomas J. Arams of the Klamath group office.

After being briefed on the situation that existed at the park, a proposal was
outlined to cleanse the system and restore potable water aimed at reopening
the park as soon as possible. Briefly, we requested and received from the U.S.
Army at Fort Lewis, Washington, three portable water treatment plants. The
water system was flushed and sterilized and refilled with potable water from
the Army units. During this time, we purchased a Neptune Microfloc Waterboy
treatment plant in order that we would be able to filter our own water and
release the Army units. After proper cleansing and testing of the system and
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agreement by the State of Oregon, the Public Health Service, and the Environ-mental Protection Agency, the park was reopened to the public on August 1.Simultaneously, plans were made to develop and reconstruct a new permanentwvater system utilizing water from Annie Spring, an uncontaminated watersource, located at the junction of the south and west entrance roads. This sourceof water was approved by the Public Health Service, the Environmental Pro-
tection Agency, and the Oregon State Health 1)epartment.

After conferring with the regional staff on July 14, associate regional direc-tor Wayne Howe was sent to Crater Lake to assist Superintendent Sims andGeneral Superintendent Borgman in any way possible. He was accompanied byJoseph B. Brooks, attorney, Regional Solicitor's Office in Portland. RegionalPublic Information Specialist Gale Brammer had been detailed to Crater Lake
on July 11.

The contract was let on August 1 and construction started on August 6. It is
expected that this new system will be completed and in use this fall. In themeantime, the temporary water treatment plant secured by the National ParkService will continue to be used to furnish a potable water supply.

On August 10, I directed that a board of inquiry be formed and an inquirymade into the circumstances leading up to the closure of the park. That boardwas comprised of Kurt Townsend, regional chief of maintenance, Southwestice; Mrs. Nell Kuonen, chairman of the tourist and convention committee of the
Klamath county chamber of commerce; Henry Ongerth, chief sanitary engineerof the State of California health department; Wayne Howe, associate regional
director, Park System Management; and chairman Leroy Fisk, Water Control
Division of the Oregon Institute of Technology, Klamath Falls, Oregon.

This board convened on August 10 at the community building in Crater LakeNational Park and heard all those persons wishing to testify as well as statementsfrom those persons requested to appear by general superintendent Borgman. Thecomplete transcript and findings of that board are not available at this time. I at-
tended parts of the hearing.

Previous to this time, a sequence of events had been compiled of those eventsprior to the closing of the park. After reading this material, listening to part ofthe testimony at the board of inquiry, and based on my own discussions of thesituation, I concluded that further information was needed. I should add that Iwas also concerned by information reported in the press that there was a "cover-up" at Crater Lake and that pressure had been exerted on the National ParkService to delay closing the park.
On August 14, I asked Deputy Regional Director Kurtz and Capt. Larry Pinksof the U.S. Park Police assigned to the Pacific Northwest Region to go to CraterLake and interview individual employees both of the National Park Service andthe concession and any other person interested in furnishing information con-cerning the events leading up to the closing of the park.
From the review of all of the available information, at this time, we haveconcluded that there was no "cover-up" and that no pressure was exerted on theNational Park Service to keep the park open. There were some imprudent actsand indiscreet comments made, but they appear in no way to have jeopardized

the health of the visiting public, any member of the park staff, or the con-cessioner's staff.
It was found that, unfortunately, communications at all levels between allgroups in the park were at an extremely low level, our inability to fill permanent

vacancies on the park staff reduced operating efficiency, and strong directionon the part of the National Park Service at this time was lacking. Action has beeninitiated to correct this situation. After a thorough review, whatever measures
are necessary will be taken to assure sound management of the park and propercommunications between the various groups working and living in Crater LakeNational Park.

This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. I would be happy toanswer any questions you or members of the committee may have.
Thank you.

STATEMENT OF LARRY B. SMITH, TEACHER, JACKSONVILLE, OREG.
Thank you for the opportunity of submitting written testimony concerning thehearings into the closing of Crater Lake National Park. I have been teaching

here in Jacksonville for nine years and have worked for 14 summers at CraterLake.
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I feel that having seen the decision process concerning the closure of the park
take place that I can add a small measure of behind the scenes information.

Toward the close of the hearings, one of the Lodge employees testified that he
and Mr. Wheeler gave no indication that he was unhappy. I don't feel he was
they were sick. I first heard about this On a first hand basis the night the Park
closed on July 10th. My brother and myself had gone to the Rin Village area to
post warning signs about the discovery of sewer contamination in the park's
water supply. The warnings stated that under no circumstances was any water
to be used.

In my brother's letter to your office describes the opposition of Mr. Ralph Pey-
ton to the posting of the warnimigs. l)uring his argument in the lobby of the Lodge,
Pat Alendar and Myself proceeded down to the Cafeteria. Mr. Wheeler, of Grants
Pass, the night clean up mal. let us into the building. Whlile we were posting the
wvarnings, Mr. Wheeler began to tell me about girls being forced to work while ill.
lie said he went to his supervisor to complain about the situation and was told
"to get my nose out of their business or be fired". He seemed to enjoy his job
and Mr. Wheeler gave no indication that he was unhappy. I don't feel he was
making up the story. Mr. Wheeler gave no hint as to who his supervisor was. It
would have been good to have invited him to the hearing.

Some of the hearing testimony seemed to indicate that some of the stories
about the Lodge Comnpany had been fabricated because of unhappy working con-
ditions and the workers wanted to get even with the Company.

They all missed the most olbvious point of all. Mr. Peyton is the Lodge manager
and thus the symbol of opposition. It is very obvious to the people around Mr.
Peyton that lie is an alcoholic and has been an active one for about 15 years. He
is visibly drunk about 60% of the time. Because of this condition, he usually
makes people very angry because of his harsh tongue. Many verbal complaints
have been turned in but nothing has been done. An investigation was once con-
ducted by a federal agency because of Mr. Peyton's racial slurs. Yet he keeps on
representing the "park" and continues to get drunk and to make enemies for both
the company and the Park Service. It has been understood that since the investi-
gation has been underway. Mr. Peyton's lawyers have convinced him to lay off
to present a better public image. He looked quite well at the hearings.

I was working the Information and Dispatch Desk at Park Headquarters the
night of the 10th. The rock was discovered in the sewer line about 8:30 and we
began to immediately warn the local residents. Mr. Sims and the public health
people then gathered at headquarters. Mr. Sims was told by Dr. Rosenburg that
the Park would have to be closed as soon as possible. Mr. Sims agreed whole
heartedly. About 10:00 PM Dr. Rosenburg called Mr. Peyton to tell him about
what was transpiring and that the water was not to be used. Mr. Peyton in-
sisted that lie be allowed to serve breakfast. I)r. Rosenburg suggested cold cereal
and milk. Mr. Peyton wouldn't go along with it. He kept insisting that he be al-
lowed to serve breakfast. Finally, Dr. Rosenburg said, "Mr. Peyton, I'm not going
to argue with you any longer" and lie then hlumig up. Mr. Peyton then appealed to
Mr. Borgman and was turned down.

On the evening the 9th, while Drs. Koiland and Rosenburg were passing by the
Dispatch Desk, I asked the doctors if they were aware of the signs that had been
posted On the Rini indicating that the water was safe. Dr. Kopland became very
upset over the sign and called Mr. Peyton a couple of weak names. As Dr. Rosen-
burg began to walk away he turned and said, "Really, the way the sign is
worded, everything lie says in the sign is true." Dr. Rosenburg also showed dis-
pleasure at the posting of the sign.

Off the record I would like to comlpliment you, Senator, on the way that you
conducted the hearing. Your grasp of the issues and situation was amazing.
Your line of questioning showed great insight. It was certainly an experience to
have watched you act in a truely professional capacity.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH. EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,

PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, CENTER FOR DISEASE CONTROL,
Atlanta, Ga., July 23, 1975.

Mr. JOSEPH SCHOCK,
Public Health Service,
1100 L Street NW., Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. Scnlocn: Froni June 13 to July 11, 1975. 295) (92%) of 320 resident
Elersominel and family members at Crater Lake National Park developed an in-
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testinal illness with diarrhea (92%), cramps (76%), nausea (66%), vomiting
(66%), chills (48%), headache (46%), muscle ache (45%), and fever (41%).
Among these ill persons, 73% missed work, 11% consulted a physican, and
none was hospitalized. Information collected from 101 of the approximately
900 visitors who stayed overnight at the park from July 4 to 1) revealed that 72
(72%) of them had experienced a similar illness. Data from individuals who
had single short exposures to the park indicated that the incubation period of
the illness was approximately 48 hours. The median duration of illness among
park personnel was 8 days.

An etiologic agent has not been identified. Examination of rectal swabs and
stool samples collected from 30 persons indicate that the illness was not
caused by salmonellae, shigellae, vibrios, Ycrsinia entcrocolitica, or orbivirus.
Tests for toxigenic Escherichia coli and enteric viruses are in progress.

Among both park personnel and visitors, illness was highly associated with
water consumption at the park (p .000005). Water samples obtained from
the water distribution system on and after July 1 were contaminated with
coliform organisms. Inspection of the sewerage system on July 10 revealed an
obstruction to sewage flow that resulted in an overflow of sewage into the park's
watershed. A dye study confirmed that the source of contamination was the
blocked sewer line.

Control measures included: 1) closing the park. 2) correcting existing defects
in the water and sewerage systems, and 3) initiating careful surveillance of the
park's water system. (A detailed list of recommendations made to the Park
Superintendent at the time of the investigation is attached.) Because of the
risk of exposure to hepatitis A, CDC reconmnended that all persons exposed to
the drinking water be given immune serum globulin propl)lylaxis for hepatitis A.

Surveillance of the exposed population for hepatitis has been initiated by
State and Territorial Epidemiologists and by CI)('. rvwo hepatitis cases who had
become ill prior to their visit used the park's toilet facilities to dispose of po-
tentially infectious feces. However, surveillance has not identified any definite
post-exposure cases of hepatitis among the estinnate(d 100,000 persons exposed
to Crater Lake during the outbreak.

JEFFREY P. KOPLAN, M.D.,
Illcdical Epidcmiologist,

Field Services Division, Buireau of Epidemiology.
MARK L. ROSENBERG, M.D..

Entcric Diseases Branch,
Bacterial Discascs Division, Bureau of Epidemiology.

Enclosure.

RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE SUPERINTENDENT OF CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK,
JULY 12, 1975

1. The existing piped water system is contaminated and should not be used
for drinking, cooking, tooth brushing, or washing. All ice-cubes and food
prepared with Munson Springs water should be discarded.

2. Water from Annie Springs is potable and should be provided in adequate
quantities for domestic use by resident park personnel. The Park Adminis-
tration should obtain a commercial chlorine-containing bleach to distribute
to all park personnel. Utensils and dishware contaminated with Munson Springs
water should be washed and then soaked in a solution of 1 tablespoon of
bleach to 1 gallon of warm water for at least 30 minutes. Contaminated con-
tainers used for water transport should be similarly treated. Adequate shower
facilities should also be provided.

3. Park personnel who have not yet received gamma globulin should obtain
it from their physician or local health department.

4. The Park should remain closed until:
(a) piped potable water has been provided for park residents; this

should he the highest priority to allow remaining park personnel to achieve
normal domestic routines.

(b) adequate toilet facilities are available at the rim and headquarters
areas. These facilities must include adequate supplies of potable water
for handwashing.

5. Thorough disinfection of the existing distribution system could be ac-
comuplished using water that is either filtered or derived from Annie Springs.
Munson Springs water could be made potable by passage through a temporary
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portable filtration-chlorination unit placed near the pump station. Alternatively,
a water line could be constructed to deliver water from Annie Springs to the
pump station.

6. All water system construction and disinfection should be supervised by
the Oregon State Health Division or National Park Service consultants. Fre-
quent monitoring of all parts. of the system for bacterial contamination must
be continued throughout the periods of disinfection, construction, and opera-
tion. The system should conform to standards set by the Oregon State Health
Division and the United States Environmental Protection Agency.

7. Written records should be maintained of all monitoring for bacterial
contamination and chlorine residual levels at various points in the distribution
system. These points should include those parts of the system farthest from
the point of disinfection.

X. Reports of unsatisfactory water specimens must be quickly and effectively
followed-up with intensified monitoring of the system and correction of any
possible system deficiencies. Arrangements should be made to assure rapid
return of reports from testing facilities.

9. The park superintendent should designate a specific member of the park
staff to have responsibility for sanitation and water quality in the park.

10. A written record of all reported gastroenteric illness occurring in the park
personnel and visitors should be maintained in the administration office. This
record should include name and address of ill person, dates of arrival at park
and onset of illness, symptoms, and where persons stayed in the park.

11. Public food service facilities should not be re-opened before thorough
disinfection of all contaminated water lines, ice-making materials, and food
preparation and service items. This process should be supervised by the Oregon
State Division of Health or National Park Service Consultants.

12. Protecting the health of park personnel and visitors must be the primary
objective in the implementation of these recommendations. Alternative solutions
may be adopted but health must not be compromised.

These interim recommendations were submitted by the following persons:
G. Edward Barnes, District Sanitarian, Bend District, Oregon State

Health Division.
Jeffrey P. Koplan, M.D., Bureau of Epidemiology, Center for Disease

Control, United States Public Health Service, Altanta, Ga.
William A. Mullen, Chief, Drinking Water Programs Branch, U.S. Environ-

mental Protection Agency, Region 10, Seattle, Wash.
Michael O'Neal, Regional Engineer, Oregon State Health Division.
Mark L. Rosenberg, M.D., Bureau of Epidemiology, Center for Disease

Control, United States Public Health Service, Atlanta, Ga.
Willard S. Titus, Sanitarian, Oregon State Health Division

U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY,
REGION X,

Seattle, Wash/., August 1, 1975.
Mr. RIdHARD H. SIMS,
Superintendent, Crater Lake National Park,
Crater Lake, Oreg.

DEAR MR. SiMs: The conditions which led to the recent contamination of the
water supply system at Crater Lake and the resulting illnesses and Park closure
are a concern to us all. We have worked closely with you and your staff, the NPS
consultant staff from Denver, and Oregon State Health Division personnel to
assure the provision of safe drinking water during the emergency period and to
reestablish the Park's water supply system as a safe source of supply for Park
residents and visitors.

After review of the facility operations and water quality data by Mr. Mullen
on July 29. 1975, we were able to concur that the water met the quality criteria
of the EPA Propjosed Interim Primary Drinking Water Regulations and that
the system was capable of providing safe water for domestic use. That decision
and our concurrence for Park reopening was predicated upon certain conditions
being met. These were expressed during the meeting in your office on the after-
noon of July 29 and are itemized below.

(1) Water now being made and in the system has been determined potable. It
appears that the quantity of water may not be adequate for full operation of all
facilities. Therefore, curtailment of some activities may be necessary. Water
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supply production and storage must be carefully monitored. The three Armytreatment units are producing at capacity to assure safe water. Increased filtra-tion rates to meet new demands for water must not be permitted.
(2) Close monitoring of turbidity and chlorine residuals in the finished wateris essential. The current procedure for producing water with turbidity no greaterthan 0.1-0.2 turbidity units must be maintained. Water produced after back-washing must be discharged to waste or recycled until these limits are reached.A free chlorine residual of 2 to 3 mg/l in the finished water after filtrationand 1 to 2 mg/i in the distribution system will provide adequate disinfection.(3) Until Annie Springs water is provided as a permanent solution for watersupply needs at the Headquarters and Rim areas, the following surveillance ac-

tivities are essential:
a. At least one rawv water and one finished water sample from each system(headquarters area and Rim) shall be submitted each week to a certifiedlaboratory to document compliance with bacteriological quality regulations.

Sample locations within the distribution system are to be identified by the
NPS consultant.

b. Chlorine residual analyses are to be made daily at locations in eachsystem in accordance with the plan (leveloped by the N'PS consultant.
c. Bacteriological testing will be conducted by NPC staff using membranefilter units to supplement sampling submitted to the laboratory. At leastone raw water and one finished water sample from the treatment plant willbe run daily. At least three finished water samples will be collected weeklyat random from the distribution system. These samples will be collected andrun at different times and locations than those submitted to the laboratory.(4) The Neptune Microfloc plant currently being set up to treat Munson Springswater must not be used for producing treated water for distribution until aqualified, preferably certified, operator is on board and familiar with the system,and until laboratory data substantiate the unit's capability for producing safewater. Qualified operators must be on duty at all times during which the unitoperates.

(5) One individual on the permanent park staff must be designated responsiblefor operation of the treatment facilities, including distribution system sampling.(6) Pressure testing or television surveillance of the sewer line above the watertreatment plant intake is to be accomplished as soon as a contract can be let.(7) Following determination of the integrity of the sewer line, a dye test is tolbe conducted. Time of travel between critical manholes is to be determined andrecorded for comparison with similar measurements made next year before thesewer line is placed into service. Samples of water from the spring and treat-ment plant intake are to be analyzed for fluorescence as a further check on
Potential contamination of the source.

(8) As a further step in improving raw water quality, we strongly recommendthat inlet lines to the spring collection box which continue to show high concen-
trations of total and fecal coliforms be plugged or their flow diverted.In conclusion, continued safety of the water supply at Crater Lake NationalPark can be assured only if adequate operation and close surveillance of thetreatment facilities are provided. Highest priority must be given to these func-tions and to implementation of the permanent solution of providing safe waterfor Park residents and visitors. If the current and proposed treatment practices
and surveillance activities are found inadequate, I will take appropriate actionauthorized to me by the Safe Drinking Water Act to protect the public health.

Sincerely,

CLIFFORD V. SMITH, Jr., Ph. D., P.E.,
Regional Administrator.

ENVIRONMENTAL SANITATION PROGRAM

PROGRESS REPORT: SANITARY STATUS OF NPS WATER SUPPLY SYSTEMS

An evaluation of the sanitary status of 1183 NPS water supply systems showssignificant improvement has been made in monitoring the systems for bacterio-logical and chemical quality, and the bacteriological quality of water deliveredto the consumer last year. Problems continue with maintenance of treatment
equipment. Forty-four (44) systems were classified UTse Prohibited and 55 sys-tems need treatment.



220

STAN l)ARDS

EPA has proposed revised drinking wvater standards (I)WS) under the re-

cently enacted Safe Drinking Water Act, Public Law 93-523. Changes have been
made in monitoring frequencies, maximum permissible limits, reporting and

other criteria. The proposed standards were used as the basis for this report.
'The following data have been compiled for each NPS water supply system for

1974.
system designation;
type of treatment;
source (ground, surface, etc.)
number of bacteriological samples required;
number of bacteriological samples taken;
date of last complete chemical analysis;
chemicals exceeding limits;
construction and maintenance problems identified; and during environ-

mental health survey,
These data are summarized in Tables 1 and 2.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

The source of drinking water throughout the country is deteriorating. Although
ground waters obtained from aquifers beneath impervious strata have heretofore
been considered sufficiently protected from bacterial contamination to preclude
need for disinfection, this is frequently not true today. Ground waters are
gradually becoming polluted.

Many existing NPS systems were built years ago. Due to deterioration of the
system, and decline of the raw water quality, many of these systems can no
longer be relied upon to consistently produce safe water. Public health standards
require treatment of all surface water, and also for ground water unless a his-
tory of satisfactory bacteriological quality and sanitary surveys has been de-
veloped. Surface waters require continuous disinfection and generally filtration.

This report does not include data on an estimated 100 back-country systems.

EVALUATION

Chemical monitoring
Compliance with DWS: Percent

1972 ------------------------------------------------------------ _ 23
1973 ------------------------------- 48
1974 (estimated)- -86

During the last 10 months about $28,000 was spent for inorganic chemical
analysis work, and an estimated 86% compliance of NPS controlled systems
(1046) with DWS has been achieved. This great accomplishment. An additional
$20,000 will be requested in FY 76 to achieve 100% compliance for inorganic
analysis and initial pesticide and organic chemical sampling and analysis. Labora-
tories are being contacted to obtain the best price.

Arrangements continue with the EPA Laboratory Facility in Las Vegas,
Nevada for annually scanning 100 samples for radioactivity at no cost. Charges
will be made when a detailed analysis is required. So far, no problems have
been encountered with the samples analyzed.

Bacteriological monitoring

Compliance with DWS: Percent

1972 ------------------------------------------------------------_ 27
1973 ------------------------------- 4
1974 ------------------------------- 71

Noncompliance with DWS:
1972 -- 5--------------------------------------------------------- 73
1 9 7 3 -- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 5
1974 ------------------------------- 29

Although a significant improvement was made in monitoring for bacteriological
safety, 29% (338) of the systems were not sampled during 2 or more months
of operation of which approximately 70% (237) are public systems.
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Our one-half of the systems in the Provisionally Satisfactory category were not
sampled for possible bacteriological contamination at the recommended fre-
quency. This could be corrected by more attentive management and concern by
the Parks that water being delivered is safe.

There are 44 systems classified as Use Prohibited because of unsafe bacterio-
logical quality, construction and/or treatment needs. They require immediate
improvement, or the system should be removed from service. Specific recoin-
memidations are being made to Superintendents for each of these systems.

Ani Insufficient l)ata category was established this reporting period because
data are insufficient to make a final classification or improvements are being made
to the system blt the work is not completed so that it can not lie determined if
the problem is solved. This interim classification carrys a time period in wAlhich
necessary correction of deficiencies must be matle in iorder to achieve a higher
classification, othervise it will revert to the tse Prohibited status. A time tattle
of correction xvas developed for each of these systems. If a significant health
hazard exists. budgetary restrictions do not constitute a sufficient excuse to pre-
vent compliance with the time table.

The percentage of systems in the Not Classified category increased due to a
more concentrated effort to identify inmmnicipal sources.

RECO N At lE NDATION S

1. Systems classified IUse Prohibited should not ibe useul until corrective action
has been taken. Plaos for effecting needeed improvements are being worked out
with the Parks and Regions.

2. $20,000 should be allocated in fiscal year 1976 for chemical analysis work.
3. Bletter maintenance of treatment equipment isi needed.
4. An adequate liacteriological sampling program should lie followed for each

system w-lmen in operation.
5. A study of all back couinmtry wvater sitily systems should le conumlictetl to

identify potential health hazards and metiioils of correction.

TABLE 1.-SANITARY STATUS NPS WATSR SUPPLY SYSTEMS

1974

Number Percent

A. General:
1. Source:

NPS controlled:
Public systems -800 68
Single family, residential -. 246 20

Subtotal -1,046-
Municipal -137 12

Total - 1, 183

2. Treatment (NPS controlled).
Wells springs:

Treated -258 34
Not treated -492 66

Subtotal - 750.

Surface:
Treated- 189 89
Not treated - 38 17

Subtotal - 227 ---

All systems:
Treated- 447 46
Not treated -530 54

S ubtotal-- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Other-

Total ---------------------

-- ----------6 97 -- - - -- - -

1, 046-

1972 1973 1974
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TABLE 1.-SANITARY STATUS NPS WATER SUPPLY SYSTSMS-Continued

1974

Number Percent

B. Monitoring (percent):
1. Chemical:

Compliance with DWS -23 48 '86Non-compliance with DWS -77 52 1142 Bacteriological.
Compliance with DWS 27 47 71Noncompliance with DWS -73 53 29

Maximum Number of
limit systems

C. Quality:
1. Chemical:

(a) Systems with fluoride levels exceeding DWS-being used in accord-
ance with PHS recommendations --- 26(b) Systems having chemical levels above 75 percent maximum limit inDWS requires intensified monitoring program (excludes fluories). 75-99 16

100 34

1974 Total

Resi- 1973
Public dential Number Percent percent

2 Bacteriological-N PS controlled
Compliance with DWS -715 200 915 2 87 81Noncompliance with DWS- 85 46 131 213 19Classified provisionally satisfactory 60 45 105Classified use prohibited- 25 1 26

D Reliability. Systems with treatment -13 0 13I Systems requiring immediate treatment -55

I Estimated.
2 These preliminary figures may change due to additional data obtained for 170 (14 percent) of the systems classifiedinsufficient data.

TABLE 2.-CLASSIFICATION OF NPS WATER SUPPLY SYSTEMS, APRIL 1975

1974
1973Classification percent Percent Number

Satisfactory-Complies with all DWS-10 31 362Provisionally satisfactory-Deficiencies exist but there is not eminent orsubstantial danger to health-28 40 477Insufficient data-Deficiencies may exist but insufficient data is available
to determine true status-Could revert to any of the 3 classifications or
deficiencies exist and available data indicates there is potential danger
to health unless improvements are made in accordance with an estab-
lished timetable system-Otherwise will revert to use prohibited 54 14 170Use prohibited-Significant health hazard exist-System shall not be used
until corrections are made- 2 3 44

T otal -- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -- 4Not classified-NPS facility served by local municipal system 6 i2 1, 637
Total ---- ------------------------- ------- 100 1,183

[From the U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Jioly 12, 119751]

(Epidemiologic Notes and Relsorts)

OUTBREAK OF GASTROINTESTINAL ILLNESS AT CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK, OREG.

From June 16 to July 11, 1975, an estimated 1,000 or emore residents and visitors
to the Crater Lake National Park in Oregona hecanise ill with a disease which
lasted several days and was characterized by sudden nausea and vomiting, then
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cramips and moderately severe diarrhea with chills and headache. The outbreak
was first recognized in the first week of July among park staff who reported their
illness to the Klamath County Health Department. A suarvey oif 317 of the 345
park employees on July 8-10 revealed anl attack rate of 91%, with the first cases
occurring aplproxlilately June 16. P'reliiiinary data from questionnaires admin-
istered to 121 of 900 persons who were lodge guests onl or before July 1-2 ideiitified
95 ill persons, for anl attack rate of 79%. In some persons wioli) had alpparently re-
covered, the original syluptoms returned in what appeared to lie a buplihasie and
sometimes triplihasic illness. On JTuly 10 and 11, 2 members of tule, park staff comi-
plained of arthraigia, and 1 of the 2 also had anl urticarial rash. Nii (lentils (ir
serious complications have lieen repoirtedl. Labioratory examillatiiil of stool speli-
mnens from ill persons have ll~it identified an etiologic agelit.

'file( surveys olliowed 2 eiiidemic peaks, 1 on Tulle 25 and the other oin JTuly 1.
Fiorty-e ight hours biefiire eacii peak. there, was anl influx of newly arrived liersiiis
intii tile hark. Fourteen piersons (of a groilp iif 15 wdie toured tile pa irk togetiier
onl July 4 lw~aiaec Ill 48 hours ' a fter arriving at tile park and 24 hours ,4tcr
returning to their IlTne. re ill personls cionsumedl feudl served at 4 separate park
facilities: these facilities ihad seliarate kitchens. folidhilanlers, and sources, of
food. All ill iiersons used water from a central siiurce that wvas distributed after

chlorination. 'Thie I person iii tile griiup whle did net bieciime ill dranlk iouivwater
whilie ait the park and ilid not eat at tire park faciiities: furtiler investigationl iilen-
tified 5 otller nion-ill persons from dilftercet tiiirist groups, wiro ilail sim~ilar his-

tunies. Amiong the 317 ermp~loyees suirveyeul. tiucre was a Iiigidy significant aissocia-
tion lietween water consumptioin and illness (p <0.000001) (Table 1).

TABLE 1.-GASTROINTESTINAL ILLNESS BY AMOUNT oF WATER CONSUMED, CRATER LAKE NATIONAL PARK,
OREG , JUNE 16-JULY 11, 1175

Number Number
Number of glasres of water consumed Ill well

B----------------------------------------- B 12
>1--------------------------------------- 285 B

Water samples obtalined from tile wvater distribution system onl anti after
June 30 were cointaminated with coliform organislis,. Oio .Tuly 2 n higher dose of

chlorine was added; Iowever, altiiougli sonie parts of thle distribution systein iiad

chlorine levels of 1-2 parts iier Ilililion, iitiier harts had no riieasurable chllorinle
levels. Inspection of tile sewerage system o11 JTuly 10 revealed a rock blocking the(
sewage flow, restlitilag ill an overflow which eventually entered thle water systeni

-it the source oif the water. A dye study confirmed that tile source of the con-
tamination was thle blocked sewer line.

Control measures have included 1) c-losing tile park, 2) correcting existing

defects ill tile water and sewerage systeuns,, and 3) initiatinlg a total reevaluatiomi
of these 2 systems.

[Reported by Joubn A. Googins. MI.D., State Epidemiologist, G. Edwvard Barnes, District
Sariltarian, Michael li.Nes I, Regiornal Engineer, Willard S. Titus, Sanitarian, Kay Yarabinec,
Nnrse Conshrltart , Peter Vim tOllen, Saiiitarian ]Engineer, and Katherine Jones., AXssistahit
E~piilemiologist, Oregon hecaili Division : iicliarud SPimes 'Sruperiniterident, Hand Jeff Adams~,
Facilities Mlanageriienlt Officer, Crater Lake National Park; Iaviul Bussen and Gina Wright.
Sanitarians Klaniatli County Health Department, Oregon Bruce Stubblefield, Director,
Tack Ste nie ip ;nil Patricia Bill g, Staff Mlembers, Yoiltl Coirservation Corps; Gil ither F.
C ra un, Snitnla ry Engineer. IHealth Effects hiesa reli Laboratory, Envi ronnientril Protection
Agency. Ciirciinnati , Bill Mnllen, Chief, Drinking Water Programs Branch, Enivironmental
l'rotectiiin A ge ncy. Seattle. Wash M Aichael Jensen . Sanitary E~'ngineer, National Park
Service, Dellser, and Pnublic Health Service-National Park Service Environmental Sanita-
tion Priigr om, Department of (lie Interior, Washington, D.C. and Mlembers of the Staff
of the, Burean of Epidemiology, CDC, and anl EIS Officer.]

EDITORIAL NOTE

Epideiniologic and environunental inivestigation strongly suggest that this out-
uireak wvas caused huy contamninated water. Because of the, possible risk of
exposure to hepatitis A, CDC notified nil State and territorial epidemiologists
onl July 11, 1975, irifornoing them of tile epidemiic and CDC'~s recoumnendatitul
that nil persons exposed to the drinking water lie identified if possible and giveul

IMAeulianl vain es.
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immune serumi globloiu ( ISG ) prophlmyaxis for hepatitis A. Also. all guests- who
registered in the park fron JTuae 10 througih July 11 are being ciiitacted by the
park service and advised of these recomnmendatmons.

JIn most instances imepatitis A has not occurred aftet hJerald waves of gastro-
eateritis caused by3 acute sewvage contaminiation iif drimiking wvater (fl . There-
fore, tile use of JSG followiug waterliorne outbreaks of gastroenteritis lhas not
beemn routiimely reconmmuended. However, careful suirveillance of time exposed imolmn-
laition. is always recommended, as is time institution oif JSG proplhylaxis if and
when time first case of hepatitis is recognized :mmmommg those at risk.

Time recomumendation for use (if I-SG in this instaince wvas based uploli these
facts: 2 early suspect cases of hiepatitis4 had lieen identified in pierimamnent park
resideats. time degree of sewage contamination of time drinking wvater was coil-
sidlered great, there was evidence that a park visitor head beein incubating Imepa-
titis A during hits approximiate 24-hour stay at the park facility, and adeqiuate
suirveillanlce of time popaulation ait risk woiuild iwi inifficuilt at iiest.

Ti) dlate, blood samples heave been obtained for SG(T dl(etermimmatiomis froni St
fuhltimle park resideiits,, amid although nii cases of hepatitis have bieemn idheitified,
ISG is still recommended for those whlo were possibly expos~ed.

PHOTOGRAPILS SHNovING TILE SMwERAGE OVERiFLOW AT TrlE TIME, oF 1)ISCOVERY,
7 P.M. PICST, Juix 10, 1975-

PICTURE No. 1.-Man hole No. 3 down froni Crater Lake Lodge, located 100±
yard Ifrom parking hot at Crater Lake Lodge.

t~wmw -.
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PICTuPRE No. 2

PICTuRE No. 3.-View of overflow looking from direction of parking lot area.
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PICTURE No. 4.-View of overflow 15 yards dowvn frona -Man Hole, looking toward
Crater Lake Lodge.

a

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE,

DENVER SERVICE CENTER,
Denver, Colo., December 10, 1975.

Mr . .1OSEP1H SCHocK,
Director, PHS-NPS Environmental Sanitation Progranm, U.S. Department of

thc Interior, National Park Serviec-OMJI, Washi glton, D.C.

DEAR MR. SCHOCK - In accordance with your recent telephone request to this
office for a drawing showing the general features of the water and sewer systems
at Crater Lake National Park, enclosed are four full-size prints and four half-
size prints of Drawing No. 106-41,019, 1 sheet. Please note that we have indi-
eated on the drawing the location of the manhole plug which caused pollution
of the Munson Spring water source in July of this year. Additional information
requested is summarized below.

Date
completed

Phase of construction Construction contractor and Inspected

6-in trunk sewerline -Sheppard & Phillips, Roseburg, Dreg- 1966

6-in dormitory sewer lateral -do-----------d-- 1973
I ------- DO - tr cboinic - -E ---- --------- -------- 1957

Munson Spring intitration gallery -Dellar Construction Cs, Eugene, Greg -192
Munson Spring pumphouse and collection sump ------ 1928

The National Park Service was the contracting agency for the above
construction.

If we can be of any further assistance in this matter, please let us know.
Sincerely,

WVILLTAMf RosENBERG,
Chief, Branch of Design, Pacific Northwcst/Western Team.

Enclosure.

20i
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